THE INSTITUTE FOR APPRENTICESHIPS AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION

and

CITY AND GUILDS OF LONDON INSTITUTE

CONTRACT FOR THE PROVISION OF SERVICES IN RELATION TO THE ENGINEERING AND MANUFACTURING: MANUFACTURING, PROCESSING AND CONTROL T LEVEL TECHNICAL QUALIFICATION

Contents

1	Contract start, formation and interpretation
2	Appointment and exclusivity
3	How the Services must be supplied6
4	Pricing and payments
5	Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation 11
6	Operating the TQ19
7	Interaction with Providers
8	TQ Changes
9	Record keeping, monitoring and reporting25
10	Supplier Staff and Subcontracting
11	Rights and protection27
12	Intellectual Property Rights
13	What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services
14	Ending or extending this Contract
15	How much each Party can be held responsible for41
16	Insurance
17	Data protection and information43
18	What must be kept confidential44
19	When information can be shared
20	Invalid parts of this Contract
21	No other terms apply 48
22	Other people's rights in this Contract49
23	Circumstances beyond either Party's control
24	Relationships created by this Contract49
25	Giving up contract rights
26	Transferring responsibilities

27	Changing this Contract	. 50
28	How to communicate about this Contract	. 52
29	Dealing with claims	. 53
30	Preventing fraud, bribery and corruption	. 54
31	Equality, diversity, human rights and anti-slavery	. 55
32	Health and safety	. 56
33	Environment	. 56
34	Tax	. 56
35	Conflict of interest	. 57
36	Reporting a breach of this Contract	. 57
37	Resolving disputes	. 57
38	Which law applies	. 58
Sched	ule 1 Definitions and Interpretation	
Sched	ule 2 Service Requirements	
Sched	ule 3 Implementation	
Sched	ule 4	103
Sched	ule 5 Supplier's Response	
Sched	ule 6 Pricing Schedule	
Sched	ule 7 Staff (including Key Personnel)	
Sched	ule 8 Supply Chain (including approved Subcontractors)	
Sched	ule 9 Data Handling and Security Management	
Sched	ule 10 Business Continuity	
Sched	ule 11 Change Management	

Schedule 12	5 5
Schedule 13	
Schedule 14	
Schedule 15	
Schedule 16	
Schedule 17	
Schedule 18	
Schedule 19	
Chedule 20	

BETWEEN:

- (1) THE INSTITUTE FOR APPRENTICESHIPS AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION of Level
 1, 151 Buckingham Palace Road, London SW1W 9SZ ("Authority"); and
- (2) CITY AND GUILDS OF LONDON INSTITUTE, a Royal Charter corporation with registration number RC000117 and a registered charity with registration number 312832, of Giltspur House, 5-6 Giltspur Street, London, EC1A 9DE ("Supplier"),

each a "Party" and together the "Parties".

BACKGROUND TO THIS CONTRACT:

- (A) On 3rd February 2020 the Authority advertised in the Official Journal of the European Union (OJ/S S23 03/02/2020 52509-2020-EN) inviting prospective suppliers to submit proposals for the design, development and delivery of the technical education qualification element for the Engineering and Manufacturing: Manufacturing, Processing and Control T Level.
- (B) On the basis of the Supplier's response to the advertisement and a subsequent tender process, the Authority selected the Supplier as its preferred supplier of the TQ.
- (C) The Parties have agreed to contract with each other in accordance with the terms and conditions set out below.

OPERATIVE TERMS:

1 <u>Contract start, formation and interpretation</u>

- 1.1 This Contract is legally binding from the Effective Date until it ends in accordance with clause 14 (*Ending or extending this Contract*).
- 1.2 This Contract is formed by the Core Terms and the Schedules and the Supplier must comply with all of its obligations set out in both the Core Terms and the Schedules, provided always that in the event of any conflict between the provisions of the Core Terms and the Schedules and/or the Annexes, or between any of the Schedules and/or the Annexes, the conflict shall be resolved according to the following descending order of priority:

- 1.2.1 the Core Terms, Schedule 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*), and Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*);
- 1.2.2 Schedule 2 (*Service Requirements*), Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*) and their respective Annexes; and
- 1.2.3 the remaining Schedules and their respective Annexes.
- 1.3 The Parties shall interpret this Contract using Schedule 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*).

2 Appointment and exclusivity

- 2.1 The Authority hereby appoints the Supplier as the provider of the Services in relation to the TQ during the Term.
- 2.2 As part of such appointment, the Supplier has the exclusive right to offer the TQ in England to Students for TQ courses for the Cohort for the Academic Years commencing at each of 1 August 2022, 1 August 2023, 1 August 2024, 1 August 2025 and, where the Authority gives written notice to the Supplier to extend this Contract pursuant to clause 14.2 (*Ending or extending this Contract*), 1 August 2026 inclusive (each an "Exclusive Cohort").
- 2.3 Subject to the Supplier's compliance with the provisions of this Contract, the Authority shall not, during the Term, authorise any third party to provide goods and/or services equivalent to the Services in relation to the whole or any part of an Exclusive Cohort.
- 2.4 The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that during the Term the Authority may, subject to clause 2.3, authorise a third party to provide goods and/or services equivalent to the Services in relation to the TQ in England to students in cohorts outside the Exclusive Cohort, notwithstanding the continuation of the Services under this Contract in respect of any Exclusive Cohort.
- 2.5 The Supplier shall, subject to clause 14 (*Ending or extending this Contract*), be responsible for providing the Services to Students who are within an Exclusive Cohort until the later of the end of their TQ and 2 years following the end of the final Academic Year of the TQ for the Exclusive Cohort of which such Student was part.

2.6 Unless otherwise agreed with the Authority in writing, the TQ shall be offered by the Supplier on the basis that teaching of the TQ by Providers for each Exclusive Cohort will commence in September of the relevant Academic Year (accepting that Students may, subject to applicable Supplier and Provider rules, commence their study of the relevant TQ later than the teaching commencement date).

3 How the Services must be supplied

- 3.1 The Supplier must provide the Services:
 - 3.1.1 in full compliance with the Service Requirements and the Supplier's Response, provided always that:
 - the fact that the Supplier has complied with the Supplier's Response shall not limit the Supplier's obligation to satisfy the Service Requirements; and
 - (ii) the fact that the Supplier has satisfied the Service Requirements shall not limit the Supplier's obligation to comply with the Supplier's Response;
 - 3.1.2 to a professional standard;
 - 3.1.3 with reasonable skill and care;
 - 3.1.4 using Good Industry Practice;
 - 3.1.5 in accordance with its own policies, processes and quality control measures to the extent that these do not conflict with this Contract;
 - 3.1.6 in accordance with any agreed timings set out in this Contract;
 - 3.1.7 in accordance with Law;
 - 3.1.8 subject to clause 5.14.3 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), in accordance with the Conditions of Recognition;
 - 3.1.9 in a manner that ensures that neither it, nor any of the Supplier Staff:

- brings the Authority, the Department or the ESFA into disrepute by engaging in any act or omission which is reasonably likely to diminish the trust that the public places in any or all of them; and/or
- engages in any act or omission which is reasonably likely to bring the T Levels Programme into disrepute,

in either case, regardless of whether or not such act or omission is related to the Supplier's obligations under this Contract; and

- 3.1.10 in accordance with (and in a manner consistent with enabling the Supplier and the T Level Awarding Organisations to achieve the aims set out in Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*).
- 3.2 The Supplier must:
 - 3.2.1 co-operate and, where appropriate, consult with the Stakeholders and the Authority's third party suppliers on all aspects connected with the delivery of the Services; and
 - 3.2.2 ensure that Supplier Staff comply with any reasonable instructions of the Authority in relation to the Services.

Ofqual Recognition

- 3.3 The Supplier must have in place from the Effective Date and maintain throughout the Term, Ofqual Recognition, unless the Authority requests the Supplier to withdraw its Ofqual Recognition under clause 5.14.3 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*).
- 3.4 The Supplier must, subject to clause 5.14.3 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), comply with each Condition of Recognition throughout the Term.

Impact of approval by the Authority

3.5 The Supplier agrees and accepts that except for confirmation of a Variation pursuant to clause 27 (*Changing this Contract*), which expressly changes the Supplier's obligations or liabilities or the Authority's rights under this Contract, no review, comment, authorisation to proceed (as contemplated by clause 5.12.1) or approval by the Authority (including any IfATE Approval) in connection with any Product and/or Service (including in respect of the Supplier's Response, the Implementation Plan, the Resource Plan and any documents or information submitted by the Supplier in order to obtain IfATE Approval) shall operate to exclude or limit the Supplier's obligations or liabilities or the Authority's rights under this Contract, and:

- 3.5.1 the Supplier retains sole responsibility for ensuring that the TQ (including the Products and Services) meets and continues to meet all relevant Service Requirements (as they may be amended from time to time in accordance with this Contract) throughout the Term; and
- 3.5.2 the Supplier acknowledges and accepts that any review, comment, authorisation to proceed or approval (including any IfATE Approval) do not constitute or imply any warranty from the Authority or Ofqual in respect of the TQ.

4 <u>Pricing and payments</u>

- 4.1 In exchange for the provision of the Services (including the supply of the Products), the Supplier must invoice:
 - 4.1.1 the Authority for the relevant Charges, which, in the case of:
 - the Development Charge, shall be invoiced by the Supplier at the time and in the manner set out in clauses 5.12.1(ii), 5.14.1(ii) or 5.14.3(ii) (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) (as applicable));
 - that part of the Charges referred to in limb (b) of the definition of Charges, shall, unless otherwise agreed by the Authority, be invoiced by the Supplier on IfATE Approval of the relevant TQ Change; and
 - (iii) that part of the Charges referred to in limb (c) of the definition of Charges, shall be invoiced by the Supplier as set out in the relevant Variation; and
 - 4.1.2 the Approved Providers for the Fees pursuant to the applicable Provider Contract.

- 4.2 The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that:
 - 4.2.1 in no circumstances shall the Authority, the Department or ESFA have any liability to the Supplier in respect of the Fees. The Authority is not liable if any Provider (or other third party) fails to pay any fees or other costs (including the Fees) due from them to the Supplier; and
 - 4.2.2 save as permitted by the relevant Provider Contract, the Supplier shall not be entitled to levy any costs and/or charges and/or require any further and/or additional payment in respect of the provision of the Services (including the supply of any Products) to any Approved Provider (and/or any Student) other than the Fees.
- 4.3 All Fees and Charges:
 - 4.3.1 exclude VAT, which is payable on provision of a valid VAT invoice to the applicable payor; and
 - 4.3.2 include all costs payable by the Authority and/or any Provider (as the case may be) in connection with the Services (including the supply of the Products).
- 4.4 The Authority must pay the Supplier:
 - 4.4.1 in respect of the Development Charge, the relevant Interim Milestone Payment or the Final Milestone Payment (as the case may be); or
 - 4.4.2 in respect of any other Charges arising under clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) or clause 27 (*Changing this Contract*), the amount of any such Charges due under such clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) or clause 27 (*Changing this Contract*),

in each case, within 30 days of receipt by the Authority of a valid, undisputed invoice, in cleared funds to the account as notified by the Supplier to the Authority.

- 4.5 A Supplier invoice is only valid if it includes this Contract reference and purchase order number (if any) and other details reasonably requested by the Authority.
- 4.6 If there is a Dispute between the Parties as to the amount invoiced by the Supplier to the Authority, the Authority must pay the undisputed amount. The Supplier cannot suspend the provision of the Services (including the supply of the Products) unless the

Supplier is entitled to terminate this Contract for a failure to pay undisputed sums in accordance with clause 14.5 (*When the Supplier can end this Contract*). Any disputed amounts shall be resolved through the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

- 4.7 If a payment of an undisputed amount is not made by the Authority by the due date, then the Authority shall pay the Supplier interest at the interest rate specified in the Late Payment of Commercial Debts (Interest) Act 1998.
- 4.8 The Supplier can issue a written Reminder Notice to the Authority (in accordance with clauses 28.1 and 28.2 (*How to communicate about this Contract*)) if the Authority does not pay an undisputed invoice on time.
- 4.9 The Authority may retain or set-off payment of any amount owed to it by the Supplier if notice and reasons are provided.
- 4.10 The Supplier must ensure that all Subcontractors are paid, in full, within 30 days of receipt of a valid, undisputed invoice. If this does not happen, the Authority can publish the details of the late payment or non-payment. The Supplier must also ensure that any Sub-Contract it enters into contains provisions which have the same effect as clauses 4.4, 4.6, 4.7 and this clause 4.10.
- 4.11 The Supplier has no right of set-off, counterclaim, discount or abatement unless a court orders this.

Indexation of Fees and Rate Card rates

- 4.12 The Supplier shall be entitled to adjust the Fees and the Rate Card rates which apply in respect of any Academic Year following the Academic Year in which the TQ is launched in accordance with the provisions of clause 4.13 to reflect the impact of inflation.
- 4.13 Where the Supplier wishes to adjust the Fees and/or Rate Card rates in accordance with clause 4.12:
 - 4.13.1 the Supplier shall notify the Authority in writing of the proposed percentage adjustment in the existing Fees and/or Rate Card rates and the resulting new Fees and/or Rate Card rates by the end of February in the Academic Year prior to the Academic Year in respect of which the adjustment is to apply ("**Calculation Date**");

- 4.13.2 the proposed percentage adjustment to the relevant then current Fees or Rate Card rates must be no greater than the percentage increase in the preceding 12 months of the UK Consumer Price Index most recently published by the UK Office of National Statistics prior to the Calculation Date; and
- 4.13.3 the proposed adjustment calculated in accordance with this clause 4.13 shall not operate to adjust the Fees or Rate Card rates for the then current Academic Year, but shall operate to adjust the Fees or Rate Card rates as applicable with effect from the immediately following Academic Year.
- 4.14 Except as set out in clause 4.13, neither the Charges, the Fees nor any other costs, expenses, fees or charges shall be adjusted to take account of any inflation, change to exchange rate, change to interest rate or any other factor or element which might otherwise increase the cost to the Supplier or Subcontractors of the performance of their obligations under this Contract.

5 Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation

5.1 The Supplier shall develop the TQ to meet the Service Requirements and in accordance with the terms of this Contract.

Requirement for IfATE Approval

- 5.2 The Supplier acknowledges and accepts that:
 - 5.2.1 the Supplier shall not make the whole or any part of the Initial TQ Deliverables available to Eligible Providers and/or Approved Providers for delivery to Students until IfATE Approval has been granted; and
 - 5.2.2 the Supplier shall, where possible, (and in each case with the prior written consent of the Authority) share draft versions of the Initial TQ Deliverables with Eligible Providers and/or Approved Providers to support their preparations to deliver the TQ.

General development obligations

- 5.3 The Supplier must:
 - 5.3.1 design and develop the TQ in accordance with paragraphs 2.1 and 2.2 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements and in order to meet the Milestones;
 - 5.3.2 consult with:
 - (i) the Authority, the Department, ESFA and the Route Panels; and
 - (ii) a representative sample of Providers and Employers,

in the design and development of the TQ (including as contemplated by paragraph 2.1.4 of the Service Requirements);

- 5.3.3 take into account any input received from T Level Panels in the design and development of the TQ, and consult as appropriate with the T Level Panels prior to the first Interim Milestone;
- 5.3.4 co-operate (as required) and work collaboratively with the Authority to achieve IfATE Approval of the TQ;
- 5.3.5 take appropriate steps to meet the requirements of Ofqual and respond to the feedback provided following the Interim Milestones in each case as necessary to achieve Accreditation of the TQ;
- 5.3.6 take into account the Technical Qualifications Explanatory Note together with any guidance as issued by the Authority from time to time in the design and development of the TQ, and provide input when reasonably requested by the Authority to support the development and updating of such Technical Qualifications Explanatory Note; and
- 5.3.7 submit to the Authority an updated Implementation Plan and Resource Plan within 5 Working Days from the Effective Date.

Development support from the Authority

5.4 The Supplier Authorised Representative and/or senior representatives of the Supplier's development team as appropriate will meet monthly (or more frequently if deemed necessary by the Authority) with the Authority Authorised Representative and

representatives of the Authority's Technical Education Programme Team, at a time and location to be advised by the Authority, following the Effective Date until IfATE Approval of the TQ (each a "**TQ Development Meeting**") to review progress on TQ development, address key risks and identify solutions to any barriers to progress. The Authority shall issue an agenda in advance of each TQ Development Meeting. In the event that the development of the TQ is materially delayed against the Milestones and/or the dates given in the Implementation Plan, on a written request by the Authority the Supplier's Chief Executive Officer or an equivalently senior individual shall attend the next TQ Development Meeting.

- 5.5 The Supplier shall:
 - 5.5.1 not less than 5 Working Days prior to each TQ Development Meeting, submit the Development Phase Report to the Authority in respect of the relevant month, together with, without prejudice to paragraph 2.5 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements:
 - updated versions (meeting all of the requirements of the relevant Product Description) of the following Products:
 - (A) the Implementation Plan;
 - (B) the Resource Plan;
 - (C) the Risk Register; and
 - (D) the Issues Log; and
 - (ii) as requested by the Authority from time to time, the then current versions of the following:
 - (A) the TQ Specification;
 - (B) the Assessment Strategy;
 - (C) the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials;
 - (D) the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials;
 - (E) the Provider Approval Criteria;

- (F) the Submission Issues Log; and
- (G) any draft version of the Key Dates Schedule that the Supplier intends shall (if Approved) become the Key Dates Schedule for the purposes of this Contract from time to time,

it being understood that the Supplier will not be in breach of this clause 5.5.1 if the relevant item is still being developed and the Milestone for its completion has not been reached as at the date of the relevant TQ Development Meeting; and

- 5.5.2 provide a verbal summary at each such TQ Development Meeting of the progress of development of the TQ as against the Implementation Plan and Resource Plan and any identified risks to the on time delivery of the TQ and proposed resolutions.
- 5.6 The Authority shall provide minutes setting out an accurate summary of each such TQ Development Meeting within 5 Working Days of each such meeting.

Submission process

- 5.7 The Supplier shall, on or prior to the applicable Submission Date, make all Submissions to the Authority necessary in respect of IfATE Approval and/or Accreditation in accordance with paragraphs 2.1 and 2.2 of Part 1 and Annex 7 to the Service Requirements.
- 5.8 The Supplier shall ensure that all Submissions made in accordance with clause 5.7 meet all of the requirements for each Submission as set out in paragraph 2.1 of Part 1 and Annex 7 to the Service Requirements. Unless notified otherwise by the Authority in writing, the Supplier shall continue its ongoing work in relation to the Initial TQ Deliverables following each Submission whilst such Submission is being considered by the Authority and/or Ofqual. For the avoidance of doubt, this means that the Supplier, following each Submission for each Interim Milestone, shall not await notification from the Authority in accordance with Clause 5.12 below before continuing work on the Initial TQ Deliverables required for any subsequent Milestone.
- 5.9 The Authority shall submit (and where relevant, re-submit) the relevant documentation and/or information required for Accreditation to Ofqual on the Supplier's behalf.

- 5.10 The Supplier shall respond promptly to the Authority to any requests from the Authority for further information to support any Submission and/or the IfATE Approval or Accreditation process.
- 5.11 The Supplier shall not contact Ofqual directly in relation to Accreditation of the TQ unless instructed to do so by the Authority or Ofqual.
- 5.12 In respect of each Interim Milestone, the Authority and, if relevant, Ofqual will consider each Submission made in accordance with clause 5.7 and 5.8 and, within a timeframe which should allow the TQ to be developed in time for delivery in accordance with this Contract:
 - 5.12.1 if the Authority considers that the Submission (or Re-Submission (as the case may be)) meets all of the requirements of paragraphs 2.1 and 2.2 of Part 1 and Annex 7 to the Service Requirements for the relevant Interim Milestone, the Authority shall:
 - (i) confirm in writing to the Supplier that such requirements have been met; and
 - (ii) where the relevant Interim Milestone attracts an Interim Milestone Payment, pay to the Supplier (in accordance with clause 4 (*Pricing and payments*)) the applicable Interim Milestone Payment; or
 - 5.12.2 if (1) the Authority does not consider that the Submission (or Re-Submission (as the case may be)) meets all of the requirements of paragraphs 2.1 and 2.2 of Part 1 and Annex 7 to the Service Requirements for the relevant Interim Milestone, and/or (2) the Supplier has outstanding issues still to be addressed / additional information still to be provided in relation to any previous Interim Milestones (including in relation to any previous Interim Milestones that do not attract an Interim Milestone Payment), the Authority may withhold payment to the Supplier of the applicable Interim Milestone Payment (if any) and shall:
 - notify the Supplier of the issues that need to be addressed and/or the additional information that needs to be provided (and, acting reasonably, the date by which such issues need to be addressed and/or such information needs to be provided) and whether the

Authority will be withholding payment of the applicable Interim Milestone Payment (if any), and the Supplier shall promptly address such issues and resubmit the relevant documentation and/or provide such additional information (a "**Re-Submission**") to the Authority on or prior to the date notified by the Authority, following which clause 5.12.1 or this clause 5.12.2 will apply to such Re-Submission; or

- (ii) notify the Supplier:
 - (A) that notwithstanding the failure of the Submission (or Re-Submission (as the case may be)) to meet all of the requirements of paragraphs 2.1 and 2.2 of Part 1 and Annex 7 to the Service Requirements for the relevant Interim Milestone, the Supplier shall continue with the design and development of the TQ without having to make a Re-Submission, provided that the relevant issues are addressed by any timescales specified by the Authority and in any event no later than by the Final Approval Milestone Date; and
 - (B) whether the Authority will be withholding payment of the applicable Interim Milestone Payment (if any), following which the Supplier shall promptly address the issues identified / further information required, as part of its ongoing development of the TQ in accordance with the timescales specified by the Authority. If the Authority is withholding payment of any applicable Interim Milestone Payment, subject to the Supplier having addressed the issues identified in accordance with the required timescales (and in any event no later than by the Final Approval Milestone Date), clause 5.12.1(ii) will apply.
- 5.13 The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that owing to the meeting dates scheduled for the IfATE Approval and Accreditation processes, any delay in making the Final Submission to the Authority by the Final Approval Milestone Date may cause a delay of several weeks for IfATE Approval. Accordingly, failure by the Supplier to make the

Final Submission in accordance with clause 5.7 and/or 5.8 by the Final Approval Milestone Date, other than due to a breach of this Contract by the Authority, shall be a Critical Service Failure.

- 5.14 In respect of the Final Approval Milestone, the Authority and Ofqual will consider the Final Submission made by the Supplier in accordance with clause 5.7 and 5.8 and, within a timeframe which should allow the TQ to be developed in time for delivery in accordance with this Contract:
 - 5.14.1 if the Authority considers that the Final Submission (or Final Re-Submission (as the case may be)) meets the requirements for IfATE Approval, then the Authority shall:
 - (i) confirm to the Supplier in writing that the TQ has IfATE Approval and that, subject (if applicable) to clause 7.2 (*Interaction with* Providers) and clause 13.3.1 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*), the Supplier is authorised to proceed to make the TQ available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students in accordance with clause 6 (*Operating the TQ*); and
 - (ii) pay to the Supplier (in accordance with clause 4 (*Pricing and payments*)) the Final Milestone Payment, together with any outstanding Interim Milestone Payments;
 - 5.14.2 if the Authority considers that the Final Submission (or Final Re-Submission (as the case may be)) does not meet the requirements for IfATE Approval, then the Authority shall notify the Supplier in writing of the issues that need to be addressed and/or the additional information that needs to be provided and the Supplier shall within 10 Working Days (or such longer timeframe as is agreed in writing by the Authority) address such issues and resubmit the relevant documentation and/or provide such additional information, following which this clause 5.14 will apply to such Final Re-Submission; or
 - 5.14.3 in exceptional circumstances (and noting that the shared intent of the Parties is to ensure that the TQ achieves Accreditation and that a TQ will not receive IfATE Approval without first achieving Accreditation), the Authority may, at its sole discretion, determine that the Final Submission

(or Final Re-Submission (as the case may be)) meets the requirements for IfATE Approval notwithstanding the fact that Ofqual does not consider that the Final Submission (or Final Re-Submission (as the case may be)) meets the requirements for Accreditation, and in such event the Authority shall notify the Supplier in writing of such determination, and following such notification:

- the Supplier is, subject to clause 7.2 (Interaction with Providers) and clause 13.3.1 (What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services), authorised to proceed to make the TQ available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students in accordance with clause 6 (Operating the TQ);
- (ii) the Authority shall pay to the Supplier (in accordance with clause 4 (*Pricing and payments*)) the Final Milestone Payment, together with any outstanding Interim Milestone Payments;
- the Supplier shall promptly apply to Ofqual to withdraw its Ofqual Recognition in respect of the TQ and the TQ shall not be regulated by Ofqual;
- (iv) the Supplier's obligation under this Contract to meet and comply with the Conditions of Recognition shall cease to apply;
- (v) the requirements on the Supplier in this Contract:
 - (A) to maintain Ofqual Recognition in respect of the TQ; and/or
 - (B) to meet the relevant requirements of Accreditation which were not met by the Final Submission or Final Re-Submission (as the case may be) pursuant to this clause 5,

shall then cease to apply; and

(vi) the provisions of clause 37.7 (*Resolving disputes*) and paragraph
 1.6 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements shall be deemed to be deleted.

- 5.15 If the Supplier wishes to appeal any decision taken by the Authority in relation to IfATE Approval, the Supplier must comply with the Authority Procedural Review process where it applies.
- 5.16 The Supplier acknowledges and accepts that the Authority will share, as it deems necessary, with Ofqual, the Department, ESFA, and the Route Panel:
 - 5.16.1 all Submissions (including any Final Submission) and/or Re-Submissions (including any Final Re-Submissions) submitted by the Supplier under clause 5.7 and/or clause 5.14;
 - 5.16.2 any information required by the Authority pursuant to clause 5.10;
 - 5.16.3 any information required by Ofqual for the Regulation of the TQ or to perform the statutory functions of Ofqual; and/or
 - 5.16.4 any other information it holds in relation to the Supplier,

and the provisions of clause 18 (*What must be kept confidential*) will not prevent any disclosure or sharing of documentation and/or information by the Authority under this clause 5.16.

6 Operating the TQ

- 6.1 Following IfATE Approval and, subject to clause 5.14.3 (Submission process), Accreditation of the TQ, the Supplier must (subject to clause 7.2 (Interaction with Providers) and clause 13.3.1 (What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services)) make the TQ (including (as applicable) the Products) available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students and provide the Services (other than the Initial Development Services) in accordance with the Service Requirements.
- 6.2 The Supplier shall meet all KPIs in the delivery of the Services (other than the Initial Development Services).
- 6.3 The Supplier must comply with the current version of any Key Dates Schedule in respect of the making available of the TQ and the performance of the Services (other than the Initial Development Services).
- 6.4 The Supplier must provide materials and Student Information to the Authority in accordance with paragraphs 5, 8 and 10 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements to

enable the Authority to keep a record in the event such materials and/or information is required for the transfer of Services to a Replacement Supplier.

- 6.5 The Supplier shall promptly provide to the Authority such materials relating to the TQ and Student Information as are requested in writing by the Authority to enable work by or on behalf of the Authority and/or Ofqual to ensure the ongoing maintenance between Cohorts of the grades and standards of the TQ and the wider T Level Programme.
- 6.6 The Supplier shall actively promote the TQ to Eligible Providers.

7 Interaction with Providers

- 7.1 The Supplier shall, in accordance with the requirements set out in paragraph 3 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, operate a procedure to receive applications for Provider Approval from Eligible Providers that wish to make the TQ available to Students, and where the relevant Provider Approval Criteria are met to grant Provider Approval and notify the Approved Providers accordingly. The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that:
 - 7.1.1 it shall not be entitled or permitted to:
 - charge any additional costs, charges and/or fees arising out of or in connection with the implementation and operation of such procedure and/or the granting of Provider Approval; and/or
 - (ii) impose any additional requirements (other than a Provider Contract) on any Eligible Provider and/or Approved Provider (as applicable) as a condition to and/or consequence of the grant of Provider Approval;
 - 7.1.2 only an Eligible Provider shall be eligible to be granted Provider Approval by the Supplier in respect of the TQ; and
 - 7.1.3 subject to clause 7.1.2 and without prejudice to paragraph 3.1.1 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, the Supplier shall promptly grant Provider Approval to Eligible Providers who meet the Provider Approval Criteria following receipt of their application for Provider Approval.

- 7.2 The Supplier shall review and assess Approved Providers on an ongoing basis in accordance with paragraph 3.1.2 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements to ensure that they continue to meet the requirements for Provider Approval to make the TQ available to Students and, subject to the provisions of paragraphs 3.2 to 3.5 (inclusive) of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, where an Approved Provider no longer meets the Provider Approval Criteria, the Supplier shall revoke such Provider Approval.
- 7.3 The Supplier shall ensure that:
 - 7.3.1 prior to any Eligible Provider making the TQ available to Students:
 - (i) the Eligible Provider is an Approved Provider;
 - (ii) a binding Provider Contract is in place with the relevant Approved Provider; and
 - 7.3.2 the Provider Services shall only be provided to an Approved Provider during the term of, and subject to the provisions of, the applicable Provider Contract.
- 7.4 Without prejudice to paragraph 5 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, the Supplier shall promptly register a Student for the TQ following receipt by the Supplier of an application for registration of that Student from an Approved Provider.
- 7.5 The Supplier shall, on written request by the Authority, promptly provide a copy of each Provider Contract to the Authority and to the ESFA.
- 7.6 The Supplier shall retain copies of all documentation and information in relation to arrangements with Eligible Providers and Approved Providers, including all such documentation and/or information arising out of or in connection with:
 - 7.6.1 the application for and/or the grant of Provider Approval referred to in clause7.1; and
 - 7.6.2 the ongoing monitoring of Approved Providers by the Supplier referred to in clause 7.2,

and without prejudice to the generality of the definition of IfATE Data, such documentation and information shall form part of the IfATE Data to which the provisions of clause 17 (*Data protection and information*) shall apply.

- 7.7 The Supplier shall make available the Additional Services and provide the Additional Services on request by Approved Providers in accordance with paragraphs 5, 6, and 9 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements.
- 7.8 The Supplier shall be permitted to offer and provide additional products and/or services in each case related to the TQ to Approved Providers (and Students), provided always that:
 - 7.8.1 such additional products and services are not identical to, or performing an equivalent function in relation to the TQ to, the whole or any part of the Products and/or the Services (including the Additional Services) and offered and/or provided on alternative terms and/or conditions (including as to timing or quality) to those terms and conditions which would apply pursuant to this Contract to the applicable Products and/or Services;
 - 7.8.2 without prejudice to clause 7.1.1(ii) and the requirements of Schedule 17 (*Provider Contract Requirements*), the Supplier shall not, other than the Provider Contract, impose any condition on any Eligible Provider (including any Approved Provider) and/or Student to purchase such additional products and/or services as a condition to and/or consequence of:
 - (i) the grant of any Provider Approval; and/or
 - (ii) the proper performance of any of the Services (and/or the supply of any Products); and
 - 7.8.3 the Supplier shall not (in making available such products and/or services available and/or in respect of the terms on which such products and/or services are made available) favour one Provider and/or group of Providers or one Student and/or group of Students over another.
- 7.9 The Supplier shall comply with Schedule 17 (*Provider Contract Requirements*) in respect of its contracts with Approved Providers in relation to the TQ.

8 <u>TQ Changes</u>

8.1 The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that the Authority may publish revised Outline Content from time to time.

- 8.2 The Supplier must ensure that the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables reflect the version of the Outline Content as at the Effective Date ("**Initial Content Date**").
- 8.3 The Supplier must make any TQ Change reasonably requested by the Authority to reflect any changes to the Outline Content following the Initial Content Date subject to the terms of this clause 8.
- 8.4 The Authority may carry out annual reviews in each Academic Year where a new Cohort is commencing the TQ in the following Academic Year to identify any potential TQ Changes required by the Authority, including any TQ Changes arising as a result of updates to the Outline Content. The Authority may prepare and submit to the Supplier by the relevant dates prescribed by the TQ Content Updating Schedule in each such Academic Year up to two annual guidance notes setting out the output of the Authority's reviews in relation to Inclusive TQ Changes and Exclusive TQ Changes respectively. Where the Authority identifies any potential TQ Change (in an annual guidance note or otherwise), the Authority shall promptly notify the Supplier in writing of details of the potential TQ Change.
- 8.5 Without prejudice to paragraphs 2.5 and 2.6 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements which shall apply in addition to any annual review, the Supplier shall carry out an annual review of the TQ once in each Academic Year, taking into account the output of any Authority annual guidance note(s) pursuant to clause 8.4 and any additional updates the Supplier has proposed to the TQ (to the extent that such updates have not otherwise been Approved pursuant to paragraph 2.5 or 2.6 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements), to identify any potential TQ Changes required to ensure ongoing compliance of the TQ with the Service Requirements. Where the Supplier identifies any potential TQ Change, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Authority in writing of details of the potential TQ Change.
- 8.6 Where a TQ Change is an Exclusive TQ Change, the Parties shall follow the Variation procedure set out in clause 27 (*Changing this Contract*) in respect of the relevant Exclusive TQ Change. The Charges relating to such Exclusive TQ Change shall be agreed between the Parties as part of the Impact Assessment for the relevant Variation, each Party acting reasonably and promptly, prior to the Supplier commencing work on the Exclusive TQ Change. The relevant Charges relations are provided as the transmission of the Impact Assessment for the Supplier commencing work on the Exclusive TQ Change. The relevant Charges shall:
 - 8.6.1 be a reasonable cost for implementing the Exclusive TQ Change in the circumstances;

- 8.6.2 take into account and be calculated using:
 - (i) for personnel related costs and other relevant charges which are set out in the Rate Card, the applicable Rate Card rates; and
 - (ii) reasonable charges for any non-personnel related costs which are not included in the Rate Card and which will be incurred by the Supplier to implement the Exclusive TQ Change; and
- 8.6.3 be consistent with the costs applicable to any relevant costed change scenario set out in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*) or, where no costed change scenario for the applicable TQ Change is set out in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*), be calculated on the same basis and using the same logic and inputs as those which applied to determine the costs for the costed change scenarios, as such logic and inputs may be amended only to the extent as is necessary to reflect the TQ Change in question.
- 8.7 Where the TQ Change is an Inclusive TQ Change, the Supplier shall implement such Inclusive TQ Change at the cost of the Supplier and there shall be no additional Charges or Fees as a result of such Inclusive TQ Change.
- 8.8 The Supplier shall obtain the Authority's prior written agreement before implementing any TQ Change which, in the case of an Exclusive TQ Change, shall be in the form of an executed Variation to this Contract. Following such agreement the Supplier shall, unless otherwise agreed with the Authority, implement:
 - 8.8.1 Inclusive TQ Changes such that the updated TQ is ready for teaching to new Students in the next Academic Year following the date of such agreement; and
 - 8.8.2 Exclusive TQ Changes such that the updated TQ is ready for teaching to new Students in the second Academic Year following the date of such agreement,

provided that in each case that the Supplier shall continue to make available the version of the TQ prior to such TQ Change as is necessary to support continuing Students who commenced their studies on such version of the TQ prior to the implementation of such TQ Change.

- 8.9 The Supplier shall consult with a representative sample of relevant Employers and take into account the output of consultation with such Employers as appropriate in relation to any TQ Change in accordance with the Service Requirements, and shall on request provide the Authority with evidence of such consultation.
- 8.10 If the Supplier makes any Inclusive TQ Changes, the Supplier must resubmit the TQ documentation including any Products (as amended to reflect the TQ Change in question) to the Authority for agreement by the relevant date prescribed by the TQ Content Updating Schedule before (where applicable) making the relevant revised version of the TQ available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students.
- 8.11 If the Supplier makes any Exclusive TQ Changes, the Supplier must resubmit the TQ documentation including any Products (as amended to reflect the TQ Change in question) to the Authority for IfATE Approval by the relevant date prescribed by the TQ Content Updating Schedule before (where applicable) making the relevant revised version of the TQ available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students and the provisions of clause 5.14 shall apply to such amended TQ documentation as if references to the "Final Submission" (or "Final Re-Submission" (as the case may be)) in that clause 5.14 are references to the "TQ documentation including any Products (as amended to reflect the TQ Change in question)"; reference to the "Final Approval Milestone" is a reference to the "TQ Change in question"; and references to payment refer to payment of any charges agreed in the applicable Variation.
- 8.12 Unless otherwise agreed with the Authority in writing, any agreed or approved (as the case may be) updates to the TQ must (where applicable) be made available to Approved Providers by the Supplier by the relevant date prescribed by the TQ Content Updating Schedule.

9 Record keeping, monitoring and reporting

- 9.1 Without prejudice to clause 5.5 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) and clause 7.6 (*Interaction with Providers*), the Supplier shall:
 - 9.1.1 monitor and report (in an Operational Delivery Report) its performance of the Services (other than the Initial Development Services) in accordance with Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*) and the Parties agree that the provisions of such Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*) shall apply to determine (amongst other things) the process following (and the outcome

of) such monitoring and reporting (including in relation to the carrying out of the Performance Review Meeting and the requirement for and consequences of any KPI Improvement Plan); and

- 9.1.2 comply with the record keeping and reporting obligations set out in paragraphs 5, 8 and 10 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements.
- 9.2 The Supplier must allow, and must ensure that any Key Subcontractor allows, any Auditor access to the Supplier's or Key Subcontractor's premises and/or systems (including IT systems), as relevant, to Audit everything to do with this Contract and/or to obtain any information required in relation to any investigation by Ofqual.
- 9.3 The Supplier must provide, and must ensure that any Key Subcontractor provides, information to the Auditor and reasonable co-operation at the Auditor's request to enable any Audit to be undertaken.
- 9.4 The Supplier must create and maintain throughout the Term a full and accurate version control log recording all TQ Changes made during the Term.
- 9.5 The Supplier shall maintain and shall promptly, following a written request by the Authority, provide to the Authority, the following:
 - 9.5.1 the Supplier's detailed and up to date cost model for the provision of the Services under this Contract including a future projection for the remaining Term;
 - 9.5.2 details of the income received by the Supplier through the provision of the Services during the Term to date, including a breakdown by service and customer and a future projection for the remaining Term; and
 - 9.5.3 the Supplier's calculation of the overall level of profit it has achieved during the Term to date through the Services provided under this Contract.

10 Supplier Staff and Subcontracting

Supplier Staff

10.1 The Parties agree that, at the Effective Date, TUPE and the Cabinet Office Statement shall not apply so as to transfer the employment of any employees of the Authority or

a Third Party to the Supplier and the provisions of Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*)) shall apply.

- 10.2 The Supplier Staff involved in the performance of this Contract must:
 - 10.2.1 be appropriately trained and qualified; and
 - 10.2.2 be vetted using Good Industry Practice and, in the case of Supplier Staff referred to in paragraph 4.2 of Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*)), in accordance with paragraph 4 of Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*)).
- 10.3 If any default, acts, omissions, negligence and/or statements of any of the Supplier Staff involved in the performance of this Contract result in a Default, the Supplier is liable to the Authority for that Default.
- 10.4 Where the Authority decides (on reasonable grounds) that one of the Supplier's Staff is not suitable to work on this Contract, the Supplier must, subject to clause 10.2, promptly replace them with a suitably qualified alternative.
- 10.5 If requested by the Authority, the Supplier must replace any person whose acts or omissions have caused the Supplier to breach clause 30 (*Preventing fraud, bribery and corruption*).

Subcontracting

- 10.6 The Supplier shall comply with the provisions of Schedule 8 (*Supply Chain (including approved Subcontractors)*) in respect of the appointment (including any proposed appointment) and/or management of any Subcontractor (including any Key Subcontractor).
- 10.7 Sub-contracting any part of this Contract shall not relieve the Supplier of any obligation or duty attributable to the Supplier under this Contract.

11 Rights and protection

- 11.1 The Supplier warrants and represents that:
 - 11.1.1 it has full capacity and authority to enter into and to perform this Contract;
 - 11.1.2 this Contract is executed by its authorised representative;

- 11.1.3 it is a legally valid and existing organisation incorporated in the place it was formed;
- 11.1.4 there are no known legal or regulatory actions or investigations before any court, administrative body or arbitration tribunal pending or threatened against it or its Affiliates that might affect its ability to perform this Contract;
- 11.1.5 it maintains all necessary rights, authorisations, licences and consents to perform its obligations under this Contract;
- 11.1.6 it does not have any contractual obligations which are likely to have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform this Contract;
- 11.1.7 it is not subject to an Insolvency Event; and
- 11.1.8 all statements made, and documents submitted, as part of the procurement of the Services (including in the Supplier's Response) are true and accurate.
- 11.2 The warranties and representations in clause 11.1 are repeated each time the Supplier provides the Services and/or supplies any Products under this Contract.
- 11.3 The Supplier indemnifies the Authority in full against all Losses suffered or incurred by the Authority arising out of or in connection with third party claims that result from the provision of the Services including the supply of the Products.
- 11.4 All claims indemnified under this Contract (including for the avoidance of doubt any indemnified IPR Claim) must use the process set out in clause 29 (*Dealing with claims*).
- 11.5 The Authority can, even if it has made a claim in respect of the breach, still terminate this Contract for breach of any warranty or indemnity where it is entitled to do so.
- 11.6 If the Supplier becomes aware of a representation or warranty that becomes untrue or misleading, it must immediately notify the Authority.

12 Intellectual Property Rights

Vesting, ownership and licences of rights in TQ materials

12.1 The Supplier agrees to deliver such materials, and to assign or licence all IPR in such materials, as it creates, identifies for use, or uses as part of or for the Operation of the

TQ to which the Authority and/or a Replacement Supplier with Relevant Competence would reasonably require access:

- 12.1.1 for the Authority to carry out its activities in relation to the T Level and TQ, including the approval, oversight and maintaining the integrity of the T Level and TQ;
- 12.1.2 for the transfer of the Operation of the TQ to a Replacement Supplier; and
- 12.1.3 for the Replacement Supplier to Operate (including maintaining the integrity of, modifying and developing) the TQ,

in a seamless, Transparent manner; and

- 12.1.4 to compete openly and effectively any future competition or tender for the Operation of the TQ or a Replacement TQ.
- 12.2 Without limiting the generality of clause 12.1:
 - 12.2.1 the Supplier agrees to assign to the Authority all IPR in the Key Materials (including in Products) in accordance with the TQ Assignment and Licence;
 - 12.2.2 the Supplier agrees to licence the Authority, with the right to sublicense, all IPR in the Ancillary Materials, in accordance with the TQ Assignment and Licence; and
 - 12.2.3 in respect of any IPR in Key Materials, to the extent that the same are not at the relevant time vested absolutely in the Authority, the Supplier agrees to license the Authority, with the right to sublicense, such IPR in Key Materials, in accordance with the TQ Assignment and Licence.
- 12.3 Except as set out above or otherwise expressly provided in this Contract:
 - 12.3.1 the Authority shall not by virtue of this Contract acquire title to or rights in any Background IPR owned by the Supplier or any third party; and
 - 12.3.2 the Supplier shall not by virtue of this Contract acquire title to or rights in any Background IPR owned by the Authority or licensed by any third party to the Authority.

12.4 Without prejudice to the other provisions of this Contract, the assignments and licences referred to in clause 12.2 shall be subject to the terms of the TQ Assignment and Licence (during and after the Term), including the warranties and representations set out in the TQ Assignment and Licence. The Authority and the Supplier will enter into the TQ Assignment and Licence in the form set out in Schedule 14 (*Form of Assignment and Licence*) on the Effective Date.

Rights granted to the Supplier

- 12.5 The Authority hereby grants to the Supplier a non-exclusive worldwide, royalty free licence with the right to sublicense, subject to, and in accordance with, the terms of this Contract, to use:
 - 12.5.1 the Outline Content;
 - 12.5.2 the IfATE Data; and
 - 12.5.3 any Authority Background IPR in other materials specifically identified for use in the provision of the Services in accordance with this sub-clause,

during the Term, solely in relation to the provision of the Services.

- 12.6 The Authority hereby grants to the Supplier, in so far as any relevant Intellectual Property Rights have been assigned to the Authority or are otherwise at the time vested in the Authority in accordance with clause 12.2, a worldwide, royalty free licence, with the right to sublicense, to use and exploit the IPR in the Key Materials during the Term in relation to the TQ subject to, and in accordance with, the relevant terms of this Contract.
- 12.7 Subject to clause 12.8, the licence to the Supplier under clause 12.6 shall be exclusive during the Term solely in respect of use of the Key Materials for the provision of the Services in respect of the Exclusive Cohorts.

Rights retained by the Authority for its activities related to the provision of the Services

- 12.8 The Authority will retain:
 - 12.8.1 (for the avoidance of doubt) the non-exclusive right to use the Key Materials in its administration, approval and oversight of the TQ and other T Level

technical education qualifications and to make the same available to others (such as Ofqual) to do the same; and

- 12.8.2 the right to use the Key Materials, and for any Future Supplier or potential Future Supplier to use the Key Materials:
 - (i) for competing or tendering for the delivery and Operation of the TQ and/or any Replacement TQ, where such competition or tender is for such delivery and Operation during any Transition Period and/or following expiry or termination of this Contract (ie the End Date); and
 - (ii) to deliver and Operate the TQ and/or any Replacement TQ, during any Transition Period; and
- 12.8.3 the right to sub-license others to exercise the rights set out in this clause 12.8.

Confirmation of rights, marking and branding of Materials

- 12.9 The Supplier shall, on any copy of any materials in which copyright belongs to the Authority, prominently mark such material with a notice saying: "Copyright in this [DOCUMENT/section of DOCUMENT] belongs to, and is used under licence from, the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education [DATE]" or such other notice as the Authority may reasonably require by notice to the Supplier from time to time. Without prejudice to any rights granted to the Authority under this Contract, in the case of each Deliverable the Supplier shall deliver a certificate in the form annexed to the TQ Assignment and Licence confirming that ownership in the IPR in that Deliverable is vested in the Authority, or where it asserts that IPR in the Deliverable or certain parts of it do not vest in the Authority, identifying specifically those parts and the scope of rights it asserts the Supplier has in respect of the same.
- 12.10 The Supplier may use its name, logos, trade marks and/or other signs which refer to the Supplier on Key Materials and Ancillary Materials and other materials used in the Operation of the TQ or to promote the TQ which are of the type set out in the T Level Branding Guidelines, provided that any such use shall be strictly as set out in the T Level Branding Guidelines. Without prejudice to the last sentence, the Supplier shall, on notice from the Authority, provide representative samples of all such use, and, if the

notice so requests, provide such samples a reasonable period in advance of any proposed such use together with a period (not being less than 7 Working Days) for comment. The Authority may notify the Supplier within such period of any comments, including any requirements it has in respect of such use, and, the Supplier shall take reasonable account of any such comments and comply with any reasonable requirements of the Authority so notified.

12.11 The Supplier shall not use its name, logos, trade marks and/or other signs which refer to the Supplier, in a trade mark manner or as any designation of origin, on any material referred to in clause 12.10 or otherwise in connection with its Operation of T Levels or T Level technical education qualifications (including the TQ), except as provided in clause 12.10 or otherwise with the specific Approval of the Authority; and in any event any use of its name, logos, trade marks and/or other signs which refer to the Supplier in connection with the T Level or T Level technical education qualifications (including the TQ) shall not be such as to make, suggest or imply any connection between the Authority or any T Levels or any T Level technical education qualifications and the Supplier, or endorsement by the Authority or the Department, other than as arises under this Contract or any other contract for the supply of T Level technical education qualifications.

12.12 The Supplier shall:

- 12.12.1 apply to all Key Materials and Ancillary Materials provided to any third party, the Authority's name and logo in such manner as is reasonably prescribed from time to time in writing by the Authority; and
- 12.12.2 use in respect of the TQ, including, unless otherwise agreed with the Authority, on all Key Materials and Ancillary Materials, such descriptive name (for example in the form: "[technical qualification] in Construction") as is determined by the Authority or proposed by the Supplier and agreed by the Authority,

provided that such use shall at all times be in strict accordance with the other provisions of this Contract, the T Level Trade Mark Licence, and any style guides or other instructions issued from time to time by the Authority.

Supplier's operation of other qualifications

- 12.13 The Supplier shall not, within or outside England, offer or promote any qualification other than the TQ as:
 - 12.13.1 being the TQ (or any other technical qualification forming part of a T Level) or T Level (or part of a T Level);
 - 12.13.2 being identical in terms of content and assessment requirements to the TQ (or any other technical qualification forming part of a T Level) or T Level and/or including identical components to the TQ (or any other technical qualification forming part of a T Level) or T Level; or
 - 12.13.3 demonstrating the same level of occupational competence as the TQ (or any other technical qualification forming part of a T Level) or T Level,

provided always that nothing in this Contract shall prevent the Supplier from offering or promoting the technical qualification element of a T Level under a separate contract with the Authority in connection with the making available of that technical qualification.

- 12.14 The Supplier may only re-use the whole of the TQ in an un-amended or materially unamended form, other than as part of the Services during the Term, as follows:
 - 12.14.1 in the Operation of qualifications for any of the Devolved Administrations, with the specific Approval of the Authority;
 - 12.14.2 in the Operation of qualifications in England intended for and only marketed to students who are not in the category known as "16 to 19 year old", with the specific Approval of the Authority; and
 - 12.14.3 in the Operation of qualifications outside the UK, save in any jurisdictions the Authority excludes by notice to the Supplier,

provided in each case that the name "T Level" is not used in the qualification or any marketing or promotion of the qualification, and that it is at all times clear and made clear to students and other third parties that the qualification does not form and cannot be used as any part of a T Level.

12.15 Subject to clauses 12.13 and 12.14, nothing in this Contract or the TQ Assignment and Licence shall restrict or prevent the Supplier from continuing to offer and update its existing qualifications (including technical qualifications), from offering new technical

qualifications, or from using elements of the Key Materials in the operation of qualifications other than the TQ.

Dealing with intellectual property claims

- 12.16 If there is an IPR Claim, the Supplier indemnifies the Authority against all Losses suffered or incurred by the Authority as a result.
- 12.17 Where a Party acquires ownership of IPR incorrectly under this Contract it must do everything reasonably necessary to complete a transfer in writing assigning the IPR to the other Party on request and at its own cost.
- 12.18 Clause 12.16 shall not apply to the extent that the IPR Claim is caused by the Authority's use of the relevant IPR in breach of the terms of this Contract.
- 12.19 In the event that any Third Party IPR is included in the Key Materials, Ancillary Materials, or other Deliverables under this Contract, the Supplier shall ensure that it has or acquires sufficient rights to any such Third Party IPR to enable it to enter into any applicable assignments and to grant any applicable licences under this Contract.

Portability of the TQ

12.20 The Supplier shall, where possible, ensure that its design and development of the TQ enables the transfer of the materials described in clause 12.1 to a Future Supplier without requiring use by such Future Supplier of any underlying proprietary system or platform which does not form part of the Key Materials or Ancillary Materials.

13 What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services

- 13.1 The Supplier must notify the Authority promptly in writing if:
 - 13.1.1 it becomes aware of any problem or complaint from any individual or organisation in relation to the making available and/or operation of the TQ;
 - 13.1.2 it makes any changes to its management, governance, organisational and/or operational structure or capacity from that which is set out in the Supplier's Tender which shall or may be material to the provision of the Services;

- 13.1.3 it undergoes or proposes to undergo (or, without prejudice to clause 14.7 (*When Sub-Contracts can be ended*) becomes aware that a Subcontractor has undergone or proposes to undergo) a change of Control;
- 13.1.4 there is a material adverse change in the financial circumstances of the Supplier, the Supplier becomes aware of a material adverse change in the financial circumstances of any of the Key Subcontractors, or the Supplier has (or anticipates that it may have) insufficient funding to adequately resource its obligations under this Contract;
- 13.1.5 it becomes aware of any circumstances relating to the Supplier or any Subcontractor which shall or may bring into disrepute and/or diminish the trust that the public places in the Authority, the Department or the ESFA and/or the T Levels Programme (including any Conflict of Interest (as contemplated by clause 35 (*Conflict of interest*)) and/or any child protection and/or data handling issues and/or incidents);
- 13.1.6 it becomes aware of any issue which shall or may have an adverse impact on Students studying for the TQ;
- 13.1.7 it is required, pursuant to the Conditions of Recognition, to notify Ofqual of any event that has occurred (or is likely to occur) which it has cause to believe could have an "Adverse Effect" (as defined in the Conditions of Recognition);
- 13.1.8 any of the circumstances in clause 14.7 (*Ending or extending this Contract*) occur; or
- 13.1.9 a Critical Service Failure occurs.
- 13.2 lf:
 - 13.2.1 the Supplier has failed to make the Submission for the relevant Interim Milestone on or prior to the Submission Date for that relevant Interim Milestone;
 - 13.2.2 the Authority reasonably believes that:
- the Supplier is not likely to achieve IfATE Approval by the Final Approval Milestone Date;
- (ii) the Authority is likely to need to withdraw IfATE Approval;
- (iii) Ofqual is likely to need to withdraw Ofqual Recognition;
- 13.2.3 the Authority has obtained information giving rise to reasonable concerns about the ability of the Supplier to deliver the Services and the Authority has provided such information to the Supplier and given the Supplier a reasonable opportunity (in the circumstances) to respond to such information and any such response fails to address such concerns to the satisfaction of the Authority;
- 13.2.4 the Supplier fails, in the opinion of Ofqual, to comply with any Condition of Recognition;
- 13.2.5 the Supplier is under investigation and/or subject to regulatory enforcement by Ofqual or has had any direction issued by Ofqual in respect of it;
- 13.2.6 the Supplier fails to comply with and/or implement (as the case may be) the whole or any part of the Implementation Plan in any material respect;
- 13.2.7 the Supplier fails to deliver the Services in accordance with the Resource Plan in any material respect;
- 13.2.8 the circumstances referred to in paragraph 2.3.2 of Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*) occur;
- 13.2.9 a Supplier Termination Event has occurred; and/or
- 13.2.10 any act or omission of the Supplier in relation to the TQ in breach of this Contract occurs which shall or may have a material adverse impact on Students and/or the TQ including any such act or omission which:
 - (i) gives rise to prejudice to Students or potential Students; or
 - (ii) adversely affects:

- (A) the ability of the Supplier to undertake the development, delivery or award of the TQ in accordance with its Conditions of Recognition;
- (B) the standards of the TQ which the Supplier makes available or proposes to make available; or
- (C) public confidence in the TQ,

the Authority may issue written notification of Designated Action to the Supplier, following which the Supplier shall comply with the Designated Action in accordance with any timeframe stated in such notification. In the event that, for any reason, the Supplier is unable to comply with the Designated Action notification, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Authority and shall explain the reason why it is unable to so comply.

- 13.3 In the event of a Critical Service Failure, in addition to the rights of the Authority under clause 13.2 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*) and 14.3 (*Ending or extending this Contract*), the Authority may by serving written notice on the Supplier:
 - 13.3.1 suspend and/or restrict any elements (in full or part) of the Services for the remainder of the Term, including a permanent prohibition or restriction on the Supplier from providing the Services (including making the TQ and/or any Products available to Approved Providers):
 - to Cohorts (including any Exclusive Cohort) in respect of which Students are already registered for the TQ; and/or
 - (ii) in respect of any further Cohorts (including any Exclusive Cohort);
 - 13.3.2 reduce the Term by one or more periods of 12 months as specified in such notice and accordingly remove one or more Cohorts from the Exclusive Cohorts; and/or
 - 13.3.3 require the Supplier to comply with specified performance improvement conditions in relation to the Services, failing which the Term will reduce by one or more periods of 12 months as specified in such notice and the final Cohort will then be removed from the Exclusive Cohorts.

- 13.4 Nothing in this Contract (and no action by the Authority) shall be construed so as to limit or restrict the ability of Ofqual to take action under its statutory powers and in the event of any Dispute arising out of or in connection with Ofqual Recognition and/or any Condition of Recognition the provisions of clause 37.7 (*Resolving disputes*) will apply.
- 13.5 The Supplier shall provide (and shall procure that its Subcontractors provide) all information and cooperation as is required by the Authority to enable the Authority to investigate any alleged breach by the Supplier of its obligations under this Contract.
- 13.6 The Authority may withdraw IfATE Approval by notice in writing to the Supplier in circumstances where the requirements for IfATE Approval are no longer met by the Supplier. The Authority shall notify the Supplier in advance in writing of its proposal to withdraw IfATE Approval and shall provide a reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to make representations in relation to such proposal, and the Authority shall take such representations into account in determining whether to proceed to withdraw IfATE Approval.

14 Ending or extending this Contract

14.1 This Contract ends on the End Date.

Extending this Contract

14.2 The Authority can extend this Contract for the Extension Period by giving the Supplier written notice prior to the start of the Academic Year in which the final Exclusive Cohort commences the TQ.

When the Authority can end this Contract

14.3 If a Supplier Termination Event occurs, the Authority has the right to immediately terminate this Contract by issuing a Termination Notice to the Supplier, unless the Supplier Termination Event occurs as a result of a breach of this Contract by the

Authority, but only insofar as the Authority's breach is not itself caused by a breach by the Supplier of the Supplier's obligations under this Contract.

What happens if this Contract ends

- 14.4 Where the Authority terminates this Contract, all of the following apply:
 - 14.4.1 the Supplier shall apply to Ofqual, in accordance with the instructions of the Authority, for its Ofqual Recognition in respect of the TQ to be withdrawn;
 - 14.4.2 the accumulated rights of the Authority are not affected;
 - 14.4.3 the Authority grants to the Supplier a non-exclusive worldwide, royalty free irrevocable licence to use the IfATE Data solely to the extent that such IfATE Data consists of: (i) information relating to the identities of Providers and persons engaged by them, which it shall be entitled to use for any purpose; and (ii) Student Related Data provided that no individual Student can be identified from such Student Related Data, which it shall be entitled to use for research purposes in order to develop or improve upon any Supplier qualification (including material prepared, and training provided, in support of such qualification);
 - 14.4.4 the Supplier must promptly return (or, where required by the Authority, delete) the IfATE Data except where required to retain copies by Law, the Conditions of Recognition, or for the purposes of exercising its rights under the licence granted under clause 14.4.3;
 - 14.4.5 the Supplier must promptly return any of the Authority's property provided to it under this Contract;
 - 14.4.6 the Supplier must at no cost to the Authority reasonably co-operate in the re-procurement and/or handover of the Services (including to a Replacement Supplier);
 - 14.4.7 the Supplier must comply with the relevant provisions of Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*); and
 - 14.4.8 this clause 14.4 and the following clauses survive the termination of this Contract: clauses 9, 11.3, 12, 15, 17, 18, 19, 21, 37 and 38 and any clauses

and/or Schedules which are expressly or by implication intended to continue.

When the Supplier can end this Contract

- 14.5 The Supplier can terminate this Contract by issuing a Termination Notice if the Authority fails to pay any Charges which have fallen due under this Contract and which are directly payable by the Authority within 30 days of the date of a Reminder Notice issued by the Supplier in respect of such sum.
- 14.6 If the Supplier terminates this Contract under clause 14.5:
 - 14.6.1 the Authority must promptly pay all outstanding Charges referred to in clause 14.5 to the Supplier; and
 - 14.6.2 clauses 14.4.1 to 14.4.8 shall apply.

When Sub-Contracts can be ended

- 14.7 At the Authority's request, the Supplier must terminate (or procure the termination of (as the case may be)) any Sub-Contracts in any of the following events:
 - 14.7.1 there is a change of Control of the relevant Subcontractor which is not preapproved in writing by the Authority and which the Authority believes shall or may have an adverse impact on the Services;
 - 14.7.2 the acts or omissions of the relevant Subcontractor have caused or materially contributed to a right of the Authority to terminate this Contract;
 - 14.7.3 a Supplier Termination Event is caused or contributed to by the relevant Subcontractor or where any analogous events referred to in limbs (b), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h), (j) or (l) of the definition of Supplier Termination Event occurs in respect of the Subcontractor; or
 - 14.7.4 the relevant Subcontractor sub-contracts any of its obligations in relation to the Services in breach of the requirements of this Contract.

15 How much each Party can be held responsible for

- 15.1 Subject to the following provisions of this clause 15, each Party's total aggregate liability under this Contract (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) for each claim or series of connected claims is no more than £1,000,000.
- 15.2 No Party is liable to the other for:
 - 15.2.1 any indirect, special or consequential Loss; or
 - 15.2.2 loss of profits, turnover, savings, business opportunities or damage to goodwill (in each case whether direct or indirect), provided always that, subject to clause 15.1, the Supplier acknowledges that the Authority may, amongst other things, recover from the Supplier the following Losses incurred by the Authority, the Department and/or the ESFA, to the extent that they arise as a result of a Default by the Supplier:
 - (i) any additional operational and/or administrative costs and expenses, including costs relating to time spent by or on behalf of the Authority in dealing with the consequences of the Default;
 - (ii) any wasted expenditure or charges;
 - (iii) the additional cost of procuring Replacement Services for the remainder of the Contract Period, which shall include any incremental costs associated with such Replacement Services above those which would have been payable under this Contract;
 - (iv) any compensation or interest paid to a third party by the Authority; and
 - (v) any fine or penalty pursuant to Law and any costs in defending any proceedings which result in such fine or penalty.
- 15.3 The Authority does not give any warranty or undertaking as to the relevance, completeness, accuracy or fitness for purpose of any data information and/or documentation disclosed by or on behalf of the Authority prior to or after the Effective Date and neither the Authority nor any of its employees or agents shall be liable

(howsoever arising) for any inaccuracy, omission, unfitness for purpose or inadequacy of any kind whatsoever in any such data information and/or documentation.

- 15.4 Nothing in this Contract shall operate to exclude or limit the liability of either Party in relation to the following:
 - 15.4.1 its liability for death or personal injury caused by its negligence, or that of its employees, agents or subcontractors;
 - 15.4.2 bribery or fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation by it or its employees; or
 - 15.4.3 any liability that cannot be excluded or limited by Law.
- 15.5 Each Party must use its reasonable endeavours to mitigate any Losses which it suffers under or in connection with this Contract, including where any such Losses are covered by an indemnity.
- 15.6 When calculating the Supplier's liability under clause 15.1, Losses covered by Required Insurances will not be taken into consideration.

16 Insurance

- 16.1 Without prejudice to its obligations to the Authority under this Contract, including its indemnity obligations, the Supplier shall take out and maintain at its own cost, or procure the taking out and maintenance of, the Required Insurances. The Supplier shall ensure that each of the Required Insurances is effective no later than the date on which the relevant risk commences.
- 16.2 The Required Insurances shall be maintained in accordance with Good Industry Practice and (so far as is reasonably practicable) on terms no less favourable than those generally available to a prudent contractor in respect of risks insured in the international insurance market from time to time.
- 16.3 The Required Insurances shall be taken out and maintained with insurers who are: (a) of good financial standing; (b) appropriately regulated; and (c) of good repute in the international insurance market.
- 16.4 The Supplier shall not take any action or fail to take any action or (insofar as is reasonably within its power) permit anything to occur in relation to it which would entitle any insurer to refuse to pay any claim under any of the Required Insurances.

- 16.5 Where the Supplier has failed to purchase any of the Required Insurances or maintain any of the Required Insurances in full force and effect, the Authority may elect (but shall not be obliged) following written notice to the Supplier to purchase the relevant Required Insurances, and the Authority shall be entitled to recover the reasonable premium and other reasonable costs incurred in connection therewith as a debt due from the Supplier.
- 16.6 The Supplier shall upon the Effective Date and within 15 Working Days after the renewal or replacement of each of the Required Insurances, provide evidence, in a form satisfactory to the Authority, that the Required Insurances are in full force and effect and meet in full the requirements of this clause 16. Receipt of such evidence by the Authority shall not in itself constitute acceptance by the Authority or relieve the Supplier of any of its liabilities and obligations under this Contract.
- 16.7 The Supplier shall ensure that the public and products liability policy forming part of the Required Insurances shall contain an indemnity to principals clause under which the Authority shall be indemnified in respect of claims made against the Authority in respect of death or bodily injury or third party property damage arising out of or in connection with the Services and for which the Supplier is legally liable.

17 Data protection and information

- 17.1 Each Party shall comply with the Data Protection Legislation.
- 17.2 The Supplier must ensure that Personal Data is Processed in accordance with Schedule 9 (*Data Handling and Security Management*).
- 17.3 The Supplier must not remove any ownership or security notices in or relating to the IfATE Data.
- 17.4 The Supplier must make accessible back-ups of all IfATE Data, stored in an agreed off-site location. The Supplier must send the Authority copies every six Months of the Ancillary Materials and the Key Materials (in each case to the extent that these have not already been provided to the Authority), and any further information falling within the definition of IfATE Data as may be requested by the Authority in writing from time to time.

- 17.5 The Supplier must ensure that any Supplier system holding any IfATE Data, including back-up data, is a secure system that complies with the Security Policy and the relevant provisions of Schedule 9 (*Data Handling and Security Management*).
- 17.6 If at any time the Supplier suspects or has reason to believe that the IfATE Data provided or generated under this Contract is corrupted, lost or sufficiently degraded, then the Supplier must notify the Authority and immediately suggest remedial action.
- 17.7 If the IfATE Data is corrupted, lost or sufficiently degraded so as to be unusable the Authority may either or both:
 - 17.7.1 tell the Supplier to restore or get restored IfATE Data as soon as practical but no later than 5 Working Days from the date that the Authority receives notice, or the Supplier finds out about the issue, whichever is earlier; and/or
 - 17.7.2 restore the IfATE Data itself or using a third party.
- 17.8 The Supplier must pay each Party's reasonable costs of complying with clause 17.7 unless the Authority is at fault.
- 17.9 The Supplier:
 - 17.9.1 must provide the Authority with all IfATE Data in an agreed open format within 10 Working Days of a written request;
 - 17.9.2 must have documented processes to guarantee prompt availability of IfATE Data if the Supplier stops trading;
 - 17.9.3 must securely destroy all Storage Media that has held IfATE Data at the end of life of that media using Good Industry Practice;
 - 17.9.4 must securely erase all IfATE Data and any copies it holds when asked to do so by the Authority unless required by Law to retain it; and
 - 17.9.5 indemnifies the Authority against any and all Losses suffered or incurred by the Authority if the Supplier breaches this clause 17 and/or any Data Protection Legislation.

18 <u>What must be kept confidential</u>

Confidential Information

- 18.1 Each Party must, subject to the following provisions of this clause 18;
 - 18.1.1 keep all Confidential Information it receives confidential and secure;
 - 18.1.2 not disclose, use or exploit the Confidential Information disclosed by the Disclosing Party without the Disclosing Party's prior written consent, except for the purposes anticipated under this Contract; and
 - 18.1.3 immediately notify the Disclosing Party if it suspects unauthorised access, copying, use or disclosure of the Confidential Information.
- 18.2 Notwithstanding clause 18.1, a Party may disclose Confidential Information which it receives from the Disclosing Party in any of the following instances:
 - 18.2.1 where disclosure is required by applicable Law or by a court with the required jurisdiction, if the Recipient Party (to the extent that it is permitted to do so by such applicable Law or by such court) notifies the Disclosing Party in advance of disclosure of the full circumstances, the affected Confidential Information and extent of the disclosure;
 - 18.2.2 if the Recipient Party already had the information without obligation of confidentiality before it was disclosed to it by the Disclosing Party;
 - 18.2.3 if the information was given to it by a third party without obligation of confidentiality;
 - 18.2.4 if the information was in the public domain at the time of the disclosure;
 - 18.2.5 if the information was independently developed without access to the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party;
 - 18.2.6 to its auditors or for the purposes of regulatory requirements;
 - 18.2.7 on a confidential basis, to its professional advisers on a need-to-know basis;
 - 18.2.8 to the Serious Fraud Office where the Recipient Party has reasonable grounds to believe that the Disclosing Party is involved in activity that may be a criminal offence under the Bribery Act 2010; and/or

- 18.2.9 where disclosure is permitted in accordance with Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*).
- 18.3 The Supplier may disclose Confidential Information on a confidential basis to Supplier Staff on a need-to-know basis to allow the Supplier to meet its obligations under this Contract. The Supplier must ensure that the Supplier Staff enter into a direct confidentiality agreement with the Authority at the Authority's request.
- 18.4 The Authority may disclose Confidential Information in any of the following cases:
 - 18.4.1 on a confidential basis to the employees, agents, consultants and contractors of the Authority;
 - 18.4.2 on a confidential basis to any Crown Body, any successor body to a Crown Body or any company that the Authority transfers or proposes to transfer all or any part of its business to;
 - 18.4.3 where permitted by the Technical and Further Education Act 2017, (including to the ESFA or Ofqual and as contemplated by clause 5.16 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*));
 - 18.4.4 if the Authority (acting reasonably) considers disclosure necessary or appropriate to carry out its public functions;
 - 18.4.5 where requested by Parliament;
 - 18.4.6 under clauses 4.10 (*Pricing and payments*) and 19 (*When information can be shared*); or
 - 18.4.7 save for Exit Information, where the information was generated as part of the provision of the Services.
- 18.5 For the purposes of clauses 18.2 to 18.4 references to disclosure on a confidential basis means disclosure under a confidentiality agreement or arrangement including terms as strict as those required in this clause 18.

Student Related Data

- 18.6 The Supplier must:
 - 18.6.1 keep all Student Related Data confidential and secure;

- 18.6.2 immediately notify the Authority if it suspects unauthorised access, copying, use or disclosure of the Student Related Data.
- 18.7 The Supplier shall not store, copy, disclose, or use the Student Related Data except as necessary for the performance by the Supplier of its obligations under this Contract or as otherwise expressly authorised in writing by the Authority.

Transparency Information and other disclosures

- 18.8 Transparency Information and any information which is exempt from disclosure by clause 19 (*When information can be shared*) is not Confidential Information.
- 18.9 The Supplier must not make any press announcement or publicise this Contract or the output of the Services (including the Student Related Data) without the prior written consent of the Authority and must take all reasonable steps to ensure that Supplier Staff do not either.

19 When information can be shared

- 19.1 The Supplier acknowledges that:
 - 19.1.1 the Transparency Reports; and
 - 19.1.2 the content of this Contract, including any changes to this Contract agreed during the Term, except for (i) any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA, which shall be determined by the Authority; and (ii) Commercially Sensitive Information,

(together the "Transparency Information") is not Confidential Information.

- 19.2 The Supplier must tell the Authority within 48 hours if it receives a Request For Information.
- 19.3 Within the timescales required by the Authority, the Supplier must give the Authority full co-operation and information needed so the Authority can:
 - 19.3.1 publish the Transparency Information; and
 - 19.3.2 comply with any Request for Information.

- 19.4 The Supplier acknowledges that the Authority may be required under the FOIA and EIRs to disclose information (including Confidential Information and Commercially Sensitive Information) without consulting or obtaining consent from the Supplier. However, to the extent that it is permitted to do so (in accordance with the Secretary of State's section 45 Code of Practice on the Discharge of the Functions of Public Authorities under Part 1 of the FOIA), the Authority shall, in relation to any Request for Information relating to Confidential Information or Commercially Sensitive Information of the Supplier:
 - 19.4.1 notify the Supplier of such Request for Information as soon as is reasonably practicable; and
 - 19.4.2 allow the Supplier to make representations in relation to any exemptions the Supplier considers may apply to the disclosure of its information under the Request for Information and take such representations into account when making its decision of what it will disclose.
- 19.5 Notwithstanding any other provision in this Contract, the Authority shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any Commercially Sensitive Information and/or any other information is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the FOIA and/or the EIRs.

20 Invalid parts of this Contract

If any part of this Contract is held to be void or otherwise unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such part shall to the extent necessary to ensure that the remaining provisions of this Contract are not void or unenforceable be deemed to be deleted and the validity and/or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Contract shall not be affected.

21 <u>No other terms apply</u>

The provisions incorporated into this Contract are the entire agreement between the Parties. This Contract replaces all previous statements and agreements whether written or oral. No other provisions apply.

22 Other people's rights in this Contract

- 22.1 The Department may enforce any of the Authority's rights under this Contract in relation to which the Department is to benefit. The Department's consent is not required to amend this Contract.
- 22.2 Save as provided in clause 22.1 or expressly stated in this Contract, no third parties shall be entitled to enforce any term of this Contract.

23 <u>Circumstances beyond either Party's control</u>

- 23.1 Any Party affected by a Force Majeure Event is excused from performing its obligations under this Contract while the inability to perform continues, if it both:
 - 23.1.1 provides a Force Majeure Notice to the other Party; and
 - 23.1.2 uses all reasonable measures to reduce the impact of the Force Majeure Event.
- 23.2 The Authority can terminate this Contract if the provision of the Services is materially affected by a Force Majeure Event which lasts for 90 days continuously.
- 23.3 Where the Authority terminates under clause 23.2:
 - 23.3.1 each Party must cover its own Losses; and
 - 23.3.2 subject to clause 23.3.1, clause 14.4 applies.
- 23.4 Neither Party can rely on clause 23.1 where the inability to perform its obligations arises, directing or indirectly, due to the exit from the European Union by the United Kingdom.
- 23.5 The Supplier may not rely on clause 23.1 to the extent that the inability to perform its obligations arises directly or indirectly out of a failure by the Supplier to comply with its Business Continuity Plan.

24 Relationships created by this Contract

24.1 This Contract does not create a partnership, joint venture or employment relationship. The Supplier must represent itself accordingly and ensure the Supplier Staff do so.

25 <u>Giving up contract rights</u>

25.1 A partial or full waiver or relaxation of the terms of this Contract by one Party is only valid if it is stated to be a waiver in writing to the other Party.

26 <u>Transferring responsibilities</u>

- 26.1 The Supplier must not assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of its rights, obligations and/or liabilities under the whole or any part of this Contract without Approval.
- 26.2 The Authority can assign, novate or transfer this Contract or any part of it to any Crown Body, public sector body or private sector body which performs the functions of the Authority.
- 26.3 The Supplier must enter into a novation agreement in the form that the Authority specifies where the Authority wishes to exercise its rights under clause 26.2.
- 26.4 The Supplier can terminate this Contract novated under clause 26.2 to a private sector body where an Insolvency Event occurs in respect of that private sector body.
- 26.5 The Supplier remains responsible for all acts and omissions of the Supplier Staff as if they were its own.

27 Changing this Contract

- 27.1 If any change is required which is an Inclusive TQ Change, clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) shall apply in relation to such change, and this clause 27 shall not apply to any Inclusive TQ Change.
- 27.2 Either Party can request a Variation to this Contract, including the addition or removal of one or more Occupational Specialist Components.
- 27.3 The Supplier cannot unreasonably withhold or delay their consent to a Variation to this Contract.
- 27.4 The Supplier must provide an Impact Assessment either:
 - 27.4.1 with the Variation Form, where the Supplier requests the Variation; or
 - 27.4.2 within the time limits included in a Variation Form where the Authority requests the Variation.

- 27.5 If the Variation cannot be agreed or resolved by the Parties, the Authority can either:
 - 27.5.1 agree that this Contract continues without the Variation; or
 - 27.5.2 treat such failure as a Dispute which shall be addressed through the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 27.6 A Variation of this Contract is only effective if agreed in writing and signed by both Parties.
- 27.7 If there is a General Change in Law, the Supplier must bear the risk of the change and is not entitled to ask for an increase to the Charges and/or the Fees in respect of that change.
- 27.8 If there is a Specific Change in Law or one is likely to happen during the Contract Period, the Supplier must give the Authority notice of the likely effects of the Specific Change in Law as soon as reasonably practical. The Supplier must also say if it thinks any Variation is needed either to the Services, the Products and/or this Contract and provide evidence:
 - 27.8.1 that the Supplier has kept costs as low as possible and/or maximised any cost savings (as the case may be) including any Subcontractor costs; and
 - 27.8.2 of how it has affected or will affect the Supplier's costs and/or those of any Subcontractor.
- 27.9 Any Variation because of a Specific Change in Law must be implemented using clauses 27.1 to 27.6.
- 27.10 If another awarding organisation has a contract with the Authority for the provision of services similar to the Services to deliver a different technical qualification as part of the T Levels Programme and that other awarding organisation suffers a Supplier Termination Event following which its contract with the Authority is terminated or the relevant contract is otherwise lawfully terminated, the Supplier agrees that the Authority shall have the option to request that the Supplier takes over the delivery of that different technical qualification and any related services as a Variation, which will be implemented using clauses 27.1 to 27.6. The Charges and Fees relating to such a Variation shall be agreed between the Parties as part of the Impact Assessment for

the relevant Variation, each Party acting reasonably and promptly, prior to the Supplier commencing work on the Variation. The relevant Charges and Fees shall:

- 27.10.1 be a reasonable cost for implementing the Variation in the circumstances;
- 27.10.2 take into account the charges and fees that the other awarding organisation was charging in relation to that different technical qualification prior to suffering the Supplier Termination Event; and
- 27.10.3 take into account and be calculated using:
 - (i) for personnel related costs and other relevant charges which are set out in the Rate Card, the applicable Rate Card rates; and
 - (ii) reasonable charges for any non-personnel related costs which are not included in the Rate Card and which will be incurred by the Supplier to implement the Variation; and
 - (iii) the same basis and the same logic used by the Supplier to determine the relevant costs, Charges and Fees for the Services.

28 How to communicate about this Contract

- 28.1 All notices under this Contract must be in writing and are considered effective on the Working Day of delivery as long as delivered before 5:00 pm on a Working Day. Otherwise the notice is effective on the next Working Day. Unless expressly stated in this Contract or otherwise communicated in writing by the Authority, an email is not effective notice unless also sent by post or delivered by hand on the same day. For the avoidance of doubt, this clause 28.1 does not apply to a Variation, which must be implemented in accordance with clauses 27.2 to 27.6.
- 28.2 Subject to clause 28.1, notices to the Authority must be sent to the Authority Authorised Representative's address and email address, and all notices must be copied to the Head of Contracts **Redacted** and the Head of Legal **Redacted** at the Authority.
- 28.3 Subject to clause **Error! Reference source not found.**, notices to the Supplier must be sent to the Supplier Authorised Representative's address and email address.

28.4 This clause does not apply to the service of legal proceedings or any documents in any legal action, arbitration or dispute resolution.

29 Dealing with claims

- 29.1 If a Beneficiary is notified of or otherwise becomes aware of a Claim then it must notify the Indemnifier as soon as reasonably practical and no later than 10 Working Days after such notification or date of first awareness.
- 29.2 At the Indemnifier's cost the Beneficiary must both:
 - 29.2.1 allow the Indemnifier to conduct all negotiations and proceedings to do with a Claim; and
 - 29.2.2 give the Indemnifier reasonable assistance with the Claim if requested.
- 29.3 The Beneficiary must not make admissions about the Claim or enter into any agreement or compromise in relation to the Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnifier which cannot be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 29.4 The Indemnifier must consider and defend the Claim diligently using competent legal advisors and in a way that does not damage the Beneficiary's reputation (or, in the case of the Authority as a Beneficiary, the reputation of the Authority, the Department and/or the ESFA or the wider T Levels Programme).
- 29.5 The Indemnifier must not settle or compromise any Claim without the Beneficiary's prior written consent which it must not unreasonably withhold or delay.
- 29.6 Each Beneficiary must take all reasonable steps to minimise and mitigate any losses that it suffers because of the Claim.
- 29.7 If the Indemnifier pays the Beneficiary money under an indemnity and the Beneficiary later recovers money which is directly related to the relevant Claim, the Beneficiary must immediately repay the Indemnifier the lesser of either:
 - 29.7.1 the sum recovered minus any legitimate amount spent by the Beneficiary when recovering this money; or
 - 29.7.2 the amount the Indemnifier paid the Beneficiary for the Claim.

30 Preventing fraud, bribery and corruption

- 30.1 The Supplier must not during the Term:
 - 30.1.1 commit a Prohibited Act or any other criminal offence in regulations 38(8),38(9) and/or 38(10) of the Regulations; and/or
 - 30.1.2 do or allow anything which would cause the Authority, including any of its employees, consultants, contractors, subcontractors or agents to breach any of the Relevant Requirements or incur any liability under them.
- 30.2 The Supplier must during the Term:
 - 30.2.1 create, maintain and enforce adequate policies and procedures to ensure it complies with the Relevant Requirements to prevent a Prohibited Act and require its Subcontractors to do the same;
 - 30.2.2 keep full records to show it has complied with its obligations under this clause 30 and give copies to the Authority on request; and
 - 30.2.3 if required by the Authority, within 20 Working Days of the Effective Date, and then annually, certify in writing to the Authority, that it has complied with this clause 30, including compliance of Supplier Staff, and provide reasonable supporting evidence of this on request, including its policies and procedures.
- 30.3 The Supplier must immediately notify the Authority if it becomes aware of any breach of clauses 30.1 or 30.2, or has any reason to think that it, or any of the Supplier Staff, has either:
 - 30.3.1 been investigated or prosecuted for an alleged Prohibited Act;
 - 30.3.2 been debarred, suspended, proposed for suspension or debarment, or is otherwise ineligible to take part in procurement programmes or contracts because of a Prohibited Act by any Crown Body;
 - 30.3.3 received a request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind related to this Contract; or

- 30.3.4 suspected that any person or Party directly or indirectly related to this Contract has committed or attempted to commit a Prohibited Act.
- 30.4 If the Supplier notifies the Authority as required by clause 30.3, the Supplier must respond promptly to the Authority's further enquiries, co-operate with any investigation and allow the Audit of any relevant books, records and documentation.
- 30.5 In any notice the Supplier gives under clause 30.4 it must specify the:
 - 30.5.1 Prohibited Act;
 - 30.5.2 identity of the party who it thinks has committed the Prohibited Act; and
 - 30.5.3 action it has decided to take.

31 Equality, diversity, human rights and anti-slavery

- 31.1 The Supplier must follow all applicable equality Law when it performs its obligations under this Contract, including:
 - 31.1.1 protection against discrimination on the grounds of race, sex, gender reassignment, religion or belief, disability, sexual orientation, pregnancy, maternity, age or otherwise; and
 - 31.1.2 any other requirements and instructions which the Authority reasonably imposes related to equality Law.
- 31.2 The Supplier must take all necessary steps, and inform the Authority of the steps taken, to prevent anything that is considered to be unlawful discrimination by any court or tribunal, or the Equality and Human Rights Commission (or any successor organisation) when working on this Contract.
- 31.3 The Supplier must use Good Industry Practice to ensure that there is no slavery or human trafficking in its supply chains and must notify the Authority immediately if it becomes aware of any actual or suspected incidents of slavery or human trafficking in its supply chains.
- 31.4 The Supplier must at all times conduct its business in a manner that is consistent with any anti-slavery policy of the Authority and shall provide to the Authority any reports or other information that the Authority may request as evidence of the Supplier's

compliance with this clause 31.4 and/or as may be requested or otherwise required by the Authority in accordance with any Authority anti-slavery policy.

32 <u>Health and safety</u>

- 32.1 The Supplier must perform its obligations meeting the requirements of:
 - 32.1.1 all applicable Law regarding health and safety;
 - 32.1.2 the Authority's current health and safety policy, as provided to the Supplier, to the extent that Supplier Staff are located at any Authority premises in the course of performing the Services under this Contract.

33 Environment

33.1 The Supplier must ensure that Supplier Staff are aware of and comply with the Environmental Policy.

34 <u>Tax</u>

- 34.1 The Supplier must not breach any tax or social security obligations and must enter into a binding agreement to pay any late contributions due, including where applicable, any interest or any fines.
- 34.2 Where the Supplier or any Supplier Staff are liable to be taxed or to pay National Insurance contributions in the UK relating to payment received under this Contract, the Supplier must both:
 - 34.2.1 comply with the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 and all other statutes and regulations relating to income tax, the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992 (including IR35) and National Insurance contributions; and
 - 34.2.2 indemnify the Authority against any Income Tax, National Insurance and social security contributions and any other liability, deduction, contribution, assessment or claim arising from or made during or after the Term in connection with the provision of the Services by the Supplier or any Supplier Staff.

35 Conflict of interest

- 35.1 The Supplier must take action to ensure that neither the Supplier nor the Supplier Staff are placed in the position of an actual or potential Conflict of Interest.
- 35.2 The Supplier must promptly notify and provide details to the Authority if a Conflict of Interest happens or is expected to happen.
- 35.3 The Authority can terminate this Contract immediately by giving notice in writing to the Supplier or take any steps it thinks are necessary where there is or may be an actual or potential Conflict of Interest.

36 Reporting a breach of this Contract

- 36.1 As soon as it is aware of it, the Supplier and Supplier Staff must report to the Authority any actual or suspected breach of:
 - 36.1.1 Law; or
 - 36.1.2 clauses 30 to 35 (inclusive).
- 36.2 The Supplier must not retaliate against any of the Supplier Staff who in good faith report a breach listed in clause 36.1 to the Authority or a Prescribed Person.

37 <u>Resolving disputes</u>

- 37.1 If there is a Dispute, it shall be promptly escalated in accordance with any escalation process set out in the Supplier's Response. If the Dispute remains unresolved by such process, nominated senior representatives of each Party who have authority to settle the Dispute will, within 28 days of a written request from the other Party, meet in good faith to resolve the Dispute.
- 37.2 If the Dispute is not resolved at that meeting, the Parties can attempt to settle it by mediation using the Centre for Effective Dispute Resolution ("**CEDR**") Model Mediation Procedure current at the time of the Dispute. If the Parties cannot agree on a mediator, the mediator will be nominated by CEDR. If either Party does not wish to use, or continue to use mediation, or mediation does not resolve the Dispute, the Dispute must be resolved using clauses 37.3 to 37.5.

- 37.3 Unless the Authority refers the Dispute to arbitration using clause 37.4, the Parties irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales have the exclusive jurisdiction to:
 - 37.3.1 determine the Dispute; and/or
 - 37.3.2 grant interim remedies, or any other provisional or protective relief.
- 37.4 The Supplier agrees that the Authority has the exclusive right to refer any Dispute to be finally resolved by arbitration under the London Court of International Arbitration Rules current at the time of the Dispute. There will be only one arbitrator. The seat or legal place of the arbitration will be London and the proceedings will be in English.
- 37.5 The Authority has the right to refer a Dispute to arbitration even if the Supplier has started or has attempted to start court proceedings under clause 37.3, unless the Authority has agreed to the court proceedings or participated in them. Even if court proceedings have started, the Parties must do everything necessary to ensure that the court proceedings are stayed in favour of any arbitration proceedings if they are started under clause 37.4.
- 37.6 The Supplier cannot suspend the performance of this Contract during any Dispute.
- 37.7 Subject to clause 5.14.3(vi) (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), to the extent that a Dispute relates to whether or not the Supplier has complied with a Condition of Recognition and/or requirement of Ofqual Recognition, the Parties agree that they shall request that Ofqual shall make the final decision as to whether the requirements of that Condition of Recognition and/or Ofqual Recognition have been met and any such decision by Ofqual shall be binding on both Parties.

38 Which law applies

This Contract and any issues arising out of, or connected to it, are governed by English law.

Signed by	
	Redacted

Signed by

Signed by

Redacted

Schedule 1

Definitions and Interpretation

1 Interpretation

- 1.1 In this Contract, unless the context otherwise requires, capitalised expressions shall have the meanings set out in this Schedule 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*) or the relevant Schedule in which that capitalised expression appears.
- 1.2 If a capitalised expression does not have an interpretation in this Schedule or any other Schedule, it shall, in the first instance, be interpreted in accordance with the common interpretation within the relevant market sector where appropriate. Otherwise, it shall be interpreted in accordance with the dictionary meaning.
- 1.3 In this Contract, unless the context otherwise requires:
 - 1.3.1 the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
 - 1.3.2 reference to a gender includes the other gender and the neuter;
 - 1.3.3 references to a person include an individual, company, body corporate, corporation, unincorporated association, firm, partnership or other legal entity or Crown Body;
 - 1.3.4 references to a legal entity (other than the Supplier) shall include unless otherwise expressly stated any statutory successor to such entity and/or the relevant functions of such entity, and references to the Department shall include, where relevant, the ESFA;
 - 1.3.5 a reference to any Law includes a reference to that Law as amended, extended, consolidated or re-enacted from time to time;
 - 1.3.6 any reference to this Contract or to any other document shall include any variation, amendment or supplement to such document;
 - 1.3.7 the words "including", "other", "in particular", "for example" and similar words shall not limit the generality of the preceding words and shall be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words "without limitation";

- 1.3.8 references to "**writing**" include typing, printing, lithography, photography, display on a screen, electronic and facsimile transmission and other modes of representing or reproducing words in a visible form, and expressions referring to writing shall be construed accordingly;
- 1.3.9 references to "**clauses**" and "**Schedules**" are, unless otherwise provided, references to the clauses of and schedules to the Core Terms and references in any Schedule to parts, paragraphs, annexes and tables are, unless otherwise provided, references to the parts, paragraphs, annexes and tables of the Schedule in which these references appear;
- 1.3.10 references to "**paragraphs**" are, unless otherwise provided, references to the paragraph of the appropriate Schedules unless otherwise provided; and
- 1.3.11 the headings in this Contract are for ease of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation or construction of this Contract.

2 <u>Definitions</u>

2.1 In this Contract, unless the context otherwise requires, the following words shall have the following meanings:

"Academic Year" means 1 August to 31 July in the following calendar year;

"Accredited" means accredited under section 139 of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009 through the Ofqual accreditation process applicable to a qualification in order for that qualification to become Regulated and "Accreditation" shall be construed accordingly;

"Additional Service" means each additional service listed in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*) and detailed in Annex 10 to the Service Requirements;

"Affected Party" means the party seeking to claim relief in respect of a Force Majeure Event;

"Affiliates" means in relation to a body corporate, any other entity which directly or indirectly Controls, is Controlled by, or is under direct or indirect common Control of that body corporate from time to time;

"Ancillary Materials" means all information and materials (other than Key Materials) to which the Authority and/or a Future Supplier would require access for use for the Portability Purposes, and any other materials which would be required on or to facilitate succession to a Future Supplier in a seamless manner in relation to the TQ offered or Operated by the Supplier.

Ancillary Materials shall include, without limitation:

- (a) Student results including grades;
- (b) statistical analysis for grading (excludes the systems supporting the analysis);
- (c) lists of Providers;
- (d) marked Student evidence (with moderation outcomes);
- (e) data on Student credits;
- (f) data on Student appeals;
- (g) data on special considerations for Students;
- (h) the Assessment Strategy;
- (i) Student registrations;
- (j) draft materials in preparation for forthcoming assessments;
- (k) the Key Dates Schedule (in respect of forthcoming assessments);
- (I) lists, with contact details, of people contracted by the Supplier to perform or oversee activities which are necessary for the conduct and quality assurance of assessments for the TQ; and
- (m) materials from completed assessments, such as completed Students' examination answer booklets;

"**Approval**" means the prior written consent of the Authority and "**Approve**" and "**Approved**" shall be construed accordingly;

"Approved Assessment Strategy" shall have the meaning given in Schedule 2 (*Service Requirements*);

"**Approved Initial TQ Deliverables**" means the Initial TQ Deliverables approved by the Authority in accordance with clause 5.14 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) or clause 8.10 or 8.11 (*TQ Changes*) (as the case may be) as such deliverables are reviewed and updated in accordance with this Contract;

"**Approved Provider**" means an Eligible Provider that has been granted Provider Approval in accordance with clause 7.1 (*Interaction with Providers*) and in respect of which such Provider Approval has not been revoked pursuant to clause 7.2 (*Interaction with Providers*);

"Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process" means the quality assurance process referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the relevant part of the Product Description for the TQ Specification;

"**Approved TQ Specification**" means the TQ Specification approved by the Authority in accordance with clause 5.14 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) or clause 8.10 or 8.11 (*TQ Changes*) (as the case may be);

"Assessment Strategy" means the assessment strategy referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the Assessment Strategy, which unless otherwise agreed in writing with the Authority must be consistent with the relevant details forming part of the Supplier's Response;

"Assessors" means any assessor appointed by the Supplier to assess performance by Students in respect of the TQ Live Assessment Materials;

"Audit" means the Authority's right to:

- (a) verify the accuracy of the Charges and any other amounts payable by the Authority (including proposed or actual variations to them in accordance with this Contract);
- (b) verify the costs of the Supplier (including the costs of all Subcontractors and any third party suppliers) in connection with the provision of the Services (including the supply of the Products);
- verify the Supplier's and each Subcontractor's compliance with the applicable Law;

- (d) identify or investigate actual or suspected breach of clauses 30 to 34, impropriety or accounting mistakes or any breach or threatened breach of security and in these circumstances the Authority shall have no obligation to inform the Supplier of the purpose or objective of its investigations;
- (e) verify the Supplier's compliance with Schedule 9 (*Data Handling and Security Management*);
- (f) identify or investigate any circumstances which may impact upon the financial stability of the Supplier, and/or any Subcontractors and/or its or their ability to provide the Services including to supply the Products;
- (g) obtain such information as is necessary to fulfil the Authority's obligations to supply information for Parliamentary, ministerial, judicial or administrative purposes including the supply of information to the Comptroller and Auditor General;
- (h) review any books of account and the internal contract management accounts kept by the Supplier in connection with this Contract;
- carry out the Authority's internal and statutory audits and to prepare, examine and/or certify the Authority's annual and interim reports and accounts;
- (j) enable the National Audit Office to carry out an examination pursuant to Section
 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Authority has used its resources;
- (k) verify the accuracy and completeness of any Management Information delivered or required by this Contract; and/or
- obtain such information as is necessary to undertake a review and/or assessment of the performance of the whole or any part of the T Levels Programme;

"Auditor" means any, or any combination, of:

- (a) the Authority's internal and external auditors;
- (b) the Authority's statutory or regulatory auditors;

- (c) the Comptroller and Auditor General, its staff and/or any appointed representatives of the National Audit Office;
- (d) HM Treasury or the Cabinet Office;
- (e) any party formally appointed by the Authority to carry out audit or similar review functions; and
- (f) successors or assigns of any of the above;

"Authority Authorised Representative" means the person referred to in Schedule 20 as such or the representative appointed by the Authority from time to time in relation to this Contract as notified in writing (which may, in the case of this specific notification, be by email only) to the Supplier;

"**Authority Procedural Review**" means the Authority's procedural review process as published on the Authority's web site from time to time;

"Awarding Organisation" means a body recognised by Ofqual as a provider of certain qualifications;

"**Background IPR**" means any IPR owned by a party prior to the Effective Date or created or developed by a party independently of this Contract, but does not include IPR in Key Materials;

"Beneficiary" means a Party having (or claiming to have) the benefit of an indemnity under this Contract;

"Breach of Security" means the occurrence of:

- (a) any unauthorised access to or use of the Services and/or the Products, the sites from which the Services are delivered (and/or where the Products are developed and/or stored) and/or any information and communication technology, information or data (including the Confidential Information and the IfATE Data) used by the Authority and/or the Supplier in connection with this Contract; and/or
- (b) the loss and/or unauthorised disclosure of any information or data (including the Confidential Information and the IfATE Data), including any copies of such

information or data, used by the Authority and/or the Supplier in connection with this Contract,

in either case as may be more particularly set out in the Security Policy;

"Business Continuity Plan" means the business continuity and disaster recovery plan relating to this Contract, as set out in Schedule 10 (*Business Continuity*);

"**Cabinet Office Statement**" means the Cabinet Office Statement of Practice – Staff Transfers in the Public Sector 2000 (as revised 2013) as may be amended or replaced;

"Change in Law" means any change in Law which impacts on the provision of the Services (including the supply of the Products) and/or the performance of this Contract which comes into force after the Effective Date;

"Charges" means:

- (a) the Development Charge payable to the Supplier by the Authority in accordance with clause 4.1.1 (*Pricing and payments*);
- (b) in respect of any Exclusive TQ Change, the amount (exclusive of any applicable VAT) agreed or determined in respect of such Exclusive TQ Change in accordance with clause 8.6 (*TQ Changes*); and
- (c) in respect of any other Variation, the amount agreed pursuant to clause 27
 (*Changing this Contract*) in respect of such Variation.

"Claim" means any claim for which it appears that a Beneficiary is, or may become, entitled to indemnification under this Contract;

"**Cohort**" means a group of Students who are registered by an Approved Provider with the Supplier to commence the TQ in the relevant Academic Year;

"Commercially Sensitive Information" means the Confidential Information listed in Schedule 18 (*Commercially Sensitive Information*) comprising of commercially sensitive information relating to the Supplier, its IPR or its business which the Supplier has indicated to the Authority that, if disclosed by the Authority, would cause the Supplier significant commercial disadvantage or material financial loss; "**Comparable Supply**" means the supply of services to the Authority or another customer or client of the Supplier that are the same as or similar to the Services (including the supply of products that are the same as or similar to the Products) including services relating to qualifications in England outside the T Levels Programme;

"**Conditions of Recognition**" means the conditions of Ofqual Recognition imposed on the Supplier by Ofqual including any general level conditions, qualification level conditions, subject level conditions and special conditions;

"Confidential Information" means, subject to clause 18.8 (*What must be kept confidential*), any information, however it is conveyed, that relates to the business, affairs, developments, trade secrets, Know-How, personnel and suppliers of the Authority or the Supplier, including IPRs, together with information derived from the above, and any other information clearly designated as being confidential (whether or not it is marked as "confidential") or which ought reasonably to be considered to be confidential. Confidential Information shall not include Student Related Data;

"**Conflict of Interest**" means a conflict between the financial or personal duties of the Supplier or the Supplier Staff and the duties owed to the Authority under this Contract, in the reasonable opinion of the Authority. This includes where:

- (a) the Supplier's interests in any activity undertaken by the Supplier, on its behalf, or by an Affiliate of the Supplier have the potential to lead the Supplier to act contrary to the Supplier's interests in the development, delivery and award of the TQ in accordance with the Conditions of Recognition;
- (b) a person who is connected to the development, delivery or award of the TQ by the Supplier has interests in any other activity which have the potential to lead that person to act contrary to his or her interests in that development, delivery or award in accordance with the Conditions of Recognition, or
- (c) an informed and reasonable observer would conclude that either of these situations was the case;

"**Continuing Activities**" means activities of the Supplier under this Contract in relation to the TQ which continue following the end of the second Academic Year for the final Exclusive Cohort, such as resits, appeals, and ongoing records management; "Contract" means this contract;

"Contract Month" means each calendar month, provided that:

- (a) the first Contract Month shall commence on and from the Effective Date and shall end on the last day of the calendar month in which the Effective Date occurs; and
- (b) the last Contract Month shall commence on and from the first day of the calendar month in which the End Date occurs and shall end on the End Date;

"**Contract Period**" means the period for which this Contract would remain in force (taking into account any current Extension Period) if not terminated earlier;

"**Control**" means the possession by a person, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and/or policies of the other person (whether through the ownership of voting shares, by contract or otherwise) and "**Controlled**" shall be construed accordingly;

"Controller" has the same meaning as in the GDPR;

"Core Terms" means the terms set out in the main body of this Contract;

"Critical Service Failure" means:

- the Ofqual Recognition of the Supplier to make the TQ available to Approved Providers for delivery to Students is withdrawn (other than pursuant to an application under clause 5.14.3(iii));
- (b) a failure by the Supplier to make the Final Submission by the Final Approval Milestone Date or the failure of any Final Submission (or Final Re-Submission) to meet the requirements necessary to achieve IfATE Approval (in each case other than where such failure results from a breach of this Contract by the Authority);
- (c) a failure by the Supplier to make a Final Re-Submission within the time period required by clause 5.14.2 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) (other than where such failure results from a breach of this Contract by the Authority);

- (d) the Supplier fails to comply with clause 5.14.3(iii) (applying to withdraw its application for Ofqual Recognition in respect of the TQ where the TQ has not obtained Accreditation);
- the Authority withdraws IfATE Approval (having previously awarded IfATE Approval) in accordance with this Contract;
- (f) any failure by the Supplier to perform a Designated Action within the specified timeframe for that Designated Action (other than where such failure results from a breach of this Contract by the Authority);
- (g) any Supplier Termination Event which has occurred in respect of the Supplier in its role as an Awarding Organisation for any part of the T Levels Programme outside this Contract;
- (h) any Breach of Security which either (i) results in material personal data being lost or compromised or shared without authorisation; or (ii) is not notified to the Authority promptly (and in any event within one Working Day);
- the Supplier breaches its obligations relating to the confidentiality of assessment papers (prior to the relevant assessment date) and/or Student results (prior to the relevant publication date); and
- (j) any other event, matter or circumstance which is expressed to be (or deemed to be) a Critical Service Failure in this Contract;

"**Crown Body**" means the government of the United Kingdom (including the Northern Ireland Assembly and Executive Committee, the Scottish Executive and the National Assembly for Wales), including government ministers and government departments and bodies, persons, commissions or agencies from time to time carrying out functions on its behalf;

"Data Protection Legislation" means:

- (a) the GDPR;
- (b) the Data Protection Act 2018 to the extent that it relates to processing of personal data and privacy; and
- (c) all applicable Law about the processing of personal data and privacy;

"**Default**" means any breach of the obligations of the Supplier (including abandonment of this Contract in breach of its terms) or any other default (including material default), act, omission, negligence or statement of the Supplier, of its Subcontractors or any Supplier Staff howsoever arising in connection with or in relation to the subject-matter of this Contract and in respect of which the Supplier is liable to the Authority;

"**Deliverable**" means all information and data the Supplier creates, identifies for use, or uses as part of or for the Operation of the TQ, including Products and Management Information;

"Department" means the Secretary of State for Education;

"Designated Action" means an action which the Authority requires the Supplier to take within a specified timeframe to obtain and/or maintain IfATE Approval and/or to ensure ongoing compliance of the Supplier with the terms of this Contract and such action may include:

- (a) working in a prescribed way with Authority personnel and/or a third party appointed by the Authority to achieve certain specified performance and/or progress improvements;
- (b) taking appropriate remedial actions in the event that any Initial Development Services and/or interim Products provided during the development stage are not in line with the trajectory set out in the Implementation Plan;
- temporarily suspending and/or restricting any elements (in full or part) of the Services (including the supply of any Products);
- (d) complying with increased performance monitoring, provision of information and/or increased audit;
- (e) complying with any reasonable instructions of the Authority to help to mitigate actual and/or potential risks associated with delivery of the T Levels Programme; and/or
- (f) providing reasonable cooperation to other Awarding Organisations and third party suppliers of the Authority appointed in connection with the T Levels Programme;

"**Development Charge**" means the amount (exclusive of any applicable VAT) referred to as the "Qualification development charge" in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*);

"**Development Phase Report**" means the report referred to in the second row of the first column in the Table in Annex 9 to the Service Requirements and containing the information set out in the second row of the second column of that Table;

"Devolved Administration" means the government of Scotland, Northern Ireland and/or Wales;

"**Disclosing Party**" means the Party directly or indirectly providing Confidential Information to the other Party in accordance with clause 18 (*What must be kept confidential*);

"**Dispute**" means any claim, dispute or difference which arises out of or in connection with this Contract or in connection with the negotiation, existence, legal validity, enforceability or termination of this Contract, whether the alleged liability shall arise under English law or under the law of some other country and regardless of whether a particular cause of action may successfully be brought in the English courts;

"**Dispute Resolution Procedure**" means the dispute resolution procedure set out in clause 37 (*Resolving disputes*);

"**Documentation**" means descriptions of the Services (including the Products) and KPIs, technical specifications, user manuals, training manuals, operating manuals, process definitions and procedures, system environment descriptions and all such other documentation (whether in hardcopy or electronic form) that is required to be supplied by the Supplier to the Authority under this Contract as:

- (a) would reasonably be required by a competent third party capable of Good Industry Practice contracted by the Authority to develop, configure, build, deploy, run, maintain, upgrade and test the individual systems that are utilised to supply the Services or Products;
- (b) is required by the Supplier in order to supply the Services or Products; and/or
- (c) has been or shall be generated for the purpose of supplying the Services or Products;
"Early Exit" means any termination of this Contract that occurs prior to the Supplier achieving IfATE Approval;

"Effective Date" means the date on which the last Party to sign has signed this Contract;

"Effective Date of Variation" means the date on which the Variation Form comes into effect;

"EIRs" means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004;

"Eligible Provider" means any Provider referred to in the list referenced in Part 1 of Annex 8 to the Service Requirements in respect of the relevant Cohort, as such list may be updated from time to time by the Authority, or notified in writing to the Supplier in accordance with Part 2 of Annex 8 to the Service Requirements;

"Emergency Exit" means any termination of this Contract other than an Early Exit that is a:

- termination of the whole or part of this Contract prior to the Expiry Date (as extended by any Extension Period); or
- (b) wrongful termination or repudiation of this Contract by either Party;

"Employee Liability" means all claims, actions, proceedings, orders, demands, complaints, investigations (save for any claims for personal injury which are covered by insurance) and any award, compensation, damages, tribunal awards, fine, loss, order, penalty, disbursement, payment made by way of settlement and costs, expenses and legal costs reasonably incurred in connection with a claim or investigation including in relation to the following:

- (a) redundancy payments including contractual or enhanced redundancy costs, termination costs and notice payments;
- (b) unfair, wrongful or constructive dismissal compensation;
- (c) a failure to comply with TUPE;

- (d) compensation for discrimination on grounds of sex, race, disability, age, religion or belief, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation or claims for equal pay;
- (e) compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed term employees;
- (f) outstanding debts and unlawful deduction of wages including any PAYE and National Insurance in relation to payments made by the Authority or the Replacement Supplier to a Transferring Supplier Employee which would have been payable by the Supplier or the Subcontractor if such payment should have been made prior to the Service Transfer Date and also including any payments arising in respect of pensions;
- (g) claims whether in tort, contract or statute or otherwise;
- (h) any investigation by the Equality and Human Rights Commission or other enforcement, regulatory or supervisory body and of implementing any requirements which may arise from such investigation;

"**Employer**" means any employer who has or is likely to employ Students who have successfully obtained a T Level qualification;

"End Date" means the earlier of:

- (a) the Expiry Date (as extended by any Extension Period implemented by the Authority under clause 14 (*Ending or extending this Contract*) or as reduced by the Authority in accordance with clause 13.3.2 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*); or
- (b) if this Contract is terminated before the date specified in (a) above, the date of termination of this Contract;

"Environmental Policy" means to conserve energy, water, wood, paper and other resources, reduce waste and phase out the use of ozone depleting substances and minimise the release of greenhouse gases, volatile organic compounds and other substances damaging to health and the environment, including any written environmental policy of the Authority;

"Equality and Human Rights Commission" means the UK Government body named as such as may be renamed or replaced by an equivalent body from time to time;

"ESFA" means the Education and Skills Funding Agency;

"Exclusive Cohort" has the meaning given in clause 2.2 (*Appointment and exclusivity*);

"Exclusive TQ Change" means: (i) the addition of one or more new Occupational Specialist Component(s) which are to be added to the TQ following the Initial Content Date; (ii) the removal of one or more Occupational Specialist Component(s); and/or (iii) a TQ Change which is requested by the Authority as a result of revision to a relevant Standard arising out of a statutory review of such Standard by the Authority under section A2E – A2F of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009;

"Exemplification Materials" means the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials and the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials;

"Exit Information" has the meaning given to it in paragraph 3.2 of Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*);

"Exit Plan" means the plan produced and updated by the Supplier during the Term in accordance with paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*);

"Expiry Date" means 2 years following expiry of the final Academic Year for the final Exclusive Cohort;

"Extension Period" means a period equal to that required to provide the Services (including the supply of any Products) in respect of one further Cohort, such period to commence at the start of the Academic Year immediately following the end of the Academic Year in which the fourth Exclusive Cohort commences the TQ;

"Fair Deal for Staff Pensions" means guidance issued by HM Treasury entitled "Fair Deal for staff pensions: staff transfer from central government" issued in October 2013 (as amended, supplemented or replaced);

"Fees" means:

 in respect of the provision of the Provider Services (other than the Additional Services), the amount (exclusive of any applicable VAT) referred to as "Entry fee" in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*) payable per registered Student to the Supplier by the Approved Providers in accordance with clause 4.1.2 (*Pricing and payments*); and

(b) the Additional Services, the amount (exclusive of any applicable VAT) applicable to the relevant Additional Service as set against that Additional Service in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*) payable to the Supplier by the Approved Providers in accordance with clause 4.1.2 (*Pricing and payments*);

in each case, as such fees are adjusted in accordance with clauses 4.12 and 4.13 (*Pricing and payments*);

"Final Approval Milestone" means the Milestone set out in fourth row of the Table in Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Final Approval Milestone Date" means the date set out against the Final Approval Milestone in the second column of the Table at Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Final Milestone Payment" means an amount equal to 30% of the Development Charge;

"**Final Re-Submission**" means the relevant documentation and/or additional information that the Supplier is required to re-submit in accordance with clause 5.14.2 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*);

"Final Submission" means the Submission applicable to the Final Approval Milestone;

"FOIA" means the Freedom of Information Act 2000 as amended from time to time and any subordinate legislation made under that Act from time to time together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner or relevant Government department in relation to such legislation;

"Force Majeure Event" means, subject to clause 23.4 (*Circumstances beyond either Party's control*), any event outside the reasonable control of either Party affecting its performance of its obligations under this Contract arising from acts, events, omissions, happenings or non-happenings beyond its reasonable control and which are not attributable to any wilful act, neglect or failure to take reasonable preventative action by that Party, including acts of God, riots, war or armed conflict, acts of terrorism, acts of government, local government or regulatory bodies, fire, flood, storm or earthquake,

or disaster but excluding any industrial dispute relating to the Supplier or the Supplier Staff or any other failure in the Supplier's or a Subcontractor's supply chain;

"Force Majeure Notice" means a written notice served by the Affected Party on the other Party stating that the Affected Party believes that there is a Force Majeure Event;

"Future Supplier" means any Awarding Organisation appointed, at any point in the future and including any Replacement Supplier, to operate one or more T Level technical education qualifications by or at the direction of the Authority from time to time, and where the Authority is operating a T Level technical education qualification, shall also include the Authority;

"GDPR" means the General Data Protection Regulation (Regulation (EU) 2016/679);

"General Change in Law" means a Change in Law where the change is of a general legislative nature (including taxation or duties of any sort affecting the Supplier) or which also affects and/or relates to a Comparable Supply;

"Good Industry Practice" means standards, practices, methods and procedures conforming to the Law and the exercise of the degree of skill and care, diligence, prudence and foresight which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced person or body engaged within the relevant industry or business sector;

"Grade Standard Exemplification Materials" means the exemplification materials referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the relevant part of the Product Description for the Exemplification Materials;

"Guide Standard Exemplification Materials" means the exemplification materials referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the relevant part of the Product Description for the Exemplification Materials;

"**IfATE Approval**" means approval by the Authority pursuant to section A2DA of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009 for the TQ to be made available to Approved Providers and/or Students based on the TQ meeting the requirements of paragraph 2.1 or 2.3 of Part 1 of the Services Requirements as applicable to the satisfaction of the Authority;

"IfATE Data" means:

- (a) the data, text, drawings, diagrams, images or sounds (together with any database made up of any of these) which are embodied in any electronic, magnetic, optical or tangible media, including any of the Authority's Confidential Information, and which:
 - (i) are supplied to the Supplier by or on behalf of the Authority; or
 - the Supplier is required to generate, process, store or transmit pursuant to this Contract;
- (b) any Personal Data for which the Authority is the Controller; or
- (c) Student Related Data;

"**Impact Assessment**" means an assessment of the impact of a Variation request completed in good faith, including:

- (a) details of the impact of the proposed Variation on the Services (including the supply of the Products) and the Supplier's ability to meet its other obligations under this Contract;
- (b) details of the cost of implementing the proposed Variation;
- (c) details of the ongoing costs required by the proposed Variation when implemented, including any increase or decrease in the Charges and/or the Fees (as applicable), any alteration in the resources and/or expenditure required by either Party and any alteration to the working practices of either Party;
- (d) a timetable for the implementation, together with any proposals for the testing of, the Variation; and
- such other information as the Authority may reasonably request in (or in response to) the Variation request;

"**Implementation Plan**" means the outline Implementation Plan prepared by the Supplier as part of the Supplier's Response for implementation and delivery of the Services and supply of the Products (including to meet the Milestones) and which, as at the Effective Date, is set out in Schedule 3 (*Implementation*), as such plan is, subject to paragraph 2.5 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, developed and amended from time to time to fully meet the requirements of the Product Description for the "Implementation Plan";

"Inclusive TQ Change" means any TQ Change that is not an Exclusive TQ Change;

"Indemnifier" means a Party from whom an indemnity is sought under this Contract;

"Information Commissioner" means the UK's independent authority which deals with ensuring information relating to rights in the public interest and data privacy for individuals is met, whilst promoting openness by public bodies;

"Initial Content Date" has the meaning given in clause 8.2 (TQ Changes);

"Initial Development Services" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 2.1 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements;

"Initial TQ Deliverables" means each of:

- (a) the TQ Specification;
- (b) the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials;
- (c) TQ Specimen Assessment Materials;
- (d) the Provider Approval Criteria; and
- (e) the Assessment Strategy;

"Insolvency Event" means:

- (a) in respect of a company:
 - a proposal is made for a voluntary arrangement within Part I of the Insolvency Act 1986 or of any other composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignment for the benefit of, its creditors; or
 - (ii) a shareholders' meeting is convened for the purpose of considering a resolution that it be wound up or a resolution for its winding-up is passed

(other than as part of, and exclusively for the purpose of, a bona fide reconstruction or amalgamation); or

- (iii) a petition is presented for its winding up (which is not dismissed within fourteen (14) Working Days of its service) or an application is made for the appointment of a provisional liquidator or a creditors' meeting is convened pursuant to section 98 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (iv) a receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of its business or assets; or
- (v) an application order is made either for the appointment of an administrator or for an administration order, an administrator is appointed, or notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given; or
- (vi) it is or becomes insolvent within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (vii) being a "small company" within the meaning of section 382(3) of the Companies Act 2006, a moratorium comes into force pursuant to Schedule A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (b) in respect of an individual or partnership, any event analogous to those listed in limbs (a) (i) to (vii) (inclusive) occurs in relation to that individual or partnership; or
- (c) any event analogous to those listed in limbs (a) (i) to (vii) (inclusive) occurs under the law of any other jurisdiction;

"Intellectual Property Rights" or "IPR" means:

(a) copyright, rights related to or affording protection similar to copyright, rights in databases, patents and rights in inventions, semi-conductor topography rights, trade marks, rights in internet domain names and website addresses and other rights in trade or business names, goodwill, designs, Know-How, trade secrets and other rights in Confidential Information;

- (b) applications for registration, and the right to apply for registration, for any of the rights listed at (a) that are capable of being registered in any country or jurisdiction; and
- (c) all other rights having equivalent or similar effect in any country or jurisdiction;

"Interim Milestone" means each of the interim Milestones specified in the Table in Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Interim Milestone Payment" means:

- (a) in respect of Interim Milestone 1, an amount equal to 30% of the Development Charge;
- (b) in respect of the Interim Milestone 4, an amount equal to 40% of the Development Charge;

"**IPR Claim**" means any claim of infringement or alleged infringement (including the defence of such infringement or alleged infringement) of any IPR, used to provide the Services and/or supply the Products or otherwise provided and/or licensed by the Supplier (or to which the Supplier has provided access) to the Authority in the fulfilment of its obligations under this Contract;

"Issues Log" means the issues log referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the Issues Log;

"**Key Dates Schedule**" means a schedule of key dates in relation to the roll-out and operation of the TQ and other technical education qualifications across the T Levels Programme including registration dates and deadlines, assessment dates, and dates for publication of results, which is based on the indicative key dates schedule in Annex 5 to the Service Requirements and is agreed in relation to the T Levels Programme between Awarding Organisations pursuant to Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*) and Approved by the Authority;

"Key Materials" means materials the IPR in which the Authority reasonably requires ownership of for the Portability Purposes. Examples of where the Authority may reasonably require ownership of the IPR include because the Authority or a Future Supplier (or, where relevant, a potential Future Supplier) may need to copy or otherwise reproduce such materials (in whole or in part), to supply or communicate the same, or to be able control the use (in whole or in part) of such materials by third parties, or to authorise others to do so.

Key Materials shall include:

- specifications of content for each TQ including core and all specialist components;
- (ii) assessment guidelines (for Providers);
- (iii) quality assurance requirements (for Providers);
- (iv) specimen assessment materials;
- (v) standards exemplification materials;
- (vi) updates or redevelopments of specifications of content;
- (vii) updates and redevelopments of any Key Materials; and
- (viii) any materials equivalent to the above to which a Skilled Future Supplier would reasonably require access for the Portability Purposes.

Key Materials shall not include:

- (1) Support Materials, insofar as they are not part of any of the expressly included items listed above;
- (2) question banks, insofar as they are not part of any of the expressly included items listed above and are not developed for the TQ; and
- (3) any systems and platforms used to support the delivery of the TQ, provided that the relevant TQ content or data held in or processed by such systems and/or platforms can be extracted without requiring further processing postextraction (and the Supplier can demonstrate that they can be so extracted) to enable use of the relevant content and/or data by a Skilled Future Supplier in conjunction with a non-proprietary or generally commercially available system or platform;

"**Key Personnel**" means the individuals identified as such in the Annex to Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*)) as at the Effective Date or as amended from time to time in accordance with paragraph 3.2 of Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*));

"**Key Roles**" means the roles stated in the Annex to Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*)) as at the Effective Date or as amended from time to time in accordance with paragraph 3.2 of Schedule 7 (*Staff (including Key Personnel*));

"Key Sub-Contract" means each Sub-Contract with a Key Subcontractor;

"Key Subcontractor" means any Subcontractor:

- (a) which is relied upon to deliver any material part of the Services (including to supply any Products); and/or
- (b) which, in the opinion of the Authority performs (or would perform if appointed) a critical role in the provision of all or any part of the Services (including the supply of any Products),

and which, as at the Effective Date, are listed in Annex 1 to Schedule 8 (*Supply Chain (including approved Subcontractors)*);

"**Know-How**" means all ideas, concepts, schemes, information, knowledge, techniques, methodology, and anything else in the nature of know-how relating to the Services and/or the Products;

"**KPI**" means a key performance indicator applicable to the provision of the Services (including the supply of the Products), as set out in the first column of the Table attached at Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"**KPI Improvement Plan**" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 2.2 of Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"Law" means any law, subordinate legislation within the meaning of Section 21(1) of the Interpretation Act 1978, bye-law, enforceable right within the meaning of Section 2 of the European Communities Act 1972, regulation, order, regulatory policy, mandatory guidance or code of practice, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements with which the Supplier is bound to comply;

"Losses" means all losses, liabilities, damages, costs, expenses (including reasonable legal fees), disbursements, costs of investigation, litigation, settlement, judgment, interest and penalties whether arising in contract, tort (including negligence), breach of statutory duty, misrepresentation or otherwise and "Loss" shall be interpreted accordingly;

"Management Information" means the management information to be delivered to the Authority by the Supplier, as set out or referred to in Annex 9 to the Service Requirements;

"Milestone" means an event or task to be performed as part of the provision of the Services (and/or the supply of the Products) by a specific date as described in the first column of the Table in Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Moderation" means the Supplier assessment process designed to ensure that, where Approved Provider marking is undertaken in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy, such marking is scrutinised by a Moderator to ensure that it is in line with expected standards and Students' marks are adjusted where necessary, and "Moderate" will be construed accordingly;

"**Moderator**" means a moderator, external to the Approved Provider, employed or engaged by the Supplier to moderate marking undertaken by assessors employed or engaged by the Approved Provider of Students' performance in respect of the TQ Live Assessment Materials;

"Month" means a calendar month and "Monthly" shall be interpreted accordingly;

"**National Insurance**" means contributions required by the National Insurance Contributions Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1868) made under section 132A of the Social Security Administration Act 1992;

"Occupation" means a set of jobs where the main tasks and duties are characterised by a high degree of similarity, where a "job" is a role connected to a specific employment contract in a workplace;

"Occupational Map" means, for each Route, a map which groups Occupations according to where there is a requirement for shared technical knowledge, skills, and behaviours, and identifies the Occupations for which Standards exist;

"Occupational Specialist Component" means each occupational specialist component of the TQ as referred to in the Outline Content;

"**Ofqual**" means the Office of Qualifications and Examinations Regulation, a statutory body created under the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009, as amended by the Education Act 2011, to regulate qualifications, examinations and assessments in England;

"Ofqual Recognition" means recognition of the Supplier by Ofqual in respect of the TQ under section 132 of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009;

"Ongoing Development Services" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 2.3 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements;

"**Operate**" in relation to a qualification means to provide the Services or a material part of the Services, or services replacing the Services or a material part of the Services, or of an equivalent character to the Services or a material part of the Services in relation to any other qualification (whether a TQ or not); and "**Operation**" and other cognate terms shall have a corresponding meaning;

"**Operational Delivery Report**" means the report referred to in the third row of the first column in the Table in Annex 9 to the Service Requirements and containing the information set out in the third row of the second column of that Table;

"Ordinary Exit" means any termination of this Contract (other than an Early Exit) that occurs as a result of the expiry of the Contract on the Expiry Date (as extended by any Extension Period);

"Outline Content" means the outline content for the TQ developed by the T Level Panel at Annex 3 to the Service Requirements, as amended, supplemented and/or replaced from time to time;

"Parliament" takes its natural meaning as interpreted by Law;

"**Party**" means the Authority or the Supplier and "**Parties**" means both of them where the context permits;

"**Pathway**" means a sub-set of a Route, which groups common sets of Occupations into a number of occupational clusters together;

"Performance Monitoring Methodology" means the required evidence and measurement methodology that is to be applied by the Supplier to assess its performance of the relevant part of the Services (including the supply of any Products) to which the KPI in question relates, as such evidence and measurement methodology are set out in the fifth and sixth columns (respectively) of the Table attached at Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"**Performance Monitoring Period**" means the period set out against the relevant KPI in the fourth column of the Table attached at Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"**Performance Review Meeting**" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 3.2 of Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"**Personal Data**" means "personal data" (as defined in the GDPR) that are processed under this Contract;

"Portability Purposes" means in order:

- (a) to secure a smooth transition to a Skilled Future Supplier;
- (b) to enable the Authority to procure a Skilled Future Supplier (including inviting competition and/or tenders), and for a potential Skilled Future Supplier to compete openly and effectively in any future competition or tender for, delivery and/or Operation of the TQ currently delivered by the Supplier and/or a Replacement TQ;
- (c) to enable a Skilled Future Supplier to deliver and/or Operate the TQ and/or a Replacement TQ;
- (d) to enable the Authority and/or any Skilled Future Supplier to carry out or have carried out any Continuing Activities, and/or
- to enable a Skilled Future Supplier to supply, to Providers, the TQ and/or Replacement TQ and sufficient information and materials (including Support Materials) for Providers to deliver the TQ in a Transparent manner;

"**Post-Results Services**" means the Services described in and/or provided pursuant to paragraph 9 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, including the Additional Services;

"**Prescribed Person**" means a legal adviser, an MP or an appropriate body which a whistle-blower may make a disclosure to as detailed in 'Whistleblowing: list of prescribed people and bodies', 5 October 2019, available online at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/blowing-the-whistle-list-of-prescribed-people-and-bodies--2/whistleblowing-list-of-prescribed-people-and-bodies;</u>

"**Processor**" has the same meaning as in the GDPR and "**Processing**" and "**Processed**" shall be interpreted accordingly;

"**Product**" means each product listed in the first column of the Table in Part 3 of the Service Requirements;

"**Product Description**" means the description of the Authority's minimum requirement for the relevant Product set out in the second column of the Table in Part 3 of the Service Requirements, together with such further information, data and/or content as should reasonably be expected by the Supplier having regard to the Authority's requirements under this Contract and the Supplier's obligations under clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*);

"Prohibited Acts" means:

- (a) to directly or indirectly offer, promise or give any person working for or engaged by the Authority or any other public body a financial or other advantage to:
 - (i) induce that person to perform improperly a relevant function or activity;
 or
 - (ii) reward that person for improper performance of a relevant function or activity;
- (b) to directly or indirectly request, agree to receive or accept any financial or other advantage as an inducement or a reward for improper performance of a relevant function or activity in connection with this Contract; or
- (c) committing any offence:

- under the Bribery Act 2010 (or any legislation repealed or revoked by such Act); or
- (ii) under legislation or common law concerning fraudulent acts; or
- (iii) defrauding, attempting to defraud or conspiring to defraud the Authority or other public body; or
- (d) any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute one of the offences listed under (c) above if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK;

"**Provider**" means an organisation that has a grant agreement and/or a contract in place with the ESFA to provide qualifications to Students or that provides such services on a privately funded basis;

"**Provider Approval**" means approval of the Eligible Provider in accordance with clause 7.1 (*Interaction with Providers*);

"**Provider Approval Criteria**" means the approval criteria referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the Provider Approval Criteria;

"**Provider Contract**" means a contract between an Approved Provider and the Supplier in respect of the TQ meeting the requirements set out in Schedule 17 (*Provider Contract requirements*);

"**Provider Services**" means the Services, other than the Initial Development Services and the Ongoing Development Services;

"Rate Card" means the Supplier's rate card as set out in Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*);

"**Reasonable Adjustments**" shall have the meaning given in SR 2.4 of Service Requirement 2 (as defined in the Service Requirements);

"**Recipient Party**" means the Party which receives or obtains directly or indirectly Confidential Information;

"**Regulated**" means the regulation by Ofqual of a qualification which has been Accredited and "**Regulation**" shall be authorised accordingly;

"Regulations" means the Concession Contracts Regulations 2016;

"**Relevant Competence**" means being a reasonably skilled and competent Awarding Organisation with access to appropriate tools, systems and platforms to operate technical qualifications;

"**Relevant Employees**" means those employees whose contracts of employment transfer with effect from the Relevant Transfer Date to the Authority or a Replacement Supplier by virtue of the application of TUPE;

"**Relevant Requirements**" means all applicable Law relating to bribery, corruption and fraud, including the Bribery Act 2010 and any guidance issued by the Secretary of State for Justice pursuant to section 9 of the Bribery Act 2010;

"Relevant Transfer" means a transfer of employment to which TUPE applies;

"**Relevant Transfer Date**" means in relation to a Relevant Transfer, the date upon which the Relevant Transfer takes place;

"**Reminder Notice**" means a written notice sent in accordance with clause 4.8 (*Pricing and payments*) given by the Supplier to the Authority providing notification that payment has not been received on time, which must be addressed to the Authority Authorised Representative, must set out the sum due, must reference this Contract and clause 4 (*Pricing and payments*) and attach a copy of the relevant valid invoice;

"**Replacement Subcontractor**" means a Subcontractor of the Replacement Supplier to whom Transferring Supplier Employees will transfer on a Service Transfer Date (or any Subcontractor of any such Subcontractor);

"**Replacement Services**" means any services which are substantially similar to any of the Services (including the supply of any Products) and which the Authority receives in substitution for any of the Services, whether those services are provided by the Authority internally and/or by any third party;

"**Replacement Supplier**" means any third party provider of Replacement Services appointed by or at the direction of the Authority from time to time, or where the Authority is providing Replacement Services on its own account, shall also include the Authority; "**Replacement TQ**" means a technical education qualification forming part of the T Levels Programme to replace either: (i) the TQ which is the subject of this Contract; or (ii) the equivalent technical qualification which is the subject of a contract with a Future Supplier;

"**Request for Information**" means a request for information or an apparent request for information relating to this Contract or an apparent request for such information under the FOIA or the EIRs;

"**Required Insurances**" means the insurances that must be held by the Supplier as required by the Authority meeting the requirements set out in Schedule 19 (*Required Insurances*);

"**Resource Plan**" means the Resource Plan prepared by the Supplier as part of the Supplier's Response in relation to the Supplier Staff that shall be utilised (and the manner in which such Supplier Staff shall be utilised) by the Supplier in the performance of the Services and which, as at the Effective Date, is set out in Schedule 3 (*Implementation*), as such plan is, subject to paragraph 2.5 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, developed and amended from time to time to fully meet the requirements of the Product Description for the "Resource Plan";

"**Re-Submission**" shall have the meaning given in clause 5.12.2(i) (*Developing the TQ* and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation);

"**Risk Register**" means the risk register referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the Risk Register;

"**Route**" means the broadest category of Occupations in an Occupational Map, typically covering an industrial area;

"**Route Panel**" means the Authority's panel responsible for managing the development of the Outline Content, details of which can be found at <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/t-level-panels-membership;</u>

"Scheme of Assessment" means the scheme of assessment referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the relevant part of the Product Description for the TQ Specification;

"Security Policy" means the Authority's security policy, in force as at the Effective Date (a copy of which has been supplied to the Supplier), as updated from time to time and notified to the Supplier;

"Serious Fraud Office" means the UK Government body named as such as may be renamed or replaced by an equivalent body from time to time;

"Services" means the services as described in the Service Requirements (including the Additional Services);

"Service Failure" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 2.2 of Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"Service Requirements" means the Authority's requirements for the Services (including the supply of the Products) as set out in Schedule 2 (*Service Requirements*);

"Service Transfer" means any transfer of the Services (or any part of the Services), for whatever reason, from the Supplier or any Subcontractor to a Replacement Supplier or a Replacement Subcontractor;

"Service Transfer Date" means the date of a Service Transfer;

"Skilled Future Supplier" means a Future Supplier with Relevant Competence;

"Special Consideration" shall have the meaning given in SR 2.5 of Service Requirement 2 (as defined in the Service Requirements);

"**Specific Change in Law**" means a Change in Law that relates specifically to the business of the Authority and which would not affect a Comparable Supply where the effect of that Specific Change in Law on the Services and/or the Products and/or the performance of this Contract is not reasonably foreseeable at the Effective Date. Any change in any Condition of Recognition shall not be a Specific Change in Law;

"Specification of Content" means the specification of the content referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the relevant part of the Product Description for the TQ Specification;

"Staffing Information" means in relation to all persons identified on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List or Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, as the case may be, such information as the Authority may reasonably request (subject to all

applicable provisions of the Data Protection Legislation), but including in an anonymised format:

- their ages, dates of commencement of employment or engagement, gender and place of work;
- (b) details of whether they are employed, self-employed contractors or consultants, agency workers or otherwise;
- (c) the identity of the employer or relevant contracting Party;
- (d) their relevant contractual notice periods and any other terms relating to termination of employment, including redundancy procedures, and redundancy payments;
- (e) their wages, salaries, bonuses and profit sharing arrangements as applicable;
- (f) details of other employment-related benefits, including (without limitation) medical insurance, life assurance, pension or other retirement benefit schemes, share option schemes and company car schedules applicable to them;
- (g) any outstanding or potential contractual, statutory or other liabilities in respect of such individuals (including in respect of personal injury claims);
- (h) details of any such individuals on long term sickness absence, parental leave, maternity leave or other authorised long term absence;
- copies of all relevant documents and materials relating to such information, including copies of relevant contracts of employment (or relevant standard contracts if applied generally in respect of such employees); and
- (j) any other "employee liability information" as such term is defined in regulation 11 of TUPE;

"**Stakeholders**" means the Authority, the Department, ESFA, Ofqual, Providers, Employers and members of the Route Panels;

"**Standards**" means the description of the Occupation and the outcomes (knowledge, skills and behaviours) which a Student will be expected to attain to successfully achieve competence in that Occupation, as approved and published by the Authority;

"Storage Media" means the part of any device that is capable of storing and retrieving data;

"**Student**" means an individual undertaking (or who wishes to undertake) a formal programme of study with an Approved Provider for the T Level of which the TQ forms part;

"**Student Information**" means information or data relating to an individual Student whether or not the Student can be identified from that information or data;

"Student Related Data" means any information or data relating to Students (including any Student Information) and/or any Provider which is generated and/or acquired by and/or otherwise comes into the possession of the Supplier and/or any Supplier Staff as a result of the performance of the Supplier's obligations under this Contract;

"Sub-Contract" means any contract or agreement (or proposed contract or agreement), pursuant to which a third party:

- (a) provides the Services and/or supplies any Products (or any part of them) and/or performs the whole or any part of this Contract;
- (b) provides facilities or services necessary for the provision of the Services and/or the supply of any Products (or any part of them) and/or the performs the whole or any part of this Contract; and/or
- (c) is responsible for the management, direction or control of the provision of the Services and/or supply of any Products (or any part of them) and/or the performance of the whole or any part of this Contract;

"Subcontractor" means any person other than the Supplier (and/or an Assessor who is self-employed or who provides services to the Supplier through that Assessor's own

personal service company), who is a party to a Sub-Contract and the servants or agents of that person;

"Submission" means, in respect of the relevant Milestone, the Products set out against that Milestone in the third column of the Table in Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Submission Date" means, in respect of the relevant Milestone, the date set out against that Milestone in the second column of the Table in Annex 7 to the Service Requirements;

"Submission Issues Log" means the issues log referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log;

"Subsequent Transfer" has the meaning given in paragraph 8.1 of Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*);

"Supplier Authorised Representative" means the person referred to in Schedule 20 as such or the representative appointed by the Supplier from time to time in relation to this Contract as notified in writing (which may, in the case of this specific notification, be by email only) to the Authority;

"Supplier Personnel" means all employees of the Supplier (and any subcontractor) who are wholly or mainly engaged in or assigned to the provision of the Services or any relevant part of the Services including the development of the Products;

"Supplier Staff" means all directors, officers, employees, agents, consultants and contractors of the Supplier (including any Assessor who is self-employed or who provides services to the Supplier through that Assessor's own personal service company), any Subcontractor engaged in the performance of the Supplier's obligations under this Contract and any company or organisation noted in the Supplier's Tender as forming part of the consortium which submitted the Supplier's Tender ("Consortium Member") and all directors, officers, employees, agents, consultants and contractors of any such Subcontractor and/or any such Consortium Member engaged in the performance of the Supplier's obligations of the Supplier's obligations under this Contractor and/or any such Consortium Member engaged in the performance of the Supplier's obligations under this Contract;

"Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List" means a list provided by the Supplier of all Supplier Personnel whose will transfer under TUPE on the Service Transfer Date;

"Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List" means a list prepared and updated by the Supplier of all Supplier Personnel who are at the date of the list wholly or mainly engaged in or assigned to the provision of the Services or any relevant part of the Services which it is envisaged as at the date of such list will no longer be provided by the Supplier;

"**Supplier's Response**" means that part of the Supplier's Tender (including any method statements) which is at Schedule 5 (*Supplier's Response*);

"Supplier's Tender" means the Supplier's selection questionnaire and tender responses submitted in response to the Authority's advertisement in the Official Journal of the European Union (as referred to in the Recitals to this Contract) for a provider of the Services and supplier of the Products, as clarified in writing by the Supplier to the Authority prior to the date of this Contract in response to any request for clarification issued by the Authority;

"Supplier Termination Event" means:

- (a) the Supplier (i) commits a material Default which is irremediable; or (ii) commits a material Default which is capable of remedy, but which has not been remedied by the Supplier within 30 days of being notified in writing to do so by the Authority;
- (b) a Conflict of Interest arises in connection with the delivery of the Services (and/or the supply of the Products) to which no mitigation acceptable to the Authority can be promptly identified;
- (c) where a right of termination is expressly reserved in this Contract;
- (d) the Supplier is in material Default in respect of any data handling and/or security requirements set out in clauses 12, 17, 18 or Schedule 9 (*Data Handling and Security Management*) (where applicable);
- (e) an Insolvency Event occurring in respect of the Supplier;
- (f) a change of Control of the Supplier unless:

- the Authority has given its prior written consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or conditioned) to the particular change of Control, which subsequently takes place as proposed; or
- the Authority has not served its notice of objection within 6 months of the later of the date on which the change of Control took place or the date on which the Authority was given notice of the change of Control;
- (g) a material failure by the Supplier to comply with legal obligations in the fields of environmental, social or labour law;
- (h) the departure from the Supplier of any of its senior officers or Key Personnel where the Authority has reasonable grounds to believe that such departure will impact or could potentially impact the delivery of the Services and/or the supply of any Products unless the Authority has not served its notice of objection within 6 months of the date on which the Authority was informed by the Supplier of such departure;
- the Supplier assigns, transfers or otherwise disposes of its rights, obligations and/or liabilities or seeks to assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of its rights, obligations and/or liabilities under the whole or any part of this Contract to a third party in breach of the terms of this Contract (including in breach of the requirements of paragraph 1 of Schedule 8 (*Supply Chain (including approved Subcontractors)*);
- (j) the Supplier is in Default under clause 30.1 (*Preventing Fraud, Bribery and Corruption*);
- (k) the Supplier provided incorrect or misleading information as part of the Supplier's Tender;
- the Supplier or any Subcontractor or Affiliate through its act or omission brings the Authority, the Department and/or the ESFA and/or the T Levels Programme into disrepute and/or diminishes the trust the public places in the Authority, the Department and/or the ESFA;
- (m) not used;

- (n) an occurrence of any of the circumstances in regulations 44(1) (a) to (c) of the Regulations;
- this Contract has been substantially modified in breach of regulation 43(10) of the Regulations;
- (p) the Authority discovers that the Supplier was in one of the situations in regulations 38(8) to 38(10) of the Regulations at the time this Contract was awarded;
- (q) the Court of Justice of the European Union uses Article 258 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union ("TFEU") to declare that this Contract should not have been awarded to the Supplier because of a serious breach of the TFEU or the Regulations;
- (r) a Critical Service Failure occurs; or
- (s) the Supplier fails to comply with clause 34.2 (*Tax*) or fails to provide details of steps being taken and mitigating factors pursuant to clause 34.2 (*Tax*) which in the reasonable opinion of the Authority are acceptable;

"Support Materials" means teaching support materials intended for a Provider or Student audience, such as textbooks, and any other materials which the Authority agrees in writing to be Support Materials;

"**Target Service Level**" means the target performance level set out against the relevant KPI in the third column of the Table attached at Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*);

"**Technical Qualifications Explanatory Note**" means an explanation of TQs, their purpose and how they are delivered;

"**Term**" means the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the End Date;

"**Termination Notice**" means a written notice of termination given by one Party to the other, notifying the Party receiving the notice of the intention of the Party giving the notice to terminate this Contract on a specified date and setting out the grounds for termination;

"**Third Party**" means any supplier of services fundamentally the same as the Services (either in whole or in part) immediately before the Effective Date;

"Third Party IPR" means Intellectual Property Rights owned by a third party which is or will be used by the Supplier for the purpose of providing the Services and/or supplying the Products;

"TQ" means the technical education qualification element of the T Level in respect of the Pathway that is (amongst other things) designed, developed and delivered under this Contract;

"**TQ Assignment and Licence**" means the assignment and licence in respect of certain Intellectual Property Rights in relation to the TQ in the form set out in Schedule 14 (*Form of Assignment and Licence*);

"TQ Change" means any change or variation to the content of the TQ;

"**TQ Content Updating Schedule**" means the schedule of dates set out in Annex 6 to the Service Requirements (or such other dates as may be agreed by the Authority from time to time) applicable to the relevant Inclusive TQ Change or Exclusive TQ Change (as the case may be);

"**TQ Core Component**" means the core component of the TQ referred to in the Outline Content;

"TQ Deliverables" means:

- in the period prior to the Supplier making available the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials referred to in paragraph 6.2.2 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables; and
- (b) in the period following the Supplier making available the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials referred to in paragraph 6.2.2 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements:
 - the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables (other than the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials); and
 - (ii) the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials,

in each case, as amended in accordance with this Contract;

"TQ Development Meeting" shall have the meaning given in clause 5.4 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*);

"**TQ Live Assessment Materials**" shall have the meaning given in Schedule 2 (*Service Requirements*);

"TQ Specification" means the Specification of Content, the Scheme of Assessment and the Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process;

"**TQ Specimen Assessment Materials**" means the specimen assessment materials referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials;

"T Level" means the technical study programme known as a "T Level";

"**T Level Awarding Organisations**" shall have the meaning given in paragraph 1.1 of Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*);

"T Level Branding Guidelines" means the Authority's written guidelines prescribing the permitted form and manner in which the trade marks (the "*Mark*" as defined within the T Level Trade Mark Licence) may be used and setting out how the Supplier branding may be used in relation to materials used in the operation of the TQ or to promote the TQ, a copy of which is set out in the document entitled S16_T_Level_Branding_Guidelines, including any amendments or additions notified by the Authority to the Supplier from time to time, provided that the Authority shall where possible provide reasonable notice in writing to the Supplier of any proposed amendments or additions to such guidelines;

"**T Level Panel**" means the group of Employers, professionals and practitioners appointed to advise on the content of the T Level of which the TQ forms part;

"T Level Trade Mark Licence" means the trade mark licence granted pursuant to Schedule 16 (*Logos and Trademarks – T Level Trade Mark Licence*);

"**T Levels Programme**" means the programme of technical education in England managed by the Authority and known as "T Levels";

"**Transferable Contracts**" means Sub-Contracts, or other agreements which are necessary to enable the Authority or any Replacement Supplier to provide the Services and/or develop, maintain or supply the Products or the Replacement Services, including all relevant Documentation;

"**Transferring Supplier Employee**" means those employees whose contract of employment will be transferred to the Authority or a Replacement Supplier pursuant to TUPE on expiry or termination of this Contract;

"**Transition Period**" means the period from a Replacement Supplier commencing any aspects of development or delivery of the TQ to the End Date, eg from the point when the Replacement Supplier has been awarded a contract for provision of the TQ, but while this Contract remains in place for existing Students;

"**Transparency Information**" has the meaning given to it in clause 19 (*When information can be shared*);

"**Transparency Reports**" means: (i) the Management Information relating to the Services and performance of this Contract which the Supplier is required to provide to the Authority in accordance with the reporting requirements set out in the Service Requirements; and (ii) the output of any survey commissioned by the Authority in connection with the performance of the Supplier under this Contract;

"**Transparent**" means that Students and Employers will regard the TQ delivered by a Future Supplier as materially the same as the TQ delivered and operated by the (existing) Supplier;

"**TUPE**" means the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (2006/246) and/or any other regulations or other legislation enacted for the purpose of implementing or transposing the Acquired Rights Directive (77/187/EEC, as amended by Directive 98/50 EC and consolidated in 2001/23/EC) into English law;

"**TUPE Information**" has the meaning given in paragraph 8.5 of Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*);

"Variation" means any variation or change to this Contract which is not an Inclusive TQ Change;

"Variation Form" means the form set out in Schedule 11 (Change Management);

"VAT" means value added tax in accordance with the provisions of the Value Added Tax Act 1994; and

"Working Day" means any day other than a Saturday or Sunday or public holiday in England and Wales.

Service Requirements

The content for this Schedule is contained in the document entitled S2_Lot4_Service_Requirements..

Implementation

The content for this Schedule is contained in the documents entitled S3_Lot4_Implementation_Plan and S3_Lot4_Resource_Plan.

Co-operation

1 Objective of the joint arrangements

- 1.1 The Supplier shall cooperate, coordinate and seek to agree certain arrangements with all third party Awarding Organisations involved in the delivery of the technical education qualification element of each T Level forming part of the T Levels Programme ("T Level Awarding Organisations") from time to time with the aim of:
 - 1.1.1 ensuring the quality, consistency, efficiency and effectiveness of the T Levels Programme as a whole; and
 - 1.1.2 in the interest of Students and Providers, streamlining administration relating to the T Levels Programme.
- 1.2 The Supplier shall ensure that all activities carried out by it under this Schedule appropriately take into account the views of each T Level Awarding Organisation (including T Level Awarding Organisations appointed subsequent to the appointment of the Supplier) and do not risk or result in:
 - 1.2.1 a disproportionate burden falling on any given T Level Awarding Organisation or on Providers; and/or
 - 1.2.2 a disproportionate burden (whether by any act or omission on the part of the Supplier) on Providers and/or Students.

2 Joint arrangements

- 2.1 In particular, the Supplier shall (at its own cost):
 - 2.1.1 attend a meeting convened by the Authority (on reasonable prior notice and at least once per calendar quarter) with all other T Level Awarding Organisations to discuss progress on coordination efforts including the activities set out below, and to make decisions relating to any outstanding areas of coordination;
 - 2.1.2 in order to minimise the administrative burden on Providers, cooperate with all other T Level Awarding Organisations to coordinate and deliver an

efficient method of both regular and ad hoc inspections (on an ongoing basis) of the delivery by Approved Providers of the technical education qualification element of each T Level, to ensure that the relevant Approved Providers continue to meet the requirements of their Provider Approval by the Supplier and equivalent approval by other T Level Awarding Organisations, provided always that where, as a result of such cooperation and/or coordination it is necessary for the Supplier to amend and/or modify that part of the Supplier's Response to which the provisions of paragraph 3.1.2 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements apply, then the Supplier shall obtain Approval to such amendment and/or modification;

- 2.1.3 coordinate and seek to agree with all other T Level Awarding Organisations (at the earliest possible date) common rules and guidance applicable to the teaching and assessment of and provision of Post-Results Services for the technical education qualification element of each T Level with the aim of having aligned rules, guidance and Post-Results Services, where appropriate, across the T Levels Programme, addressing topics such as conducting examinations;
- 2.1.4 share information between T Level Awarding Organisations as necessary (subject to the relevant obligations on confidentiality in this Contract) to:
 - (i) facilitate the joint arrangements anticipated by this Schedule;
 - enable transfer of achievement of the TQ Core Component of a T
 Level between T Level Awarding Organisations; and
 - (iii) enable results analysis in respect of the Route of which the TQ forms part;
- 2.1.5 where possible, utilise systems in the delivery of the Services which are interoperable with those utilised by other T Level Awarding Organisations so as to facilitate the portability of the Services to any Future Supplier;
- 2.1.6 coordinate and seek to agree with all other T Level Awarding Organisations pre-assessment access arrangements for T Levels to ensure equivalence of approach between T Level Awarding Organisations;

- 2.1.7 adopt a common process and, where possible, system, to that used by other T Level Awarding Organisations for applications for access arrangements for T Levels to be made and considered for the benefit of Students;
- 2.1.8 coordinate and seek to agree with all other T Level Awarding Organisations a common process and approach and, where possible, system to that used by other T Level Awarding Organisations, to manage and/or facilitate Reasonable Adjustments and/or applications for Special Consideration to ensure equivalence of approach between T Level Awarding Organisations;
- 2.1.9 seek to agree between T Level Awarding Organisations a Key Dates Schedule, such schedule to be developed in consultation with the Department, GCE Awarding Organisations, Providers and UCAS and to be Approved by the Authority;
- 2.1.10 attend regular meetings (at least once per calendar month unless otherwise notified by the Authority) with all other T Level Awarding Organisations to discuss operational issues in relation to the T Level Programme; and
- 2.1.11 where notified by the Authority, work with other T Level Awarding Organisations responsible for TQs in the same Route with the aim to, where appropriate, harmonise the common TQ Core Component across that Route.

3 <u>Disputes relating to joint arrangements</u>

- 3.1 In the event the Supplier contends that it is unable to meet its obligations under this Schedule as a result of the action or inaction of one or more third party T Level Awarding Organisation, the Supplier shall seek to resolve such matter with the relevant T Level Awarding Organisation(s). In the event that the Supplier is unable to resolve such matter, having used its reasonable endeavours to do so, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Authority in writing with the relevant details including the steps taken to attempt to resolve the matter, and the Authority shall use its reasonable endeavours to promptly resolve such matter.
- 3.2 In the event that a third party T Level Awarding Organisation contends that it is unable to meet its joint arrangement obligations as a result of the action or inaction of the

Supplier, then the Supplier shall comply with the reasonable instructions of the Authority in relation to such action or inaction.

3.3 Nothing in this Schedule (including any failure to agree any matters referred to in paragraph 2 of this Schedule) shall operate to reduce or otherwise diminish the Supplier's obligations and/or the Authority's rights under this Contract.

4 <u>Reporting</u>

4.1 The Supplier shall, on request by the Authority, promptly provide a written report to the Authority setting out its progress in achieving the joint arrangements set out in paragraph 2 of this Schedule.

Supplier's Response

Redacted
Pricing Schedule Redacted

Staff (including Key Personnel)

1 <u>Staff – no transfer on Effective Date</u>

- 1.1 The Parties agree that at the Effective Date, TUPE, the Cabinet Office Statement and Fair Deal for Staff Pensions shall not apply so as to transfer the employment of any employees of the Authority or a Third Party to the Supplier.
- 1.2 If any person who is an employee of the Authority or a Third Party claims, or it is determined, that their contract of employment has been transferred from the Authority or Third Party to the Supplier or a Subcontractor pursuant to TUPE, or claims that their employment would have so transferred had they not resigned, then:
 - 1.2.1 the Supplier will, within 7 days of becoming aware of the situation, give notice in writing to the Authority;
 - 1.2.2 the Authority or Third Party may offer employment to such person within 28 days of the notification by the Supplier;
 - 1.2.3 if such offer of employment is accepted, the Supplier or a Subcontractor shall immediately release the person from their employment;
 - 1.2.4 if, after that period specified in paragraph 1.2.2 above has elapsed, no offer of employment has been made by the Authority or Third Party, or such offer has been made by the Authority or Third Party but was not accepted within a reasonable time, the Supplier or Subcontractor shall employ that person in accordance with its obligations and duties under TUPE and shall be responsible for all liabilities arising in respect of that person and will (where relevant) be obliged to apply Fair Deal for Staff Pensions in respect of that person.

2 <u>Staff – in the event of transfer on start Date</u>

2.1 The Supplier shall procure that, if relevant, each of its Subcontractors shall comply with the provisions in this paragraph 2 as if references to the Supplier were to the Subcontractor.

- 2.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 1 (*Staff no transfer on Effective Date*), in the event that any employees of the Authority or a Third Party transfer to the Supplier or a Subcontractor pursuant to TUPE and are employed by the Supplier or Subcontractor in accordance with paragraph 1.2.4, the Authority shall (subject to paragraph 2.3) indemnify and keep indemnified the Supplier and any Subcontractor against any losses, except indirect losses, incurred by the Supplier and any Subcontractor in connection with any claim or demand by any such individuals arising out of the employment of any of them prior to the Effective Date.
- 2.3 The Supplier shall be liable for and indemnify and keep indemnified the Authority and any Third Party against any Employee Liability arising from or as a consequence of:
 - 2.3.1 any proposed changes to terms and conditions of employment the Supplier or Subcontractor may consider making on or after the Effective Date; and
 - 2.3.2 any failure by the Supplier to comply with its obligations under paragraph1.2.4 of this Schedule.

3 Key Personnel

- 3.1 The Supplier shall ensure that the Key Personnel fulfil the Key Roles during the Term. The Annex to this Schedule 7 lists the Key Roles, remit and names of the persons who the Supplier shall appoint to fill those Key Roles at the Effective Date.
- 3.2 The Authority can identify any further roles as being Key Roles and, following agreement on this by the Supplier (such agreement not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) any relevant person selected to fill those Key Roles (and details of the role itself) shall be included on the list of Key Personnel in the Annex to this Schedule 7.
- 3.3 The Supplier shall not remove or replace any Key Personnel (including when carrying out its obligations under Schedule 12 (*Exit Management*)) unless:
 - 3.3.1 requested to do so by the Authority;
 - 3.3.2 the person concerned resigns, retires or dies or is on maternity or long-term sick leave;

- 3.3.3 the person's employment or contractual arrangement with the Supplier or a Subcontractor is terminated for material breach of contract by the employee; or
- 3.3.4 the Supplier obtains Approval (such Approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).
- 3.4 The Supplier shall:
 - 3.4.1 notify the Authority promptly of the absence of any Key Personnel (other than for short-term sickness or holidays of 2 weeks or less, in which case the Supplier shall ensure appropriate temporary cover for that Key Role);
 - 3.4.2 ensure that any Key Role is not vacant for any longer than 10 Working Days;
 - 3.4.3 give as much notice as is reasonably practicable of its intention to remove or replace any member of Key Personnel and, except in the cases of death, unexpected ill health or a material breach of the Key Personnel's employment contract, this will mean at least 60 Working Days' notice;
 - 3.4.4 ensure that all arrangements for planned changes in Key Personnel provide adequate periods during which incoming and outgoing personnel work together to transfer responsibilities and ensure that such change does not have an adverse impact on the performance of the Services and/or supply of any Products; and
 - 3.4.5 ensure that any replacement for a Key Role:
 - (i) has a level of qualifications and experience appropriate to the relevant Key Role; and
 - (ii) is fully competent to carry out the tasks assigned to the Key Personnel whom he or she has replaced.

4 <u>Staff vetting</u>

4.1 For the purposes of this paragraph 4, "**Convictions**" means, other than in relation to minor road traffic offences, any previous or pending prosecutions, convictions, cautions and binding-over orders (including any spent convictions as contemplated by

section 1(1) of the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 or any replacement or amendment to that Act).

- 4.2 The Supplier shall ensure that all potential Supplier Staff or persons performing any of the Services during the Term who may reasonably be expected in the course of performing any of the Services under this Contract to have access to or come into contact with Students or vulnerable persons (and/or access to data or information relating to such Students or vulnerable persons) are, to the extent permitted by Law:
 - 4.2.1 questioned concerning their Convictions; and
 - 4.2.2 required to obtain appropriate disclosures from the Disclosure and Barring Service (or other appropriate body) where required by Law,

before the Supplier engages the potential staff or persons in the provision of the Services.

- 4.3 The Supplier shall take all necessary steps to ensure that such potential staff or persons referred to in paragraph 4.2 obtain standard and enhanced disclosures from the Disclosure and Barring Service (or other appropriate body) and shall ensure all such disclosures are kept up to date. The obtaining of such disclosures shall be at the Supplier's cost and expense.
- 4.4 The Supplier shall ensure that no person is employed or otherwise engaged in the provision of the Services without the Authority's prior written consent if:
 - 4.4.1 the person has disclosed any Convictions upon being questioned about their Convictions in accordance with paragraph 4.2.1;
 - 4.4.2 the person is found to have any Convictions following receipt of standard and/or enhanced disclosures from the Disclosure and Barring Service (or other appropriate body) in accordance with paragraph 4.2.2; or
 - 4.4.3 the person fails to obtain standard and/or enhanced disclosures from the Disclosure and Barring Service (or other appropriate body) upon request by the Supplier under paragraph 4.2.2.

- 4.5 In addition to the requirements of paragraphs 4.1 to 4.4, where the Services are or include regulated activities as defined by the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 the Supplier shall:
 - 4.5.1 comply with all requirements placed on it by the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006;
 - 4.5.2 ensure that it has no reason to believe that any member of Supplier Staff is barred in accordance with the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006; and
 - 4.5.3 ensure that no person is employed or otherwise engaged in the provision of the Services if that person is barred from carrying out, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that they would not be suitable to carry out, any regulated activities as defined by the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 or may present a risk to Students or any other person.
- 4.6 The Supplier shall ensure that the Authority is kept advised at all times of any member of the Supplier Staff who, subsequent to their commencement of employment as a member of the Supplier Staff receives a Conviction or whose previous Convictions become known to the Supplier or whose conduct or records indicate that they are not suitable to carry out any regulated activities as defined by the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 or may present a risk to Students or any other person. The Supplier shall only be entitled to continue to engage or employ such individual with the Authority's written consent and with such safeguards being put in place as the Authority may reasonably request. Should the Authority withhold consent the Supplier shall immediately remove such individual from the Supplier Staff.
- 4.7 The Supplier shall immediately provide to the Authority any information that the Authority reasonably requests to enable the Authority to satisfy itself that the obligations set out in paragraphs 4.1 to 4.6 of this Schedule have been met.
- 4.8 For Supplier Staff appointed following the Effective Date who shall or may have access to IfATE Data, in addition to meeting its obligations under this paragraph 4, the Supplier shall carry out pre-employment screening meeting the HMG Baseline Personnel Security Standard (BPSS) or equivalent in accordance with Schedule 9 (*Data Handling and Security Management*).

Annex to Schedule 7

List of Key Personnel

Redacted

Supply Chain (including approved Subcontractors)

1 Appointment of Key Subcontractors

- 1.1 Where the Supplier wishes to enter into a Key Sub-Contract or replace a Key Subcontractor, it must obtain Approval, such Approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed. For these purposes, the Authority may withhold its Approval to the appointment of a Key Subcontractor if it reasonably considers that:
 - 1.1.1 the appointment of a proposed Key Subcontractor may prejudice the provision of the Services and/or the supply of the Products or may be contrary to the interests of the Authority and/or the TQ;
 - 1.1.2 the proposed Key Subcontractor is unreliable and/or has not provided reasonable services to its other customers or clients;
 - 1.1.3 the proposed Key Subcontractor employs unfit persons; or
 - 1.1.4 the proposed Key Subcontractor should be excluded in accordance with clause 14.7 (*Ending or extending this Contract*).
- 1.2 The Authority confirms its Approval of the appointment of the Key Subcontractors listed in Annex 1 to this Schedule 8.
- 1.3 Except where the Authority has given its Approval otherwise, the Supplier shall ensure that each Key Sub-Contract shall include:
 - 1.3.1 provisions which will enable the Supplier to discharge its obligations under this Contract;
 - 1.3.2 a right for the Authority to enforce any provisions under the Key Sub-Contract which are capable of conferring a benefit upon the Authority;
 - 1.3.3 a provision enabling the Authority to enforce the Key Sub-contract as if it were the Supplier;
 - 1.3.4 a provision enabling the Supplier to assign, novate or otherwise transfer any of its rights and/or obligations under the Key Sub-Contract to the

Authority or any Replacement Supplier without restriction (including any need to obtain any consent or approval) or payment by the Authority; and

- 1.3.5 obligations no less onerous on the Key Subcontractor than those imposed on the Supplier under this Contract:
 - (i) under clause 17 (*Data protection and information*);
 - (ii) under clause 19 (*When information can be shared*);
 - (iii) in respect of any obligation not to bring the Authority, the Department or the ESFA and/or the T Levels Programme into disrepute and/or otherwise diminish the trust that the public places in the Authority, the Department or the ESFA, as set out in clause 3.1.9 (*How the Services must be supplied*); and
 - (iv) in respect of the keeping of records and provision of information (including (as applicable) Management Information) in relation to that part of the Services being provided and/or those Products being supplied under the Key Sub-Contract.
- 1.4 The Supplier shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following a request by the Authority, provide a copy of any proposed Key Sub-Contract (and/or any Key Sub-Contract which it has entered into) to demonstrate compliance by the Supplier with its obligations under this paragraph 1.

2 <u>Subcontractor information</u>

- 2.1 If the Authority asks the Supplier for details about Subcontractors, the Supplier must provide details of Subcontractors at all levels of the supply chain including:
 - 2.1.1 their name;
 - 2.1.2 the scope of their appointment; and
 - 2.1.3 the duration of their appointment.

Annex 1 to Schedule 8

Key Subcontractors

Redacted

Data Handling and Security Management

- 1 The Supplier shall maintain Cyber Essentials certification and shall operate an Information Security Management System in relation to the Services that is compliant with ISO 27001 (the International Standard for Information Security Management Systems) or an equivalent standard.
- 2 The Supplier shall have in place and maintain physical security, in line with the requirements outlined in ISO 27002 (the International Standard describing the Code of Practice for Information Security Controls), including entry control mechanisms (e.g. door access) to premises and sensitive areas.
- 3 The Supplier shall have in place and maintain an access control policy and process for the logical access (e.g. identification and authentication) to IT systems to ensure only authorised personnel have access to IfATE Data.
- 4 The Supplier shall have in place and shall maintain procedural, personnel, physical and technical safeguards to protect IfATE Data, including: physical security controls; Good Industry Practice policies and processes; anti-virus and firewalls; security updates and up-to-date patching regimes for anti-virus solutions, operating systems, network devices and application software; user access controls; and the creation and retention of audit logs of system use.
- 5 The Supplier shall carry out and shall maintain records of appropriate technical risk assessments in respect of all aspects of the Supplier's handling of IfATE Data. The Supplier shall provide such records to the Authority on request and shall ensure that such records are capable of demonstrating to the Authority's reasonable satisfaction that appropriate procedures are in place to address any significant risks identified.
- 6 The Supplier shall ensure that IfATE Data is processed and stored in a manner which enables such IfATE Data to be identified and securely deleted when required. The Supplier shall ensure that IfATE Data which is not in electronic form is kept physically separate from the data of the Supplier and any of the Supplier's other customers.
- 7 Any IfATE Data transferred by the Supplier using electronic transfer methods across public space or cyberspace, including mail and courier systems, or third party provider

networks must be encrypted to an encryption standard meeting Transport Layer Security (TLS) 1.2 or later.

- Storage of IfATE Data on any portable devices or media shall be limited to the absolute minimum required to deliver the stated requirement and shall be subject to paragraphs
 9 and 10 below.
- 9 Any portable removable media (including pen drives, flash drives, memory sticks, CDs, DVDs, or other devices) which handle, store or process IfATE Data to deliver or support the Services, shall be under the control and configuration management of the Supplier, shall be necessary to deliver the Services and shall be encrypted to the Advanced Encryption Standard (AES) 256 or equivalent.
- 10 All portable IT devices (including laptops, tablets, smartphones or other devices, such as smart watches) which handle, store or process IfATE Data to deliver and support the Services, shall be under the control and configuration management of the Supplier, shall be necessary to deliver the Services and shall be full-disk encrypted to the Advanced Encryption Standard (AES) 256 or equivalent.
- 11 Whilst in the Supplier's care, all removable media and hardcopy paper documents containing IfATE Data must be handled securely and secured under lock and key when not in use and shall be securely destroyed when no longer required, using either a cross-cut shredder, a professional secure disposal organisation or an equivalent secure disposal method.
- 12 When necessary to hand-carry removable media and/or hardcopy paper documents containing IfATE Data, the media or documents being carried shall be kept under cover and transported in such a way as to ensure that no unauthorised person has either visual or physical access to the material being carried. This paragraph shall apply equally regardless of whether the material is being carried inside or outside of the Supplier's premises.
- 13 The Supplier shall ensure throughout the Term that it is in a position (and is able to demonstrate to the Authority's reasonable satisfaction that it is in a position) to provide a complete copy of all IfATE Data at the Authority's request at any time and on the termination or expiry of the Contract.

- 14 At the end of the Contract or in the event of equipment failure or obsolescence, all IfATE Data, in either hardcopy or electronic format, that is physically held or logically stored on the Supplier's IT infrastructure must be securely sanitised or destroyed and accounted for in a manner that ensures that the relevant data is not retrievable using normally available methods and/or tools and which allows the Supplier to demonstrate its compliance with this paragraph 14 at the Authority's request. Where sanitisation or destruction is not possible for legal, regulatory or technical reasons, then the Supplier shall protect the Authority's information and data until such time that it can be securely cleansed or destroyed.
- 15 Access by Supplier Staff to IfATE Data shall be confined to those individuals who have a "need-to-know" in order to carry out their role and have undergone pre-employment screening appropriate to the nature and sensitivity of the IfATE Data and, for Supplier Staff appointed following the Effective Date, have undergone pre-employment screening which is at least equivalent to the HMG Baseline Personnel Security Standard (BPSS).
- 16 All Supplier Staff who handle IfATE Data must have annual awareness training in protecting information.
- 17 The Supplier shall have in place robust business continuity arrangements and processes including IT disaster recovery plans and procedures to ensure that the delivery of the Services is not adversely affected in the event of an incident (as set out in the Supplier's Business Continuity Plan). An incident shall be defined as any situation that might, or could lead to, a disruption, loss, emergency or crisis to the Services. Upon request from the Authority, the Supplier will provide evidence of the effectiveness of their business continuity arrangements and processes including IT disaster recovery plans and procedures. This should include evidence that the Supplier has tested or exercised these plans within the last 12 months and produced a written report of the outcome, including required actions.
- 18 Any suspected or actual breach of the confidentiality, integrity or availability of IfATE Data being handled in the course of providing the Services, or any non-compliance with security standards pertaining to the Services, shall be investigated immediately and escalated to the Authority. The Supplier shall maintain audit records and event logs in respect of any such security events in accordance with documented retention policies approved by the Authority.

- The Supplier shall ensure that any IT systems and hosting environments that are used to handle, store or process IfATE Data shall be subject to independent penetration testing, to take place within the three month period immediately prior to the start of each Academic Year, to test the security of such systems and hosting environments, by a penetration testing provider that is CHECK, CREST or TIGER scheme approved. The Supplier shall include a summary of the findings of such penetration testing and the details of any necessary remedial work carried out in the annual penetration testing report required under Schedule 2 (Service Requirements). In the event of security issues being identified which are ranked as "high" importance or above, the Supplier shall notify the Authority as soon as reasonably possible (and in any event within 2 Working Days), shall promptly remedy such issues, and shall promptly carry out a follow-up remediation test at the Authority's request.
- 20 The Supplier shall ensure that any consumer-off-the-shelf software used in relation to the IfATE Data or otherwise to deliver the Services is kept up-to-date and subject to mainstream support.
- 21 The Supplier shall procure and implement security patches to address any vulnerabilities in the IT systems used to handle the IfATE Data or to deliver the Services, within a period of time appropriate to the risk the vulnerability presents.
- 22 The Supplier shall not without the prior written agreement of the Authority store any IfATE Data outside of the UK or perform any form of IT management, support or development function from outside the UK. The Supplier shall provide the Authority with full details of any proposal to do so and shall not go ahead with any such proposal without the prior written agreement of the Authority.
- 23 The Supplier shall undergo appropriate security assurance activities as may reasonably be determined by the Authority from time to time and shall support the provision of appropriate evidence of assurance and the production of the necessary security documentation. This will include obtaining any necessary professional security resources required to support the Supplier's security assurance activities.
- 24 The Supplier shall have in place and maintain a secure system for data exchange sufficient to enable the Supplier to make all required Management Information and Ofqual information returns in relation to the TQ and the Services.

25 The Supplier shall ensure that any of their Subcontractors, third party suppliers or partners (including any Assessor who is self-employed or who provides services to the Supplier through that Assessor's own personal service company) who could potentially access any IfATE Data meet all of the requirements in this Schedule as they apply to the Supplier and shall contractually enforce such requirements onto any such Subcontractors, third party suppliers or partners (including any Assessor who is selfemployed or who provides services to the Supplier through that Assessor's own personal service company).

Business Continuity

The content for this Schedule is contained in the document entitled S10_ Lot4_Business_Continuity..

Change Management

Variation Form

Variation Form / change control note (CCN) No:	Contract:		Effective Variation:	Date	of
Initiated by:					
Change requested by [Supplier OR Authority]					
Date of request:					
Period of validity:					
This Variation Form is valid for acceptance until [DATE].					
Reason for change:					
Description and impact of the change (including to delivery and performance):					
Time limit for Impact Assessment:					
Required amendments to wording of Contract or Schedules:					
Adjustment to Charges resulting from change:					
Supporting or additional information:					
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE	AUTHORITY	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE SUPPLIER		R	
Signature:		Signature:			
Name:		Name:			
Position:		Position:			
Date:		Date:			

Exit Management

PART A: GENERAL

1 <u>Exit Plan</u>

- 1.1 The Supplier shall, within two Months after the Effective Date, deliver to the Authority an initial Exit Plan (adopting and updating the form of plan at Annex 1 to Schedule 12) that:
 - 1.1.1 sets out the Supplier's proposed methodology for achieving an orderly transfer of the Services to the Authority and/or its Replacement Supplier on the expiry or termination of this Contract;
 - 1.1.2 complies with the requirements set out in paragraph 1.3 below; and
 - 1.1.3 is otherwise reasonably satisfactory to the Authority.
- 1.2 The Authority shall consider the initial Exit Plan and shall notify the Supplier of any amendments it believes are necessary. The Parties shall use reasonable endeavours to agree the contents of the Exit Plan. If the Parties are unable to agree the contents of the Exit Plan within 30 Working Days of the Authority requesting any amendments, then such Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 1.3 The Exit Plan shall set out, as a minimum:
 - 1.3.1 how the Exit Information will be obtained;
 - 1.3.2 separate mechanisms for dealing with Ordinary Exit, Early Exit and Emergency Exit, with the provisions relating to Early Exit and Emergency Exit prepared on the assumption that the Supplier may be unable to provide the full level of assistance that is required by the provisions relating to Ordinary Exit, and to include in the case of Early Exit and Emergency Exit, provision for the supply by the Supplier of all such reasonable assistance as the Authority shall require to enable the Authority or its sub-contractors to provide the Services;

- 1.3.3 the management structure to be employed during the transfer of the Services in the event of each of an Ordinary Exit, an Early Exit and an Emergency Exit;
- a detailed description of the transfer processes, including a timetable, applicable in the case of each of an Ordinary Exit, an Early Exit and an Emergency Exit;
- 1.3.5 steps the Supplier will take to mitigate the potential for and/or costs of any redundancies (if applicable) of any individual employed by either the Supplier or any Subcontractor in the provision of the Services in the event of each of an Ordinary Exit, an Early Exit and an Emergency Exit; and
- 1.3.6 without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations elsewhere in this Schedule, the scope of any further termination-related assistance that may reasonably be required by the Authority to achieve an orderly transfer of the Services to the Authority and/or its Replacement Supplier in the case of each of an Ordinary Exit, an Early Exit, and an Emergency Exit.

2 Updates to the Exit Plan

- 2.1 The Supplier shall review and (if appropriate) update the Exit Plan:
 - 2.1.1 following IfATE Approval;
 - 2.1.2 at least once every Academic Year;
 - 2.1.3 whenever there is a material change to the Services (including any TQ Change); and
 - 2.1.4 within 10 Working Days of the service of a Termination Notice,

and consider what changes (if any) are necessary to reflect the current state of the Services and the TQ at the relevant point in time and to ensure that the Exit Plan meets the requirements of this Schedule and is capable of being implemented promptly.

2.2 Following each review required under paragraph 2.1, the Supplier shall submit for the Authority's approval a revised draft of the Exit Plan showing any proposed amendments necessary to ensure the Exit Plan continues to meet the requirements of this Schedule. The Authority shall consider each such revised draft and shall notify the

Supplier of any further amendments it believes are necessary. The Supplier shall incorporate all reasonable amendments requested by the Authority in a further revised draft of the Exit Plan. If the Parties are unable to agree the contents of a revised Exit Plan within 30 Working Days of the Authority requesting any amendments, then such Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

2.3 When the revised Exit Plan is agreed, it shall be signed by both Parties, following which it shall supersede any previous versions of the Exit Plan.

3 **Provision of Exit Information**

- 3.1 The Supplier shall provide to the Authority the Exit Information (as defined in paragraph3.2 below) in an appropriate documentary form:
 - 3.1.1 within one Month of the date 12 Months prior to the Expiry Date (as extended by any Extension Period);
 - 3.1.2 as soon as reasonably practicable after (and in any event within one Month of) the date of service of a Termination Notice by either Party; and
 - 3.1.3 at the Authority's request on reasonable notice at any point during the Term provided that the Authority shall not make such a request more than twice in any 6 month period.
- 3.2 Subject to paragraph 3.3, the information to be provided under paragraph 3.1 shall include all such information as is reasonably necessary and sufficient to enable the Authority and/or any Replacement Supplier to take over and provide the Services and the TQ following the expiry or termination of this Contract (the "**Exit Information**"), and in particular shall include:
 - 3.2.1 details of all Supplier third party contracts or licences used for the provision of the Services (including any Transferable Contracts) including, where applicable, whether such contracts or licences are used by the Supplier to provide services to other customers of the Supplier, save to the extent these details are subject to an obligation of confidence to a third party that is not part of the Supplier's corporate group;
 - 3.2.2 details of all the Intellectual Property Rights used in the provision of the Services or developed as part of the Services;

- 3.2.3 details of any IfATE Data that is in the possession or control of the Supplier or any Subcontractors or that is otherwise used in the provision of the Services;
- 3.2.4 details of any Key Materials and Ancillary Materials;
- 3.2.5 details of any ongoing projects or other work carried out under this Contract; and
- 3.2.6 in respect of all individuals engaged in providing the Services, such information as the Authority may reasonably request (subject, at all times, to any relevant Data Protection Legislation), including in an anonymised format full and accurate details of:
 - (i) the total number of such individuals;
 - details of whether they are employed, self-employed contractors or consultants, agency workers or otherwise;
 - (iii) their dates of commencement of employment or engagement;
 - (iv) their remuneration and other benefits;
 - (v) their other terms and conditions of employment, as applicable (including their relevant contractual notice periods and any other terms relating to termination of employment, redundancy procedures and redundancy payments);
 - (vi) their job titles and job descriptions;
 - (vii) details of any such individuals on long term sickness absence, parental leave, maternity leave, paternity leave or other authorised long-term absence;
 - (viii) any outstanding or potential contractual, statutory or other liabilities in respect of such individuals (including in respect of personal injury claims);
 - (ix) details of who reports to each individual and to whom each individual reports; and

- (x) any collective agreements that apply to them; and
- 3.2.7 any other material or information reasonably requested by the Authority.
- 3.3 The Supplier shall not be required to provide in the Exit Information any information that has already been provided to the Authority as part of the Management Information, unless that information has become outdated and/or inaccurate since it was last provided as part of the Management Information.
- 3.4 Once provided in accordance with paragraph 3.1 above, the Supplier shall provide any updates to the Exit Information to the Authority:
 - 3.4.1 on a Monthly basis (following any Month where there are changes to the Exit Information) following the earliest of the dates referred in to paragraphs
 3.1.1 and 3.1.2; and
 - 3.4.2 as soon as reasonably practicable following (and in any case within one Month of) the Authority's reasonable request, provided that the Authority shall not make such a request more than twice in any 6 Month period.
- 3.5 The Exit Information shall be deemed to be Confidential Information. The Authority shall only use the Exit Information for the Exit Purposes as defined in paragraph 4.2 below, and shall ensure that such Exit Information is only disclosed within the Authority to those individuals who need to know the Exit Information for the Exit Purposes. The Authority may disclose the Exit Information to any Replacement Supplier for the Exit Purposes.

4 Provision of assistance on termination or expiry

- 4.1 In connection with any expiry or termination of this Contract for whatever reason, the Parties shall perform their respective obligations as stated in the Exit Plan, and without prejudice to the generality of this obligation:
 - 4.1.1 the Supplier shall provide to the Authority and/or any Replacement Supplier (as applicable) all reasonable assistance requested by the Authority for the transfer of the Services and the TQ from the Supplier to the Authority and/or the Replacement Supplier (as applicable) with the minimum of disruption and inconvenience to Students and Stakeholders;

- 4.1.2 the Supplier shall provide the Authority with:
 - (i) a complete copy of all Key Materials;
 - a complete copy of any Ancillary Materials that have not previously been provided or that have been updated since they were last provided; and
 - (iii) at the Authority's request, further copies of any Ancillary Materials previously provided;
- 4.1.3 the Supplier shall provide the Authority or, at the Authority's request, any Replacement Supplier, with a copy of all IfATE Data that is in the possession or control of the Supplier or any Subcontractors or that is otherwise used in the provision of the Services;
- 4.1.4 the Supplier shall provide any additional information reasonably required by the Authority to understand and access any data or information provided by the Supplier; and
- 4.1.5 at the Authority's request, the Supplier shall enter into a period of parallel running of the Services alongside the running of any Replacement Services and shall use its reasonable endeavours to facilitate a phased transfer of the Services to the Authority and/or any Replacement Supplier (but only where that phased transfer does not impact on the Supplier's ability to deliver the Services that it remains responsible for providing under this Contract).
- 4.2 Without prejudice to the terms of clause 12 (*Intellectual Property Rights*), the Supplier hereby grants to the Authority a worldwide, royalty free licence (with a right to sublicense to any Replacement Supplier) to use any information, data, software or materials referred to in the Exit Information or provided by the Supplier or its Subcontractors in the performance of the Supplier's obligations under this paragraph 4. The Authority and any Replacement Supplier sub-licensees may only use such information, data, software and materials for such purposes and for such period as is reasonably necessary to ensure an orderly transfer of the Services to the Authority or a Replacement Supplier that minimises disruption and inconvenience to Students and Stakeholders ("**Exit Purposes**").

4.3 In the event of an Emergency Exit, the Supplier shall grant or procure the grant to the Authority and any Replacement Supplier the right during any Transition Period and on termination of this Contract to access and use the IT systems used by the Supplier (including software and databases) insofar as such access and use is necessary in order to enable an orderly transfer of the Services to the Authority and/or its Replacement Supplier on the termination of this Contract, and the Supplier shall provide such access, information and credentials as are required for the Authority and/or Replacement Supplier to access such systems for such purposes.

5 <u>Transferable Contracts</u>

- 5.1 During the period beginning 6 Months prior to the End Date or following the service of a Termination Notice by either party, the Supplier shall not without the Authority's prior written consent terminate, enter into or vary:
 - 5.1.1 any Transferable Contract; or
 - 5.1.2 any other Sub-Contract, except to the extent such change does not or will not affect the provision of the Services or the Charges.
- 5.2 On expiry or termination of this Contract for any reason, the Supplier shall at the Authority's request assign, novate or procure the novation of the Supplier's interest in the Transferable Contracts to the Authority or a Replacement Supplier.

6 Costs of assistance on termination or expiry

- 6.1 Save in respect of the provision of the Services (for which the Supplier shall continue to be remunerated in accordance with Schedule 6 (*Pricing Schedule*)):
 - 6.1.1 where the Contract is terminated by the Authority as a result of a Supplier Termination Event under clause 14.3 (*Ending or extending this Contract*) or where the Contract is wrongfully terminated or repudiated by the Supplier, the Parties' costs of compliance with paragraph 4 shall be borne by the Supplier; and
 - 6.1.2 where the Contract is terminated by the Supplier under clause 14.5 (*Ending or extending this Contract*) or where the Contract is wrongfully terminated or repudiated by the Authority, the Parties' costs of compliance with paragraph 4 shall be borne by the Authority.

- 6.2 References to "**costs**" in paragraph 6.1 shall be deemed to refer only to direct, reasonable and verifiable costs (which, in the case of the Supplier, shall be calculated in accordance with the Rate Card). Both Parties shall use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate such costs and, to the extent reasonably practicable, each Party shall notify and obtain the consent of the other Party before incurring any costs for which the other Party would be liable under paragraph 6.1.
- 6.3 Subject to paragraph 6.1, each Party shall bear its own costs of compliance with this Schedule.

7 <u>General</u>

- 7.1 The Supplier warrants to the Authority that all the information provided under paragraphs 3 and 4 shall conform to the requirements of this Contract or, where there are no such requirements, shall be prepared in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
- 7.2 Except as otherwise stated in the Exit Plan:
 - 7.2.1 the obligations in paragraphs 4 and 5 shall be in addition to, and not in substitution for, the provision of the Services; and
 - 7.2.2 subject to the continued payment of the Charges in accordance with the terms of this Contract, the Supplier shall continue to provide, and the Authority shall continue to receive, the Services during the Term in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Contract.

PART B: EMPLOYMENT

8 Employment exit provisions

8.1 This Contract envisages that subsequent to its commencement, the identity of the provider of the Services (or any part of the Services) may change (whether as a result of termination of this Contract, or part or otherwise) resulting in a transfer of the Services in whole or in part ("**Subsequent Transfer**"). If a Subsequent Transfer is a Relevant Transfer then the Authority or Replacement Supplier will inherit liabilities in respect of the Relevant Employees with effect from the Relevant Transfer Date.

- 8.2 The Supplier shall and shall procure that any Subcontractor shall on receiving notice of termination of this Contract or otherwise, on request from the Authority and at such times as required by TUPE, provide in respect of any person engaged or employed by the Supplier or any Subcontractor in the provision of the Services, the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List and the Staffing Information together with any additional information required by the Authority, including information as to the application of TUPE to each individual listed on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List. The Supplier shall notify the Authority of any material changes to this information as and when they occur.
- 8.3 At least 28 days prior to the Relevant Transfer Date, the Supplier shall and shall procure that any Subcontractor shall prepare and provide to the Authority and/or, at the direction of the Authority, to the Replacement Supplier, the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, which shall be complete and accurate in all material respects. The Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List shall identify which of the Supplier's and Subcontractor's personnel named are Relevant Employees.
- 8.4 The Authority shall be permitted to use and disclose the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List, the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List and the Staffing Information for informing any tenderer or other prospective Replacement Supplier for any services that are substantially the same type of services as (or any part of) the Services.
- 8.5 The Supplier warrants to the Authority and the Replacement Supplier that the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List, the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List and the Staffing Information ("**TUPE Information**") will be true and accurate in all material respects and that no persons are employed or engaged in the provision of the Services other than those included on the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List.
- 8.6 The Supplier shall and shall procure that any Subcontractor shall ensure at all times that it has the right to provide the TUPE Information under Data Protection Legislation.
- 8.7 Any change to the TUPE Information which would increase the total employment costs of the staff in the 12 months prior to the Expiry Date and/or the period following the date of service of a Termination Notice by either Party, shall not (so far as reasonably practicable) take place without the Authority's prior written consent, unless such changes are required by law. The Supplier shall and shall procure that any

Subcontractor shall supply to the Authority full particulars of such proposed changes and the Authority shall be afforded reasonable time to consider them.

- 8.8 In the 12 months prior to the Expiry Date and the period following the date of service of a Termination Notice by either Party, the Supplier shall not and shall procure that any Subcontractor shall not materially increase or decrease the total number of staff listed on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List, their remuneration, or make any other change in the terms and conditions of those employees without the Authority's prior written consent.
- 8.9 The Supplier shall be responsible for all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings in respect of the Supplier's Personnel, including without limitation, all wages, holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, National Insurance, pension contributions and otherwise, up to the Relevant Transfer Date.
- 8.10 The Supplier shall indemnify and keep indemnified in full the Authority and at the Authority's request each and every Replacement Supplier against all Employee Liabilities relating to:
 - 8.10.1 any person who is or has been employed or engaged by the Supplier or any Subcontractor in connection with the provision of any of the Services; or
 - 8.10.2 any trade union or staff association or employee representative,

arising from or connected with any failure by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor to comply with any legal obligation, and whether any such claim arises or has its origin before or after the Relevant Transfer Date.

- 8.11 The Authority will and/or shall ensure that any Replacement Supplier will indemnify and keep indemnified in full the Supplier against any liability to the extent only arising from any failure by the Authority and/or any Replacement Supplier to comply with their obligations under TUPE.
- 8.12 The parties shall co-operate to ensure that any requirement to inform and consult with the employees and or employee representatives in relation to any Relevant Transfer as a consequence of a Subsequent Transfer will be fulfilled.

- 8.13 The parties agree that the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 shall apply in respect of paragraph 8.2 to paragraph 8.10 to the extent necessary to ensure that any Replacement Supplier shall have the right to enforce the obligations owed to, and indemnities given to, the Replacement Supplier by the Supplier or the Authority in its own right under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.
- 8.14 Despite paragraph 8.13, it is expressly agreed that the parties may by agreement rescind or vary any terms of this Contract without the consent of any other person who has the right to enforce its terms or the term in question despite that such rescission or variation may extinguish or alter that person's entitlement under that right.

Schedule 12: Annex 1 – Exit Plan

The content for this Annex is contained in the document entitled:

S12_A1_Lot4_Exit_Plan

S12_A1_Lot4_Exit_Plan_Appendix A

S12_A1_Lot4_Exit_Plan_Appendix B

S12_A1_Lot4_Exit_Plan_Appendix C

Not Used

Form of Assignment and Licence

THE INSTITUTE FOR APPRENTICESHIPS AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION

and

CITY AND GUILDS OF LONDON INSTITUTE

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT AND LICENCE IN RELATION TO THE ENGINEERING AND MANUFACTURING: MANUFACTURING, PROCESSING AND CONTROL T LEVEL TECHNICAL QUALIFICATION

THIS ASSIGNMENT AND LICENCE is made on

2020

BETWEEN:

- (1) THE INSTITUTE FOR APPRENTICESHIPS AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION of Level
 1, 151 Buckingham Palace Road, London SW1W 9SZ ("Authority"); and
- (2) CITY AND GUILDS OF LONDON INSTITUTE, a Royal Charter corporation with registration number RC000117 and a registered charity with registration number 312832, of Giltspur House, 5-6 Giltspur Street, London, EC1A 9DE ("Supplier"),

each a "Party" and together the "Parties".

BACKGROUND TO THIS ASSIGNMENT AND LICENCE

- (A) The Authority and the Supplier have entered into a contract on the date of this Assignment and Licence for the design, development and delivery of the technical education qualification element ("TQ") for the Engineering and Manufacturing: Manufacturing, Processing and Control T Level ("the TQ Agreement").
- (B) The Supplier has agreed to assign certain intellectual property rights to the Authority, and to licence certain intellectual property rights to the Authority in connection with the TQ. The Authority has agreed to grant a licence back to the Supplier in relation to certain assigned intellectual property rights.
- (C) This Assignment and Licence, together with the TQ Agreement sets out the agreed terms of such assignment and licences.

1 Assignment and Licence start, formation and interpretation

- 1.1 This Assignment and Licence is legally binding from the Effective Date until it ends in accordance with its terms.
- 1.2 In this Assignment and Licence, unless the context otherwise requires, capitalised expressions shall have the meanings set out in this clause 1 or, where no definition is given in this clause 1, Schedule 1 to the TQ Agreement.

- 1.3 If a capitalised expression does not have an interpretation in this clause 1 or Schedule 1 to the TQ Agreement, it shall, in the first instance, be interpreted in accordance with the common interpretation within the relevant market sector where appropriate. Otherwise, it shall be interpreted in accordance with the dictionary meaning.
- 1.4 In this Assignment and Licence, unless the context otherwise requires:
 - 1.4.1 the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
 - 1.4.2 reference to a gender includes the other gender and the neuter;
 - 1.4.3 references to a person include an individual, company, body corporate, corporation, unincorporated association, firm, partnership or other legal entity or Crown Body;
 - 1.4.4 references to a legal entity (other than the Supplier) shall include unless otherwise expressly stated any statutory successor to such entity and/or the relevant functions of such entity, and references to the Department shall include, where relevant, the ESFA;
 - 1.4.5 a reference to any Law includes a reference to that Law as amended, extended, consolidated or re-enacted from time to time;
 - 1.4.6 the words "including", "other", "in particular", "for example" and similar words shall not limit the generality of the preceding words and shall be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words "without limitation";
 - 1.4.7 references to "writing" include typing, printing, lithography, photography, display on a screen, electronic and facsimile transmission and other modes of representing or reproducing words in a visible form, and expressions referring to writing shall be construed accordingly;
 - 1.4.8 references to "**clauses**" and "**Schedules**" are, unless otherwise provided, references to the clauses and schedules of this Assignment and Licence and references in any Schedule to parts, paragraphs, annexes and tables are, unless otherwise provided, references to the parts, paragraphs, annexes and tables of the Schedule in which these references appear;

- 1.4.9 references to "**paragraphs**" are, unless otherwise provided, references to the paragraph of the appropriate Schedules unless otherwise provided; and
- 1.4.10 the headings in this Assignment and Licence are for ease of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation or construction of this Assignment and Licence.
- 1.5 In this Assignment and Licence, unless the context otherwise requires, the following words shall have the following meanings:

"Ancillary Materials" means all information and materials (other than Key Materials) to which the Authority and/or a Future Supplier would require access for the Portability Purposes, and any other materials which would be required on or to facilitate succession to a Future Supplier in a seamless manner in relation to the TQ offered or Operated by the Supplier.

Ancillary Materials shall include, without limitation:

- (a) Student results including grades;
- (b) statistical analysis for grading (excludes the systems supporting the analysis);
- (c) lists of Providers;
- (d) marked Student evidence (with moderation outcomes);
- (e) data on Student credits;
- (f) data on Student appeals;
- (g) data on special considerations for Students;
- (h) Assessment Strategy;
- (i) Student registrations;
- (j) draft materials in preparation for forthcoming assessments;
- (k) key date schedule (forthcoming assessments);

- (I) lists, with contact details, of people contracted by the Supplier to perform or oversee activities which are necessary for the conduct and quality assurance of assessments for the TQ; and
- (m) materials from completed assessments, such as completed Students' examination answer booklets.

"Approval" has the same meaning as in the TQ Agreement;

"Assigned Rights" means the Intellectual Property Rights in the Key Materials;

"Authority Authorised Representative" has the same meaning as in the TQ Agreement;

"**Background IPR**" means any IPR owned by a Party prior to the Effective Date or created or developed by a Party otherwise than in the provision of the Services or under or in connection with the TQ Agreement, but does not include IPR in Key Materials;

"**Beneficiary**" means a Party having (or claiming to have) the benefit of an indemnity under this Assignment and Licence;

"**Claim**" means any claim for which it appears that a Beneficiary is, or may become, entitled to indemnification under this Assignment and Licence;

"**Continuing Activities**" means activities of the Supplier under the TQ Agreement which continue following the end of the second Academic Year for the final Exclusive Cohort (each as defined in the TQ Agreement) in relation to the TQ as offered by the Supplier, such as resits, appeals, and any ongoing records management contracted to the Supplier;

"**Default**" means any breach of the obligations of the Supplier (including abandonment of the Assignment and Licence in breach of its terms) or any other default (including material default), act, omission, negligence or statement of the Supplier, of its Subcontractors or any Supplier Staff howsoever arising in connection with or in relation to the subject-matter of this Assignment and Licence and in respect of which the Supplier is liable to the Authority;
"**Deliverables**" means all information and data the Supplier creates, identifies for use, or uses as part of or for the Operation of the TQ, including Products and Management Information;

"**Dispute**" means any claim, dispute or difference which arises out of or in connection with this Assignment and Licence or in connection with the negotiation, existence, legal validity, enforceability or termination of this Assignment and Licence, whether the alleged liability shall arise under English law or under the law of some other country and regardless of whether a particular cause of action may successfully be brought in the English courts;

"Effective Date" means the date on which the last Party to sign has signed this Assignment and Licence;

"Final Approval Milestone" has the meaning given in the TQ Agreement;

"Future Supplier" means any Awarding Organisation appointed, at any point in the future and including any Replacement Supplier, to operate one or more T Level technical education qualifications by or at the direction of the Authority from time to time, and where the Authority is operating a T Level technical education qualification, shall also include the Authority;

"**Indemnifier**" means a Party from whom an indemnity is sought under this Assignment and Licence;

"Insolvency Event" means:

- (a) in respect of a company:
 - a proposal is made for a voluntary arrangement within Part I of the Insolvency Act 1986 or of any other composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignment for the benefit of, its creditors; or
 - a shareholders' meeting is convened for the purpose of considering a resolution that it be wound up or a resolution for its winding-up is passed (other than as part of, and exclusively

for the purpose of, a bona fide reconstruction or amalgamation); or

- (iii) a petition is presented for its winding up (which is not dismissed within fourteen (14) Working Days of its service) or an application is made for the appointment of a provisional liquidator or a creditors' meeting is convened pursuant to section 98 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (iv) a receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of its business or assets; or
- (v) an application order is made either for the appointment of an administrator or for an administration order, an administrator is appointed, or notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given; or
- (vi) it is or becomes insolvent within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (vii) being a "small company" within the meaning of section 382(3) of the Companies Act 2006, a moratorium comes into force pursuant to Schedule A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- (b) where the person is an individual or partnership, any event analogous to those listed in limbs (a) (i) to (vii) (inclusive) occurs in relation to that individual or partnership; or
- (c) any event analogous to those listed in limbs (a) (i) to (vii) (inclusive) occurs under the law of any other jurisdiction;

"Intellectual Property Rights" or "IPR" means:

(a) copyright, rights related to or affording protection similar to copyright, rights in databases, patents and rights in inventions, semi-conductor topography rights, trade marks, rights in internet domain names and website addresses and other rights in trade or business names, goodwill, designs, Know-How, trade secrets and other rights in Confidential Information;

- (b) applications for registration, and the right to apply for registration, for any of the rights listed at (a) that are capable of being registered in any country or jurisdiction; and
- (c) all other rights having equivalent or similar effect in any country or jurisdiction;

"**IPR Claim**" means any claim of infringement or alleged infringement (including the defence of such infringement or alleged infringement) of any IPR used to provide the Services and/or supply the Products or otherwise provided and/or licensed by the Supplier (or to which the Supplier has provided access) to the Authority in the fulfilment of its obligations under the TQ Agreement or this Assignment and Licence;

"Key Materials" means materials the IPR in which the Authority reasonably requires ownership of for the Portability Purposes. Examples of where the Authority may reasonably require ownership include because the Authority or a Future Supplier (or, where relevant, a potential Future Supplier) may need to copy or otherwise reproduce such materials (in whole or in part), to supply or communicate the same, or to be able control the use (in whole or in part) of such materials by third parties, or to authorise others to do so.

Key Materials shall include:

- (a) specifications of content for the TQ including core and all specialist components;
- (b) assessment guidelines (for Providers);
- (c) quality assurance requirements (for Providers);
- (d) specimen assessment materials;
- (e) standards exemplification materials;
- (f) updates or redevelopments of specifications of content;
- (g) updates and redevelopments of any Key Materials; and
- (h) any materials equivalent to the above to which a Skilled Future Supplier would reasonably require access for the Portability Purposes.

Key Materials shall not include:

- (1) Support Materials, insofar as they are not part of any of the expressly included items listed above;
- (2) question banks insofar as they are not part of any of the included items listed above and are not developed for the TQ; and
- (3) any systems and platforms used to support the delivery of the TQ, provided that the relevant TQ content or data held in or processed by such systems and/or platforms can be extracted without requiring further processing postextraction (and the Supplier can demonstrate that they can be so extracted) to enable use of the relevant content and/or data by a Skilled Future Supplier in conjunction with a non-proprietary or generally commercially available system or platform;

"Know-How" means all ideas, concepts, schemes, information, knowledge, techniques, methodology, and anything else in the nature of know-how relating to the Services;

"Law" means any law, subordinate legislation within the meaning of Section 21(1) of the Interpretation Act 1978, bye-law, enforceable right within the meaning of Section 2 of the European Communities Act 1972, regulation, order, regulatory policy, mandatory guidance or code of practice, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements with which the Supplier is bound to comply;

"Losses" means all losses, liabilities, damages, costs, expenses (including legal fees), disbursements, costs of investigation, litigation, settlement, judgment, interest and penalties whether arising in contract, tort (including negligence), breach of statutory duty, misrepresentation or otherwise and "Loss" shall be interpreted accordingly;

"New IPR" means :

(a) IPR in items created by the Supplier (or by a third party on behalf of the Supplier) specifically for the purposes of the TQ Agreement and updates and amendments of these items including (but not limited to) database schema; and/or (b) IPR in or arising as a result of the performance of the Supplier's obligations under the TQ Agreement and all updates and amendments to the same,

but shall not include any IPR owned by the Supplier prior to the Effective Date;

"**Operate**" in relation to a qualification means to provide the Services or a material part of the Services, or services replacing the Services or a material part of the Services, or of an equivalent character to the Services or a material part of the Services in relation to any other qualification (whether a T Level technical education qualification or not); and "**Operation**" and other cognate terms shall have a corresponding meaning;

"**Party**" means the Authority or the Supplier and "**Parties**" means both of them where the context permits;

"Product" has the meaning given in the TQ Agreement;

"**Provider**" means an organisation that has a grant agreement and/or a contract in place with the ESFA to provide qualifications to Students;

"**Replacement Services**" means any services which are substantially similar to any of the Services (including the supply of any Products) and which the Authority receives in substitution for any of the Services, whether those services are provided by the Authority internally and/or by any third party;

"Replacement Supplier" has the meaning given in the TQ Agreement;

"Required Insurances" has the meaning given in the TQ Agreement;

"Services" means the services as described in Schedule 2 to the TQ Agreement (*Service Requirements*) including any Additional Services as defined in the TQ Agreement;

"**Termination Notice**" means a written notice of termination given by one Party to the other, notifying the Party receiving the notice of the intention of the Party giving the notice to terminate this Assignment and Licence on a specified date and setting out the grounds for termination;

"Third Party IPR" means Intellectual Property Rights owned by a third party which is or will be used by the Supplier for the purpose of providing the Services and/or supplying the Products;

"TQ Agreement" has the meaning given in recital A (above);

"**Transparent**" means that students and employers will regard the TQ delivered by a Future Supplier as materially the same as the TQ delivered and operated by the (existing) Supplier;

"Working Day" means any day other than a Saturday or Sunday or public holiday in England and Wales.

2 Assignment

- 2.1 Pursuant to and for the consideration set out in the TQ Agreement, the Supplier assigns to the Authority, absolutely with full title guarantee all its right, title and interest in and to all of the Intellectual Property Rights in the Key Materials including the right to bring, make, oppose, defend, appeal proceedings, claims or actions and obtain relief (and to retain any damages recovered) in respect of any infringement, or any other cause of action arising from ownership, of any of the Assigned Rights on or after the date of this Assignment and Licence. Such assignment shall take place on the earlier of:
 - 2.1.1 the creation of any relevant materials known to be Key Materials;
 - 2.1.2 the identification by the Supplier of the use of the relevant materials as part of the TQ; and
 - 2.1.3 delivery of the relevant Key Materials to the Authority, or Operation of the TQ by the Supplier.
- 2.2 Key Materials are relevant course documents for the purposes of section A2DA(4) of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009, and on approval of the TQ at the Final Approval Milestone and on any subsequent Approval, to the extent that any copyright or any rights in copyright forming part of the Assigned Rights have not then been assigned to and vested absolutely in the Authority, they shall be transferred

to the Authority by operation of statute in accordance with section A2IA of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Act 2009.

3 Licences to the Authority

- 3.1 The Supplier hereby grants to the Authority (and the Authority shall have, in addition to any retained rights under clause 12.8 of the TQ Agreement) a non-exclusive, perpetual, royalty-free, irrevocable, transferable worldwide licence to use, exploit and sub-license the IPR in the Ancillary Materials and the Supplier's Background IPR and, in respect of any IPR in Key Materials, in each case to the extent that the same are not at the relevant time vested absolutely in the Authority, as necessary to enable the Authority (and its sub-licensees) to:
 - 3.1.1 use the Key Materials and Ancillary Materials in its administration, approval and oversight of the TQ and other T Level technical education qualifications and to make the same available to others (such as Ofqual) to do the same; and
 - 3.1.2 to use the Key Materials and the Ancillary Materials, and for any Future Supplier or potential Future Supplier to use the Key Materials and the Ancillary Materials:
 - (i) for competing or tendering for the delivery and Operation of the TQ and/or any Replacement TQ, during any Transition Period and following expiry or termination of the TQ Agreement; and
 - to deliver and Operate the TQ and any Replacement TQ, during any Transition Period and following expiry or termination of the TQ Agreement; and
 - 3.1.3 otherwise to receive and use the Services and the Deliverables and allow any Future Supplier to use the Deliverables; and
 - 3.1.4 to sub-license others to exercise the rights set out in this clause 3.1.
- 3.2 The Authority agrees that it shall use any Ancillary Materials which fall solely within element (I) of the definition of Ancillary Materials (being *"lists, with contact details, of people contracted by the Supplier to perform or oversee activities which are necessary*

for the conduct and quality assurance of assessments for the TQ") only for the purposes of planning for or executing an Emergency Exit.

4 Licence to the Supplier

4.1 The Authority hereby grants to the Supplier, in respect of the Assigned Rights, a worldwide, royalty free, perpetual and irrevocable non-exclusive licence, with the right to sublicense, to use and exploit the IPR in the Key Materials during and after the Term, but not, save as provided in the TQ Agreement, to use the same as part of a T Level, such licence being subject to clauses 12.13 and 12.14 of the TQ Agreement (which for these purposes shall survive any termination or expiry of the TQ Agreement).

5 <u>Warranties and representations</u>

- 5.1 The Supplier warrants and represents (on the Effective Date and on any relevant assignment or grant of licence taking effect) that:
 - 5.1.1 it is or will be the sole legal and beneficial owner of, and that it owns all the rights and interests in the Assigned Rights no later than the time for assignment specified in clause 2.1 or when they are assigned in accordance with clause 12.2.1 of the TQ Agreement, save for Assigned Rights other than New IPR, in respect of which it has previously notified the Authority and the Authority has agreed in writing that this warranty shall not apply;
 - 5.1.2 where it is not the sole legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Rights, including the Assigned Rights which are to be used or embodied in any Key Materials, it has established that all owners of such rights consent to their assignment and transfer absolutely to the Authority;
 - 5.1.3 it has all the necessary right and title to grant all the licences granted to the Authority under this Assignment and Licence and the TQ Agreement;
 - 5.1.4 it has not licensed or assigned any of the Assigned Rights other than pursuant to this Assignment and Licence or the TQ Agreement;
 - 5.1.5 the Assigned Rights are free from any security interest, option, mortgage, charge or lien;

- 5.1.6 it is unaware of any infringement or likely infringement of any of the Assigned Rights;
- 5.1.7 as far as it is aware, all the Assigned Rights are valid and subsisting and there are and have been no claims, challenges, disputes or proceedings, pending or threatened, in relation to the ownership, validity or use of any of the Assigned Rights;
- 5.1.8 the use of the Key Materials and Ancillary Materials, and exploitation of the Assigned Rights by the Supplier in the provision of the Services and Deliverables or by the Authority in receiving and using the Services and Deliverables or procuring any Replacement Services or by any Future Supplier in Operating any Replacement Services, will not infringe the rights of any third party; and
- 5.1.9 the Key Materials are its original work and have not been copied wholly or substantially from any other source.

6 Indemnity

- 6.1 Subject to clause 19, if there is an IPR Claim, the Supplier indemnifies the Authority against all losses, damages, costs or expenses (including professional fees and fines) incurred as a result.
- 6.2 If an IPR Claim is made or anticipated, the Supplier must at its own expense and the Authority's sole option, either:
 - 6.2.1 obtain for the Authority the rights in clause 2.1 and 3.1 without infringing any Third Party IPR; or
 - 6.2.2 replace or modify the relevant item with substitutes that do not infringe IPR without adversely affecting the functionality or performance of the Deliverables.

7 Moral rights

7.1 The Supplier shall procure written absolute waivers from all authors of the Key Materials and Ancillary Materials in relation to all their moral rights arising under the

Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 in relation to the Key Materials and Ancillary Materials and, as far as is legally possible, any broadly equivalent rights such authors may have in any territory of the world.

8 Ending or extending the Assignment and Licence

- 8.1 This Assignment and Licence ends if terminated by the Authority for any reason set out in this Assignment and Licence.
- 8.2 If any of the following events happen, the Authority has the right to immediately terminate this Assignment and Licence or any of the licences granted under this Assignment and Licence by issuing a Termination Notice to the Supplier (in the latter case specifying the relevant licences):
 - 8.2.1 a Default incapable of remedy;
 - 8.2.2 a Default capable of remedy that is not corrected within 30 days; and
 - 8.2.3 anything occurs which entitles the Authority to terminate the TQ Agreement.

9 <u>Claims against third parties</u>

9.1 The Supplier may take any action it considers appropriate or necessary, subject to the Authority's prior written consent, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed, if there is a breach, other than in connection with the TQ, by a third party of the Authority's rights in any IPR licensed to the Supplier under clause 4, and the Authority agrees to provide all such assistance as the Supplier may reasonably require (subject to meeting the Authority's reasonably agreed costs and expenses and the Supplier hereby indemnifying the Authority in respect of any loss, damage or liability the Authority incurs by reason of any such action).

10 Further assurance

10.1 At the Authority's expense the Supplier shall, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that any necessary third party shall, promptly execute and deliver such documents and perform such acts as may reasonably be required for the purpose of giving full effect to this Assignment and Licence and the TQ Agreement, including:

- 10.1.1 registration of the Authority as applicant or (as applicable) proprietor of the Assigned Rights; and
- 10.1.2 assisting the Authority in obtaining, defending and enforcing the Assigned Rights, and assisting with any other proceedings which may be brought by or against the Authority against or by any third party relating to the Assigned Rights.
- 10.2 The Supplier appoints the Authority to be its attorney in its name and on its behalf to execute documents, use the Supplier's name and do all things which are necessary or desirable for the Authority to obtain for itself or its nominee the full benefit of this Assignment and Licence.
- 10.3 This power of attorney is irrevocable and is given by way of security to secure the performance of the Supplier's obligations under this Assignment and Licence and the proprietary interest of the Authority in the Assigned Rights and so long as such obligations of the Supplier remain undischarged, or the Authority has such interest, the power may not be revoked by the Supplier, save with the consent of the Authority.
- 10.4 Without prejudice to clause 10.2, the Authority may, in any way it thinks fit and in the name and on behalf of the Supplier:
 - 10.4.1 take any action that this Assignment and Licence requires the Supplier to take;
 - 10.4.2 exercise any rights which this Assignment and Licence gives to the Supplier; and
 - 10.4.3 appoint one or more persons to act as substitute attorney(s) for the Supplier and to exercise such of the powers conferred by this power of attorney as the Authority thinks fit and revoke such appointment.
- 10.5 The Supplier undertakes to ratify and confirm everything that the Authority and any substitute attorney does or arranges or purports to do or arrange in good faith in exercise of any power granted under this clause 10.

11 How much each Party can be held responsible for

- 11.1 Each Party's total aggregate liability under this Assignment and Licence (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) for each claim or series of connected claims is no more than £1 million.
- 11.2 No Party is liable to the other for:
 - 11.2.1 any indirect Losses; or
 - 11.2.2 loss of profits, turnover, savings, business opportunities or damage to goodwill (in each case whether direct or indirect).
- 11.3 The limitation of liability set out in clause 11.1 does not apply to either Party in relation to the following:
 - 11.3.1 its liability for death or personal injury caused by its negligence, or that of its employees, agents or subcontractors;
 - 11.3.2 bribery or fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation by it or its employees; or
 - 11.3.3 any liability that cannot be excluded or permitted by Law.
- 11.4 Each Party must use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate any Losses which it suffers under or in connection with this Assignment and Licence, including where any such Losses are covered by an indemnity.
- 11.5 When calculating the Supplier's liability under clause 11.1, Losses covered by Required Insurances will not be taken into consideration.

12 Invalid parts of this Assignment and Licence

12.1 If any part of this Assignment and Licence is prohibited by Law or judged by a court to be unlawful, void or unenforceable, it must be removed from this Assignment and Licence as much as required and rendered ineffective as far as possible without affecting the rest of the Assignment and Licence, or whether it is valid or enforceable.

13 <u>No other terms apply</u>

- 13.1 Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Assignment and Licence or in the TQ Agreement, the provisions incorporated into this Assignment and Licence are the entire agreement between the Parties. The Assignment and Licence replaces all previous statements and agreements whether written or oral. No other provisions apply.
- 13.2 Variation of this Assignment and Licence is only effective if agreed in writing and signed by both Parties.

14 Other people's rights in this Assignment and Licence

14.1 No third parties may use the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act ("**CRTPA**") to enforce any term of this Assignment and Licence unless stated (referring to CRTPA) in this Assignment and Licence. This does not affect third party rights and remedies that exist independently from CRTPA.

15 Relationships created by this Assignment and Licence

15.1 This Assignment and Licence does not create a partnership, joint venture or employment relationship. The Supplier must represent themselves accordingly and ensure others do so.

16 <u>Giving up contract rights</u>

16.1 A partial or full waiver or relaxation of the terms of this Assignment and Licence is only valid if it is stated to be a waiver in writing to the other Party.

17 <u>Transferring responsibilities</u>

- 17.1 The Supplier must not assign this Assignment and Licence without Approval.
- 17.2 The Authority can assign, novate or transfer this Assignment and Licence or any part of it to any Crown Body, public or private sector body which performs the functions of the Authority.
- 17.3 The Supplier must enter into a novation agreement in the form that the Authority specifies in order to use its rights under clause 17.2.

17.4 The Supplier can terminate this Assignment and Licence if it is novated under clause 17.2 to a private sector body that is experiencing an Insolvency Event.

18 How to communicate about this Assignment and Licence

- 18.1 All notices under this Assignment and Licence must be in writing and are considered effective on the Working Day of delivery as long as delivered before 5:00 pm on a Working Day. Otherwise the notice is effective on the next Working Day. An email is effective when sent unless an error message is received.
- 18.2 Notices to the Authority must be sent to the Authority Authorised Representative's address and email address, and all notices must be copied to the Head of Contracts Redacted and the Head of Legal at the Authority.
- 18.3 This clause does not apply to the service of legal proceedings or any documents in any legal action, arbitration or dispute resolution.

19 Dealing with claims

- 19.1 If a Beneficiary is notified or otherwise becomes aware of a Claim then it must notify the Indemnifier as soon as reasonably practical and no later than 10 Working Days after such notification or date of first awareness.
- 19.2 At the Indemnifier's cost the Beneficiary must both:
 - 19.2.1 allow the Indemnifier to conduct all negotiations and proceedings to do with a Claim; and
 - 19.2.2 give the Indemnifier reasonable assistance with the Claim if requested.
- 19.3 The Beneficiary must not make admissions about the Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnifier which cannot be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 19.4 The Indemnifier must consider and defend the Claim diligently using competent legal advisors and in a way that does not damage the Beneficiary's reputation.
- 19.5 The Indemnifier must not settle or compromise any Claim without the Beneficiary's prior written consent which it must not unreasonably withhold or delay.

- 19.6 Each Beneficiary must take all reasonable steps to minimise and mitigate any losses that it suffers because of the Claim.
- 19.7 If the Indemnifier pays the Beneficiary money under an indemnity and the Beneficiary later recovers money which is directly related to the Claim, the Beneficiary must immediately repay the Indemnifier the lesser of either:
 - 19.7.1 the sum recovered minus any legitimate amount spent by the Beneficiary when recovering this money; or
 - 19.7.2 the amount the Indemnifier paid the Beneficiary for the Claim.

20 <u>Resolving disputes</u>

- 20.1 If there is a Dispute, the senior representatives of the Parties who have authority to settle the Dispute will, within 28 days of a written request from the other Party, meet in good faith to resolve the Dispute.
- 20.2 If the Dispute is not resolved at that meeting, the Parties can attempt to settle it by mediation using the Centre for Effective Dispute Resolution ("**CEDR**") Model Mediation Procedure current at the time of the Dispute. If the Parties cannot agree on a mediator, the mediator will be nominated by CEDR. If either Party does not wish to use, or continue to use mediation, or mediation does not resolve the Dispute, the Dispute must be resolved using clauses 20.3 to 20.5.
- 20.3 Unless the Authority refers the Dispute to arbitration using clause 20.4, the Parties irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales have the exclusive jurisdiction to:
 - 20.3.1 determine the Dispute;
 - 20.3.2 grant interim remedies, or any other provisional or protective relief.
- 20.4 The Supplier agrees that the Authority has the exclusive right to refer any Dispute to be finally resolved by arbitration under the London Court of International Arbitration Rules current at the time of the Dispute. There will be only one arbitrator. The seat or legal place of the arbitration will be London and the proceedings will be in English.

- 20.5 The Authority has the right to refer a Dispute to arbitration even if the Supplier has started or has attempted to start court proceedings under clause 20.4, unless the Authority has agreed to the court proceedings or participated in them. Even if court proceedings have started, the Parties must do everything necessary to ensure that the court proceedings are stayed in favour of any arbitration proceedings if they are started under clause 20.4.
- 20.6 The Supplier cannot suspend the performance of this Assignment and Licence during any Dispute.

21 <u>Which law applies</u>

21.1 This Assignment and Licence and any issues arising out of, or connected to it, are governed by English law.

ANNEX

IPR Assurance Certificate

This certificate is given pursuant to clause 12.9 of the agreement ("**Contract**") between the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education ("**Authority**") and the supplier named below ("**Supplier**"), and the Intellectual Property Licence and Assignment between the Authority and the Supplier (which also forms Schedule 14 of the Contract) ("**Assignment and Licence**").

Guidance:

When to complete this certificate: This certificate should be completed in respect of each Deliverable (as defined in the Contract) which is made available to the Authority under the Contract, and a completed certificate should be supplied to the Authority with that Deliverable. This includes updates to existing Deliverables.

Purpose of this certificate: This certificate is intended to confirm that the specific Deliverable fully complies with the intellectual property provisions of the Contract. A copy of the certificate will be retained by the Authority as evidence of the intellectual property position.

Supplier Declaration:

We (being the Supplier named below) confirm that the Deliverable(s) supplied together with this certificate, all elements of which are listed in either Table 1 or Table 2 below¹, comply with the intellectual property provisions in the Contract, in particular the applicable warranties set out in clause 5 of the Assignment and Licence.

We confirm that the Deliverable(s) either:

(i) contain no third party intellectual property rights, or

(ii) contain third party intellectual property rights and we have obtained the consent of the applicable third party:

- in the case of Key Materials, to their assignment and transfer to the Authority; and/or

- in the case of Ancillary Materials, to their licence to the Authority,

in each case on the terms and conditions of the Contract and Assignment and Licence.

We confirm that this certificate overrides any statement or copyright notice forming part of the Deliverable(s) which is in any way inconsistent with this certificate. We agree that this certificate does not detract in any way from the rights granted to the Authority in the Contract.

Key Materials

We confirm that the Deliverable(s) set out in Table 1 below, or the elements of the Deliverable(s) set out in Table 1 below, are Key Materials, as defined in the Contract:

¹ If, by exception, the Supplier asserts that the Deliverable includes elements which are neither Key Materials nor Ancillary Materials, this should be notified in writing to the Authority prior to the relevant Deliverable being made available to the Authority.

Table 1

Deliverable	Key Materials
[Set out title / description of the Deliverable]	Set out elements which are Key Materials, or confirm "entire Deliverable"
[insert additional rows if required]	

All intellectual property rights in the Deliverable(s), or elements of the Deliverable(s) listed above in Table 1 as Key Materials, have vested or hereby vest in the Authority pursuant to the Assignment and Licence.

Ancillary Materials

We confirm that the Deliverable(s) set out in Table 2 below, or the elements of the Deliverable set out in Table 2 below are Ancillary Materials, as defined in the Contract:

Table 2

Deliverable	Ancillary Materials
[Set out title / description of the Deliverable]	Set out elements which are Ancillary Materials, or confirm "entire Deliverable"
[insert additional rows if required]	

All intellectual property rights in the Deliverable(s), or elements of the Deliverable(s) listed above in Table 2 as Ancillary Materials, are licensed to the Authority on the terms and conditions of and pursuant to the Assignment and Licence.

Signed for and on behalf of the Supplier:

Name

Position

Date

Signed by

CITY AND GUILDS OF LONDON INSTITUTE

CEO of the City & Guilds Group

Signature:

Signed by

THE INSTITUTE FOR APPRENTICESHIPS AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION

Chief Executive Officer:

Signature:

Schedule 15

Monitoring of Performance

1 <u>Self monitoring</u>

- 1.1 The Supplier shall monitor its performance of the Services (other than the Initial Development Services) and (where applicable) the supply of the Products against each KPI (in the manner set out in paragraph 1.2) and shall deliver to the Authority Authorised Representative the Operational Delivery Report in accordance with paragraph 3 (*Operational Delivery Report and Performance Review Meetings*).
- 1.2 The Supplier shall, in respect of each KPI, apply the applicable Performance Monitoring Methodology to such KPI to assess the Supplier's performance of such relevant KPI during the relevant Performance Monitoring Period.

2 What happens if you don't meet the Service Levels

- 2.1 The Supplier shall at all times provide the Services and (where applicable) supply the Products to meet or exceed the Target Service Level for each KPI.
- 2.2 If, in any Contract Month in which a Performance Monitoring Period for a KPI ends, the Supplier fails to achieve the Target Service Level for that KPI ("Service Failure"), the Supplier shall submit to the Authority (as part of the Operational Delivery Report for that Contract Month) for Approval an improvement plan ("KPI Improvement Plan") setting out:
 - 2.2.1 the reasons for such Service Failure; and
 - 2.2.2 what steps the Supplier proposes to take to:
 - (i) mitigate the impact of the Service Failure;
 - (ii) rectify the event, matter or circumstance giving rise to the Service Failure (including details of the proposed timings for such rectification); and
 - (iii) prevent the Service Failure from recurring.

- 2.3 The Authority shall (as soon as reasonably practicable following receipt of the KPI Improvement Plan) either:
 - 2.3.1 confirm to the Supplier that the KPI Improvement Plan is Approved and following receipt of such Approval the Supplier shall:
 - (i) carry out and complete all of the actions in accordance with the approved KPI Improvement Plan; and
 - (ii) report on its progress against such KPI Improvement Plan in each and every Performance Review Meeting which occurs whilst the Supplier is (or should be, if it was complying with its obligations under this Contract) carrying out and completing the actions in accordance with the KPI Improvement Plan; or
 - 2.3.2 confirm to the Supplier that the Authority is not satisfied with the KPI Improvement Plan and/or that the steps proposed by the Supplier in the KPI Improvement Plan will address the matters referred to in paragraph 2.2.1, in which case the provisions of clause 13.2 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*) shall apply.
- 2.4 Where:
 - 2.4.1 the Supplier fails to provide a KPI Improvement Plan in accordance with paragraph 2.2; or
 - 2.4.2 following Approval by the Authority of the KPI Improvement Plan in accordance with paragraph 2.3, the Supplier fails to carry out and/or complete the actions in accordance with the KPI Improvement Plan (as Approved),

then such failure shall be deemed to be a Critical Service Failure.

3 Operational Delivery Report and Performance Review Meetings

3.1 Within 5 Working Days after the end of each Contract Month, the Supplier shall deliver to the Authority Authorised Representative the Operational Delivery Report in respect of the performance by the Supplier of the Services (and (where applicable) the supply of the Products) during the Contract Month just ended together with updated versions (meeting, where applicable, all of the requirements of the relevant Product Description) of the following:

- 3.1.1 the Implementation Plan;
- 3.1.2 the Resource Plan;
- 3.1.3 the Risk Register;
- 3.1.4 the Issues Log;
- 3.1.5 the Assessment Strategy; and
- 3.1.6 any draft version of the Key Dates Schedule that the Supplier intends shall(if Approved) become the Key Dates Schedule for the purposes of thisContract from time to time.
- 3.2 Within 5 Working Days of receipt by the Authority Authorised Representative of the Operational Delivery Report for the relevant Contract Month, the Parties shall attend a meeting to discuss the content of the relevant Operational Delivery Report (the "**Performance Review Meeting**") at such location and time (within normal business hours) as the Authority shall reasonably require and such Performance Review Meeting shall:
 - 3.2.1 be attended by the Authority Authorised Representative and the Supplier Authorised Representative and/or such other senior representatives of either Party as the Authority Authorised Representative and/or the Supplier Authorised Representative shall reasonably require (having regard to the matters to be discussed at the relevant Performance Review Meeting); and
 - 3.2.2 be fully minuted by the Supplier and the minutes shall be circulated by the Supplier to all attendees at the relevant Performance Review Meeting (and any other recipients agreed at the relevant meeting) as soon as reasonably practicable following the relevant Performance Review Meeting.

- 3.3 The minutes of the preceding Contract Month's Performance Review Meeting will be agreed and signed by both the Authority Authorised Representative and the Supplier Authorised Representative at the next following Performance Review Meeting.
- 3.4 Without prejudice to clause 9 (*Record keeping, monitoring and reporting*), the Supplier shall provide to the Authority such additional information and/or documentation as the Authority may reasonably require in order to verify the Supplier's compliance with its obligations under this Contract, including to verify:
 - 3.4.1 whether a Service Failure has occurred; and/or
 - 3.4.2 the level of the performance by the Supplier of the whole or any part of the Services and (where applicable) the supply of the Products,

and the Supplier shall provide such information and/or documentation within such time period as the Authority shall reasonably specify at the time of making the request for such information and/or documentation.

Schedule 15: Annex 1 – Key Performance Indicators

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
1.The Supplier has in place clear and TQ specific arrangements to approve Eligible Providers and monitor Approved Providers and (i) completes the relevant processes for approval quickly upon application and (ii) carries out the required monitoring	TQ Provider approval and monitoring services – paragraph 3	 (i) 100% of applications from Eligible Providers decided within 30 Working Days of receipt of application; and (ii) Supplier has carried out the required monitoring in accordance with the Implementation Plan and/or the Assessment Strategy. 	Each Contract Month following IfATE Approval	Management Information in relation to: (i) Eligible Providers that have applied for approval and in respect of which a decision has been made; and (ii) details of monitoring undertaken.	Performance measurement will include Eligible Providers new to the Supplier as well as the Supplier's existing Eligible Providers who have applied to have their approval extended to include the TQ.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
2.Supplier has ensured that Approved Providers are clear about what they are expected to teach and to what standard of attainment, and about how Students will be assessed	Initial TQ deliverables and development services – paragraph 2 TQ Provider support services – paragraph 4 TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6	80% of Approved Providers that have responded to the survey, rating at least 4 on a 1-5 scale (where 5 = very clear 4 = mostly clear 3 = moderately clear 2 = mostly unclear 1 = not clear at all)	Termly from September 2022	The Authority shall undertake or commission a survey of Approved Providers delivering the TQ	Online questionnaire to Approved Providers delivering the TQ in the relevant Academic Year. This survey should achieve a minimum response rate of 50% of those surveyed to be valid
3.Queries from Eligible Providers and Approved Providers (other than those related to KPI 4 and KPI 11) are satisfactorily resolved	Initial TQ deliverables and development services – paragraph 2 TQ Provider approval and monitoring services – paragraph 3	Queries raised by letter and other forms of electronic correspondence: 90% resolved within 10 Working Days; remaining 10% resolved	Each Contract Month from the Effective Date	Management Information based on data and information collected from the Supplier's customer management systems referred to in Service Requirement 5 in Part 2 of the Service Requirements.	The required resolution time commences on and from the Working Day on which the relevant query is received by the Supplier

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
in accordance with the Target Service Level	TQProvidersupportservices – paragraph 4Student registration andstudententryparagraph 5TQliveassessmentdesignanddelivery–paragraph 6TQPost-ResultsServices – paragraph 9	within 15 Working Days; and Queries raised through telephone calls: 90% resolved within 2 Working Days; remaining 10% resolved within 10 Working Days		This must include relevant information that closed queries have been satisfactorily resolved.	Percentage of queries that are resolved in accordance with the applicable Target Service Level
4. Formal complaints made about the Services are satisfactorily resolved (i) in accordance with the timescales set out in the Implementation Plan or (ii) where complaints are received solely by the Department, ESFA or the Authority, within	Initial TQ deliverables and development services – paragraph 2 TQ Provider approval and monitoring services – paragraph 3 TQ Provider support services – paragraph 4	 100% of formal complaints are resolved within: (i) the relevant timescales detailed in the Implementation Plan; or (ii) the timescales specified by the 	Each Contract Month from the Effective Date	Management Information based on data and information collected from the Supplier's customer management systems referred to in Service Requirement 5 in Part 2 of the Service Requirements. This must include relevant information that complaints	The required resolution time commences on and from the Working Day on which the relevant complaint is received by the Supplier. Percentage of complaints that are satisfactorily resolved within the applicable Target Service Level.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
the timescales reasonably required by the Department, ESFA or the Authority at the time of notifying the Supplier of such complaints	Student registration and student entry – paragraph 5 TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6 TQ Post-Results Services – paragraph 9	Department, ESFA or the Authority, (as the case may be).		have been satisfactorily resolved.	Any complaints received solely by the Department, ESFA or the Authority, in relation to the Services, shall be deemed to have been received by the Supplier on the date on which the Supplier is notified of the complaint by the Department, ESFA or the Authority.
5.Approved Providers are satisfied with the quality of the Provider Services	TQ Provider approval and monitoring services – paragraph 3 TQ Provider support services – paragraph 4 Student registration and student entry – paragraph 5	80% of Approved Providers that have responded to the survey, rating at least 4 on a 1-5 scale (where 5 = very satisfied 4 = satisfied	Termly from September 2022	The Authority shall undertake or commission a survey of Approved Providers delivering the TQ	Online questionnaire to Approved Providers delivering the TQ in the relevant Academic Year. This survey should achieve a minimum response rate of 50% of those surveyed to be valid.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
	TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6 TQ Post-Results Services – paragraph 9	 3 = neither satisfied nor dissatisfied 2 = dissatisfied 1 = very dissatisfied). 			
6.A sufficient number of appropriately qualified and trained Assessors (and Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) are available to assess (or Moderate, if applicable) Student assessment evidence when required in accordance with the Implementation Plan	TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6	100% of appropriately qualified and trained Assessors (and Moderators, if applicable) are available in accordance with the Implementation Plan and/or the Resource Plan (as the case may be).	Each Contract Month from (and including) August 2022	Management Information in relation to Assessor (and Moderator, if applicable) actual recruitment, training, and retention against the details set out in the Implementation Plan and Resource Plan (as the case may be).	Performance will be measured against the number of Assessors (and Moderators, if applicable) that are envisaged as being trained and available as detailed in the Implementation Plan and/or the Resource Plan (as the case may be).

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
and/or the Resource Plan (as the case may be)					
7. The TQ Live Assessment Materials (as defined in the Service Requirements) are high quality and developed in accordance with the Assessment Strategy	TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6	That part of the Assessment Strategy that relates to the development of the TQ Live Assessment Materials has been fully complied with; and TQ Live Assessment Materials are 100% free of errors that could affect clarity about requirements for Students.	Each Contract Month from IfATE Approval	Management Information in relation to: (i) progress against and compliance with the relevant part of the Assessment Strategy; and (ii) any errors reported in TQ Live Assessment Materials.	Review of Supplier self- reporting Identification of any reported errors in TQ Live Assessment Materials.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
8. Student assessment evidence is accurately assessed and processed for grading and awarding in accordance with the relevant parts of the Assessment Strategy and the Implementation Plan	TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6 TQ Grade awarding – paragraph 7	Assessing of Student assessment evidence is conducted in accordance with the relevant parts of the Assessment Strategy; and 100% of Students' assessments are marked and processed in accordance with the relevant parts of the Implementation Plan.	Each Contract Month from September 2022 until the end of the Term	Management Information in relation to compliance with the relevant parts of the Assessment Strategy and the relevant parts of the Implementation Plan.	Review of Supplier self- reporting.
9.Grade Standard Exemplification Materials are validated by Employers	TQ live assessment design and delivery – paragraph 6	At least 5 Employers in each relevant Occupational	In October in each Academic Year following the first grade awarding but in	Evidence of validation from Employers relevant to the Occupational Specialist Components that validate	Validation means that Employers relevant to the Occupational Specialist Components judge that the Grade

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
	TQ Grade awarding – paragraph 7	Specialist Component.	any event no later than from October 2024	the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials. The Supplier may use its existing network of Employers, but it must ensure a turnover of Employers each Academic Year, with no Employer repeated more than once. For each Occupational Specialist Component, validations are required from at least two Employers each Academic Year who did not submit evidence of validation in the previous Academic Year.	Standard Exemplification Materials are comparable to the Approved Guide Standard Exemplification Materials. Review by the Authority of the evidence of validation from Employers.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
10. Student assessment results are submitted to the Authority (or its nominee (as applicable)) by the relevant date(s) set out in the Key Dates Schedule	TQ Grade awarding – paragraph 7 TQ Results – paragraph 8	100% of results are submitted to the Authority (or its nominee) by the date(s) set out in the relevant Key Dates Schedule.	Each Contract Month from September 2022 until the end of the Term	Results have been received by the Authority (or its nominee (as applicable)) in the required format.	Receipt of the results by the relevant date(s) in the relevant Key Dates Schedule.
11. Post-Results Services (excluding the issuing of revised assessment results, which is covered by KPI 10) are delivered in accordance with the relevant part of the Assessment Strategy	TQ Post-Results Services – paragraph 9	100% of the Post- Results Services are carried out and completed in accordance with the relevant part of the Assessment Strategy.	Each Contract Month from (and including) August 2022 until the end of the Term	Management Information in relation to compliance with the relevant part of the Assessment Strategy.	Review of self-reporting.
12. Submission to the Authority of: (i) all Management Information in	TQ Provider approval and monitoring services – paragraph 3	100% for timeliness of the submission of all Management Information and all required (including	Each Contract Month from the Effective Date	Management Information and updated versions of the Products and/or other documents referred to in column one are received by	Review of self-reporting.

KPI (desired outcome)	Relevant Service Requirements (incl references to the relevant paragraph of Part 1 of the Service Requirements detailing the relevant element of the Services)	Target performance levels	Performance Monitoring Period	Evidence of performance	Measurement methodology
accordance with the requirements of Service Requirement 9 in Part 2 of the Service Requirements; and (ii) updated versions of all required Products in accordance with clause 5.5.1(i) and/or paragraph 3 of Schedule 15 (as the case may be); and (iii) where requested by the Authority, updated versions of all requested Products and/or other documents in accordance with clause 5.5.1(ii).	Student registration and student entry – paragraph 5 Reporting – paragraph 10	requested) Products and/or other documents; and 100% for completeness of all: (i) Management Information; and (ii) required Products (not including requested Products).		the Authority by the date required by this Contract. Management Information is accurate and complete and covers all relevant information, data and reports as specified in the Management Information and reporting requirements. Updated versions of the Products referred to in column one include all relevant updates.	

Schedule 16

Logos and Trademarks – T Level Trade Mark Licence

1 Interpretation

The definitions and rules of interpretation in this paragraph apply in this T Level Trade Mark Licence, in addition to the definitions and rules of interpretation in Schedule 1 to this Contract.

1.1 Definitions:

"**Approved Provider**" means an Eligible Provider (as defined in Schedule 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*) of this Contract) that has been granted Provider Approval (as defined in Schedule 1 (*Definitions and Interpretation*) of this Contract) and in respect of which such Provider Approval has not been revoked pursuant to clause 7.2 of this Contract (*Interaction with Providers*).

"**Brand Licensed Material**" means any instance of a Brand Licensed Product or Service in material form, including as an electronic copy or any other electronic form, and any promotional or marketing material relating to any Brand Licensed Product or Service;

"Brand Licensed Product or Service" means any products or services listed as such in Appendix 1 (and "Brand Licensed Products" and "Brand Licensed Services" means such Products or Services respectively;

"Mandatory Marked Material" is material of the type identified in Appendix 1 (and to which the Mark must be applied);

"**Mark**" means the trade mark(s) set out in Appendix 2, including the listed registrations and applications and any registrations which may be granted pursuant to those applications and the related trade marks, devices and get-ups that may be notified in writing by the Authority to the Supplier from time to time;

"Marked Material" means any Brand Licensed Material or other material in or on which the Mark is used.

2 Grant

- 2.1 The Authority hereby grants to the Supplier a non-exclusive licence to use the Mark on or in relation to the Brand Licensed Products or Services provided or supplied in England, including in connection with the promotion, use and supply of the Brand Licensed Products or Services.
- 2.2 The Supplier may, subject to the prior written approval of the Authority and paragraph 11, sublicense (without the right to further sublicense) each Approved Provider of the TQ to use the Mark on or in relation to the Brand Licensed Products or Services provided or supplied in England, including in connection with the promotion, use and supply of the Brand Licensed Products or Services.
- 2.3 Any use of the Mark in accordance with paragraph 2.1 or 2.2 shall be strictly in accordance with the T Level Branding Guidelines and, when using the Mark, the Supplier shall fully comply with, the T Level Branding Guidelines.
- 2.4 Subject to paragraph 2.2, the Supplier shall have no right to sublicense use of the Mark.

3 Application of the Mark

- 3.1 The Supplier shall use the Mark, in accordance with this Schedule, on all Mandatory Marked Materials.
- 3.2 Subject to clause 12.10 (Intellectual Property Rights) of the Contract and paragraph 3.3 below, apart from the Mark, no other trade mark or logo may be affixed or used in a manner in which it may be seen to be used as a trade mark or designation of origin in relation to any Brand Licensed Products or Services or in or on any Brand Licensed Materials.
- 3.3 The Supplier may, subject to the prior written agreement of the Authority, authorise each Approved Provider of the TQ sublicensed in accordance with paragraph 2.2 to use the Approved Provider's name, logos, trademarks and/or other signs which refer to the Approved Provider on Brand Licensed Products or Services or Brand Licensed Materials on the same terms as, and subject to compliance with clauses 12.10 and
12.11 (*Intellectual Property Rights*) of the Contract (and clauses 12.10 and 12.11 shall apply *mutatis mutandis* to such Approved Provider).

- 3.4 The Supplier shall procure that the Mark, when used in or on any Brand Licensed Materials, shall be clearly and reasonably prominently identified as a trade mark of the Authority, in such manner as is set out in the T Level Branding Guidelines, or with any other statement as notified by the Authority to the Supplier.
- 3.5 The Supplier shall comply strictly with the directions of the Authority regarding the form and manner of the application of the Mark, including the directions contained in the T Level Branding Guidelines.
- 3.6 The Supplier shall, on written request from the Authority or as otherwise provided in the T Level Branding Guidelines, provide samples of all proposed Marked Materials.
- 3.7 The Supplier shall not use in its business any other trade mark confusingly similar to the Mark and shall not use the Mark or any word confusingly similar to the Mark as, or as part of, its corporate or trading name.

4 <u>Title, goodwill and registrations</u>

- 4.1 The Supplier acknowledges that the Authority is the owner of the Mark.
- 4.2 Any goodwill derived from the use by the Supplier of the Mark shall accrue to the Authority. The Authority may, at any time, call for a document confirming the assignment of that goodwill and the Supplier shall immediately execute it.
- 4.3 The Supplier shall not do, or omit to do, or permit to be done, any act that will or may weaken, damage or be detrimental to the Mark or the reputation or goodwill associated with the Mark or the Authority, or that may invalidate or jeopardise any registration of the Mark.
- 4.4 The Supplier shall not apply for, or obtain, registration of the Mark in any country for any goods or services.
- 4.5 The Supplier shall not apply for, or obtain, registration of any trade or service mark in any country which consists of, or comprises, or is confusingly similar to, the Mark for any goods or services.

5 <u>Quality control</u>

- 5.1 The Supplier shall comply with the specifications and standards relating to the Brand Licensed Products or Services which are specified in the Contract.
- 5.2 The Supplier shall promptly provide the Authority with copies of all communications relating to the Mark with any regulatory, industry or other authority.
- 5.3 The Supplier shall permit, and shall use its best endeavours to obtain permission for, the Authority at all reasonable times and on reasonable notice to enter any place used for the production, storage or distribution of the Marked Materials to inspect the Marked Materials in relation to compliance with this T Level Trade Mark Licence.
- 5.4 Without prejudice to any other rights of the Authority, in the event that the Authority finds that any sample of Marked Materials does not meet the requirements of this T Level Trade Mark Licence, it may give notice to the Supplier, and the Supplier shall take all reasonable steps to correct any deficiency as soon as reasonably practicable (having regard to constraints of the academic timetable).

6 <u>Marketing, advertising and promotion</u>

6.1 The Supplier undertakes to ensure that its advertising, marketing and promotion of Brand Licensed Products or Services shall in no way reduce or diminish the reputation, image and prestige of the Mark.

7 <u>Recordal of licence</u>

- 7.1 The Authority may, at its own cost, record the licence granted to it in paragraph 2 in the relevant registries against any registrations and applications for registration of the Marks.
- 7.2 The Supplier shall, at the Authority's request, execute a formal licence in such form and provide such other assistance as may be required for the purpose of such recordal.

8 Protection of the Mark

8.1 The Supplier shall immediately notify the Authority in writing giving full particulars if any of the following matters come to its attention:

- 8.1.1 any actual, suspected or threatened infringement of the Mark;
- 8.1.2 any actual or threatened claim that the Mark is invalid;
- 8.1.3 any actual or threatened opposition to the Mark;
- 8.1.4 any claim made or threatened that use of the Mark infringes the rights of any third party;
- 8.1.5 any person applies for, or is granted, a registered trade mark by reason of which that person may be, or has been, granted rights which conflict with any of the rights granted to the Supplier under this T Level Trade Mark Licence; or
- 8.1.6 any other form of attack, charge or claim to which the Mark may be subject.
- 8.2 In respect of any of the matters listed in paragraph 8.1:
 - 8.2.1 the Authority shall, in its absolute discretion, decide what action if any to take;
 - 8.2.2 the Authority shall have exclusive control over, and conduct of, all claims and proceedings;
 - 8.2.3 the Supplier shall not make any admissions other than to the Authority and shall provide the Authority with all assistance that it may reasonably require in the conduct of any claims or proceedings; and
 - 8.2.4 the Authority shall bear the cost of any proceedings and shall be entitled to retain all sums recovered in any action for its own account.
- 8.3 The provisions of section 30 of the Trade Marks Act 1994 (or equivalent legislation in any jurisdiction) are expressly excluded.
- 8.4 Nothing in this T Level Trade Mark Licence shall constitute any representation or warranty that:
 - 8.4.1 any registration comprised in the Mark is valid;

- 8.4.2 any application comprised in the Mark shall proceed to grant or, if granted, shall be valid; or
- 8.4.3 the exercise by the Supplier of rights granted under this T Level Trade Mark Licence will not infringe the rights of any person.

9 Liability, indemnity and insurance

- 9.1 Nothing in this paragraph shall impose or create any liability of the Supplier to the Authority for use in England of the Mark on or in respect of Mandatory Marked Materials in accordance with the terms of this T Level Trade Mark Licence.
- 9.2 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Authority shall not be liable to the Supplier for any costs, expenses, loss or damage (whether direct, indirect or consequential, and whether economic or other loss of profits, business or goodwill) arising from the Supplier's exercise of the rights granted to it under this T Level Trade Mark Licence.
- 9.3 Save as provided in paragraph 9.1, the Supplier indemnifies the Authority against all Loss to the Authority arising out of or in connection with the Supplier's exercise of its rights granted under this T Level Trade Mark Licence, including any claim made against the Authority for actual or alleged infringement of a third party's intellectual property rights arising out of or in connection therewith, other than where any such Loss and/or claim arises exclusively from the use of the Mark in accordance with this T Level Trade Mark Licence.

10 Additional Supplier obligations

- 10.1 The Supplier shall:
 - 10.1.1 only make use of the Mark for the purposes authorised in this T Level Trade Mark Licence; and
 - 10.1.2 comply with all regulations and practices in force or use in any territory to safeguard the Authority's rights in the Mark.
- 10.2 The Supplier shall not, nor directly or indirectly assist any other person to:
 - 10.2.1 use the Mark except as permitted under this T Level Trade Mark Licence; or

- 10.2.2 do or omit to do anything to diminish the rights of the Authority in the Mark or impair any registration of the Mark.
- 10.3 The Supplier acknowledges and agrees that the exercise of the licence granted to the Supplier under this T Level Trade Mark Licence is subject to all applicable laws, enactments, regulations and other similar instruments in any territory, and the Supplier understands and agrees that it shall at all times be solely liable and responsible for such due observance and performance.

11 <u>Sub-licensing</u>

- 11.1 The Supplier shall have the right to grant to Approved Providers a sub-licence of any of its rights under this T Level Trade Mark Licence provided that:
 - 11.1.1 the Supplier shall ensure that the terms of any sub-licence are in writing and are substantially the same as the terms of this T Level Trade Mark Licence (except that the sub-licensee shall not have the right to sub-license its rights) and the Supplier shall provide the Authority with a copy of the sub-licence on request and the Authority may require that any such sublicence includes the Authority as a party, and that the Authority is entitled to enforce its terms;
 - 11.1.2 all sub-licences granted shall terminate automatically on termination or expiry of this T Level Trade Mark Licence; and
 - 11.1.3 the Supplier shall be liable for all acts and omissions of any sub-licensee in relation to such sub-licence and indemnifies the Authority against all Losses incurred or suffered by the Authority, or for which the Authority may become liable, (whether direct, indirect or consequential and including any economic loss or other loss of profits, business or goodwill) arising out of any act or omission of any sub-licensee in relation to such sub-licence, other than to the extent any such Losses arise exclusively from the use of the Mark in accordance with this T Level Trade Mark Licence.

12 Duration and termination

- 12.1 This T Level Trade Mark Licence shall commence on the Effective Date and shall continue for the Term.
- 12.2 Without affecting any other right or remedy available to it under this T Level Trade Mark Licence or the Contract, the Authority may terminate this T Level Trade Mark Licence in respect of any Brand Licensed Product or Service with immediate effect by giving notice to the Supplier if:
 - 12.2.1 the Supplier commits a material breach of any term of this T Level Trade Mark Licence in respect of such Brand Licensed Product or Service which breach is irremediable, or (if such breach is remediable) fails to remedy that breach within a period of 7 days after being notified to do so;
 - 12.2.2 the Supplier repeatedly breaches any of the terms of this T Level Trade Mark Licence in respect of relevant Brand Licensed Products or Services or Brand Licensed Materials in such a manner as to reasonably justify the opinion that its conduct is inconsistent with it having the intention or ability to give effect to the terms of this T Level Trade Mark Licence; or
 - 12.2.3 the Supplier challenges the validity of the Mark.

For the purposes of paragraph 12.2.1, **material breach** means a breach that is serious in the widest sense or of any of the obligations set out in paragraphs 3, 4.3, 4.4, 4.5, 5, 6.1, 10.1 or 11.1. In deciding whether any breach is material no regard shall be had to whether it occurs by some accident, mishap, mistake or misunderstanding.

13 Consequences of termination

- 13.1 On expiry or termination of this T Level Trade Mark Licence for any reason and subject to any express provisions set out elsewhere in this T Level Trade Mark Licence:
 - 13.1.1 all rights and licences granted pursuant to this T Level Trade Mark Licence shall cease;
 - 13.1.2 the Supplier shall cease all use of the Mark save as set out in this paragraph13;

- 13.1.3 the Supplier shall co-operate with the Authority in the cancellation of any licences registered pursuant to this T Level Trade Mark Licence and shall execute such documents and do all acts and things as may be necessary to effect such cancellation;
- 13.1.4 the Supplier shall promptly deliver up to the Authority (or at the Authority's option, destroy) at the Supplier's expense all copies of promotional material which is Marked Material or otherwise bears any Mark as a designation of origin; and
- 13.1.5 any provision of this T Level Trade Mark Licence that expressly or by implication is intended to come into or continue in force on or after termination or expiry of this T Level Trade Mark Licence shall remain in full force and effect.
- 13.2 Termination or expiry of this T Level Trade Mark Licence shall not affect any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities of the parties that have accrued up to the date of termination or expiry, including the right to claim damages in respect of any breach of the T Level Trade Mark Licence which existed at or before the date of termination or expiry.

Schedule 16 Appendix 1

Brand Licensed Products or Services

Those products and services identified as such in the T Level Branding Guidelines.

Mandatory Marked Materials

All Key Materials and such other materials as are identified as such in the T Level Branding Guidelines.

Schedule 16 Appendix 2

Mark

T Level

Registered trade mark(s) and applications

Country	Mark	App or regn no	Date of app or regn	Classes	Specification
UK	T Level (word)	UK00003318112	15 June 2018	9, 16, 41	Class 9: Electronic apparatus and instruments for testing, examination and assessment purposes; computer software, hardware and firmware for the provision of examination and assessments including software for operation over computer networks or by remote computer access; all of the aforesaid for use in the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment. Class 16: Examination papers; syllabi; diplomas; education, academic and vocational certificates; printed examination regulations; all of the

					aforesaid for use in the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment. Class 41: Issuing of educational awards; awarding of educational certificates; educational assessment services; provision of examination, testing and assessment services; provision of examination, testing and assessment services electronically, by online delivery, by way of the Internet or world wide web; online publication of syllabi, examination papers, assessments; examination services; assessment services; educational certification services; certification in relation to examinations and other forms of assessment; preparation and validation, accreditation, conducting and administration of examinations, assessments and tests; provision of examination papers; information, advisory and consultancy services relating to all of the aforesaid; all of the aforesaid relating to the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment.
EU	T Level (word)	017999579	13 December 2018	9, 16, 41	Class 9: Educational, teaching, instruction or research apparatus and instruments; electronic apparatus and instruments for teaching, instruction, training, research, education, testing, examination and assessment purposes; media bearing electronic publications and data; electronic publications; electronic publications (downloadable)

provided online from a database or the Internet; downloadable text and information provided electronically, by online delivery, by way of the Internet or world wide web; electronic database; audio visual teaching apparatus; films and video films; computer software, hardware and firmware; computer software, hardware and firmware for the provision of teaching, instruction, training, research, education, testing, examination and assessments including software for operation over computer networks or by remote computer access; educational software; all of the aforesaid for use in the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment.

Class 16: Printed publications; educational publications; printed matter; educational materials; examination papers; syllabi; diplomas; education, academic and vocational certificates; printed examination regulations; books; magazines; publications; textbooks; exercise books and notebooks; catalogues, handbooks and manuals; study guides; instructional or teaching materials; all of the aforesaid for use in the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment.

Class 41: Education services; teaching services; publication services; educational publication services; publication of printed matter relating to education; issuing of educational awards; awarding of educational

certificates; electronic publication; publication of printed matter; educational assessment services; provision of training, teaching, academic, education, instruction, examination, testing and assessment services; provision of training, teaching, academic, education, instruction, examination, testing and assessment services electronically, by online delivery, by way of the Internet or world wide web; online publication of electronic texts, books, textbooks, brochures, syllabi, examination papers, assessments; examination services; assessment services; educational certification services; certification in relation to examinations and other forms of assessment, education, training and awards; preparation and validation, accreditation, conducting and administration of examinations, assessments and tests; provision of examination papers; information, advisory and consultancy services relating to all of the aforesaid services; all of the aforesaid relating to the provision of education, teaching, training and/or assessment services.

Schedule 17

Provider Contract requirements

1 <u>Provider Contract</u>

- 1.1 This Schedule sets out the requirements that Provider Contracts must meet.
- 1.2 Provider Contracts must:
 - 1.2.1 be in writing, enforceable, and on terms that are fair and reasonable;
 - 1.2.2 set out all the requirements with which the Approved Provider must comply in order to continue to deliver the TQ;
 - 1.2.3 establish a sanctions policy to be applied in the event that the Approved Provider fails to comply with the requirements in the Provider Contract;
 - 1.2.4 require the Approved Provider to:
 - take all reasonable steps to ensure that the Supplier is able to comply with its Conditions of Recognition;
 - (ii) retain a workforce of appropriate size and competence to undertake the delivery of the TQ as required by the Supplier;
 - (iii) have available sufficient managerial and other resources to enable it effectively and efficiently to undertake the delivery of the TQ as required by the Supplier;
 - (iv) undertake the delivery of the qualification required by the awarding organisation in accordance with the Equality Act 2010, any Act that was a statutory predecessor to that Act, or any legislation in a jurisdiction other than England which has an equivalent purpose and effect; and
 - (v) operate a complaints handling procedure or appeals process for the benefit of Students;

- 1.2.5 where, in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy an Approved Provider is permitted to carry out or procure the carrying out of marking of Student assessment evidence, set out details for carrying out Moderation;
- 1.2.6 not materially depart from any relevant industry standards and common education sector practices;
- 1.2.7 be materially consistent across all Approved Providers in respect of the provision of the Provider Services and, in particular, shall not discriminate against any particular types, sizes or geographical locations of Approved Providers in connection with the provision of any Provider Services;
- 1.2.8 include appropriate GDPR provisions: where the Supplier, in fulfilling its obligations under this Contract, is acting as a Processor on behalf of an Approved Provider, the Provider Contract will include provisions to ensure that any personal data (as defined in the GDPR) that is Processed by the Supplier in relation to the Provider Services is Processed in accordance with Data Protection Legislation;
- 1.2.9 be consistent with, and to the extent necessary allow for, any information, document and data sharing requirements contained within this Contract (to include any information, documents and data that must be provided by the Supplier to the Authority and/or any third party and any information, documents and data requested by Ofqual);
- 1.2.10 require the Approved Provider to assist the Supplier in carrying out any reasonable monitoring activities and to assist Ofqual in any investigations made for the purposes of performing its functions;
- 1.2.11 allow Approved Providers to purchase Provider Services on an "as and when needed" basis without any minimum or maximum volume commitments (including in relation to the number of Students);
- 1.2.12 require Approved Providers to register all Students on a TQ by the end of November or within such other timescales as are required by the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year and pay that part of the Fees

referred to in limb (a) of the definition of Fees within 30 days of such registration and provide that, if a Student terminates their study of the TQ before the end of the following January in the same Academic Year, the Supplier must provide a full refund of such Fees (relating to such Student) to the Approved Provider (for the avoidance of doubt, if the Student terminates their study of the TQ after the end of the following January in the same Academic Year, the Supplier must provide the TQ after the end of the following January in the same Academic Year, the Supplier is not obliged to give a refund);

- 1.2.13 include detailed provisions relating to the Approved Provider's role in quality assurance, such provisions shall give effect to the requirements of the Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process;
- 1.2.14 require Approved Providers to provide advice and guidance to Students (including any Student no longer enrolled with the Approved Provider) in relation to making enquiries about results (and any further steps that may be taken following such an enquiry (including those contemplated by the Additional Services)) and where such Student reasonably requests the Approval Provider (whether directly or indirectly) to request the provision of an Additional Service, require the Approved Provider to request the provision of such Additional Service from the Supplier;
- 1.2.15 require Approved Providers to seek written approval from the Supplier before permitting a third party (for example training providers or satellite centres) to deliver any part of the TQ, including its assessments, and requires the Approved Providers to agree in writing to the Supplier's requirements before the Supplier approves the use of a third party;
- 1.2.16 place responsibility on the Approved Provider to monitor whether any third party involved with the delivery and assessment of the TQ on its behalf has appropriate capacity and capability; and
- 1.2.17 specify a process to be followed in any withdrawal of the Approved Provider (whether voluntary or not) from its role in delivering the TQ and require Approved Providers to take all reasonable steps to protect the interests of Students in the case of such a withdrawal.

1.3 Provider Contracts must not:

- 1.3.1 include terms in connection with Provider Services that are not strictly necessary for the provision of the relevant Provider Services and/or which are materially inconsistent with any of the Supplier's obligations under this Contract;
- 1.3.2 make the provision of the Provider Services contingent on the take up of any further qualifications or services by the Approved Provider;
- 1.3.3 require the Approved Provider to make any payments other than the Fees (e.g. for the avoidance of doubt, Provider Contracts shall not require any fees to be paid by the Approved Provider (or an Eligible Provider) for Provider Approval in relation to a TQ);
- 1.3.4 offer any discounts to the Fees; and/or
- 1.3.5 include provisions that are materially more onerous than any comparable provisions in this Contract.
- 1.4 The Supplier shall not offer to any Approved Provider any rebate, discount or other incentive in relation to services outside the Provider Services (whether or not in the Provider Contract) which is contingent on or linked to the Approved Provider entering into the Provider Contract and/or registering Students for the TQ.

Schedule 18

Commercially Sensitive Information

Redacted

Schedule 19

Required Insurances

PART A: THIRD PARTY PUBLIC AND PRODUCTS LIABILITY INSURANCE

1 Insured

The Supplier

2 Interest

To indemnify the Insured in respect of all sums which the Insured shall become legally liable to pay as damages, including claimant's costs and expenses, in respect of accidental:

2.1 death or bodily injury to or sickness, illness or disease contracted by any person; and

2.2 loss of or damage to property,

happening during the period of insurance (as specified in paragraph 5) and arising out of or in connection with the provision of the Services under this Contract.

3 Limit of indemnity

Not less than £5,000,000 in respect of any one occurrence, the number of occurrences being unlimited, but £5,000,000 in the aggregate per annum in respect of products and pollution liability.

4 Territorial limits

United Kingdom.

5 Period of insurance

From the Effective Date and renewable on an annual basis unless agreed otherwise by the Authority in writing for the Term.

6 Cover features and extensions

Indemnity to principals clause.

7 Principal exclusions

- 7.1 War and related perils.
- 7.2 Nuclear and radioactive risks.
- 7.3 Liability for death, illness, disease or bodily injury sustained by employees of the Insured during the course of their employment.
- 7.4 Liability arising out of the use of mechanically propelled vehicles whilst required to be compulsorily insured by applicable Law in respect of such vehicles.
- 7.5 Liability in respect of predetermined penalties or liquidated damages imposed under any contract entered into by the Insured.
- 7.6 Liability arising out of technical or professional advice other than in respect of death or bodily injury to persons or damage to third party property.
- 7.7 Liability arising from the ownership, possession or use of any aircraft or marine vessel.
- 7.8 Liability arising from seepage and pollution unless caused by a sudden, unintended and unexpected occurrence.

8 Maximum deductible threshold

Not to exceed £10,000 for each and every third party property damage claim (personal injury claims to be paid in full).

PART B: PROFESSIONAL INDEMNITY INSURANCE

1 Insured

The Supplier

2 Interest

To indemnify the Insured for all sums which the Insured shall become legally liable to pay (including claimants' costs and expenses) as a result of claims first made against the Insured during the period of insurance (as specified in paragraph 13) by reason of any negligent act, error and/or omission arising from or in connection with the provision of the Services.

3 Limit of indemnity

Not less than £5,000,000 in respect of any one claim and in the aggregate per annum, exclusive of defence costs which are payable in addition.

4 Territorial Limits

United Kingdom

5 Period of insurance

From the Effective Date and renewable on an annual basis unless agreed otherwise by the Authority in writing (a) for the Term; and (b) for a period of 6 years thereafter.

6 Cover features and extensions

Retroactive cover to apply to any "claims made policy wording" in respect of this Contract or retroactive date to be no later than the Effective Date.

7 Principal exclusions

- 7.1 War and related perils
- 7.2 Nuclear and radioactive risks

8 Maximum deductible threshold

Not to exceed £10,000 for each and every claim.

PART C: UNITED KINGDOM COMPULSORY INSURANCES

1 The Supplier shall meet its insurance obligations under applicable Law in full, including, UK employers' liability insurance and motor third party liability insurance.

Schedule 20

Authorised Representatives

The content for this Schedule is contained in the document entitled S20_ Lot4_Authorised_Representatives.



Engineering and Manufacturing: Manufacturing, Processing and Control

T Level outline content: final version for ITT

March 2020

Contents

Introdu	Introduction 3							
Outline	Outline content for T Levels:							
Core c	Core content: 6							
Occupa	Occupational specialist content: 24							
-	Manufacturing, processing and control: production technologies							
-	Manufacturing, processing and control: manufacturing technologies							
-	Manufacturing, processing and control: processing technologies							

- Manufacturing, processing and control: materials technologies

Introduction

Outline content

This outline content has been produced by <u>T Level panels</u> of employers, professional bodies and providers, and is based on the same standards as those used for apprenticeships. The outline content will form the basis of the specifications for T Level Technical Qualifications, which will be developed by awarding organisations for approval by the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education. One awarding organisation will be appointed to develop and deliver each Technical Qualification following a procurement process.

Colleges and other education and training providers will decide how to structure the T Level courses they offer, based on the qualification specifications. This will enable them to deliver the study programme's mandatory components in the most effective way for students.

A T Level programme consists of a Technical Qualification, substantial industry placement, English and maths, and other occupation-specific requirements where essential for entry to skilled employment. This outline content relates solely to the Technical Qualification part of a T Level programme.

To support progression to skilled employment and further study, the outline content for Engineering and Manufacturing includes a significant level of maths content. However, the admissions requirements of individual Higher Education institutions vary and may also require students to undertake an A level in maths or equivalent alongside their T Level. Additional funding is available to ensure providers are able to offer maths A level, or further maths alongside the T Level should they deem it appropriate to support student progression, and the T Level panel have recommended this is made available to students where appropriate.

A reference document has also been prepared by the T Level panel to provide further detail on the knowledge and skills that they would expect a student to develop as part of the T Level. This will be shared with the awarding organisation selected to deliver this T Level ahead of their direct engagement with the panels prior to milestone 1 of the contract.

Further information about T Levels is available on the website of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education here: <u>www.instituteforapprenticeships.org</u>, and at <u>www.education.gov.uk</u>.

Engineering and Manufacturing route: Manufacturing, Processing and Control pathway

Awarding organisations will need to ensure that students have an up-to-date knowledge of the legal and regulatory obligations relating to employment in the occupations relevant to the T Level, and understand the practical implication of these on their work.

Maths, English and digital skills are set out in a separate annex. Awarding organisations should integrate these within the qualification so that they are applied in occupationally relevant contexts.

Core content

The core content relates to the whole route 'route core', and the pathway that the Technical Qualification covers 'pathway core'. The core knowledge and understanding is assessed through an examination and core skills through a practical employer-set project.

The core knowledge and understanding focuses on the students' knowledge and understanding of contexts, concepts, theories and principles relevant to the T Level. This could include, where appropriate, assessment of knowledge and understanding relevant to the route and the pathway.

The employer-set project provides the opportunity to develop and apply a minimum range of core skills important for employability. The allocation of content to each type of assessment will need to be approved by the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education.

Engineering and Manufacturing: core skills and workplace practices

The outline content for the T Level "Engineering and Manufacturing: Manufacturing, Processing and Control" confirms the knowledge, skills and behaviours which form the basis of its syllabus and its assessment requirements. The outline content will be designed and developed into a high-quality technical qualification by the awarding organisation that is awarded the licence for this T Level.

The outline content presents knowledge and skills statements across the different components based upon the intended assessment method (e.g. examinations; employer set project; occupational specialism assignments). It is important to recognise that the structure of the document does not illustrate intended course design, indicate recommended teaching and learning strategies, or imply that these components should be delivered discretely or even sequentially.

T Levels are intended to support flexible delivery models, and to increase the opportunities for centres and practitioners to work with their awarding organisation to determine how best to develop and deliver the knowledge and skills outlined, and to tailor programmes to meet the diverse needs of their students.

Engineering and Manufacturing T Level students must start to develop technical and practical skills from the beginning of their programmes, while becoming familiar with the

workplace practices that are essential to safe and effective engineering and manufacturing activities. The content specified is to be developed and secured through experience-led learning where possible, and students should begin to develop and apply fundamental knowledge and skills – using relevant tools and equipment – from the outset. These skills proficiencies, which will lead to defined "levels of competence" in the relevant occupational specialisms, must be developed in ways that reflect genuine workplace demands and world-class industry practices.

While the outline content defines the occupational specialist skills which will be acquired and developed by T Level students, it is important to recognise that these more advanced, specialist skills are underpinned by basic engineering and manufacturing skills and workplace practices, which form the foundation of operating safely and effectively in all engineering and manufacturing environments.

Core knowledge and understanding across Engineering and Manufacturing Route

Element		Content
Working within the Engineering and Manufacturing Sectors	1.1	 Engineering and manufacturing design practices An understanding of: Key principles, tools and methodologies in engineering and manufacturing design practice and processes; How materials, conditions and context influence engineering and manufacturing design processes and products; How user requirements are translated into engineering and manufacturing designs, i.e. inclusive design; How research and testing, and different research and testing methodologies, support effective design practices and outcomes.
	1.2	Maintenance, installation and repair practices
		 An understanding of: The roles, functions and operations in this area of engineering and manufacturing practice, and how they relate to the sectors generally; The key principles, techniques and methodologies relevant to engineering and manufacturing maintenance, installation and repair; The tools and equipment used in maintenance, installation and repair; Key innovations, changing practices, and trends relevant to maintenance, installation and repair.
	1.3	 Manufacturing, processing and control practices An understanding of: Key principles and practices that apply in manufacturing, processing and control; Key manufacturing, processing and control tools, equipment, infrastructure, systems and operations; The relationship between manufacturing, processing and control, and engineering design, and engineering maintenance, servicing, installation and repair.
Engineering and manufacturing past, present, and future	2.1	 An understanding of: Engineering and manufacturing from an historical perspective, including awareness of important technological advances across different sectors, and significant periods of change;

		 Significant areas of innovation and emerging trends, and their implications for the sector, including artificial intelligence (AI), digitalisation, robotics, autonomous systems, distributed energy, new and smart materials, hybrid technologies; The influence, effects, and consequences of significant technological advances, and changing practices, in engineering and manufacturing, to include: Principles of sustainability, including product lifecycle, circular economy, exploring alternatives, renewables, waste and disposal.
Engineering representations	3.1	 Engineering drawings and graphical language An understanding of: How to accurately produce, interpret, and amend engineering representations, drawings, and graphical information (e.g. sketches, schematics, diagrams) in different contexts, using various techniques and relevant communications media; How best to calculate and apply the rules and principles of dimensioning, tolerancing and sizing within engineering and manufacturing contexts.
Essential mathematics for engineering and manufacturing	4.1	 Mathematical theory and applications A Level 3 knowledge and understanding of mathematics for engineering and manufacturing, including: Standard arithmetic: Ordering, intergers, fractions, decimals, percentages, ratios Algebra – transposing, factorising and quadratics, indices and standard forms Including sequences and series, Problem solving involving growth and decay Geometry including: Calculation of areas and volumes of regular solids e.g. cylinders and spheres. Graphs and charts, relevant to straightforward engineering and manufacturing contexts; Standard trigonometry including: Pythagoras' theorem; circular measure; functions, sine and cosine rules; triangular measurement; graphs of trigonometric functions; logs (base 10 and natural); Common ergonomic identities; common ergonomic values; Applications of vectors including dot and cross product (in forces and motions, and alternating current); An understanding of moments (in mathematics and physics).

	4.2	 Standard calculus including: An understanding of the use of basic calculus to solve defined engineering-based problems using differential and integral calculus; Standard matrices and determinants including: Matrices and determinants for routine and non-routine operations; Statistical analysis and probability relevant to fundamental engineering and manufacturing practices.
		 manufacturing An understanding of: Numbering systems and their applications e.g. decimal, binary, octal and hexadecimal.
Essential science for engineering and manufacturing	5.1	 Scientific methods An understanding of standard international systems and units of measurement including: The system of SI base quantities; The relationship between metric and imperial measures and methods for converting between these two systems; The nature (and differences) between scalars and vectors. An understanding of scientific methods and effective approaches to scientific inquiry and research including: The concept of the "scientific method"; Different methods, techniques, and models for scientific enquiry and research; How to analyse, evaluate, synthesise and apply information, data, research findings, deliberation, and the processes, results and outcomes of testing, modelling, and experimenting; The difference between accuracy, reliability and precision. Measurement An understanding of: Techniques for making appropriate and accurate measurements along with use of a range of measurement instruments, technologies, tools and equipment.

5.3	Chemical composition and behaviours
	 An understanding of: Atomic and chemical structures of matter including: The structure, composition, interaction and taxonomy of matter i.e. elements, atoms, molecules and compounds; mixtures, solutions, suspensions and solubility; density; crystals; metals; Simple to complex chemical structures. The principal behaviours and effects of chemical interactions in straightforward engineering and manufacturing contexts, including: Atomic structure, including the three types, and how this relates to material property; How chemicals are used in electricity, including electrochemical cells, the simple cell, internal resistance of a cell, primary and secondary cells, cell capacity, electrolysis and effects of chemical reactions in engineering and manufacturing contexts, such as acidity and alkalinity, corrosion and corrosion resistance, material degradation, and potentially dangerous chemical reactions in high-risk operational and manufacturing contexts, and appropriate management and control of these substances; The nature and purpose of chemical interactions and reactions commonly used within engineering and manufacturing, surface finishing, bonding, and applications for oils and lubricants;

	5.4	Physical forces and behaviours
		 An understanding of: Work, efficiency, energy, and power including: The basic terminology and concepts; Force, displacement and cause in "work"; Mathematical equations for representing work and how the amount of work done by forces is calculated, negative work, and units of work; Potential, kinetic and mechanical energy including the interrelationship; Embodied energy. The principal behaviours and effects of physical forces (static and dynamic) in straightforward engineering and manufacturing contexts including: Speed, velocity, acceleration, force, and mass; Forces acting at a point, linear and angular motion, linear momentum and impulse (and impulsive forces), the principles of conservation of energy and energy conversion, friction, effects of forces on materials, torque, forces acting within supported beams and structures. A basic understanding of: Fluid dynamics and general applications including flow, conditions of flow, viscosity, key differences between
		 Conditions of now, viscosity, key differences between liquid and aerodynamics, gas flow, Bernoulli's principle; Thermodynamics and applications including heating and cooling, thermal expansion, heat transfers mechanisms, the four laws of thermodynamics, steam cycles, heat engines, gas cycles, ideal gas laws. An understanding of: Effects of forces on materials including:
		 Tensile force; Compressive force; Sheer force; Stress and strain; Elasticity and elastic limit; Hooke's law.
Materials and their properties	6.1	 An understanding of: The properties, structures, and classification of materials including: Material structures, composition, and bonding in relation to (i.e.): metals (ferrous and non-ferrous), plastics, polymers, natural materials, and composites, and comparative evaluation of materials. The selection (including rationale), applications and disposal requirements of materials, including:

		 Mechanical, electrical, thermal, magnetic, optical, and deteriorative contexts, and applications; The nature, applications, and advantages of contemporary and smart materials. Material processing techniques and their effects on materials, including: Common methods of materials processing and their appropriateness to particular materials and contexts e.g. welding, joining, shaping, brazing, soldering, tempering, hardening, annealing, casting, moulding, sintering, forging, machining, ceramics, composites, wood, foam, smart materials, additive manufacturing, measuring and marking out; How different materials respond to processing e.g. ceramics, composites, wood, foam, smart materials, how these are managed, and materials testing methods and techniques (destructive and non-destructive), including: How materials degrade and fail, mitigation and prevention; How the condition of materials is identified, monitored, and maintained; The range of standard materials testing methods and relative advantages and disadvantages (e.g. tensile, hardness, ultrasonic, magnetic particle, disposal).
Mechanical principles	7.1	 An understanding of: The fundamentals of motion and mechanics (static and dynamic) underpinning engineering and manufacturing systems, including: (Newtonian) 'laws of motion'; principles and laws relating to inertia, friction, momentum, and gravity; different types of forces (e.g. concurrent forces, non-concurrent co-planar force systems, and non-contact forces); Simply supported beams, including static equilibrium (and associated conditions), loading, load distribution, supported reactions; loaded components; Relevant laws and theories of motion and mechanics, and how they relate to forces and force systems. Storage and transfer of forces and energy in operation, including: Kinetic energy, principles and parameters, to include displacement, velocity and uniform linear acceleration; Dynamic parameters and principles; tractive effort, braking force, gravitational force, frictional resistance, momentum, mechanical work power,

 Electrical and electronic principles 8.1 Electrical and electronic principles An understanding of: The basic principles of electricity and electronics, including: The physical principles underpinning electrical and electronic systems and devices (e.g. basic atomic theory, structure and composition, energy, power, networks, charges, flow, force, current, capacitance, waves, conduction, magnetism, inductance, and standard units of measure). The fundamentals of electric circuit theory and its applications including the coverage of: Electricity, electronics, voltage, current, AC/DC, power, resistance, potential difference and dividers, basic electrical elements, Ohm and Kirchhoff's current and voltage laws; Use of Ohm's law to calculate parameters in series circuit theory. The basic principles of analogue and digital electronics and their applications, including: The differences in signals used in transmission of information, usually electronic signals; Characteristics of analogue and digital signals, their 			 Newton's laws of motion, D'Alembert's principle, principle of conservation of momentum, principle of conservation of energy; Practical examples of storage, potential and transfer of energy (e.g. fly wheels, springs, height, pressurised fluids); The range of power sources available across physical, mechanical, electrical, and renewable, including examples of solar, hydro, wind, electric motors, internal combustion, and steam; The operation of mechanical principles and systems.
 b) Characteristics of analogue and digital signals, their definitions, waveforms, voltage and current values, fan in and fan out, signal conditioning, and relevant control systems; c) Examples and relevant technologies, waves, representations (e.g. block diagrams and hierarchical design), flexibilities, uses, memory, power and cost; c) Mathematical methods applied to signal processing. e) How to apply knowledge of theories, laws and relevant representations to investigate and solve straightforward problems relating to voltage, current, and resistance in engineering contexts (e.g.): 	electronic	8.1	 An understanding of: The basic principles of electricity and electronics, including: The physical principles underpinning electrical and electronic systems and devices (e.g. basic atomic theory, structure and composition, energy, power, networks, charges, flow, force, current, capacitance, waves, conduction, magnetism, inductance, and standard units of measure). The fundamentals of electric circuit theory and its applications including the coverage of: Electricity, electronics, voltage, current, AC/DC, power, resistance, potential difference and dividers, basic electrical elements, Ohm and Kirchhoff's current and voltage laws; Use of Ohm's law to calculate parameters in series circuits, parallel circuits and mixed circuits; Calculation of current, voltage, and resistance, using circuit theory. The basic principles of analogue and digital electronics and their applications, including: The differences in signals used in transmission of information, usually electronic signals; Characteristics of analogue and digital signals, their definitions, waveforms, voltage and current values, fan in and fan out, signal conditioning, and relevant control systems; Examples and relevant technologies, waves, representations (e.g. block diagrams and hierarchical design), flexibilities, uses, memory, power and cost; Mathematical methods applied to signal processing.

		inductors in series, parallel, and combined series
		 and constructs, parallel, and combined series parallel circuits; The relationship between voltage, current and power in AC circuits and represent them in graphs and phasor diagrams; The key electrical properties of semiconductor devices such as diodes operating in forward and reverse mode; High power electrical equipment and electronic devices, their specific issues and applications. Basic properties and principles of magnetism and their common applications in relevant engineering and manufacturing contexts, for example, the relationship between flux density and field strength.
Mechatronics	9.1	 An understanding of the key components of integrated mechanical and electrical systems; their design, operation, and applications, including: The operation of electronic devices and circuits in mechatronic contexts; The operation, use and applications of programmable logic controllers, and the integration and application of mechatronic systems; The basic principles and applications of hydraulics and pneumatics in relevant contexts.
Engineering and manufacturing control systems	10.1	 Control systems An understanding of: Control system theory, including: Open and closed loop systems, including their functions and operation, applications, advantages and disadvantages; How control systems are represented in diagrams and their key features (e.g. input/output; transfer function; feedback; summing points) in different applications (e.g. electrical, pneumatic); The relationship between input and output (e.g. steady rate error); Feedback and performance in closed loop systems, including under or over-damped, and time dependency; A basic understanding of pulse width and amplitude modulation for control; The advantages and disadvantages of analogue and digital control systems; Measured parameters (e.g. pressure flow, temperature, speed, position); Industrial network systems; Requirements for networked systems in industry, including effective and efficient communication and data transmission.

		 An understanding of: How sensors and actuators are used in automation control systems, including: The purpose and functions of sensors and actuators in control systems (e.g. position and volume of objects being processed; mechanised lifting and moving of objects); Types of sensors (e.g. analogue; digital; active; passive), their applications (e.g. switches; proximity sensors; laser; vision systems) and their measurement applications, including electrical, mechanical, thermal, chemical, biological, optical, acoustic and radiation; Types of actuators and applications, and different power sources.
Recognised standards in engineering and manufacturing	11.1	 Recognised engineering and manufacturing standards An understanding of: The framework of relevant established engineering and engineering standards, for example: British Standards (BS) and International Organisation for Standardisation standards (ISO), in terms of range, purposes, and applications in engineering contexts; some awareness of other standards, in terms of types, jurisdictions (e.g. CE), content differences and purposes standards, symbols, conventions and annotations. The authorities (e.g. Engineering Council), agencies and professional bodies (e.g. IET, IMechE, SOE,) responsible for established engineering and manufacturing standards, their roles and responsibilities; The purposes, value and applications of established engineering and manufacturing standards in engineering contexts including: The intended effects of these standards on the quality and safety of goods, products, processes, people, and the environment.
Standard operating procedures (SOPs)	12.1	 An understanding of: Standard operating procedures, in terms of types, purposes, functions, value, and applications; How and why standard operating procedures are produced, implemented and evaluated in different contexts and for different purposes; How to access, interpret and comply with standard operating procedures.

Health and safety	13.1	Health and safety principles, coverage, and legislation
principles and		
coverage		An understanding of:
		 Essential Health and Safety principles, practices,
		and procedures which apply in engineering and
		manufacturing contexts, including:
		 The importance of Health and Safety practices
		within the workplace;
		 The importance of mental health and wellbeing in the workplace;
		 Potential risks and hazards in engineering and
		manufacturing contexts e.g. equipment, tools;
		electricity, harmful substances including gases,
		environments; common industrial injuries that can
		occur without appropriate precautions
		 The importance of health and safety requirements and practices within high power electrical contexts
		and practices within high power electrical contexts, across generation, distribution, isolation and
		storage;
		 How health and safety practices, legal requirements
		and duties apply to different spheres and at different
		levels e.g. personal/individual, employee and
		employer obligations, local, national, and global
		requirements;
		 The health and safety issues, risks and practices
		that apply generally to engineering and
		manufacturing workplaces (e.g. safe systems of
		work; fire safety, oxygen use in the workplace, fire
		and explosion hazards, manual handling), and an
		awareness that specific requirements and
		regulations apply in specialist areas (e.g. Chemicals,
		 Electrical testing, Guarding, Asphyxiation hazards); Effective risk and hazard management in different
		 Effective risk and nazard management in different workplace and engineering and manufacturing
		specific contexts;
		 Risk and hazard identification, and grading methods
		and procedures;
		 Control measures (e.g. ERICPD, HAZOPS, HAZIDS)
		 Key health and safety legislation, relevant
		regulations, duties, and authorities, including how to
		access them, for example:
		 Health and Safety Executive (HSE);
		 Reporting of Injuries, Diseases, and
		Dangerous Occurrences 2013 (RIDDOR);
		Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974
		(HASAWA); Control of Substances
		Hazardous to Health regulations 2002 (COSHH);
		 sector specific examples of relevant
		legislation, regulations, duties and
		obligations.
L	L	
Slock and asset	10.1	Stock and inventory management and control
---	------	--
Professional responsibilities, attitudes, and behaviours	15.1	 Financial and economic concepts and terms relating to the management of money, sources of finance, transactions, revenue, cash flow, profit, costs, payments, assets, liabilities, solvency, financial responsibility, performance; Basic financial literacy e.g. budgets and recording financial transactions, business taxes and rates. An understanding of: Professional conduct and responsibilities in the workplace (and in different engineering and manufacturing contexts), including those relating to: An understanding of own role and responsibilities, relationship to others, organisational structure, accountabilities and inter-dependencies; Equality, access and inclusion. "Human factors" within engineering and manufacturing contexts, including: Human characteristics, capabilities and limitations; How design, performance and evaluation consider safety, comfort and productivity; Human performance, error, and error reduction tools and methodologies. Reputation, ethics, personal, professional, and wider, responsibilities which apply in the workplace, in commercial settings, and in different engineering and manufacturing contexts; Continuous professional development (CPD) and professional recognition i.e. UK Spec.
Business, commercial and financial awareness	14.1	 The principles and practices relating to environmental standards, legislation, regulations, compliance and wider sustainability issues, including waste disposal requirements and regulations. An understanding of: Basic commercial principles, contexts and operations, including: Commercial priorities, principles relating to efficiency and "added value"; Markets, customers/clients/partners and resource allocation. Standard and emerging business and commercial practices, including: Tendering and contracts and legal issues; Management practices, business models, staffing, training, development, research and innovation.

	r	,
		 Stock and inventory management principles and practices including: The purpose of effective stock inventory management and control; Common models and their purposes. Key issues, risks, advantages and disadvantages associated with different stock inventory management and control practices, including: Product life cycles, write down, redundant stock, obsolescence, and minimum stock levels; supply chain issues; packaging/storage (e.g. electro-static discharge).
		Asset management and control
		 An understanding of: Asset management principles and practices including: Asset lifecycle management processes. Key issues, risks, advantages and disadvantages associated with different asset management and budgetary control practices including: Understand the asset "life cycle" and the "whole life" approach; Issues and requirements associated with the operation and maintenance of assets; The importance of asset management and budgetary control practices.
Quality assurance, control and improvement	17.1	 An understanding of: Quality in engineering and manufacturing developments, processes and activities, including: The main principles, purposes and outcomes of quality assurance; quality control, inspection and testing; quality improvement systems, processes and practices; Workplace practices e.g. 6S methodology – "sort", "set in order", "shine", "standardise", "sustain" and "safety".
Continuous improvement	18.1	 An understanding of: The principles and practices of continuous improvement; Specific stages and methods for planning, implementing, monitoring and evidencing continuous improvement, including: Reflection and evaluation of processes and practices, continual, incremental changes, improvements and refinements; Different methods for gathering feedback and evidence about performance; Different approaches to continuous improvement including:

		 Different methods and objectives appropriate to specific roles; Lean principles and practices; Management philosophies focused on continuous improvement (e.g. Six Sigma, Kaizen).
Project and programme management	19.1	 An awareness of: How projects are defined, structured, reported on, and measured, according to standardised project management practices, protocols, processes and documentation; The roles, responsibilities, structure and management practices including external stakeholders and communication channels. An understanding of: Project planning, control methodologies and practices; Different organisational structures e.g. matrix working; Risk management; Budget, quality, cost and time; Collaborative project working practices and techniques, matrix working, management of interdependencies, and use of collaborative technologies.

Core knowledge and understanding across Manufacturing, Processing and Control pathway

Element		Content
Mechanical principles and systems in practice	P1	 Demonstrate understanding of fundamental mechanical principles, components, systems in practical and specialist manufacturing and processing contexts, including: Understand the operation of different mechanical principles and systems (e.g. how they manage forces, power and motion); Understand the fundamentals of common mechanisms and lifting machines, including how controllers maintain and control performance (e.g. governors, brakes, levers, gear boxes or torque converters); Understand key principles relating to the storage and transfer of energy in practical contexts; Understand key principles relating to static, dynamic, structural, and fluid loads in practical contexts; the effects of mechanical loadings on structures and components (e.g. weight, torque, fatigue, aerodynamics).
Electrical and electronic principles and systems in practice	P2	 Demonstrate understanding of fundamental electrical and electronic principles, components, and systems in practical and specialist manufacturing and processing contexts, including: Understand the nature, behaviour and measurement of electricity in systems, the key characteristics of power flow analysis and its applications; Understand the construction and operation of standard power conversion systems; Know the components of electrical installations and their uses, including common failure modes and protection methods; Understand the properties and applications; Understand the main characteristics of standard electrical circuits and their applications; Understand the main characteristics of standard electronic systems, components and their uses; Understand the purposes and applications of electronic sensing and measurement techniques and technologies.

Planning, preparing and implementing manufacturing and processing activities	P3	 Demonstrate understanding of how to plan, prepare and implement manufacturing and processing activities, including: an understanding of how to analyse and interpret manufacturing and processing requirements, proposals and technical information to achieve specific outcomes; an understanding of how to plan and prepare manufacturing and processing activities by determining and specifying technical and resource requirements to achieve objectives; an understanding of how to produce manufacturing and processing plans; an understanding of different forms of supply e.g. sheet, bar, granules.
Manufacturing, processing and control tools, techniques and practices	P4	 Demonstrate understanding of different manufacturing and processing tools, techniques and practices used in manufacturing and processing, including: An understanding of advanced tools and techniques used; an understanding of common materials processing techniques; a general understanding of the important techniques and processes used, including: assembly and fitting of components; common production techniques; joining techniques; casting and dyes; primary forming processes; common fabrication processes, welding techniques and practices; bonding techniques and practices; bonding techniques and practices; and machining tools, systems and processes; an understanding of computer aided manufacturing (CAM) (e.g. use of industrial robots and flexible manufacturing systems, CAD/CAM interfaces, using modelling to simulate manufacturing process, interpreting component specifications and producing plans for CNC manufacture).
Complex systems in manufacturing, processing and control	P5	 Demonstrate understanding of how complex engineering systems function in manufacturing and processing operations, including: an understanding of the operation and use of electronic devices and circuits;

		 an understanding of electronic circuit design and manufacture; an understanding of the operation of control systems and programmable devices; an understanding of programmable logic controllers and automation in manufacturing and processing; an understanding of the operation of different engineering systems in manufacturing and processing operations (e.g. system diagrams, system control, system response); an understanding of the operation of electrical machines; an understanding of motors and drives (e.g. three-phase motors and drives, their load characteristics, rating and calculations, commissioning).
Quality control, quality assurance and quality improvement	P6	 Demonstrate understanding of quality control, quality assurance and quality improvement principles and practices in manufacturing and processing operations, including: an understanding of measuring, metrology and testing in manufacturing and processing operations; an understanding of project management, monitoring and control in manufacturing and processing operations; an understanding of data analysis and processing (e.g. sourcing, interpreting, validating and recording data to monitor, review, record, validate and evaluate manufacturing and processing operations and performance); an understanding of evaluation and reporting processes; an understanding of continuous improvement techniques and practices in manufacturing and processing operations; an understanding of organisational efficiency; an understanding of business improvement techniques.

Employer-set project

The employer-set project ensures students have the opportunity to combine core knowledge and skills to develop a substantial piece of work in response to an employer-set brief. The employer-set project forms part of the Technical Qualification and is a separate part of the T Level programme to the Industry Placement.

To ensure consistency in project scope and demand, awarding organisations will develop assessment objectives, which require students to:

- plan their approach to meeting the brief
- apply core knowledge and skills as appropriate
- select relevant techniques and resources to meet the brief
- use maths, English and digital skills as appropriate
- realise a project outcome and review how well the outcome meets the brief

The awarding organisation will work with a relevant employer or employers, to devise a set brief that:

- ensures a motivating starting point for students' projects, for example, a real-world problem to solve
- ensures students can generate evidence that covers the assessment objectives
- is manageable for providers to deliver
- is officially approved by the awarding organisation and employer

By completing the project brief, learners will develop an appreciation of the breadth and diversity of Engineering and Manufacturing and have an opportunity to demonstrate highquality workplace practices, which allow them to work safely and effectively across different workplace contexts and contemporary workshop environments.

By achieving the assessment objectives and meeting the employer-set brief, students will demonstrate the following core skills to produce quality outcomes, using relevant technology, tools, equipment, systems and components:

Analyse and interpret an employer-set brief

• Evaluate and confirm the brief with reference to context, objectives and constraints (e.g. requirements, resources, precedents, technical issues, costs, health and safety, regulations, possibilities).

Plan and prepare suitable responses to the brief

• Propose, plan and prepare key activities, stages, methods, processes, techniques, documentation, tools, equipment and work areas, including risk assessments.

Develop response/s using key skills and processes

 Apply engineering and manufacturing processes and workshop practices to achieve specific objectives and to produce quality outcomes, using relevant techniques, tools, equipment and technology, within limits of own authority (i.e. a multiple-component operational model, working artefact, or manufactured solution).

Evaluate and quality assure processes and outcomes

• Carry out investigations and tests on proposals, options, components and systems at relevant stages to gather and evaluate relevant evidence and data, and to confirm the suitability of plans, processes, actions and outcomes (including quality control and quality assurance activities).

Communicate and present outcomes and evidence

• Record, report, communicate and present plans, proposals, processes, issues, risks and outcomes to both technical and non-technical audiences, across a range of suitable formats and media (e.g. diagrams; physical and digital records; presentations).

Occupational Specialist Content

Specialist content is structured into different occupational specialisms, which correspond to the apprenticeship standards listed on the relevant occupational map. Occupational specialisms ensure students develop the knowledge and skills necessary to achieve a level of competence needed to enter employment in the occupational specialism, and are organised around 'performance outcomes' that indicate what the student will be able to do, as a result of learning and applying the specified knowledge and skills.

Programme: Engineering and Manufacturing T Level

Occupational Specialism: Manufacturing, processing and control (production technologies)

The specialism allows students to engage with the technical expertise, technology, methods, and skills involved in producing items (generally on an industrial scale), using specialist tools, equipment and machinery.

Students will examine a range of production processes, systems, and facilities, investigating factors such as scale, efficiency and demand, the application of quality management, and the analysis and optimisation of conditions, processes and practices when producing high-quality products for a variety of purposes.

Knowledge and skills have been taken from the following standards as a basis to create broad content that is intended to embrace existing and future technologies and apprenticeship standards: Engineering Technician, Engineering Fitter, Metal Fabricator, Non-Destructive Testing Engineering Technician, Pipe Welder, Plate Welder, Project Controls Technician.

Performance outcome 1: Analyse projects and specifications, considering the specific requirements, context, resources, tools and equipment, and the suitability of different production technologies, processes, and methods.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Scientific knowledge	Identify technical information and resources
Understand fundamental mechanical	required for specific production projects,
principles and systems, and the	tasks and activities.
fundamentals of common mechanisms and lifting machines, in practical and specialist production contexts.	Interpret and analyse relevant technical
	information, data, representations and
Understand fundamental electrical and	documentation:
electronic principles and systems in	- Accurately interpret drawings,
practical and specialist production contexts.	specifications, charts (e.g. electrical loading; torque specification charts),
Indepetend the prestical and theoretical	scales, and technical terms related to
Understand the practical and theoretical uses of the most common production	production methods (e.g. cutting,
machines and their applications.	bending, moulding, laminating, and assembly).
Understand the application of work-	
holding devices, cutting tools, and setting up procedures, including how to	Confirm nature and scope of projects, tasks and activities, based upon specific
analyse and conduct production	

requirements to ensure that work	requirements detailed, context, resources,
outputs meet required specifications.	tools and equipment
Mathematical knowledge	- Agree and confirm necessary
Understand how to use number	resources, raw materials, costs, outcomes, and timescales.
systems, measurement techniques, and	
estimation in practical production contexts.	Identify any potential issues, risks, and areas for further analysis or investigation:
Know how to carry out standard calculations in production contexts, using relevant aspects of arithmetic, algebra, geometry and statistics.	 Evaluate production requirements in terms of time, costs, resources, risks, management processes, and outcomes.
Understand how to apply trigonometry and standard calculus, matrices and determinants in context.	Analyse issues and problems with machinery, equipment, tools and material, proposing/implementing solutions, where appropriate:
Understand standard component classification, numbering and referencing systems and how they apply to production contexts.	 Identify simple machine faults, their cause, and options for resolution (e.g. fast running; blunt tooling; burn marks; incorrect tool compensation).

Performance outcome 2: Plan and prepare relevant materials, resources, tools, and equipment needed to produce the relevant products and outcomes

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Materials	Safely prepare for relevant production tasks, projects or activities, identifying,
Understand the structure, composition,	anticipating, and addressing actual and
properties and classification of common	potential issues and problems:
materials used in production contexts.	
Understand the uses, applications and disposal requirements of materials.	 Select appropriate materials, products and components to meet customer's needs. Prepare materials, resources, tools,
Understand characteristics relating to material quality and condition, how materials degrade and fail, and how these properties are monitored and	equipment and other technologies, carrying out any risk assessments required, and other necessary checks (e.g. compliance, quality and function).
maintained (e.g. identification; preventative techniques).	- Carry out routine and specialist maintenance of tools and equipment, in line with organisational guidelines.
Know the range of standard materials testing methods and techniques, their	 Outline, review and verify suitable plans and designs for production.
purposes, applications, and relative advantages and disadvantages.	Check and evaluate requirements (e.g. time, cost, resources, management,
Understand materials processing techniques and their effects on materials.	processes and outcomes) to help plan, organise and manage projects through relevant stages and to completion.
Technical information	Review materials and evidence to inform
Understand the purposes and types of standard technical documentation, including how to produce, interpret and amend them.	 planning and preparations, making appropriate decisions and changes where necessary: Suitable methods and work sequence.
Understand the representations, symbols, annotations and conventions used in engineering and manufacturing technical information.	 Use precedents and estimation to support planning. Check materials conform to grades and dimensions, as specified or detailed in relevant representations
Understand technical drawings, diagrams and representations (e.g. produce 3D model from 2D diagrams).	Use relevant documentation, records (e.g. health and safety), and schedules, to

confirm accuracy and feasibility with
colleagues/stakeholders.
Effectively set up and accurately use tools, equipment, machinery and other technologies, following relevant instructions and safety requirements:
 Set up, adjust, and accurately use relevant measuring, testing, diagnostic tools, rigs and equipment, confirming correct operating parameters. Correct set up equipment and technology for machining operations, including CNC machines (e.g. to cut, sand, bore, drill, create joints, mould and plane components) to meet production specifications. Measure and mark out components according to specifications and requirements, recognising, selecting and using most appropriate tools and equipment. Apply correct locking and securing methods and techniques.
Use correct methods for receiving, moving, handling and preparing materials (e.g. consumables), resources, tools and equipment.
Plan appropriately for wastage, disposal, recyclability and sustainability in planned tasks, projects and activities (including consideration of costs).

Performance outcome 3: Produce relevant products and outcomes, considering the specified requirements, context and materials, using the relevant production technologies, methods, and processes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Tools and equipment	Apply suitable production methods and
Know the types and purposes of standard hand and power tools and equipment.	techniques to projects, tasks and activities, using appropriate technologies, methods and processes.
Understand the specific applications of different types of tools and equipment used in production contexts, including measurement tools (e.g. CMM systems).	Carry out relevant moulding and laying up activities to support materials manufacture and processing.
Know how to select, prepare, use and maintain tools and equipment in production environments, to follow	Apply standard operating procedures and work towards best practice.
relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where necessary.	Disassemble and assemble components, sub-assemblies and whole systems (e.g. mechanical, electrical, and electronic),
Understand the range and purposes of standard CAD and CAM systems and software.	using appropriate techniques and following correct procedures:
Understand how to use CAD and CAM systems and software in production contexts, across multiple dimensions and collaboratively (e.g. standard features, functions, formats, program tools, techniques, operations and outputs).	 Identify, mark, store and organise dismantled parts for reassembly. Make adjustments and carry out checks for orientation. Correctly secure components using mechanical fasteners (e.g. solid and hollow rivets; anchor units; pins).
Machinery and technology	Accurately mill and turn materials and products, using appropriate machines,
Understand how to use machinery and technology used in the production environments (e.g. CNC, moulding, pressing), to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where necessary. Workplace practices	 tools and equipment: Apply these processes across a range of materials, profiles and features. Combine operations within each of these production techniques to produce key components to meet specifications and quality requirements.
Understand roles, responsibilities, functions and tasks in production workplace contexts.	Carry out cutting, sawing and fitting accurately to produce shapes and profiles to meet specifications (including with CNC machines).

Know how to come out functions in	Line a range of methods and meterials
Know how to carry out functions in	 Use a range of methods and materials, to be used for various assemblies.
accordance with standard workplace	
practices, with a particular focus on	Carry out drilling accurately and
health and safety, standard engineering	consistently, with given tolerances
processes, hand and power tools and	
equipment, machinery and technology.	 Carry out drilling, tapping, reaming and countersinking to meet production
Know the limits of own authority and expertise, and how to seek advice, guidance, and relevant expertise and	specifications.
support, as necessary.	Produce one-off components to meet
	specifications, including using additive
Fault finding, diagnosis and resolution methods	manufacture techniques:
Understanding and use a range of basic,	- Fabricate a range of shapes, profiles
or first line, fault diagnosis and resolution	and items, including by soldering and
methods (both quantitative and	brazing.
qualitative) in production contexts.	Install and connect pipework systems
	and assemblies to meet specifications,
Understand basic fault detection and	•
isolation methods in production contexts.	using pipe cutting, bending, forming and
	assembly techniques appropriate to
	operations and specific materials and
	components:
	- cutting and bending pipes, including
	angular bends, offsets, bridge sets, and
	expansion loops.
	 assemble pipes using straight
	connectors, elbows, tee pieces, reducers,
	tank connectors and valves.
	Effectively operate programmable
	Effectively operate programmable
	processes and computer-controlled
	systems and technologies to produce
	products, using appropriate safety
	measures:
	- Prepare programs to machine a range
	of complex features and profiles.
	Apply basic surface treatments to
	products effectively.
	•

Re-instate work areas and equipment
effectively, storing and maintaining tools
and equipment appropriately.

Performance outcome 4: Support the delivery (and the management) by helping to **evaluate and review** the outcomes to improve the final product, production methods, and work place practices and processes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Standards	Apply safe systems of work in the
Know and understand relevant engineering standards to ensure quality, compliance, performance and function. Know and understand standard operating procedures in production and	 delivery of all activities, taking responsibility for safe practices and legal compliance. Monitor production processes, being alert to potential risks, and anticipating, diagnosing, and identifying potential and
organisational contexts.	actual issues and problems.
Legal and regulatory context	 Follow and maintain work procedures, method statements and production
Know and understand relevant legal and regulatory frameworks and	records.
documentation, including how to access	Deal promptly and effectively with
sources of authoritative information.	issues and problems within the limits of
	own authority, using appropriate techniques
Understand relevant statutory, quality,	and processes to address or resolve them:
environmental quality and compliance procedures and systems.	
	 Select suitable methods for fault finding
Health and safety	 and analysis. Select suitable methods of fault, risk
Understand organisational health and safety regulations and procedures in production contexts.	and issue resolution, maintaining operating procedures, outputs, quality, and cost (e.g. help address production problems, breakdowns).
Understand relevant site and process safety, environment and risk management systems and practices.	 Make first line basic repairs whilst safeguarding the integrity of components and the surrounding area. Check components for robustness, fit
Understand how to confirm, interpret, follow and comply with health and safety requirements at all times.	and tolerances. Report issues and problems, where
Quality control, assurance and improvement	appropriate, not exceeding own authority or heightening unacceptable risks.
Understand the purposes and application of quality control, quality assurance and quality improvement in production contexts. Understand standard quality inspection and testing methods and techniques in	Carry out or assist with appropriate quality monitoring and assurance checks, and tests (including NDT), as part of production processes, including any

Γ	
production contexts, including non- destructive testing (e.g. ultrasonic or thermographic).	necessary initial, progressive and confirmatory checks.
Know how to complete and record relevant quality processes in production contexts.	Check outcomes (e.g. materials) conform to grades and dimensions, as specified or detail in relevant representations.
Programme and project management	Monitor and report stock materials
Know how projects (and programmes) are defined, structured, reported on, and measured in standardised management practices, including project planning and control methodologies.	Monitor and report stock, materials, resources, and usage (e.g. quantities; volumes) in production processes, identifying potential or emerging issues, problems or risks.
Understand how relevant roles, responsibilities, accountability and management operates in relevant production contexts.	Complete effective handover procedures, confirming quality standards, any specific requirements, and other issues.
Understand how to support and improve projects through research, evidence and evaluation.	Evaluate and review production processes, practices and outcomes, providing relevant technical information and suggestions about quality, performance and
Business and commercial awareness	potential improvements:
Know how to evaluate production activities in terms of quality, cost and time. Understand commercial and financial objectives and constraints, considering project objectives, resources, efficiency, cost, reputation and risk.	 Make effective and efficient use of resources, materials and time. Make informed recommendations (based upon experience and evidence) on materials, tolerances, plans, specifications, quality, operational performance and outcomes. Evaluate and improve production in line with Continuous Improvement (CI) techniques and take responsibility for CI activity. Support internal audits and participate in external audits, in line with organisational procedures. Introduce new processes, products and machinery effectively (e.g. confirming changed requirements; minimising disruption). Engage constructively in individual and team performance review activities.
	Make positive contributions to relevant production contexts, identifying

pro	portunities for improvement and using oblem-solving techniques (e.g. identifying d eliminating root cause of issues).
-----	---

Performance outcome 5: **Communicate** production information, proposals and solutions, **producing, recording and explaining** relevant technical information, representations, processes and outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Communication	Demonstrate effective communication,
Understand how to communicate technical information and data in production contexts.	inter-personal skills and relationship management methods with different technical and non-technical audiences:
Information technology and digital	 Use effective communication techniques at all levels (including oral
Know how to use relevant digital and information and communication technology (ICT) to record, manage, store, and amend information, data and records (including using collaborative technologies) in production contexts.	 and written communication). Demonstrate effective listening, questioning, recording and presentation techniques. Prepare adequately for meetings and formal discussions.
	Accurately record relevant technical information, data, risks and issues to support production projects, tasks and activities, at relevant stages.
	Produce basic engineering and manufacturing representations and drawings, and annotations, to support production processes.
	Monitor, amend and correct information, data, and communications at relevant stages, within limits of authority.
	Support high-quality communications in production activities by confirming information, requirements, expectations, plans, performance, and outcomes in ways that are suitable for purpose and context.

Programme: Engineering and Manufacturing T Level

Specialism: Manufacturing, processing and control (Manufacturing technologies)

The specialism allows students to engage with the technical expertise, technology, systems, methods, and skills involved in developing and making products at various scales, using specialist tools, equipment and machinery.

Students will examine a range of industrial processes, computer-aided manufacture, machining, manual techniques, research and planning required to develop raw materials and components into high-quality products, systems, and facilities, and to understand how these complex processes, practices and outcomes are evaluated and optimised.

Knowledge and skills have been taken from the following standards as a basis to create broad content that is intended to embrace existing and future technologies and apprenticeship standards: Boat Builder; Fashion and Textiles Pattern Cutter; Composites Technician; Advanced Furniture CNC Technician; Advanced Upholsterer; Bespoke Furniture Maker.

Performance outcome 1: Analyse projects and specifications, considering the specific requirements, context, resources, tools and equipment, and the suitability of different manufacturing technologies, processes, and methods.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Scientific knowledge Understand fundamental mechanical principles and systems, and the	Identify technical information and resources required for specific manufacturing projects, tasks and activities
fundamentals of common mechanisms and lifting machines in practical and specialist manufacturing contexts.	Interpret and analyse relevant technical information, data, representations and documentation:
Understand fundamental electrical and electronic principles and systems in practical and specialist manufacturing contexts.	 Accurately interpret drawings, specifications, scales, and technical terms related to manufacturing methods (e.g. cutting, bending, moulding, laminating and assembly).
Know methods for visualising how final manufactured products will look and can be realised from design drawings, and understand the manufacturing stages that will be required.	Confirm nature and scope of projects, tasks and activities, based upon specific requirements detailed, context, resources, tools and equipment:
Understand professional planning techniques – resources, tools,	 Agree and confirm necessary resources, raw materials, costs, outcomes, and timescales.

equipment, people; and time management.

Understand the planning and preparation needed to carry out the manufacturing operations (e.g. obtaining the correct component drawings, material specification and data sheets including COSHH) to determine the manufacturing processes required and the sequence of operations.

Mathematical knowledge

Understand how to use number systems, measurement techniques, and estimation in practical manufacturing contexts.

Know how to carry out standard calculations in manufacturing contexts, using relevant aspects of arithmetic, algebra, geometry and statistics.

Understand how to apply trigonometry and standard calculus, matrices and determinants in context.

Understand standard component classification, numbering and referencing systems and how they apply to manufacturing contexts. - Outline, review and verify concepts, plans and designs for manufacture.

Identify any potential issues, risks, and areas for further analysis or investigation, to inform processes and agreed outcomes and timeframes:

- Evaluate manufacturing requirements in terms of time, costs, resources, risks, management processes, and outcomes.

Analyse issues and problems with manufacturing machinery, equipment, tools and materials, proposing and implementing solutions, where appropriate:

- Identifying simple machine faults, their cause and options for resolution (e.g. fast running, blunt tooling, burn marks, incorrect tool compensation). **Performance outcome 2: Plan and prepare** the relevant processes, tools, equipment, and resources, needed to manufacture relevant products and produce appropriate outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Materials Understand the structure, composition, properties and classification of common materials used in manufacturing contexts.	Safely prepare for relevant manufacturing tasks, projects or activities, identifying, anticipating and addressing actual and potential issues and problems:
Understand the uses and limitations of materials in practical, manufacturing contexts, including wood and timber, man- made composite materials (including glass, plastics, electrical components and fittings), fabrics, springs, and fillings and adhesives (man-made and natural). Understand the characteristics of composites and their various applications in practical manufacturing contexts. Understand the uses, applications and disposal requirements of materials in practical and specialist manufacturing contexts.	 Select appropriate materials, resources, products and components to meet customer's needs. Check and evaluate requirements (e.g. time, cost, resources, management, processes, and outcomes) to help plan, organise and manage projects through relevant stages, and to completion: Agree suitable constituent parts, consumables, methods, and work sequence. Use precedents and estimation to support planning.
Understand characteristics relating to material quality and condition, how materials degrade and fail, and how these properties are monitored and maintained (e.g. identification; preventative techniques). Know the range of standard materials testing methods and techniques, their purposes, applications, and relative advantages and disadvantages in manufacturing contexts. Understand materials processing techniques and their effects on materials in manufacturing contexts.	 Review materials and evidence to inform planning and preparations, making appropriate decisions and changes where necessary: Appraise given production plans, proposals and records, challenging and confirming assumptions, estimations, requirements, processes and methodologies. Produce relevant documentation, records (e.g. health and safety), and schedules, confirming appropriateness

Understand the "end-to-end" process	and feasibility with
required to manufacture products, including	colleagues/stakeholders.
fabrics (e.g. pattern development, sampling,	Prevers motorials tools, aguinment and
drafting, measuring, cutting, sewing,	Prepare materials, tools, equipment and
finishing and quality checks).	other technology, carrying out any risk
	assessments required or other
Technical information	necessary checks (e.g. compliance,
Understand the purposes and types of	quality or function):
standard technical documentation, including	- Set up equipment and technology
how to produce, interpret and amend them.	for machining operations (e.g. to cut, sand, bore, drill, create joints,
Know the representations, symbols,	mould and plane components) to
annotations and conventions used in	meet manufacturing
engineering and manufacturing technical	specifications.
information.	 Carry out routine and specialist maintenance of tools and
	equipment, in line with
Understand technical drawings, diagrams	organisational guidelines.
and representations (e.g. produce 3D	
model from 2D diagrams).	
	Effectively set up and accurately use
Understand how to interpret, apply and use	relevant measuring-aids and equipment.
technical information in practical and	Apply correct locking and securing
manufacturing contexts, including bills of	methods and techniques.
materials (BOM), component/assembly documentation, inspection records,	methods and teeningues.
assembly instructions,	Use correct methods for receiving,
electrical/pneumatic/hydraulic circuit	moving, handling and preparing
diagrams.	materials (e.g. consumables), resources,
	tools and equipment.
	Accurately set and adjust machine,
	equipment and tool operating
	parameters (e.g. for CNC machines),
	following relevant instructions and safety
	requirements.
	Measure and mark out components
	according to specifications and
	requirements, correctly selecting and
	using the most appropriate tools and
	equipment.
	Plan appropriately for wastage,
	disposal, recyclability and
	sustainability in planned tasks, projects
	Sustainability in planned lasks, projects

and activities (including consideration of costs).

Performance outcome 3: Produce relevant products and outcomes, considering the specified requirements, context and materials, using the relevant manufacturing technologies, methods and processes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Tools and equipment	Apply suitable manufacturing
	methods and techniques to projects,
Understand the specific applications of	tasks and activities, confirming
different types of tools and equipment used	appropriate technologies, methods and
to manufacture products, including	processes.
measurement tools (e.g. CMM systems).	
Understand the requirements for the calibration and testing of equipment used in manufacturing contexts.	Apply standard operating procedures and work towards best practice. Disassemble and assemble
Know the types and purposes of standard	components, sub-assemblies and whole
hand and power tools and equipment used	systems, according to appropriate
in manufacturing contexts.	instructions and procedures:
Know how to select, prepare, use and maintain tools and equipment in manufacturing environments, to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where necessary.	 Identify, mark, store and organise dismantled parts for reassembly. Safeguard materials and components during assembly. Accurately shape and manipulate components and products by material
Understand specific and specialist	removal, using appropriate machines,
construction methods for manufactured	tools and equipment:
products (e.g. doweling, jointing, gluing,	
bonding) in practical contexts.	 Move, shape and manipulate components to achieve best fit.
Understand the different methods of laying-	Accurately mill, turn, and cut materials
up composite materials (e.g. hand lay-up,	and products, using appropriate
spray lay-up, and automated lay-up) in	machines, tools and equipment:
practical, manufacturing contexts.	
Understand the different finishes available	 Apply these processes across a range of materials, profiles and
for manufactured products, their uses and	features.
their limitations in practical, manufacturing contexts.	- Combine operations within each of
	these production techniques to
Know the specific options for holding and	produce key components to meet specifications and quality
clamping components prior to manufacturing/assembly in practical contexts.	requirements.

Understand the range and purposes of standard CAD and CAM systems and software in practical contexts.

Understand how to use CAD and CAM systems and software in manufacturing contexts, across multiple dimensions and collaboratively (e.g. standard features, functions, formats, program tools, techniques, operations and outputs).

Machinery and technology

Understand the specific applications of different types of machines and technology used to manufacture products.

Understand the requirements for the calibration and testing of machinery and technology used in manufacturing.

Understand how to use machinery and technology used in the manufacturing environments (e.g. CNC machinery), to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where necessary.

Workplace practices

Understand roles, responsibilities, functions and tasks in manufacturing workplace contexts, including limits of own authority and expertise.

Know how to carry out functions in accordance with standard workplace practices, with a particular focus on health and safety, standard engineering processes, hand and power tools and equipment, machinery and technology.

Understand the requirements and process for creating complex jigs and templates to meet manufacturing specifications and requirements. **Carry out drilling accurately** and consistently, with given tolerances, to meet specifications.

Ensure that joins are suitably made and treated, checking that joins are sealed and fit for purpose.

Carry out relevant moulding and laying up activities to support production.

Fix and install components, using the most appropriate method and material.

Manufacture new or replacement components to the required specification.

Effectively operate CNC machinery, using appropriate safety measures and guards.

Prepare surfaces and apply suitable treatments, ensure they are free from defects and protect them.

Re-instate work areas and equipment effectively, storing and maintaining tools and equipment appropriately.

Understand the properties, uses and limitations of a range of fixtures and fittings used in practical manufacturing contexts.

Understand relevant technical processes that support manufacturing activities, including capability, awareness of manufacturing procedures, defining operating procedures, the need for production scheduling and rescheduling, and how to resolve manufacturing production problems and breakdowns.

Fault finding, diagnosis and resolution methods

Understand and use a range of basic, or first line, fault diagnosis and resolution methods (both quantitative and qualitative) in manufacturing contexts.

Understand basic fault detection and isolation methods in manufacturing contexts.

Know the limits of own authority and expertise, and how to seek advice, guidance, and relevant expertise and support, as necessary. **Performance outcome 4: Support the delivery (and management)** of relevant projects and activities, helping to **evaluate and review** processes and outcomes, and to improve practices.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Standards	Apply safe systems of work in the
	delivery of all activities, taking responsibility
Know and understand relevant	for safe practices and legal compliance
engineering standards to ensure quality,	for sale practices and legal compliance
compliance, performance and function.	Monitor monufacturing processes being
	Monitor manufacturing processes, being
Know and understand standard	alert to potential risks, and anticipating,
operating procedures in manufacturing	diagnosing, and identifying potential and
and organisational contexts.	actual issues and problems
	•
Legal and regulatory context	- Follow and maintain work procedures,
	method statements and production
Know and understand relevant legal and	records
regulatory frameworks and	Deal promotive and offectively with
documentation, including how to access	Deal promptly and effectively with
sources of authoritative information.	issues and problems within the limits of
	own authority, using appropriate techniques
Understand relevant statutory, quality,	and processes to address or resolve them:
environmental quality and compliance	
procedures and systems.	- Select suitable methods for fault finding
	and analysis
Health and safety	 Select suitable methods of fault and
	issue resolution, maintaining operating
Understand organisational health and	procedures, outputs, quality, and cost
safety regulations and procedures in	(e.g. help address production problems,
manufacturing contexts.	breakdowns)
Understand relevant site and process	 Make first line basic repairs whilst
safety, environment and risk	safeguarding the integrity of
management systems and practices.	components and the surrounding area
management systems and practices.	 Check components for robustness, fit
Understand how to confirm, interpret,	and tolerances.
follow and comply with health and safety	
requirements at all times.	
	Report issues and problems, where
Programme and project management	appropriate, not exceeding own authority
	and expertise, or heightening risks
Know how projects (and programmes)	
are defined, structured, reported on and	Carry out appropriate quality monitoring
measured in standardised management	and assurance checks as part of
practices, including project planning and	manufacturing processes, including initial,
control methodologies.	
-	progressive and confirmatory checks as
Understand relevant roles,	appropriate
responsibilities, accountability and	

management operates in relevant	- Assess fixtures and fittings for quality
manufacturing contexts.	and stability.
Understand how to support and improve projects through research, evidence and evaluation.	Check materials conform to grades and dimensions, as specified or detailed in relevant representations.
Business and commercial awareness	Monitor and report stock, materials,
Know how to evaluate manufacturing activities in terms of quality, cost and time.	resources and usage (e.g. quantities; volumes) in manufacturing processes, identifying potential or emerging issues, problems or risks.
Understand commercial and financial objectives and constraints, considering project objectives, resources, efficiency, cost, reputation and risk.	Complete effective handover procedures, confirming quality standards, any specific requirements, and other issues.
Quality control, assurance and improvement	Evaluate and review manufacturing processes, practices and outcomes,
Understand the purposes and application of quality control, quality assurance and quality improvement in manufacturing contexts.	providing relevant technical information and suggestions about quality, performance and potential improvements:
Understand quality standards and the application of Quality Management Standards in the workplace (e.g. ISO9001).	 Make efficient and effective use of resources, materials and time. Make informed recommendations. (based upon experience and evidence) on materials, tolerances, plans,
Understand standard quality inspection and testing methods and techniques in manufacturing contexts.	 specifications, quality, operational performance and outcomes. Evaluate and improve production in line with Continuous Improvement (CI)
Know how to complete and record relevant quality processes in manufacturing contexts.	 techniques and take responsibility for CI activity. Support internal audits and participate in external audits, in line with organisational procedures.
	 Help to introduce new processes, products and machinery effectively (e.g. confirming changed requirements; minimising disruption).
	 Engage constructively in individual and team performance, as required.
	Make positive contributions to relevant
	manufacturing contexts, identifying opportunities for improvement and using
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

problem-solving techniques (e.g. identifying and eliminating root cause of issues).

Performance outcome 5: **Communicate** production information, proposals and solutions, **producing, recording and explaining** relevant technical information, representations, processes and outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Communication	Demonstrate effective communication,
Communication	
Understand how to communicate	inter-personal skills and relationship
technical information and data in	management methods with different
manufacturing contexts.	technical and non-technical audiences:
	- Apply effective communication
Information technology and digital	techniques at all levels (including
Know how to use relevant digital and	 written and oral communication) Effective listening, questioning,
information and communication	recording and presentation techniques
technology (ICT) to record, manage,	- Prepare for meetings and discussions
store, and amend information, data and	Accurately record relevant technical
records (including using collaborative technologies) in manufacturing contexts.	information, data, risks and issues to
	support manufacturing projects, tasks and
	activities, at relevant stages.
	Produce basic engineering and
	manufacturing representations and
	drawings to support manufacturing
	processes.
	Monitor, amend and correct
	information , data, and communications at
	relevant stages, within limits of authority.
	Televant stages, within innits of authority.
	Support high-quality communications,
	by confirming information, requirements,
	expectations, plans, performance, and
	outcomes in ways appropriate to purpose
	and context.

Programme: Engineering and Manufacturing T Level

Specialism: Manufacturing, processing and control (processing technologies)

The specialism considers chemical, physical, biological, and production processes, with students investigating process design, process operations, and process control in engineering and manufacturing. along with the principles which underpin contemporary processing technologies, practices, and outcomes.

Students will engage with the technical expertise, forces, technologies, methods, and skills involved in producing and delivering material changes in resources for specific purposes and applications across industry and society, and for designing, monitoring, operating and optimising these processes and technologies, using specialist and advanced tools, equipment and machinery.

Knowledge and skills have been taken from the following standards as a basis to create broad content that is intended to embrace existing and future technologies and apprenticeship standards: Advanced Baker; Food and Drink Advanced Process Operator; Science Manufacturing Technician.

Performance outcome 1: Analyse tasks, projects and specifications, considering the specific requirements, context, resources, tools and equipment, and the suitability of different technologies, methods and processes.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Scientific knowledge	Identify technical information and resources
Understand the factors and forces that	required for specific processing projects,
affect the composition, properties, and	tasks and activities
behaviours of materials, and their	Interpret and analyse relevant technical
implications for processing, managing	information, data, representations and
and exploiting these materials for specific purposes. Understand how materials and	documentation Confirm nature and scope of process tasks and activities, based upon specific
resources can be transformed by	requirements, detailed, context, resources,
specific forces, chemistry, processing,	tools and equipment
and conditions, including temperature,	Identify any potential issues, risks, and
pressure, compression, heat transfer,	areas for further analysis or investigation.

fluid flow, gases, composition, blending, separation, distillation and purification.

Understand the operation of different mechanical principles and systems (e.g. how they manage forces, power and motion).

Understand the fundamentals of common mechanisms, lifting machines, and drive devices, and how controllers maintain and control performance (e.g. governors, brakes, levers, gear boxes or torque converters) for processing plant.

Understand the application of pneumatics and hydraulics as applied to various processing plant and machinery.

Understand fundamental electrical and electronic principles and systems in practical and processing contexts.

Understand the properties and applications of different electrical and electronic circuits and their application in processing plants.

Understand the purposes and applications of electronic sensing and measurement techniques and technologies, and specifically their function within contemporary continuous processing plants.

Mathematical knowledge

Understand how to use number systems, measurement techniques, and estimation in practical processing contexts.

Know how to carry out standard calculations in processing contexts,

 Evaluate processing requirements in terms of time, costs, resources, risks, management processes, and outcomes.

Analyse issues and problems with process plant, machinery, equipment, instrumentation, and materials, proposing and implementing solutions, where appropriate:

 Identify simple machine faults, their cause, and options for resolution (e.g. fast running; blunt tooling; burn marks; incorrect tool compensation).

using relevant aspects of arithme	ic,
algebra, geometry and statistics.	t
Understand how to apply trigonor and standard calculus, matrices a	•
determinants in context.	
Understand standard component	
classification, numbering and referencing systems and how the	y apply
to production contexts.	

Performance outcome 2: Plan and prepare the relevant tools, equipment and resources needed to process relevant materials and produce appropriate outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Materials Understand the structure, composition, properties and classification of common materials used in processing contexts. Understand the uses, applications and disposal requirements of materials in processing contexts.	 Safely prepare for relevant processing tasks, identifying, anticipating and addressing potential issues and problems. Check and evaluate requirements (e.g. time, cost, resources, management, processes, and outcomes) to help plan, organise and manage processing activities through relevant stages and to completion.
Understand characteristics relating to material quality and condition, how materials degrade and fail, and how these properties are monitored and maintained (e.g. identification; preventative techniques). Know the range of standard materials testing methods and techniques, their purposes, applications, and relative advantages and disadvantages.	 Produce relevant documentation, records (e.g. health and safety), schedules, confirming appropriateness and feasibility with colleagues/stakeholders. Prepare materials, tools and equipment, carrying out any risk assessments required and other preparatory checks (e.g. compliance, quality and function, pre-use safety):
Understand materials processing techniques and their effects on materials.	 Correctly prepare raw materials, processing equipment, and other technologies. Carry out routine and specialist maintenance of tools and equipment, in line with organisational guidelines.
Understand the purposes and types of standard technical documentation, including how to produce, interpret and amend them.	Effectively set up and accurately use relevant measuring, testing and diagnostic tools and equipment.
Know the representations, symbols, annotations and conventions used in engineering and manufacturing technical information.	Accurately set and adjust plant and machinery operating parameters, following relevant instructions and safety requirements
	Check and measure materials according to specifications and requirements using

appropriate equipment (e.g. weighing food;
Understand technical drawings, diagrams and representations (e.g. produce 3D model from 2D diagrams).	measuring packaging; confirming proportions and composition).
	Use correct methods for receiving, moving, handling and preparing materials, resources, tools and equipment (e.g. raw materials; processing equipment).
	Plan appropriately for wastage, disposal, recyclability and sustainability in planned tasks, projects and activities (including consideration of costs).

Performance outcome 3: Produce the relevant product, process or outcome, considering the specified requirements, context, resources and materials, using suitable methods or processes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Tools and equipment	Apply suitable processing methods
Know the types and purposes of standard hand and power tools and equipment.	and techniques to projects, tasks and activities, using appropriate technologies, methods and processes:
Understand the specific applications of different types of tools and equipment used in processing contexts, including measurement tools (e.g. CMM systems). Know how to select, prepare, use and maintain tools and equipment in	 Start-up, operate, shutdown or complete a manufacturing batch or continuous process. Carry out multi-stage operations, including start-up, shutdown and changeovers.
processing environments, to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where	Apply standard operating procedures and work towards best practice.
necessary.	Carry out necessary tests, experiments
Understand the principles of plant maintenance of equipment and processes and how they apply in practice.	and other controlled activities to investigate and support processing activities (e.g. quality control), analysing and accurately recording results and data.
Understand the range and purposes of standard CAD and CAM systems and software.	Disassemble and assemble components and sub-assemblies in accordance with
Understand how to use CAD and CAM systems and software in processing contexts, across multiple dimensions and collaboratively (e.g. standard features, functions, formats, program tools,	appropriate instructions and procedures (e.g. for setting up, re-setting, or undertaking first line maintenance of process equipment).
techniques, operations and outputs).	Use basic hand tools and equipment
	for first line maintenance purposes.
Machinery and technology	
Understand the range and scope of processing practices and technologies commonly used in engineering and manufacturing.	Apply sealing, bonding and joining techniques effectively, using seals, gaskets and appropriate jointing materials (e.g. to ensure mechanical integrity after maintenance activities).
Understand how to use machinery and technology used in the processing environment, to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek advice and guidance, where necessary.	Effectively operate programmable processes and computer-controlled systems and technologies to process

Understand the application of processing techniques e.g. rolling, and how these are applied in batch and continuous processing operations.	materials and products, using appropriate safety measures. Re-instate work areas effectively, maintaining and storing tools and
Understand how to control and monitor a process, or plant and equipment, effectively, efficiently and securely, and to resolve common problems or correct abnormal conditions.	equipment appropriately.
Workplace practices	
Understand roles, responsibilities, functions and tasks in processing workplace contexts, including the limits of own authority and expertise.	
Know how to carry out functions in accordance with standard workplace practices, with a particular focus on health and safety, standard engineering processes, hand and power tools and equipment, machinery and technology.	
Understand multi-stage processing operations, including start-up, shutdown and changeovers, and how standard operating procedures (SOPs) are deployed to ensure standardised working practices are maintained in practice.	
 Understand your roles (both independently and within a team) to maintain safe systems of working and the operations required to: start-up a manufacturing batch or continuous process in line with appropriate standard operating procedures. 	
 operate a manufacturing batch or continuous process in line with appropriate standard operating procedures, understanding the principles of operation. shut down/complete a run of the manufacturing batch or continuous process in line with appropriate standard operating procedures, 	

	anding the principles of
operatio	n.
	the potential impact on the
	function of introducing new products and machinery and
•	age and mitigate these issues.
	ng, diagnosis and resolution
methods	
Understanc	and use a range of basic, or
	ult diagnosis and resolution
· ·	oth quantitative and qualitative)
-	lucts, equipment and safety, in ganisational processes.
	janisational processes.
Understand	basic fault detection and
isolation me	ethods in processing contexts.
Know the li	mits of own authority and
expertise, a	ind how to seek advice,
guidance, a support, as	nd relevant expertise and
Support, as	nooosary.

Performance outcome 4: Support the delivery (and the management) of relevant projects and activities, helping to **evaluate and review** processes and outcomes, and to improve practices.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Standards	Apply safe systems of work in the
Know and understand relevant	delivery of all activities, taking
engineering and manufacturing standards	responsibility for safe practices and legal
to ensure quality, compliance,	compliance.
performance and function.	
	Monitor processes, being alert to
Understand the internal and external	potential risks, and anticipating,
regulatory environment for the sector and	diagnosing, and identifying potential and
the employer, and how to comply with	actual issues and problems.
regulations in practice.	
Know and understand standard operating	Deal promptly and effectively with
procedures in processing and	issues and problems within the limits of
organisational contexts.	own authority, using appropriate
	techniques and processes to address or
Legal and regulatory context	resolve them:
Know and understand relevant legal and	- execute incident management
regulatory frameworks and	protocols.
documentation, including how to access	
sources of authoritative information.	Report issues and problems, where
	appropriate, not exceeding own authority
Understand relevant statutory, quality,	and expertise, or heightening risks.
environmental quality and compliance procedures and systems.	
	Analyse materials, processes, factors
Health and safety	and conditions to support appropriate
-	process design, operations, and controls,
Understand organisational health and	helping to optimise activities and
safety regulations and procedures in	outcomes.
processing contexts.	Test adjust and confirm conditions
Understand relevant site and process	Test, adjust, and confirm conditions,
safety, environment and risk management	composition, and other factors relevant
systems and practices.	to materials processing activities to
Understand how to confirm, interpret,	support quality, safety and compliance.
follow and comply with health and safety	Carry out appropriate quality monitoring
requirements at all times.	and assurance checks as part of
	production processes, including initial,
Programme and project management	progressive and confirmatory checks, as
Know how projects (and programmes) are	appropriate.
defined, structured, reported on and	

measured in standardised management practices, including project planning and	Check that materials required for the
control methodologies.	process conform to the specification.
Understand relevant roles, responsibilities, accountability and management operates in relevant processing contexts.	Monitor and report stock, materials, resources, and usage (e.g. quantities; volumes) in processing activities, identifying potential or emerging issues, problems or risks, and taking steps to
Understand how to support and improve projects through research, evidence and evaluation.	minimise waste. Complete effective handover
Business and commercial awareness	procedures, confirming quality standards, any specific requirements, and other
Know how to evaluate processing activities in terms of quality, cost and time.	issues. Evaluate and review production
Understand commercial and financial objectives and constraints, considering project objectives, resources, efficiency, cost, reputation and risk.	processes, practices and outcomes, providing relevant technical information and suggestions about quality, performance and potential improvements:
Quality control, assurance and improvement	- Evaluate and improve production in line with Continuous Improvement (CI) techniques and take responsibility for
Understand the scientific principles, methods and procedures used to support quality, efficiency, compliance and optimisation in materials processing, including sampling, analysis and testing.	 Cl activity. Support internal audits and participate in external audits, in line with organisational procedures. Introduce new processes, products and machinery effectively (e.g. confirming
Understand the purposes and application of quality control, quality assurance and quality improvement in processing contexts.	 changed requirements; minimising disruption). Engage constructive in individual and team performance reviews, as required.
Understand standard quality inspection and testing methods and techniques in processing contexts.	Make positive contributions to relevant processing contexts, identifying opportunities for improvement and using
Know how to complete and record relevant quality processes in processing contexts.	problem-solving techniques (e.g. identifying and eliminating root cause of issues).

Performance outcome 5: **Communicate** production information, proposals and solutions, **producing, recording and explaining** relevant technical information, representations, processes and outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Communication	Demonstrate effective communication,
Understand how to communicate technical information and data in processing contexts. Information technology and digital Know how to use relevant digital and information and communication technology (ICT) to record, manage, store, and amend information, data and records (including using collaborative technologies) in processing contexts.	 Demonstrate effective communication, inter-personal skills and relationship management methods with different technical and non-technical audiences. Accurately record relevant technical information, data, risks and issues to support production projects, tasks and activities, at relevant stages. Produce basic engineering and manufacturing representations and drawings to support production processes. Monitor, amend and correct information, data, and communications at relevant stages, within limits of authority. Support high-quality communications, by confirming information, requirements, expectations, plans, performance, and outcomes in ways appropriate to purpose and context.

Programme: Engineering and Manufacturing T Level

Specialism: Manufacturing, processing and control (Materials technologies)

The specialism involves a range of industrial processes, research, testing, machining, computer-aided and manual techniques which are required to develop and use different materials in high-quality products, components, and systems, including new and smart materials.

Students will engage with the technical expertise, technology, methods, skills and techniques involved in producing, manipulating, processing, and refining the materials required for products, components and systems, using specialist tools, equipment and machinery.

Knowledge and skills have been taken from the following standards as a basis to create broad content that is intended to embrace existing and future technologies and apprenticeship standards: Metal Casting, Foundry and Patternmaking Technician; Paper Maker.

Performance outcome 1: Analyse the tasks, projects and specifications, considering the specific processing requirements, context, resources, materials, tools and equipment, and the suitability of different technologies, methods and processes.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Scientific knowledge	Identify technical information and resources
Understand the factors and forces that	required for specific materials technology
affect the composition, properties, and	projects, tasks and activities.
behaviours of materials, and their	Interpret and analyse relevant technical
implications for selection, manipulation	information, data, representations and
and use.	documentation:
Understand how materials can be	 Accurately interpret drawings,
affected by specific forces, chemistry,	specifications, scales, and technical
processing, and conditions, and	terms related to materials. manufacturing
relevant methods for managing and	and processing Analyse and report information and data
mitigating these factors.	accurately.
Understand fundamental mechanical	Confirm nature and scope of projects,
principles and systems, and the	tasks and activities, based upon specific
fundamentals of common mechanisms	requirements detailed, context, resources,
and lifting machines, in practical and	tools and equipment:

materials manufacture and processing contexts. Understand fundamental electrical and electronic principles and systems in practical and materials manufacture and processing contexts. Mathematical knowledge Understand how to use number systems, measurement techniques, and estimation in practical materials manufacture and processing contexts. Know how to carry out standard calculations in materials manufacture and processing contexts, using relevant aspects of arithmetic, algebra, geometry and statistics.	 Agree and confirm necessary resources, materials, costs, outcomes, and timescales. Identify any potential issues, risks, and areas for further analysis or investigation, to inform processes and agreed outcomes and timeframes. Analyse issues and problems with machinery, equipment, tools and material, proposing/implementing solutions, where appropriate: Identify simple machine faults, their cause and options for resolution (e.g. fast running, blunt tooling, burn marks, incorrect tool compensation).
and standard calculus, matrices and determinants in practical contexts. Understand contraction allowances in the calculations for specific materials manufacturing and production processes. Understand standard component classification, numbering and referencing systems and how they apply to materials manufacture and processing contexts.	

Performance outcome 2: Plan and prepare the relevant processes, tools, equipment, and resources, needed to manufacture relevant materials and products

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Materials Understand the structure, composition, properties and classification of a wide range of materials used in manufacturing and processing contexts, including pattern making materials such as different wood, metal and plastic types; foundry sand; binders; coatings, feeding and filtration systems, refractory materials; metals and alloys; additives; waxes and lubricants; pulps and fibres; and chemicals, such as bleach and brightening agents.	 Safely prepare for relevant materials technology tasks, projects or activities, identifying, anticipating and addressing potential and actual issues and problems: Select appropriate materials, components and resources to meet needs. Outline, review and verify suitable concepts, plans and proposals for materials manufacture and processing. Check and evaluate requirements (e.g. time, cost, resources, management, processes, and outcomes) to help plan,
Understand the uses, applications and disposal requirements of materials in practice.	organise and manage projects through relevant stages and to completion. Review materials and evidence to inform
Understand the characteristics of composites and their various applications.	planning and preparations, making appropriate decisions and changes where necessary.
Understand characteristics relating to material quality and condition, how materials degrade and fail, and how these properties are monitored and maintained (e.g. identification; preventative techniques) in practice.	Check materials conform to grades and dimensions, as specified. Produce and maintain relevant documentation, records (e.g. health and safety), and schedules, confirming appropriateness and feasibility with
Know the range of standard materials testing methods and techniques, their purposes, applications, and relative advantages and disadvantages in practice.	 Store, maintain, manage, retrieve and transfer information and knowledge. Use data sheets effectively for different materials.
Understand materials processing techniques and their effects on materials in practice.	Prepare materials, tools, equipment and other technology, carrying out any risk

assessments required and other necessary

Understand the processes and practices	checks (e.g. compliance, quality and
relating to the production and use of	function):
castings (e.g. metal casting) in materials	
manufacturing and processing contexts.	- Carry out routine and specialist
	maintenance of tools and equipment, in line with organisational guidelines.
Technical information	into with organicational galacimot.
Understand the purposes and types of standard technical documentation, including how to produce, interpret and amend them.	Effectively set up and accurately use relevant measuring, testing, diagnostic tools, rigs and equipment.
Know the representations, symbols,	Use correct methods for receiving,
annotations and conventions used in	moving, handling and preparing materials
engineering and manufacturing	(e.g. consumables), resources, tools and
technical information.	equipment:
Understand technical drawings,	 Manage and use materials according to their specified shelf-life.
diagrams and representations (e.g.	their specified shell-life.
produce 3D model from 2D diagrams) in	Accurately set and adjust machine,
practice.	equipment and tool operating parameters ,
	following relevant instructions and safety
	requirements:
	 Provide information to support the setting and adjustment of machine, aquipment
	and adjustment of machine, equipment and tool operating parameters.
	Measure and mark out components
	according to specifications and
	requirements, correctly selecting and using
	the most appropriate tools and equipment.
	Plan appropriately for wastage, disposal,
	recyclability and sustainability in planned
	tasks, projects and activities (including
	consideration of costs).

Performance outcome 3: Produce the relevant product considering the specified requirements and raw materials using the relevant production process and method.

Knowledge specific to performance	Skills specific to performance outcome
outcome	
Tools and equipment	Apply suitable materials production
Know the types and purposes of standard hand and power tools and equipment.	methods and techniques to projects, tasks and activities, confirming appropriate technologies, methods and
Understand the specific applications of different types of tools and equipment used in materials manufacture and	processes. Apply standard operating procedures
processing environments, including measurement tools (e.g. CMM systems).	and work towards best practice.
Know how to select, prepare, use and maintain tools and equipment in materials	Disassemble and assemble components, sub-assemblies and whole systems, according to appropriate
manufacture and processing environments, to follow relevant guidelines and instructions, and to seek	instructions and procedures;
advice and guidance, where necessary, including a range of specialist tools and equipment, such as complex moulds, dies	 Identify, mark, store and organise dismantled parts for reassembly. Identify re-usable components
and assemblies used in foundry production; and hand and mechanical tools used for manufacturing patterns.	Use effective joining and bonding techniques:
Understand the range and purposes of standard CAD and CAM systems and software.	- Use appropriate adhesives for a range of materials.
Understand how to use CAD and CAM systems and software in materials manufacture and processing contexts,	Accurately shape products by material removal, using appropriate machines, tools and equipment.
across multiple dimensions and collaboratively (e.g. standard features, functions, formats, program tools, techniques, operations and outputs).	Produce and use casts as part of materials manufacture and processing activities.
Machinery and technology	Apply sealing and jointing techniques
Understand the range and scope of materials development, production,	effectively, using suitable methods for different materials manufacture.
application and processing practices and technologies commonly used in engineering and manufacturing.	Fix components , using the most appropriate methods and materials.
Understand how to use machinery and technology used in the materials	

manufacture and processing environment,

to follow relevant guidelines and Produce one-off components to meet instructions, and to seek advice and specifications, including through additive guidance, where necessary, including manufacture. specialist machinery, such as vertical milling centres used for manufacturing Prepare surfaces and apply suitable patterns, and mechanical pulpers, treatments ensuring they are free from refiners, de-inkers, and other equipment defects and protected (e.g. hardening, used in paper making. chemical, ceramic). Workplace practices Effectively operate programmable Understand roles, responsibilities, processes and computer-controlled functions and tasks in materials systems and technologies to support manufacture and processing workplace materials manufacture and processing. contexts, including the limits of own authority and expertise. **Re-instate work areas** and equipment Know how to carry out functions in effectively, storing and maintaining tools accordance with standard workplace and equipment appropriately. practices, with a particular focus on health and safety, standard engineering processes, hand and power tools and equipment, machinery and technology. Fault finding, diagnosis and resolution methods Understand and use a range of basic, or first line, fault diagnosis and resolution methods (both quantitative and qualitative) in materials manufacture and production contexts. Understand basic fault detection and isolation methods in materials manufacture and processing contexts. Know the limits of own authority and expertise, and how to seek advice, guidance, and relevant expertise and support, as necessary.

Performance outcome 4: Support the delivery (and the management) of relevant projects and activities, helping to **evaluate and review** processes and outcomes, and to improve practices.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Standards Know and understand relevant engineering standards to ensure quality, compliance, performance and function. Know and understand standard operating procedures in organisational and materials manufacture and processing contexts. Legal and regulatory context Know and understand relevant legal and regulatory frameworks and documentation, including how to access sources of authoritative information. Understand relevant statutory, quality, environmental quality and compliance procedures and systems. Understand current legislation and approved codes of practice related to tools, machinery and equipment used in a range of materials manufacture and processing contexts. Health and safety Understand organisational health and safety regulations and procedures in materials manufacture and processing contexts.	 Apply safe systems of work in the delivery of all activities, taking responsibility for safe practices and legal compliance. Evaluate conditions, processes and other relevant factors to support appropriate selection and application of specific materials, based upon purpose, context and intended outcomes. Monitor materials technology processes, being alert to potential risks, and anticipating, diagnosing, and identifying potential and actual issues and problems. Deal promptly and effectively with issues and problems within the limits of own authority, using appropriate techniques and processes to address or resolve them. Report issues and problems, where appropriate, not exceeding own authority and expertise, or heightening risks. Test, adjust, and confirm conditions and other factors relevant to materials development, use and disposal to support quality, safety and compliance. Carry out appropriate quality monitoring and assurance checks as part of production processes, including initial, progressive and confirmatory checks as appropriate.
Understand relevant site and process safety, environment and risk management systems and practices. Understand how to confirm, interpret, follow and comply with health and safety requirements at all times. Programme and project management	Monitor and report stock, materials, and resources, and usage (e.g. quantities; volumes) in materials technology processes, identifying potential or emerging issues, problems or risks.

Know how projects (and programmes) are defined, structured, reported on and measured in standardised management	Complete effective handover procedures, confirming quality standards, any specific requirements, and other issues.
practices, including project planning and control methodologies.	Evaluate and review production processes, practices and outcomes, providing relevant technical information,
Understand relevant roles, responsibilities, accountability and management operates in relevant	feedback and suggestions about quality, performance and potential improvements:
materials manufacture and processing contexts.	 Make effective and efficient use of resources, materials and time. Make informed recommendations (based upon experience and evidence)
Understand how to support and improve projects through research, evidence and evaluation.	(based upon experience and evidence) on materials, tolerances, plans, specifications, quality, operational performance and outcomes.
Business and commercial awareness	 Evaluate and improve production in line with Continuous Improvement (CI)
Know how to evaluate materials manufacture and processing activities in terms of quality, cost and time.	 techniques and take responsibility for CI activity. Support internal audits and participate in external audits, in line with
Understand commercial and financial objectives and constraints, considering project objectives, resources, efficiency, cost, reputation and risk.	 organisational procedures. Help to introduce new processes, products and machinery effectively (e.g. confirming changed requirements; minimising disruption).
Quality control, assurance and improvement	 Engage constructively in individual and team-based performance reviews, as required.
Understand the scientific principles, methods and procedures used to support quality, efficiency, compliance and optimisation in materials use, development and processing.	Make positive contributions to relevant materials manufacture and processing contexts, identifying opportunities for improvement and using problem-solving techniques (e.g. identifying and eliminating
Understand how quality control operates in materials manufacture and processing contexts.	root cause of issues).
Understand the importance of quality assurance processes and management, and how they operate in materials manufacture and processing contexts.	
Understanding standard destructive and non-destructive testing methods, including the capabilities and limitations of different techniques across different materials manufacture and processing contexts.	

Understand quality improvement practices and how they apply to materials manufacture and processing contexts, including specific workplace organisation and problem-solving techniques (e.g. 5 S workplace management; visual management systems; single minute exchange of die).	
Know about lean tools, techniques and methodologies relevant to materials manufacture and processing (e.g. process flow analysis; 8 wastes).	

Performance outcome 5: **Communicate** production information, proposals and solutions, **producing, recording and explaining** relevant technical information, representations, processes and outcomes.

Knowledge specific to performance outcome	Skills specific to performance outcome
Communication Understand how to communicate technical information and data in materials manufacture and processing contexts, including formal reports and analysis. Information technology and digital	 Demonstrate effective communication, inter-personal skills and relationship management methods with different technical and non-technical audiences. Accurately record relevant technical information, data, risks and issues to support production projects, tasks and activities, at relevant stages.
Know how to use relevant digital and information and communication technology (ICT) to record, manage, store, and amend information, data and records (including using collaborative technologies) in materials manufacture and processing contexts.	 Produce basic engineering and manufacturing representations and drawings to support materials manufacture and processing activities: Provide detailed engineering and manufacturing representations where necessary. Monitor, amend, correct and report information, data, and communications at relevant stages, within limits of authority. Support high-quality communications, by confirming information, requirements, expectations, plans, performance, and outcomes in ways appropriate to purpose and context.

Schedule 2

Service Requirements

Definitions

In this Service Requirements, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Appeal" shall have the meaning given in SR 8.2 in Service Requirement 8;

"**Approved Assessment Strategy**" means the Assessment Strategy approved by the Authority in accordance with clause 5.14 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) or clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) (as the case may be), subject to paragraph 2.6 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, as amended from time to time in accordance with this Contract;

"Approved Guide Standard Exemplification Materials" means the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials approved by the Authority in accordance with clause 5.14 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) subject to paragraph 2.6 of Part 1 of the Service Requirements, as amended from time to time in accordance with this Contract;

"**Component**" means the TQ Core Component or any Occupational Specialist Component (as the case may be) and "**Components**" shall mean both or all of them (as the context may require);

"**Employer Set Project**" means a project set collaboratively between the Supplier and Employers, as more particularly referred to in Service Requirement 2;

"External Examination" means each assessment by examination which is:

- (a) set by the Supplier;
- (b) designed to be taken simultaneously by all Students taking the relevant assessment at a time (subject to compliance with the requirements of the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year) determined by the Supplier;
- taken under conditions specified by the Supplier (including conditions relating to the supervision of Students taking the relevant assessment and the duration of the assessment); and

(d) marked by the Supplier.

"First Teach Cohort" means the first group of Students to be assessed on the TQ;

"Guided Learning" means the activity of a Student being taught or instructed by, or otherwise participating in education or training under the immediate guidance or supervision of a lecturer, supervisor, tutor or other appropriate provider of education or training. For these purposes the activity of 'participating in education or training' shall be treated as including the activity of being assessed if the assessment takes place under the immediate guidance or supervision of a lecturer, supervisor, tutor or other appropriate provider of education or training;

"Qualification Purpose" means the purpose of the TQ set out in Annex 1 of this Service Requirements;

"Service Definition Table" means the Table set out in Part 2 of this Service Requirements;

"Service Requirement 1" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 1: Designing, developing and managing TQ Content" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 2" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 2: Assessment Design and Delivery" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 3" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 3: Grading and Awarding" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 4" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 4: Provider Approval" in the Service Definition Table;

2

"Service Requirement 5" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 5: Provider Support" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 6" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 6: Student registration and Student entry" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 7" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 7: TQ Results" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 8" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 8: TQ Post-Results Services" in the Service Definition Table;

"Service Requirement 9" means that part of the Services (including the requirements for and the outcomes to be achieved by the Supplier as a result of the performance of that part of the Services) set out or referred to under the heading of "Service Requirement 9: Reporting" in the Service Definition Table;

"Threshold Competence" means that level of competence that:

- (a) signifies that a Student is well-placed to develop full occupational competence,
 with further support and development, once in employment;
- (b) is as close to full occupational competence as can be reasonably expected of a Student studying the TQ in a classroom-based setting (e.g. in the classroom, workshops simulated working and (where appropriate) supervised working environments); and
- (c) signifies that a Student has achieved the level for a pass in relation to the relevant Occupational Specialist Component;

"**TQ Critical Path Diagram**" means the diagram setting out the critical path for the design, development and delivery of the TQ attached at Annex 4 to the Service Requirements;

"**TQ Live Assessment Materials**" means the live assessment materials referred to in, and meeting the requirements of, the Product Description for the TQ Live Assessment Materials.

Part 1 – Overview of the Service Requirements

1 Introduction

- 1.1 This Part 1 of this Service Requirements sets out:
 - 1.1.1 at paragraph 2, that part of the Services relating to the design, development and delivery of the Initial TQ Deliverables and the review and update of such Initial TQ Deliverables and/or the TQ Deliverables (as the case may be), including the Initial Development Services and the Ongoing Development Services;
 - 1.1.2 at paragraph 3, that part of the Services relating to the Provider Approval and monitoring services (as detailed in that paragraph 3);
 - 1.1.3 at paragraph 4, that part of the Services relating to the support to be provided to Eligible Providers and Approved Providers (as detailed in that paragraph 4);
 - 1.1.4 at paragraph 5, that part of the Services relating to Student registration and Student assessment entry (including Additional Services) (as detailed in that paragraph 5);
 - 1.1.5 at paragraph 6, that part of the Services relating to the design and delivery of the TQ Live Assessment Materials (as detailed in that paragraph 6);
 - 1.1.6 at paragraph 7, that part of the Services relating to grading and awarding in respect of each Student's performance in respect of the TQ Live Assessment Materials (as detailed in that paragraph 7);
 - 1.1.7 at paragraph 8, that part of the Services relating to the provision of results (as detailed in that paragraph 8);
 - 1.1.8 at paragraph 9, that part of the Services relating to the provision of Post-Results Services (including Additional Services) (as detailed in that paragraph 9);
 - 1.1.9 at paragraph 10, that part of the Services relating to the reporting of Management Information (as detailed in that paragraph 10); and

- 1.1.10 at paragraph 11, such other services as may be necessary to support and/or are associated with the provision of the Services (as detailed in that paragraph 11).
- 1.2 Paragraphs 2 (*Initial TQ Deliverables and development services*) to 9 (*TQ Post-Results Services*) shall be read in conjunction with the TQ Critical Path Diagram.
- 1.3 The Supplier shall design, develop, obtain IfATE Approval for, and deliver to Approved Providers in England, the technical qualification element of the T Level for the relevant Pathway under this Contract, including, without prejudice to its obligations in clause 3.1.8 (*How the Services must be supplied*), performing all of the Services set out in this Service Requirements.
- 1.4 Unless otherwise stated in this Service Requirements, the Supplier shall organise and deliver the Services:
 - 1.4.1 to ensure that the activities contemplated by the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year and/or the TQ Content Updating Schedule (and which rely on the performance of the whole or any part of the Services) can be carried out and completed in accordance with such Key Dates Schedule and/or the TQ Content Updating Schedule (as the case may be);
 - 1.4.2 in accordance with the Implementation Plan;
 - 1.4.3 in accordance with the Resource Plan;
 - 1.4.4 in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy; and
 - 1.4.5 (at all times) taking into account the aims of the Qualification Purpose.
- 1.5 The Supplier shall, subject to paragraphs 2.5 and 2.6 (*Initial TQ Deliverables and development services*) and paragraph 6.3 (*TQ live assessment design and delivery*) and without prejudice to paragraph 2.1 to 2.4 (*Initial TQ Deliverables and development services*) (inclusive), provide a copy of any Products that are developed, amended, updated and/or supplemented from time to time by the Supplier in accordance with this Contract to the Authority as soon as reasonably practicable following such development, amendment, update and/or supplemente.
- 1.6 Subject to clause 5.14.3 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), if there is any conflict and/or inconsistency between the provisions of

this Service Requirements and the Conditions of Recognition, the Conditions of Recognition shall prevail.

- 1.7 Without prejudice to paragraph 1.4.1, the Supplier shall organise and deliver the Services to ensure that all applicable parts of the Services are provided at such times and in such manner as shall be necessary to facilitate the delivery of the number of assessment series for the TQ as shall be contemplated by the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, subject always to the provisions of paragraphs 1.8 to 1.10 (inclusive).
- 1.8 The Supplier shall ensure that there shall be at least 1, but not more than 2, assessment series in each Academic Year in respect of each of the assessments for:
 - 1.8.1 the TQ Core Component (comprising the External Examination and the Employer Set Project); and
 - 1.8.2 the Occupational Specialist Components.
- 1.9 The Supplier acknowledges that the assessments in each Academic Year for the TQ Core Component and the Occupational Specialist Components referred to in paragraph 1.8 may be, but are not required to be, held in the same assessment series and so therefore can be for example:
 - 1.9.1 provided in a single assessment series (encompassing both such assessments for the TQ Core Component and the Occupational Specialist Components); or
 - 1.9.2 provided in 2 assessment series (for each of such assessments for the TQ Core Component and the Occupational Specialist Components) being a total of 4 assessment series.
- 1.10 The Supplier shall ensure that:
 - 1.10.1 each Student takes all of the assessments for the TQ Core Component referred to in paragraph 1.8.1 in the same assessment series;
 - each Student takes all of the assessments for each individual Occupational Specialist Component referred to in paragraph 1.8.2 in the same assessment series;

7

- 1.10.3 a Student may, subject to paragraphs 1.10.1 and 1.10.2, take the assessments for the TQ Core Component and the Occupational Specialist Components referred to in paragraph 1.8 in different assessment series (including assessment series in different Academic Years); and
- 1.10.4 its approach to the scheduling of the assessments shall be set out in its Assessment Strategy.

2 Initial TQ Deliverables and development services

Initial Development Services

- 2.1 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and clause 5 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), the Supplier shall design, develop and deliver the Initial TQ Deliverables in accordance with (and meeting all of the requirements of):
 - 2.1.1 the Product Description for each item forming part of the Initial TQ Deliverables;
 - 2.1.2 the Outline Content;
 - 2.1.3 the requirements set out in the third column of Service Requirement 1,Service Requirement 2, Service Requirement 3 and Service Requirement 4;
 - 2.1.4 the Implementation Plan (including the Supplier's obligation to work with and consult (and take into account the outcome of such working with and consultation of) a representative sample of Providers and Employers (as required by that Implementation Plan));
 - 2.1.5 the Resource Plan;
 - 2.1.6 the Assessment Strategy; and
 - 2.1.7 Annex 7 (Initial Development Milestones) to this Service Requirements,

and, in each case, to ensure the delivery of a high quality technical education qualification element of the T Level for the relevant Pathway and that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 1, Service Requirement 2,

Service Requirement 3 and Service Requirement 4 are achieved (the "Initial Development Services").

2.2 The Supplier shall procure that, without prejudice to its obligations in clause 5.14.2 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*), the Initial TQ Deliverables (meeting all of the requirements of paragraph 2.1) shall be delivered to the Authority on or prior to the Final Approval Milestone Date.

Ongoing Development Services

- 2.3 The Supplier shall procure that (without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and clause 5.3 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) and notwithstanding the achievement of IfATE Approval in respect of the Initial TQ Deliverables) throughout the Term the TQ Deliverables meet (and continue to meet) all of the requirements of:
 - 2.3.1 the Product Description for each item forming part of the TQ Deliverables;
 - 2.3.2 the Outline Content;
 - 2.3.3 the requirements set out in the third column of Service Requirement 1,Service Requirement 2, Service Requirement 3 and Service Requirement 4;
 - 2.3.4 the Implementation Plan (including the Supplier's obligation to work with and consult (and take into account the outcome of such working with and consultation of) a representative sample of Providers and Employers (as required by that Implementation Plan));
 - 2.3.5 the Resource Plan;
 - 2.3.6 the Approved Assessment Strategy; and
 - 2.3.7 clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) and Annex 6 (*TQ Content Updating Schedule*) to this Service Requirements,

and in each case, to ensure the continued delivery of a high quality technical education qualification element for the T Level for the relevant Pathway and that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 1, Service Requirement 2, Service Requirement 3 and Service Requirement 4 are achieved (the "**Ongoing Development Services**").

2.4 The Supplier shall procure that the TQ Deliverables (as amended, supplemented or replaced in accordance with clause 8 (*TQ Changes*) and Annex 6 (*TQ Content Updating Schedule*) to this Service Requirements) shall be delivered to the Authority on or prior to the applicable date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year or TQ Content Updating Schedule (as applicable).

Updating the Implementation Plan and the Resource Plan

- 2.5 Subject to the provisions of paragraph 3 (Key Personnel) of Schedule 7 (Staff including Key Personnel), the Parties acknowledge and agree that the Implementation Plan and the Resource Plan are intended to be live documents that may need to flex from time to time to ensure the continued successful delivery of the Services to the standards required by this Contract and the Supplier shall, throughout the Term, review, amend and update (as necessary) each of the Implementation Plan and the Resource Plan to ensure that such Implementation Plan and Resource Plan takes into account (and (where applicable) mitigates the effects of) all relevant factors that have impacted or may impact upon the successful delivery of the Services to the standards required by this Contract, provided always that where any such review, amendment and/or update would (or is reasonably likely to) operate to reduce and/or otherwise diminish the Authority's rights and/or remedies and/or the Supplier's liabilities contemplated by this Contract (including where, but for such review, amendment and/or update, the Supplier would (or would be reasonably likely to) be in Default under this Contract), the Supplier shall:
 - 2.5.1 submit such proposed reviewed, amended and/or updated Implementation Plan and/or Resource Plan (as the case may be) to the Authority for Approval; and
 - 2.5.2 where the Supplier does not obtain such Approval, the Implementation Plan and/or Resource Plan (as the case may be) shall be deemed not to have been so reviewed, amended and/or updated to the extent that such review, amendment and/or update would (or would be reasonably likely to) operate to so reduce the Authority's rights and/or remedies and/or the Supplier's liabilities under this Contract.

Updating the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables and TQ Deliverables

2.6 The Supplier shall, notwithstanding the achievement of IfATE Approval in relation to the Initial TQ Deliverables and subject to the provisions of clauses 8.4 and 8.5 (*T*Q

Changes) and Annex 6 (*TQ Content Updating Schedule*) to this Service Requirements (which shall apply in respect of the annual review referred to in such clauses 8.4 and 8.5 (*TQ Changes*)), be required to keep under review, and entitled to amend and update, the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables and the TQ Deliverables throughout the Term to ensure that the Supplier continues to meet its obligations under paragraph 2.3, provided always that the Supplier shall:

- 2.6.1 notify the Authority (as part of the Operational Delivery Report) of any proposed amendments and/or updates to such Approved Initial TQ Deliverables and/or TQ Deliverables; and
- 2.6.2 comply with the applicable requirements of clauses 8.10 and 8.11 (*TQ Changes*) prior to making available any such amended and/or updated Approved Initial TQ Deliverables and/or TQ Deliverables to Approved Providers and provided further that the words "*by the relevant date prescribed by the TQ Content Updating Schedule*" in such clauses 8.10 and 8.11 shall be deemed to be deleted for the purposes of this paragraph 2.6.

3 <u>TQ Provider Approval and monitoring services</u>

- 3.1 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*), the Supplier shall, following IfATE Approval:
 - 3.1.1 provide that part of the Services referred to in the third column of Service
 Requirement 4 to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 4 are achieved; and
 - 3.1.2 monitor the delivery by Approved Providers of the TQ (and the Approved Provider's continuing satisfaction of all of the requirements of the Provider Approval Criteria) in accordance with the monitoring arrangements set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy.
- 3.2 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and paragraph 10.1 (*Reporting*) below, the Supplier shall notify the Authority (and provide full details of the circumstances) as soon as reasonably practicable where:
 - 3.2.1 it reasonably believes that an Eligible Provider may not become an Approved Provider;

- 3.2.2 an Eligible Provider does not become an Approved Provider;
- 3.2.3 it reasonably believes that an Approved Provider may cease to be an Approved Provider;
- 3.2.4 an Approved Provider ceases to be an Approved Provider; and/or
- 3.2.5 the monitoring referred to in paragraph 3.1.2 reveals (and/or the Supplier otherwise becomes aware of):
 - (i) any failure by the Approved Provider to comply with the Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process in the applicable Provider Contract;
 - (ii) any event, matter or circumstance which has had (or is reasonably likely to have) an adverse impact on Students (including as a result of an Appeal referred to in Service Requirement 8) and/or shall or may bring the T Level Programme into disrepute; and/or
 - (iii) any malpractice and/or maladministration on the part of the Approved Provider (including where any confidential TQ Live Assessment Materials (and/or the content of or information about such TQ Live Assessment Materials) is lost, stolen or transmitted).
- 3.3 The Supplier shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following the occurrence or identification of any matter referred to in paragraph 3.2, notify the Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) of any steps that are necessary to be taken by such Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) to remedy such matters and/or such failure and shall (as soon as reasonably practicable) notify the Authority (and provide full details) of such steps, together with details of the action that the Supplier will be taking to:
 - 3.3.1 procure that the Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) takes such steps; and/or
 - 3.3.2 mitigate the effects of such failure and/or matters.
- 3.4 The Supplier shall:

- 3.4.1 use all reasonable endeavours to procure that the Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) takes the steps referred to in paragraph 3.3; and
- 3.4.2 take the action referred to in paragraph 3.3,

together with, in either case, such further steps and/or action as the Authority may reasonably require following the notification referred to in paragraph 3.3.

- 3.5 The Supplier shall (in such manner (including as to timing) as the Authority may reasonably require) keep the Authority updated as to:
 - 3.5.1 the progress by the Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) with the taking of the steps referred to in paragraph 3.3 (including (where applicable) whether the event, matter or circumstance giving rise to the requirement for the taking of such steps has been (or is reasonably likely to be) remedied); and
 - 3.5.2 the action that the Supplier is taking and has taken in accordance with paragraph 3.4,

provided always that where the Supplier fails to comply with its obligations in paragraphs 3.2 to 3.4 (inclusive), such failure shall (notwithstanding the provisions of clauses 13.2.1 to 13.2.10 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*)) be deemed to give rise to a right for the Authority to issue written notification of Designated Action to the Supplier, to which the provisions this Contract (including clause 13.2 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*)) shall apply.

4 <u>TQ Provider support services</u>

- 4.1 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*), the Supplier shall, throughout the Term, provide that part of the Services referred to in, and in accordance with, the third column of Service Requirement 5 to:
 - 4.1.1 ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 5 are achieved; and

- 4.1.2 following achievement of IfATE Approval, facilitate the implementation by Providers of the TQ in accordance with the Approved TQ Specification.
- 4.2 The Supplier shall, subject always to clause 4.12 and 4.13 (*Pricing and payments*), in respect of:
 - 4.2.1 the Fees for the first Academic Year for the first Exclusive Cohort, make available details of the Fees to Eligible Providers and Approved Providers as soon as reasonably practicable;
 - 4.2.2 the Fees for the second Academic Year, make available details of the Fees to Eligible Providers and Approved Providers no later than 30 April prior to the start of the second Academic Year; and
 - 4.2.3 the third and each subsequent Academic Year, publish details of the Fees to Approved Providers no later than 30 April prior to the start of the relevant Academic Year.

5 Student registration and Student entry

- 5.1 The Supplier shall procure that Approved Providers have processes in place (and implement such processes) to ensure that, on or prior to the relevant date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, each Student is correctly registered for the TQ and in the manner contemplated by Service Requirement 6.
- 5.2 The Supplier shall procure that Approved Providers have processes in place (and implement such processes) to ensure that, on or prior to the relevant date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, each Student is correctly entered for assessment in respect of:
 - 5.2.1 the TQ Core Component; and
 - 5.2.2 each Occupational Specialist Component,

for which they are undertaking assessment.

5.3 The Supplier shall, following a request from an Approved Provider, provide the Additional Services referred to as "Late entry or entry amendment", "Late registration or registration amendment", "Very late entry or entry amendment" or "Very late registration or registration amendment" (as the case may be) in accordance with the

applicable requirements set out against that Additional Service in Annex 10 (*Additional Services*) to this Service Requirements.

- 5.4 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and paragraph 10.1 (*Reporting*) below, the Supplier shall ensure that, following IfATE Approval and (as applicable) in each Contract Month throughout the remainder of the Term, details of the registrations and assessment entries referred to in paragraph 5.1 and 5.2 are reported to the Authority in the Management Information that is provided in respect of the Contract Month in which such registrations and/or entries are made, such reports to meet the requirements set out in the third column of each of Service Requirement 6 and Service Requirement 9 to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of each of Service Requirement 9 are achieved.
- 5.5 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and elsewhere in this Service Requirements, the Supplier shall, as soon as reasonably practicable after:
 - 5.5.1 becoming aware of any Approved Provider that is not registering any Students for the TQ (as contemplated by paragraph 5.1) and/or not entering Students for assessment (as contemplated by paragraph 5.2); and/or
 - 5.5.2 becoming concerned as to the number of Students being registered for the TQ and/or being entered for assessment,

notify the Authority (together with full details) of such matter and/or concern.

6 <u>TQ live assessment design and delivery</u>

- 6.1 The Supplier shall (without prejudice to its obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*)):
 - 6.1.1 on or prior to the relevant date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, design, develop and make available to Approved Providers the TQ Live Assessment Materials;
 - 6.1.2 during the period specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, administer the delivery by the Approved Providers of the TQ Live Assessment Materials and mark (or (where applicable) procure the marking and/or Moderation of) Student assessment evidence generated by

the application and/or use (as the case may be) of such TQ Live Assessment Materials; and

6.1.3 during the period specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year and following a request from an Approved Provider, administer the delivery by that Approved Provider of the TQ Live Assessment Materials in respect of the Additional Services referred to as "Re-takes" in accordance with the applicable requirements set out against that Additional Service in Annex 10 (*Additional Services*) of this Service Requirements and mark (or (where applicable) procure the marking and/or Moderation of) Student assessment evidence generated by the application and/or use (as the case may be) of such TQ Live Assessment Materials,

in each case, in accordance with the then current Approved Assessment Strategy, subject to paragraph 6.2, the then current Approved Guide Standard Exemplification Materials or Grade Standard Exemplification Materials (as the case may be) and the requirements set out in the third column of Service Requirement 2 so as to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 2 are achieved.

- 6.2 The Supplier shall:
 - 6.2.1 in respect of the First Teach Cohort for the relevant element of the Occupational Specialist Component, require the implementation and use by Approved Providers (including any assessors employed or engaged by any such Approved Provider and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) and Assessors of the Approved Guide Standard Exemplification Materials for the purposes of assessing each Student's performance in respect of the TQ Live Assessment Materials; and
 - 6.2.2 following grading of Student performance in respect of the TQ Live Assessment Materials undertaken by the First Teach Cohort of the relevant element of the Occupational Specialist Component and for each subsequent Cohort, develop, make available and require the implementation and use by Approved Providers (including any assessors employed or engaged by any such Approved Provider and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) and Assessors of the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials.

6.3 The Supplier shall provide a copy of the TQ Live Assessment Materials to the Authority as soon as reasonably practicable following the date on which such TQ Live Assessment Materials are first made available to Students.

7 <u>TQ grade awarding</u>

7.1 Following completion of the live assessments referred to in paragraphs 6.1.2 and 6.1.3 (*TQ live assessment design and delivery*) in the relevant Academic Year, the Supplier shall (as soon as reasonably practicable but not later than the date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year for such live assessments for that Academic Year) assign a grade to each Student (to reflect the relevant marks awarded to each such Student) in respect of their performance in the assessment for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component that each such Student has undertaken in accordance with the requirements set out in the third column of Service Requirement 3 and so as to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 3 are achieved.

8 <u>TQ results</u>

- 8.1 The Supplier shall (as soon as reasonably practicable following completion of its obligations in paragraph 7.1 (*TQ grade awarding*), but not later than the date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year), provide the results for each Student in the Cohort to the Authority or to the Authority's nominee (as notified by the Authority to the Supplier from time to time) in accordance with paragraph 8.2, such results to include details of:
 - 8.1.1 the mark and grade awarded for the TQ Core Component;
 - 8.1.2 the mark and grade awarded for each Occupational Specialist Component; and
 - 8.1.3 such information and/or data as is required (including grade boundaries) by the Authority to award an overall grade for the T Level,

in each case, in respect of each TQ assessment that the relevant Student has undertaken.

8.2 Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*) and paragraph 10.1 (*Reporting*) below, the Supplier shall ensure that the results referred to in paragraph 8.1 are provided to the Authority or to the Authority's

nominee (as notified by the Authority to the Supplier from time to time) and reported to the Authority in the Management Information that is provided in respect of the Contract Month in which such results are required to be provided in accordance with paragraph 8.1, such results and report to meet the requirements set out in the third column of each of Service Requirement 7 and Service Requirement 9 to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of each of Service Requirement 7 and Service Requirement 9 are achieved.

8.3 The Supplier shall (on the date specified on the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year) provide to the Approved Provider a breakdown of attainment to allow any Approved Provider and/or Student to make informed decisions about applications for (amongst other things) marking reviews and/or appeals (including a Review of Marking and/or Appeal as referred to in Annex 10 (*Additional Services*) to this Service Requirements), such breakdown (subject always to the provisions of clauses 12.10 to 12.12 (*Intellectual Property Rights*) (inclusive)) to be presented in such manner and/or format as shall not be capable of being regarded, interpreted and/or represented as a formal qualification certificate or statement of achievement.

9 <u>TQ Post-Results Services</u>

- 9.1 The Supplier shall, following the provision of the results referred to in paragraph 8.1 (*TQ results*) and, in respect of each Cohort, for a period expiring at the end of 2 Academic Years following the end of the final Academic Year for each such Cohort:
 - 9.1.1 respond to enquiries about results; and
 - 9.1.2 following a request from an Approved Provider made in accordance with the applicable Key Dates Schedule(s) referred to in paragraph 9.2, provide the relevant Additional Services requested by that Approved Provider (other than the Additional Services referred to in paragraph 5.3 (*Student registration and Student entry*) and 6.1.3 (*TQ live assessment design and delivery*), to which the provisions of those paragraphs shall apply) in accordance with the applicable requirements set out against the relevant Additional Services in Annex 10 (*Additional Services*) to this Service Requirements, (including as referred to in, and in accordance with, the third column of Service Requirement 8 to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 8 are achieved).

- 9.2 The Parties acknowledge and agree that the time period within which an Approved Provider may request the provision of the Additional Services referred to in paragraph 9.1.2 in relation to a Student that has undertaken an assessment (including an assessment that is a "Re-take", as referred to in Annex 10 (Additional Services)) in an assessment series (the "**Relevant Assessment Series**") shall be as set out in the Key Dates Schedule(s) for the relevant Academic Year(s) applicable to the Relevant Assessment Series (including any Key Dates Schedule applicable to and/or regulating the provision of Additional Services in respect of assessments undertaken in the Relevant Assessment Series), provided always that nothing in this paragraph 9.2 shall operate to:
 - 9.2.1 prevent or restrict (or be deemed to give rise to a right of the Supplier to prevent or restrict) any "Re-takes" from being undertaken (or from being requested to be undertaken) in accordance with paragraph 6.1.3; and/or
 - 9.2.2 extend the period referred to in paragraph 9.1.

10 <u>Reporting</u>

10.1 The Supplier shall (without prejudice to its obligations in clause 3.1 (*How the Services must be supplied*)) in each Contract Month throughout the Term, report to the Authority in accordance with (and provide such information as is required by) the requirements set out in the third column of Service Requirement 9 to ensure that the outcomes referred to in the first column of Service Requirement 9 are achieved.

11 <u>Overarching services</u>

- 11.1 The Supplier shall:
 - 11.1.1 maintain, update and provide to the Authority (as required by clause 5.5.1 and paragraph 3.1 of Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*)) each of the Risk Register and the Issues Log;
 - 11.1.2 implement, carry out and complete such steps (and within such time) as the Authority shall reasonably require arising out of the review of the Risk Register and/or the Issues Log pursuant to clause 5.5.1 (*Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation*) and paragraph 3.1 of Schedule 15, (*Monitoring of Performance*) provided always that where the Supplier fails to implement, carry out and complete such steps in accordance with such requirements (including within such time), such
failure shall (notwithstanding the provisions of clauses 13.2.1 to 13.2.10 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*)) be deemed to give rise to a right for the Authority to issue written notification of Designated Action to the Supplier, to which the provisions of this Contract (including clause 13.2 (*What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services*)) shall apply.

- 11.2 The Supplier shall provide all of the back-office systems and business processes necessary to enable the delivery of the Services, including IT systems, data security systems, accounting and administrative services.
- 11.3 The Supplier shall:
 - 11.3.1 actively promote the T Level for which it is the TQ provider, coordinated in partnership with, and with the Approval of, the Authority; and
 - 11.3.2 adhere to the Authority's guidelines in respect of all publicity and marketing material produced by the Supplier (or its Subcontractors) in relation to the T Level for which it is the TQ provider.
- 11.4 The Supplier shall, following any reasonable request from the Authority:
 - 11.4.1 participate in and support any promotional activities intended to increase the uptake of T Levels by Providers and/or Students; and
 - 11.4.2 without prejudice to its obligations in Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*) and Schedule 15 (*Monitoring of Performance*), attend and participate in any such meetings as the Authority may reasonably convene from time to time in connection with the T Levels Programme.

12 Efficiency

12.1 The Supplier shall achieve a 15% efficiency if it is also appointed to supply the T Level technical education qualification under one or more other contracts with the Authority, procured pursuant to the advertisement in the Official Journal of the European Union referred to in Recital (A) to this Contract, such efficiency being reflected in the amount referred to as "Entry fee" in Schedule 6 (Pricing Schedule).

Part 2 - Service Definition Table

This Part 2 sets out the outcomes each Service must deliver and the minimum requirements the Supplier must meet when delivering each Service.

Service Requirement 1: Designing, developing and managing TQ content			
Outcomes The Specification of Content is sufficiently clear and appropriately detailed to ensure	SR1.1 Specification of Content requirements	1	The Specification of Content must cover all aspects of the Outline Content. The Supplier must show that it has covered all aspects of the Outline Content in the TQ at an appropriate depth for a level 3 qualification.
Approved Providers can properly prepare Students for the TQ assessments.		2	The Specification of Content must elaborate on the Outline Content. The Supplier shall, in the Specification of Content, elaborate on (and not simply replicate) the Outline Content to:
The knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours specified in the Outline Content in relation to the TQ Core			 enable accurate interpretation of the Specification of Content by Approved Providers (including to facilitate a clear and consistent understanding by Approved Providers of what is required to be taught and assessed for the TQ and to enable Approved Providers to determine (i) the level of competence required for staff who assess learning and (ii) any other physical requirements (such as facilities and hardware) integral to successful learning for the TQ);
Component are up-to- date and ensure that the TQ has continued currency among			(b) support Student progression and adaptability;
Employers and other end-users (including			(c) enable Students to achieve Threshold Competence in relation to each Occupational Specialist Component; and

higher education providers).	(d) ensure that, where the Outline Content specifies English, mathematics and digital
	content, such content shall be integrated within the rest of the content in such manner as shall ensure such content is delivered and assessed in appropriate occupationally
The knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours	specific contexts.
specified in the Outline Content in relation to	3 Any additional material must be faithful to the Outline Content. The Supplier shall ensure
each Occupational Specialist Component are up-to-date and	that the Specification of Content does not include entirely new content that is not included in the Outline Content, unless otherwise agreed by the Authority. Where the Supplier considers that it is necessary to include entirely new content, it shall provide a clear and detailed rationale
ensure that the TQ has continued currency among Employers and	as part of its Assessment Strategy included with the Submission for Interim Milestone 1 to the Authority and the Authority shall consider whether such new content may be included as part of the Specification of Content, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether
other end-users (including higher	such new content may be included as part of the Specification of Content shall be final.
education providers).	4 Components must follow the same structure as set out in the Outline Content. The
	4 Components must follow the same structure as set out in the Outline Content. The Supplier shall not move elements of the Outline Content which relate to one Component into another Component, unless otherwise agreed by the Authority. Where the Supplier considers that it is necessary to move such Outline Content from one Component to another, it shall provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at Interim. Milastense 4 to the Authority and the Authority and the Outline Content from one Component to another, it shall provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at
	Interim Milestone 1 to the Authority and the Authority shall consider whether such Outline Content may be moved, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether such Outline Content may be moved shall be final.
	5 The TQ has two types of Component. The Supplier shall ensure that:
	 (a) the TQ has only two types of Component and is <u>not</u> unitised any further, such that only the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component are formally graded;

(b) the TQ Core Component clearly assesses the core knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours relevant to all occupations within the T Level; and
(c) each Occupational Specialist Component clearly assesses the occupationally specific knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours relevant to the occupations within the T Level.
6 The TQ must not be biased towards any Occupational Specialist Component. Where there is more than one Occupational Specialist Component for the TQ, the Supplier shall ensure that the TQ Core Component is not biased towards any particular Occupational Specialist Component. This is to ensure fairness for all Students, to support learning in their chosen Occupational Specialist Component.
7 The TQ and its Components must be appropriately titled . The Supplier shall ensure that the TQ and the Components reflect the titling conventions in the Outline Content. The Supplier shall agree the title of the TQ with the Authority and shall then use only this agreed title to refer to the TQ.
8 The Specification of Content must support fair access to attainment, including for Students with special educational needs and/or disabilities. Without prejudice to the Supplier's obligations in clause 3.1.7 (<i>How the Services must be supplied</i>) and clause 31 (<i>Equality, diversity, human rights and anti-slavery</i>), the Supplier shall comply with all applicable Law and shall ensure that the Specification of Content is inclusive, including providing for Reasonable Adjustments and Special Consideration (as defined in SR 2.4 and SR 2.5 (respectively) below). The Supplier shall provide evidence that it has considered and addressed all such applicable Law relating to delivery of fair access to the TQ.

9	Set recommended Guided Learning hours for each part of each Component. The Supplier shall ensure that the Specification of Content details the recommended Guided Learning hours for each part of the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component, including the recommended Guided Learning hours for both delivery and assessment of each such part of each such Component, provided that (i) such recommended hours are between a minimum of 900 hours and a maximum of 1400 hours and (ii) the maximum number of hours within the recommended range for the TQ Core Component are no more than 50%, and no less than 20%, of the overall time for the TQ. The Supplier shall provide a clear and detailed rationale for such recommended Guided Learning hours as part of its Assessment Strategy included with the Submission for Interim Milestone 4 to the Authority and the Authority shall consider whether such proposed recommended Guided Learning hours may be included as part of the Specification of Content, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether such recommended Guided Learning hours may be included as part of the Specification of Content, provided always that the Authority's decision of Content shall be final.
10	Combination of Occupational Specialist Components. Where a T Level features more than one Occupational Specialist Component these should be specified as options from which a Student will typically select one Occupational Specialist Component. Where a Student is required to study two Occupational Specialist Components, the Supplier shall specify any prohibited combinations of Occupational Specialist Component, for example where there is overlap between the Occupational Specialist Component content or where there would be insufficient time to study a particular combination. The Supplier shall make it clear that Approved Providers can select the Occupational Specialist Component(s) they wish to deliver within these rules. Where rules of combination are given, the Supplier shall provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at Interim Milestone 1 which explains how any combinations are compatible and achievable within the duration of the TQ.
11	Where, in exceptional circumstances, the Supplier proposes to give Students the option to study more than two Occupational Specialist Components, it must provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at Interim Milestone 1 to the

		Authority and the Authority shall consider whether such rules of combination are appropriate, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether such rules of combination are appropriate shall be final.
Service Requirement 2	: Assessment de	esign and delivery
Outcomes The TQ provides for optimal assessment and reliable evidence of a Student's attainment in relation to the knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours specified in the Outline Content.	SR 2.1 Assessment quality	 The Supplier shall ensure that: (a) the Scheme of Assessment, the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials provide the optimum balance of the assessment principles set out below; and (b) the Assessment Strategy sets out a detailed rationale to explain how the TQ Specification, the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials meet these assessment principles.
The TQ supports fair access to attainment for all Students who take the TQ.		Assessment principles Validity. The extent to which the TQ assessments (including the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) effectively measure what they are intended to measure. This includes the extent to which TQ assessments (including the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) allow Students to produce assessment evidence for the TQ that clearly corresponds to the Specification of Content and ensures the Specification of Content is not under-represented or misrepresented.

Reliability. This is about consistency and so concerns the extent to which the various stages in the TQ assessment process generate outcomes that would be replicated were the assessment repeated. The reliability of an assessment is affected by a range of factors, such as the sampling of assessment tasks and inconsistency in marking by human assessors Reliability is critical to ensuring standards of attainment are equivalent over time (comparable performance).
Comparable performance. The extent to which the same grade for a Component with the same title indicates a comparable level of Student performance across Approved Providers (nationally) and over time.
Minimising bias. Ensuring that a TQ assessment (including the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) does not produce unreasonably adverse outcomes for Students who share a particular characteristic. The Supplier should seek to ensure all Students are treated fairly and the assessment (including the TQ Specimer Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) complies with all applicable Law.
Minimising malpractice. Ensuring the TQ design (including the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) and processes relating to the delivery of the TQ assessments limit malpractice, including attempts by candidates to communicate with each other during an assessment and failures by Provider staff to comply with Supplier instructions regarding storage of Student assessment evidence.
Appropriate demand. This relates to the level of difficulty of a TQ assessment task (including within the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and the TQ Live Assessment Materials) and the requirements of the relevant part of the Specification of Content which is to be assessed and any expectations of performance at specified grades. Demand should be appropriate to a level 3 qualification.

	7 Manageability. The feasibility of carrying out the TQ assessment processes. A manageable assessment process is one that has reasonable expectations of Students, Approved Providers and (where appropriate) Employers. This will be based on the impact of the assessment process on Students, Approved Providers and (where appropriate) Employers and (where appropriate) Employers as against the usefulness of the outcomes.
SR 2.2	The Supplier shall:
General assessment delivery requirements	1 specify when the TQ assessments can be undertaken during the relevant Academic Year (taking into account any dates prescribed by the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year) so that Students have sufficient time to generate assessment evidence and/or demonstrate the required knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours;
	2 notwithstanding the number of Assessors (and Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) identified in the Implementation Plan and/or the Resource Plan, ensure a sufficient number of qualified and trained Assessors (and such Moderators) are available to assess Students' assessment evidence for the TQ;
	3 train Assessors (and Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) so that their judgements in relation to the TQ assessments are consistent and accurate and applied in line with the standards defined by or through such training;
	4 sample the marking of live TQ assessments (to ensure accuracy and consistency) and, where such marking is not accurate and/or consistent, take all such steps as are necessary to ensure that such marking is accurate and consistent;

5	ensure the TQ Live Assessment Materials are made available to Approved Providers in English (online and/or in hard copy (as applicable));
6	ensure the TQ Live Assessment Materials are available at the right time (online and/or in hard copy (as applicable)) in accordance with this Contract;
7	ensure that TQ Live Assessment Materials are free from errors and where any errors are identified in the TQ Live Assessment Materials they are dealt with appropriately, including through the issue of an erratum and by taking all such actions as are necessary to ensure that Students are not disadvantaged as a result of such errors;
8	where Student assessment evidence for the TQ is required to be generated under supervised conditions:
	(a) ensure that the nature of the supervised conditions and the hours for such supervised conditions are detailed in the TQ Specification; and
	(b) provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at Interim Milestone 4 to the Authority and the Authority shall consider whether such hours are appropriate, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether such hours are appropriate shall be final;
9	ensure that Approved Providers comply with the Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process, including:
	(a) keeping Students' assessment evidence for the TQ secure during and after assessment; and

	 (b) verifying that a Student's assessment evidence for the TQ has been solely produced by that Student;
10	following IfATE Approval, monitor the delivery of the TQ to identify any feature which could disadvantage a group of Students who share a particular characteristic and shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following identification of such a feature, take such steps as are necessary to minimise the feature being an unnecessary barrier to Student attainment;
11	monitor and investigate instances of malpractice and/or maladministration relating to the TQ in accordance with paragraph 3 (TQ Provider Approval and monitoring services) of Part 1 of this Service Requirements;
12	ensure final marks awarded by Assessors (and Moderator final marks and/or judgements, where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) in relation to the TQ are collected for each Student and checked for accuracy by the relevant date specified in the Implementation Plan; and
13	where marking is to be applied to Student assessment evidence for the TQ by Assessors (and/or by assessors employed or engaged by Approved Providers and/or Moderation is to be undertaken in relation to such marking (in circumstances where the Approved Assessment Strategy allows for use of assessors employed or engaged by the Approved Provider)), ensure:
	(a) such Assessors (and assessors and Moderators) are appropriately trained and competent;
	(b) such Assessors (and Moderators) have no personal interest in the outcome of the marking; and

	(c) marking and Moderation is conducted in a way which secures the accuracy of marking and a consistent approach to marking, provided always that where the Supplier determines that such marking and/or Moderation is not being undertaken accurately and consistently, it shall correct any inaccuracies and/or inconsistencies and shall take (or shall (where necessary) procure that the relevant Approved Provider and/or Moderator shall take (as the case may be)) all necessary steps to prevent any future recurrence of such inaccuracy and/or inconsistency.
SR 2.3 Confider TQ Live Assessn Materials	ent such TQ Live Assessment Materials), all such TQ Live Assessment Materials remain confidential.
	2 If, notwithstanding the processes referred to above, a breach of confidentiality in relation to the TQ Live Assessment Materials does occur (including through the loss, theft or transmission of confidential TQ Live Assessment Materials) or is either suspected by the Supplier or alleged by any other person (and where there are reasonable grounds for that suspicion or allegation), such matter shall be notified to the Authority in accordance with paragraph 3.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements and the provisions of paragraphs 3.3 to 3.5 (inclusive) of such Part 1 of this Service Requirements shall apply.
SR2.4 Reasona Adjustma	
	The Supplier shall: 1 have in place clear arrangements for making Reasonable Adjustments;

	 explain (in the Assessment Strategy) how Reasonable Adjustments will be made to support fair access to attainment; and provide details of such arrangements to Approved Providers,
	in each case, taking into account and (where applicable) implementing the process, approach and/or system agreed between the T Level Awarding Organisations pursuant to paragraph 2.1.8 of Schedule 4 (Co-operation).
SR2.5 Special Consideration	" Special Consideration " means consideration to be given to a Student who has experienced a temporary illness, injury or other event outside of the Student's control and which has had, or is reasonably likely to have had, a material effect on that Student's ability to take a TQ assessment or demonstrate his or her level of attainment in a TQ assessment.
	The Supplier shall:
	1 have in place clear arrangements for Special Consideration;
	2 explain (in the Assessment Strategy) how Special Considerations will be applied to support fair access to attainment; and
	3 provide details to Approved Providers of how to request such Special Consideration,

	in each case, taking into account and (where applicable) implementing the process, approach ar system agreed between the T Level Awarding Organisations pursuant to paragraph 2.1.8 of Sche 4 (<i>Co-operation</i>).	
SR 2.6 TQ Core Component assessment design and delivery	The TQ assessments must be appropriately weighted. Where there is more than one Occupational Specialist Component for the TQ, the Supplier shall not weight the assessment of the TQ Core Component more heavily towards any one Occupational Specialist Component. This is to ensure fairness for all Students, to support learning in their chosen Occupational Specialist Component.	
	2 The Supplier shall assess the TQ Core Component using two distinct methods, as follows:	
	(a) the core knowledge and understanding shall be assessed using an External Examination; and	
	(b) the core skills and relevant aspects of core knowledge shall be assessed through the Employer Set Project in accordance with paragraph 3 below,	
	in each case, as referred to in the Specification of Content.	
	3 Evidence generated by a Student in assessments of the Employer Set Project should be marked by an Assessor. However, in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, an Approved Provider may be permitted to mark assessment evidence generated by a Student only where the Supplier: (i) puts in place robust arrangements which ensure that such marking achieves valid and reliable outcomes; (ii) uses an approach that is as close to complete independence as possible (such arrangements and approach to be	

	detailed in the Approved Assessment Strategy); and (iii) procures that all such marking is subject to Moderation.
4	Assessment objectives. The Supplier shall:
	(a) set out the assessment objectives for each of the External Examination and the Employer Set Project; and
	(b) specify the relevant weightings as between the External Examination and the Employer Set Project,
	in each case, in the Scheme of Assessment.
5	Minimum performance requirements for the TQ Core Component must be clearly defined. The Supplier shall ensure that:
	(a) the External Examination and the Employer Set Project are each assessed using compensatory assessment methods, such that high performance in one part of the TQ Core Component assessment compensates for lower performance in another; and
	(b) the minimum performance requirements for each judgemental grade required for the TQ Core Component shall reference each of the External Examination and the Employer Set Project.
6	Devise the External Examination to assess the full range of knowledge and understanding outlined in the TQ Core Component. The Supplier shall ensure that:

(a) the External Examination will sample from the full breadth of relevant parts of the Specification of Content; and
(b) an indicative sampling grid for the Term is included within the Assessment Strategy.
7 Assessment of core skills and relevant aspects of knowledge through Employer Set Project. The Supplier shall develop briefs for Employer Set Projects and shall ensure that:
(a) such briefs are developed in collaboration with Employers;
(b) each such brief enables a Student to demonstrate core skills and relevant aspects of core knowledge in an occupationally relevant context; and
(c) the Assessment Strategy outlines how such briefs will continue to be relevant to the TQ Core Component throughout the Term and how the Supplier will ensure that such Employer Set Projects do not become predictable and how they will keep pace with the needs of industry,
in each case, so that new briefs for Employer Set Projects are made available by the Supplier in each Academic Year.
8 Engage with relevant Employers to set clear project briefs. The Supplier shall:
(a) engage with Employers to ensure that sufficient project brief(s) is/are made available to enable Students to demonstrate skills across the breadth of the available

	propo and/o	pational Specialist Component(s), provided always that where the Supplier oses to make available only one project brief in respect of the TQ to Students or proposes to utilise a project brief in respect of more than one Occupational ialist Component, then:
	(i)	the Supplier shall provide a detailed rationale for such proposals as part of its Assessment Strategy included with the Submission for Interim Milestone 1 to the Authority;
	(ii)	the Authority shall consider whether such proposals are acceptable; and
	(iii)	the Authority's decision as to whether such proposals are acceptable shall be final;
(b)	enga	ge with Employers to ensure that each project brief:
	(i)	has clear objectives, which align with the Specification of Content and which aim to motivate Students;
	(ii)	requires Students to solve a real world problem;
	(iii)	enables Students to generate sufficient assessment evidence to meet the objectives referred to in (i) immediately above;
	(iv)	clearly sets out the arrangements and restrictions for Approved Providers to support Students in carrying out and completing the Employer Set Project; and

	 (v) allows sufficient time to enable Students to generate sufficient assessment evidence; and
	(c) obtain evidence of validation from each Employer involved in setting the brief(s) that they approve such brief(s) (and the Supplier shall make available to the Authority a copy of such evidence on request by the Authority).
SR 2.7	
Occupational Specialist Component	1 Assessment of performance outcomes . The Supplier shall ensure that:
assessment design and delivery	 the assessment materials for each Occupational Specialist Component assess all performance outcomes detailed in the Specification of Content for that Occupational Specialist Component; and
	(b) so far as is reasonably practicable, each assessment is synoptic to reflect how knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours are drawn together and implemented to develop meaningful occupationally relevant Student assessment evidence, which attests to Threshold Competence, provided always that where the Supplier reasonably determines that it is not possible to assess performance outcomes synoptically, the Supplier shall provide a clear and detailed rationale as part of its Assessment Strategy for Submission at Interim Milestone 1 to the Authority and the Authority shall consider whether it is acceptable not to assess performance outcomes synoptically, provided always that the Authority's decision as to whether such approach is appropriate shall be final.
	2 Evidence generated by a Student in assessments of each Occupational Specialist Component should be marked by an Assessor. However, in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, an Approved Provider may be permitted to mark assessment evidence generated by a Student only where the Supplier: (i) puts in place robust arrangements

		which ensure that such marking achieves valid and reliable outcomes; (ii) uses an approach that is as close to complete independence as possible (such arrangements and approach to be detailed in the Approved Assessment Strategy); and (iii) procures that all such marking is subject to Moderation.
		3 Exemplifying the expected standards of attainment . The Supplier shall, for each Occupational Specialist Component, produce Guide Standard Exemplification Materials (which shall be validated by Employers) for the purposes of IfATE Approval and for the First Teach Cohort and, for each Academic Year following grade awarding for the First Teach Cohort, produce Grade Standard Exemplification Materials (which shall be validated by Employers).
Service Requirement	3: Grading and A	warding
Service Requirement	3: Grading and A SR 3.1	warding

effectively differentiate their performance.		
The TQ supports fair access to attainment for all Students who take the TQ.		
The minimum pass grade standard for each Occupational Specialist Component attests to Threshold Competence, meets Employer expectations, and is as close to full occupational competence as possible.		
Service Requirement	4: Provider Approv	al
Outcomes	SR4.1	
Approved Providers are capable of delivering the TQ to		1 The Supplier shall receive and process applications from Eligible Providers to become Approved Providers in accordance with the relevant part of the Approved Assessment Strategy.

most the required		
meet the required standards and expectations.		2 The Supplier shall (within 30 Working Days) following receipt of an application for Provide Approval from an Eligible Provider:
		 (a) assess that Eligible Provider against the Provider Approval Criteria to determine whether such Eligible Provider satisfies all of the requirements of the Provider Approva Criteria;
		(b) notify that Eligible Provider of the outcome of its application; and
		(c) where the Eligible Provider satisfies all of the requirements of the Provider Approva Criteria, grant Provider Approval in respect of such Eligible Provider.
Service Requirement s	5: Provider Suppo	The Supplier shall ensure that Approved Providers are fully supported to promote, plan and deliver the
Approved Providers are fully supported to plan and deliver		TQ, including:
(including to properly prepare Students for assessment) the TQ to meet the required standards and		1 setting out in the TQ Specification any guidance and support available to the Approved Provide in respect of the TQ, which may include guidance as to sequencing of assessment of any Component;

expectations.

2	providing a telephone, email and internet facility and ensuring that sufficient, suitably trained contact staff are available to:
	 (a) answer Approved Providers' queries regarding the Provider Services and/or the TQ (including enquiries and/or queries about results);
	(b) deal with complaints in relation to the Provider Services and/or the TQ; and
	(c) ensure that such queries and/or complaints (and any queries about the T Level Programme, including different programme elements and work placements) are directed to the relevant individual at the Supplier, the Authority or other Stakeholder (as applicable);
3	ensuring that such training, resources and other information relating to the TQ, as is necessary to assist Approved Providers' administration and examination officers, is available, including in relation to:
	(a) key dates for administration of the TQ;
	(b) how to use any systems to upload materials; and
	 (c) which forms should be used to enable Approved Providers to claim completion of the TQ by the relevant Student;

4 ensuring that such training, resources and other information relating to the TQ, as is necessary to assist Approved Providers' teaching staff, is available to ensure the requirements of the TQ are clear and Students can be well prepared for assessment for the TQ, including:
(a) exemplifying (through the provision of and/or training in relation to the application of the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials) the expected standards of performance for the TQ for the First Teach Cohort, so that the Approved Providers are able to design effective courses and have a clear understanding of the quality and standards their Students need to achieve; and
 (b) through the provision of sample questions/tasks (in addition to the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials), which can be used by Approved Providers to effectively prepare Students for live TQ assessments;
5 undertaking intermittent reviews to ensure that the support remains fit for purpose, taking account of feedback from Approved Providers and amending the support packages as necessary;
6 aligning training and resources with any wider FE Professional Readiness to Deliver T Levels training and support offered by the Authority; and
7 supporting Approved Providers on agreed promotional activity, as appropriate following any reasonable request from the Authority.

Service Requirement 6: Student registration and Student entry			
Outcomes Unique identification of Students	SR 6.1	The Supplier shall procure that Approved Providers register each Student undertaking the TQ in a way that permits the Student to be clearly and uniquely identified.	
Service Requirement 7	: TQ Results		
Outcomes Accurate and complete results	SR 7.1	The Supplier shall ensure that all results which it issues are accurate and complete and reflect the outcome of the awarding process.	
Service Requirement 8: TQ Post-Results Services			
Outcomes	SR 8.1		

The TQ provides for optimal assessment and reliable evidence of a Student's attainment in relation to the knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours specified in the Outline Content.	Assessment Review	The Supplier shall ensure a transparent and effective process for review of marks (or (where applicable) Review of Moderation (as defined in Annex 10 (Additional Services) to this Service Requirements) for each Component.
The TQ supports fair access to attainment for all Students who take the TQ.		
	SR 8.2	
	Appeals Process	1 The Supplier shall operate an appeals process, which enables Approved Providers to appeal:
		 the results of TQ assessments undertaken by Students or (in the case of an appeal in respect of an individual Student) results of TQ assessments undertaken by that Student (including in either case the outcome of a Review of Marking and/or Review of Moderation);
		 (b) any decisions regarding Reasonable Adjustments and/or Special Consideration for Students or (in the case of an appeal in respect of an individual Student) decisions regarding Reasonable Adjustments and/or Special Consideration for that Student; and

	 (c) decisions which have resulted in action taken against that Approved Provider or (in the case of an appeal in respect of an individual Student) that Student in relation to the TQ, in either case, following an investigation into malpractice or maladministration, (together or individually (as the case may be) an "Appeal").
2	Where, as a result of an Appeal, the Supplier identifies that there is or was (as the case may be) a failure in its TQ assessment process affecting more than one Student, it shall:
	(a) notify the Authority of such failure (including full details of the impact of such failure);
	(b) identify all Students who have (or who may reasonably be expected to have) been affected by the failure;
	(c) correct or, where it cannot be corrected, mitigate as far as possible the effect of the failure; and
	(d) take all such steps as are necessary to ensure that such failure does not recur in the future,
	and the provisions of paragraphs 3.2 to 3.5 (inclusive) of Part 1 of this Service Requirements shall apply in respect of such failure.

Service Requirement 9: Reporting		
Outcomes Accurate and timely information and data is available throughout the Term	SR 9.1	The Supplier shall ensure that the Management Information is provided to the Authority as follows. In the case of:
		1 the Development Phase Report, in accordance with clause 5.5 (Developing the TQ and achieving IfATE Approval and Accreditation);
		2 the Operational Delivery Report, in accordance with paragraph 3.1 of Schedule 15 (<i>Monitoring of Performance</i>);
		3 the information and data generated pursuant to paragraph 5 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements, in accordance with paragraph 5.4 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements;
		4 the information and data generated pursuant to paragraph 8 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements, in accordance with paragraph 8.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements;
		5 the information and data relating to the delivery of the Additional Services in accordance with paragraphs 5.3, 6.1.3 and 9.1.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements, in each Contract Month; and
		6 the information and data relating to adjustment to the Fees pursuant to clauses 4.12 and 4.13 (<i>Pricing and payments</i>), in accordance with clause 4.13.1 (<i>Pricing and payments</i>).

Part 3 – Product Descriptions

This Part 3 sets out the Product Description for each Product.

Product	Description	
Assessment Strategy	A clear and detailed explanation for how the TQ meets the outcomes/overall measures and requirements for each Service.	
	In relation to the design of the TQ, the Assessment Strategy shall include details of and a clear and detailed rationale for:	
	 how the design of the TQ will ensure compliance (including ongoing compliance) with all relevant requirements of this Service Requirements; 	
	 (i) individual assessment time for each TQ assessment, for example in terms of covering the required part of the Specification of Content effectively and balancing reliability and manageability, and (ii) combined assessment time for the different TQ assessments; 	
	 the number of marks for each individual TQ assessment, for example in terms of covering the required part of the Specification of Content effectively and balancing reliability and manageability; 	
	 how the design of the TQ will ensure appropriate compensation taking into account the requirements of SR 2.6 (5) (a) of Service Requirement 2; 	
	 the approach to differentiating for the available grade range in each case; 	

Product	Description
	 how Students' interests will be protected if there are changes to the Specification of Content;
	 the Guided Learning hours for each Component, taking into account the requirements of SR 1.1 (9) of Service Requirement 1;
	 if applicable, why Students have been given the option to study more than two Occupational Specialist Components;
	 the approach to how assessments will be structured, for example in terms of covering the required part of the Specification of Content effectively and achieving the optimum balance of the assessment principles set out in SR 2.1 of Service Requirement 2, including: the number of tasks and assessments in the External Examination; the number of tasks and assessments in the Employer Set Project; the relative weightings of the External Examination and the Employer Set Project; the number of tasks and assessments for each Occupational Specialist Component; for Occupational Specialist Components, why it is not possible to assess performance outcomes synoptically (if applicable); and how Outline Content will be covered over the life of the Contract including any proposed approach to sampling.
	 in very exceptional circumstances where the Supplier considers that there is justification for any assessments in relation to the Employer Set Project and/or the Occupational Specialist Components to be marked by an Approved Provider and not externally marked by an Assessor, a detailed rationale which explains why this is necessary in terms of achieving an optimum balance of the assessment principles set out in SR 2.1 of Service Requirement 2 and a detailed explanation of the approach to Moderation. Exceptional circumstances shall include the following factors: where the assessment evidence generated by Students is likely to arise spontaneously and/or be ephemeral in nature and where this may lead to significant or insurmountable logistical difficulties in terms of the Supplier arranging to be present for every assessment;

Product	Description
	 where the assessment would require repeat measurement over an extended period of time, potentially including measurement of multiple aspects across multiple Students, rather than measurement on a single occasion and where this may lead to significant or insurmountable logistical difficulties in terms of the Supplier being present for the whole period of the assessment; where the presence of an Assessor could significantly affect the assessment, for example because it may place undue pressure on Students and therefore undermine fairness, or could require the assessment to be designed and/or completed in an artificial way which would undermine validity; and where the presence of an Assessor is not possible owing to issues of sensitivity and/or confidentiality with respect to individuals required to participate in the assessment(s),
	provided always that the factor(s) giving rise to a claim by the Supplier of the existence of any exceptional
	circumstances are relevant to the content of the TQ, the risks to the validity or manageability of the
	assessment arising as a result of such factor(s) are significant and such factor(s) and/or risk(s) cannot be
	managed or mitigated without marking being undertaken by an Approved Provider;
	 the approach to coverage of the Outline Content, including: how Outline Content has been covered overall and in each TQ assessment; how Outline Content has been elaborated on where necessary; if applicable, why it is necessary to move elements of the Outline Content which relate to one Component into another Component; and if applicable, why it is necessary to include entirely new content that is not included in the Outline Content in the Specification of Content;
	 the approach to: mapping of the Specification of Content in TQ Specimen Assessment Materials; coverage of the Specification of Content over time; and ensuring the assessments for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component support fair access to attainment, including the approach to Reasonable Adjustments and Special Consideration;

Product	Description
	• the assessment objectives and weightings for the External Examination and the Employer Set Project;
	 the approach to targeting assessment objectives in the External Examination and the Employer Set Project, and to targeting performance outcomes in each Occupational Specialist Component;
	 the approach to each TQ assessment, including: an explanation of: the range of task types to be used (e.g. multiple-choice, short answer, extended response, practical assignment) and how these will support valid assessment of the Specification of Content; and the approach to mark scheme and assessment criteria design, including for different task types, and an explanation of how resulting mark schemes and assessment criteria will support reliable application by Assessors (and any assessors employed or engaged by any Approved Provider and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy); sample question/tasks which may be from the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials, and associated mark schemes and assessment criteria, representing the range to be used in each such TQ assessment, with commentaries explaining the approaches;
	 the approach to availability of TQ assessments, including: when assessments will be scheduled for the External Examination, the Employer Set Project and each Occupational Specialist Component; how the approach is appropriate, including consideration of: the amount and weight of material to be covered; the extent to which different aspects would be covered sequentially or concurrently; how coherence with the overall T Level Programme will be promoted; the need to ensure that enough time is available for sufficient learning to have taken place (including how Approved)

Product	Description
	 Providers will be supported so that they enter Students for a Component's assessments in an appropriate Academic Year and in an appropriate assessment series within that Academic Year, in each case, within the two-year programme for the T Level); and how the approach will support standard setting; when the first assessment cycle will be held for the First Teach Cohort, taking into account the need to ensure that standards are set appropriately in the first Academic Year so they are appropriate to be carried forward to future assessment cycles; arrangements for Students to retake, in full, any or all of the External Examination, the Employer Set Project and each Occupational Specialist Component; and the type of assessment (eg. online and/or paper-based) for the External Examination, Employer Set Project and each Occupational Specialist Component; and quality assuring the design and development of the TQ and its component assessments in line with the requirements set out in the Service Requirements and in line with the Assessment Strategy.
	Taking into account the approach to availability of TQ assessments, the Assessment Strategy shall include a clear and detailed explanation of any risks that have been identified, how these will be mitigated, and how particular challenges will be addressed, including:
	 ensuring comparability of assessments; minimising predictability of assessments; ensuring security and confidentiality of assessments; and in relation to the Employer Set Project, how the Employer Set Projects will continue to be relevant to the TQ Core Component throughout the Term and how they will not become predictable and will keep pace with the needs of industry.

Product	Description	
	In relation to the delivery of the TQ, the Assessment Strategy shall include:	
	 details of and a clear and detailed rationale for how the delivery of the TQ will ensure ongoing compliance with all relevant requirements of this Service Requirements; 	
	 clear details of the process for developing TQ assessment materials (including TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and TQ Live Assessment Materials), including different stages and Supplier Staff involved, how evidence regarding functioning of previous assessments is used, any differences by assessment type and item setting arrangements; 	
	 clear details of the approach to training individuals who will be responsible for setting TQ assessments and/or items, including ensuring security and mitigating any conflicts of interest; 	
	• details of the nature of and number of hours of supervised conditions that will be required to deliver the TQ;	
	 clear details of the approach to training and standardising the approach of Assessors (and any assessors employed or engaged by any Approved Provider and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy), together with details of standardisation procedures and any wider training; 	
	 a clear and detailed explanation of how the marking processes for Student assessment evidence for the TQ will operate, including any variation between the External Examination, the Employer Set Project and each Occupational Specialist Component; 	
	 a clear and detailed explanation of the process that will be in place: to monitor accuracy and consistency of marking by Assessors (and Moderation by Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) and issuing of results, and 	

Product	Description
	 to take remedial action where such process does not deliver accuracy and consistency of marking (and/or Moderation by Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) and/or issuing of results; a clear and detailed explanation of how malpractice will be minimised and addressed and the approach to maintaining security and confidentiality of TQ assessments, including any differences by assessment;
	 a clear and detailed explanation as to how live issues during assessments for the TQ will be dealt with (i.e. where the design/delivery mitigations have failed);
	 a clear and detailed explanation as to how results data for each Component and the TQ will be provided to the Authority in line with the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year; and
	 a clear and detailed explanation as to how each Post-Results Service (referred to in paragraph 9 (TQ Post- Results Services) of Part 1 of this Service Requirements) will be delivered.
	In relation to Eligible Providers and Approved Providers , the Assessment Strategy shall include a summary of the proposed approach to ensuring that Approved Providers are able to prepare for and undertake the TQ assessments, together with a clear and detailed explanation of:
	 the approach to approving Eligible Providers as Approved Providers, in line with the Provider Approval Criteria;
	 the approach to ensuring that all Approved Providers have appropriate and consistent quality assurance measures in place for the delivery of the TQ and ensuring that such Approved Providers maintain ongoing compliance with those quality assurance measures;

Product	Description	
	 the approach to the provision of guidance and training to Approved Providers in connection with the delivery of the TQ assessments for the Employer Set Project and the Occupational Specialist Components; 	
	 the approach to monitoring Approved Providers in relation to TQ assessments for the Employer Set Project and the Occupational Specialist Components, including how this approach will ensure that such assessments remain fit for purpose on delivery; 	
	 how Guide Standard Exemplification Materials will be produced, with input from Employers; and 	
	 how Grade Standard Exemplification Materials will be produced, and kept under review, with input from Employers. 	
	In relation to awarding , the Assessment Strategy shall include a clear and detailed explanation of:	
	 the technical methodology employed in the awarding process, including the Supplier Staff involved and their roles; 	
	 how the decisions from the awarding process are approved within the Supplier and the Supplier Staff involved in this; 	
	 how comparability between different versions of assessments and different types of assessment (e.g. online vs paper-based) is ensured, both where these are available at the same time and on an ongoing basis; 	

Product	Description
	 how comparability between any options in the TQ will be ensured;
	 how any evidence in relation to the comparability of the TQ with the technical education qualification element for other applicable T Levels within the same Route (including those offered by other T Level Awarding Organisations) will be used to inform decisions on standard setting;
	 how grades are calculated, including judgemental and arithmetic grade boundaries, aggregation of marks between the External Examination and Employer Set Project, and the use of any conversion scales; and
	 the approach to and range of qualitative and quantitative evidence used to inform grading and awarding decisions and the weight given to different sources, together with: a rationale for this approach in the light of the TQ design and Cohort make-up; and details of how this approach will be kept under review and may be adjusted, including any variation between initial standard setting and maintenance of standards,
	and in relation to such qualitative and quantitative evidence:
	 qualitative evidence shall include (for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component as a whole and for each TQ assessment): views of senior examiners about the quality of Student assessment evidence for the TQ; views of senior examiners about the demand of TQ assessments; performance descriptions informed by Employer views; Guide Standard Exemplification Materials and Grade Standard Exemplification Materials informed by Employer views; archive Student assessment evidence for the TQ from previous series (where applicable); and if necessary, cognate Student assessment evidence for the TQ, for example from related qualifications; and quantitative evidence shall include (for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component as a whole and for each TQ assessment): mark distribution;

Product	Description
	 mean mark; standard deviation; item-level data, such as facility and discrimination indices; percentage of Students achieving each grade in previous series; and information about Students' prior/concurrent attainment.
	The Assessment Strategy shall also include an explanation as to how innovation will be appropriately tested before implementation to secure on-going compliance by the Supplier with its obligations under this Service Requirements.
TQ Specification	Specification of Content
	The Specification of Content shall set out the knowledge, understanding, skills and behaviours that Students need to learn for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component. The Specification of Content for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component must be clear and unambiguous and adequately cover (and where necessary build on) the Outline Content (and not simply replicate it). The Specification of Content shall detail the recommended Guided Learning hours for each Component (including recommended Guided Learning hours for both delivery and assessment of each Component), taking into account the requirements of SR 1.1 (9) of Service Requirement 1.
	Scheme of Assessment
	TQ Core Component – External Examination – knowledge and understanding
Product	Description
---------	--
	The Scheme of Assessment shall clearly set out (in relation to the External Examination) an explanation for Approved Providers of:
	 the assessment objectives and their weightings; the method and number of assessments (if more than one); the duration of the/each assessment; the number of marks in the/each assessment; how and when the/each assessment will be made available; the grades available for the TQ Core Component and that these grades are for the External Examination and the Employer Set Project in combination; and any relevant design features for the External Examination, such as the range of different question types that will be used and any access there will be to stimulus/pre-release materials.
	TQ Core Component – Employer Set Project
	The Scheme of Assessment shall clearly set out (in relation to the Employer Set Project) an explanation for Approved Providers of:
	 the assessment objectives and their weightings; the assessment tasks available, i.e. options; the duration of the assessment; the number of marks for the assessment; how and when the assessment will be made available;

Product	Description
	 the assessment criteria that will be applied (including, in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, where any assessments in relation to the Employer Set Project are to be marked by an Approved Provider and not externally marked by an Assessor, details of how marks should be allocated);
	 the conditions under which assessment evidence must be generated; the forms of assessment evidence that must be retained by the Approved Provider and the expectations around this;
	 the grades available for the TQ Core Component and that these grades are for the External Examination and Employer Set Project in combination; and
	 (in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, where any assessments in relation to the Employer Set Project are to be marked by an Approved Provider and not externally marked by an Assessor) details of how Moderation will be conducted.
	The Scheme of Assessment shall also:
	 specify the relevant weightings as between the External Examination and the Employer Set Project; and outline the minimum performance requirements for each judgemental grade required for the TQ Core Component (and each judgemental grade shall reference both the External Examination and Employer Set Project).
	Occupational Specialist Components
	The Scheme of Assessment shall clearly set out (in relation to each Occupational Specialist Component) an explanation for Approved Providers of:
	 the performance outcomes and how these are mapped to the Outline Content;

Product	Description
	 the assessment task(s) for the relevant Occupational Specialist Component; the duration of the assessment; the number of marks for the assessment; how and when the TQ Live Assessment Materials will be made available; the assessment criteria that will be applied (including, in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, where any assessments in relation to the relevant Occupational Specialist Component are to be marked by an Approved Provider and not externally marked by an Assessor, details of how marks should be allocated); the conditions under which Student assessment evidence must be generated; the forms of Student assessment evidence that must be retained by the Approved Provider and the expectations around this; any permissions/prohibitions with respect to different Occupational Specialist Components being taken in combination; the grades available for the relevant Occupational Specialist Component; and (in very exceptional circumstances set out in the Approved Assessment Strategy, where any assessments in relation to the relevant Occupational Specialist Component; and
	Approved Provider's Quality Assurance Process
	This part of the TQ Specification shall set out details of the Approved Provider's role in quality assuring the TQ assessments, to ensure compliance by the Supplier with its quality assurance obligations in the relevant part of the Supplier Response, for example:

Description
 authentication – ensuring Students' assessment evidence is their own; malpractice – for example during controlled conditions; and any other activity required of Approved Providers by the Supplier to ensure regulatory/contractual requirements are met.
Additional Information for Approved Providers
The TQ Specification shall also clearly set out:
 the Qualification Purpose; and the prior learning requirements for the TQ (if applicable).
The TQ Specification shall also clearly set out, or provide appropriate links to, information regarding:
 calculating grades (e.g. aggregation and scaling); submitting general queries; access arrangements, Reasonable Adjustments and Special Consideration; enquiries about results and Appeals; retakes; and any guidance in relation to delivery of the TQ.

Product	Description
TQ Specimen Assessment Materials	The TQ Specimen Assessment Materials shall comprise examples of assessments that are representative of the approach the Assessment Strategy proposes is used in live operation and shall be produced to the same quality
	standard. The TQ Specimen Assessment Materials shall cover each of the following:
	 TQ Core Component – External Examination – sample question paper and mark scheme for the/each assessment, together with mapping to the Outline Content and sampling approach proposed; TQ Core Component – Employer Set Project – assessment tasks/requirements for each available option and assessment criteria; and
	Occupational Specialist Component – practical assessment tasks/requirements and assessment criteria for each Occupational Specialist Component.
TQ Live Assessment	The live assessment materials (modelled on the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and taking into account (as
Materials	applicable) performance demonstrated by previous TQ Live Assessment Materials) that are to form the basis of assessment for the TQ for the relevant Academic Year.
Exemplification Materials	Guide Standard Exemplification Materials
	Guide Standard Exemplification Materials shall include indicative 'guide' examples of Student assessment
	evidence which the Supplier judges would be likely to meet the minimum requirements for Threshold Competence
	and higher grades in each Occupational Specialist Component. Guide Standard Exemplification Materials will be produced in consultation with and validated by Employers.

Description			
Grade Standard Exemplification Materials			
Grade Standard Exemplification Materials shall include actual marked examples of Students' assessment evidence, selected after awarding, which:			
 have met the minimum requirements for Threshold Competence and higher grades in each Occupational Specialist Component; are produced (and reviewed on an ongoing basis) in consultation with and validated by Employers; may be used to train Assessors (and any assessors employed or engaged by an Approved Provider and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) to ensure that Student assessment evidence is assessed to the correct standard consistently, provided always that if the materials are used to train such Assessors (and any assessors and Moderators), the Supplier shall ensure that the spread of marks covered by the materials (including the Grade Standard Exemplification Materials) that are used for such training shall not be restricted to the grade boundaries but shall include material at a range of other marks; and meet the requirements of SR 2.7(3) of Service Requirement 2. 			
A detailed explanation of the Supplier's proposed approach to successfully designing, developing and delivering the TQ throughout the Term (the level of detail in respect of the whole (and each relevant part of such Term) being commensurate with the level of detail that can reasonably be expected to be known by and/or available to the Supplier from time to time in respect of such whole or part of the Term), including evidence of the achievability of the proposed approach against the TQ Critical Path Diagram.			
It shall present a clear and achievable overall timetable for the delivery of all of the Services. The Implementation Plan shall include information about the Supplier's:			

Product	Description
	 programme and project management approach and project expertise to develop and deliver the TQ, including details of delivery risks and plan to mitigate such risks; financial modelling on cost of design, development and delivery of the TQ and delivery of the Services; approach to working with Stakeholders (including the T Level Panel up to Interim Milestone 1) in relation to the design, development, delivery and update of the TQ and the Services (including consultation with Eligible Providers to ensure the quality of the Initial TQ Deliverables at each Milestone); approach to working with Stakeholders and organisations associated with and/or providing advice and/or guidance in relation to Students with special educational needs and disabilities in the design, development, delivery and update of the TQ and the Services, including a process for regularly reporting on progress; approach to sharing early and/or amended drafts of the Initial TQ Deliverables and TQ Deliverables with Eligible Providers and/or Approved Providers (as applicable), including how such documents will be shared and when; capacity to scale up in relation to demand and in response to delivery challenges to ensure overall delivery remains on track; ability to develop innovative solutions; approach to ensuring that Management Information is interoperable with the Authority's systems and processes during the design, development and live operation of the TQ; proposals for efficiently supporting Providers to deliver the TQ and to answer related enquiries and address related complaints (including Post-Result Services) made by telephone, by post and by other electronic correspondence efficiently and effectively; process for raising delays or concerns; and details of proposed joint working between T Level Awarding Organisations (as contemplated by Schedule 4 (<i>Co-operation</i>)) to support (amongst other things) th
	 IT infrastructure and systems to support the design, development, delivery and award of the TQ; secured any relevant third party contracts to support delivery of the TQ; and

Product	Description processes for the design, development, delivery and award of the TQ.		
Resource Plan	A detailed explanation of the Supplier's proposed approach to resourcing to ensure performance of the Services, and the successful design, development and delivery of the TQ, which shall be in the format of the template Resource Plan issued by the Authority as part of the procurement process leading to the award of this Contract. The Resource Plan shall include detail about:		
	 all types of resources required for delivery of the Services, including a distinction between those that will be dedicated to the TQ and those that will be used for other qualifications or business areas; the resources that will be internal and those that will be external; the skills and experience profiles for the required resources; any existing skills or knowledge gaps that may exist with resources already in place and how and when additional resources will be recruited, mobilised, trained and managed; the number of resources required (including the number of Assessors (and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) required); what the resources would be required to deliver and by when; how long the relevant resources would be engaged; processes, measures and strategies that will ensure proper, effective and resilient resourcing so that the TQ will at all times operate in accordance with the Service Requirements; processes for keeping resource requirements under review; the proposed approach to the recruitment (including the timescales for and number) of Assessors (and any Moderators where cent relevant industry experience, including the trajectory that will be required to be maintained to meet the requirements; the proposed approach to the training (including the timescales) of Assessors (and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) which have recent relevant industry experience, including the trajectory that will be required to be maintained to meet the requirements; the proposed approach to the training (including the timescales) of Assessors (and any Moderators where permitted in accordance with the Approved Assessment Strategy) which have recent relevant industry experience, including the trajectory that will be required to be maintained to meet the requirements; the proposed approach to the training (incl		

Product	Description	
	 the assessment expertise, which will be used to deliver assessment design and processes set out in the Assessment Strategy; and the occupationally specific subject expertise needed to devise and assess Occupational Specialist Components. 	
Submission Issues Log	The log of issues raised by the Authority in respect of the Initial TQ Deliverables following a Submission and the Supplier's detailed description of how each such issue has been resolved.	
Risk Register	The Supplier's register detailing any events, matters and/or circumstances which it reasonably foresees (acting in accordance with Good Industry Practice) may impact upon and/or risk the successful performance of the Services by the Supplier in accordance with this Contract (or, where the Supplier has failed to create, maintain and/or update such register, such register as would detail such events, matters and/or circumstances if the Supplier was complying with its obligations under this Contract).	
Issues Log	The Supplier's log detailing any events, matters and/or circumstances which have occurred and which may impact (or have impacted) upon and/or risk the successful performance of the Services by the Supplier in accordance with this Contract (or, where the Supplier has failed to create, maintain and/or update such log, such log as would detail such events, matters and/or circumstances if the Supplier was complying with its obligations under this Contract).	
Provider Approval Criteria The Supplier's criteria for the approval of Eligible Providers to deliver the TQ which shall:		
	 ensure that the Eligible Provider's ability to deliver the TQ to the required standards and expectations is assessed and verified; ensure that the expertise of the Eligible Provider to deliver the TQ to the required standards and expectations is assessed and verified; ensure that resources available to the Eligible Provider to deliver the TQ in line with the required standards and expectations is assessed and verified; promote accessibility of the TQ to all Eligible Providers; 	

Product	Description		
	 not impose any undue and/or overburdensome administrative, financial and/or operational requirements and/or require any change in the existing administrative, financial and/or operational aspects of an Eligible Provider's business and/or operations, in either case, which could not reasonably be expected by an Eligible Provider as being strictly necessary to deliver the TQ (having regard to the administrative, financial and/or operational aspects of the business and/or operations within which Providers (operating in the same or substantially similar business and/or operations as the Eligible Provider) operate; and not be inconsistent with and/or lead to a breach of the requirements of clause 7.1 (Interaction with Providers). 		

ANNEX 1 – QUALIFICATION PURPOSE

The purpose of the level 3 TQ is to ensure Students have the knowledge, skills and behaviours needed to progress into skilled employment or higher level technical training relevant to the T Level.¹

To achieve this, each level 3 TQ must:

- provide reliable evidence of Students' attainment in relation to:
 - the core knowledge and skills relevant to the Route and Occupational Specialist Component(s) covered by the TQ; and
 - the knowledge, skills and behaviours required for at least one Occupational Specialist Component relevant to the TQ;
- be up-to-date, ensuring the knowledge, skills and behaviours needed for the Occupations have continued currency among Employers and other end-users;
- ensure maths, English and digital skills are developed and applied where they are essential to achieve occupationally relevant outcomes;
- ensure the minimum pass grade standard for Occupational Specialist Components attests to Threshold Competence, meets employer expectations, and is as close to full occupational competence as possible;
- allow end users to accurately identify Students' level of attainment and effectively differentiate their performance;
- provide a clear and coherent basis for development of suitably demanding high-quality level 3 courses, which enable Students to realise their potential;
- provide Students with the opportunity to manage and improve their own performance; and
- support fair access to attainment for all Students who take the TQ, including those with special educational needs and disabilities.

¹ The Authority may only grant IfATE Approval of the qualification "if satisfied that by obtaining the qualification a person demonstrates that he or she has attained as many of the outcomes set out in the standards as may reasonably be expected to be attained by undertaking a course of education" (sA2DA(3) of the 2009 Act).

ANNEX 2

Intentionally Blank

ANNEX 3 – OUTLINE CONTENT

The content for this Annex is contained in document entitled S2_A3_Lot4_Outline_Content

ANNEX 4 – TQ CRITICAL PATH DIAGRAM





Implementation Plan, Resource Plan or Submission Issues Log are not made available to Providers or published.

Annex 4 Critical Path – Delivery



KPI 9

ANNEX 5 - INDICATIVE KEY DATES SCHEDULE²

To meet the requirements of Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*) the Supplier, working with other T Level Awarding Organisations, will need to produce a Key Dates Schedule, which secures the efficient and effective delivery of each assessment series for the TQ. Within the Key Dates Schedule, the deadline for submitting TQ Student registration data to the Authority must be in November in the first year of study. For a summer assessment series results must be issued on or no later than the date A level results are issued.

For a summer assessment series the key dates could include but are not restricted to:

Key Date	Description	Assessment series
November (Yr1)	Deadline for submitting TQ Student registration data to the Authority	All
3 rd week Feb	Deadline for entries for assessments by Approved Providers	June
3 rd week Feb	Final date for submitting Reasonable Adjustment requests to the Supplier by Approved Providers	June
4 th week Feb	Assessment timetable issued	June

² This is an indicative Key Dates Schedule. Exact dates and further key dates will need to be agreed between the Supplier and other T Level Awarding Organisations through Schedule 4 (*Co-operation*) and the resulting Key Dates Schedule must be Approved by the Authority.

Key Date	Description	Assessment series
2 nd week May	First date for submitting Special Consideration requests to the Supplier	June
2 nd week May-3 rd week June	Assessments take place	June
3 rd week August	Restricted release of T Level results to Approved Providers by the Authority	June
3 rd week August	Release of results to Students by the Authority	June
3 rd week August	Release of more detailed TQ results data from the Supplier	June
3 rd week September	Appeals and assessment review requests made	June
4 th week Nov	T Level certificates and statements of achievement issued by the Department (or the function may be delegated to the Authority)	All

ANNEX 6 - TQ CONTENT UPDATING SCHEDULE

TQ Content Updating Schedule: Inclusive TQ Changes

Schedule Date	Activity	
By end November (Academic Year X ³ -1)	Where the Authority carries out an annual review contemplated by clause 8.4, the Authority shall (where the Authority considers that the outcome of that review gives rise to any one or more Inclusive TQ Changes that the Authority requires to be implemented in accordance with this TQ Content Updating Schedule) submit to the Supplier an annual guidance note setting out such Inclusive TQ Changes.	
December to February (Academic Year X-1)	The Supplier shall reflect any Inclusive TQ Changes arising out of the relevant annual guidance note (and any additional updates the Supplier proposes should be included as part of the annual review) in the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or the TQ Deliverables (as the case may be) and/or any other Products and/or documents associated with the TQ (as applicable).	
By end February (Academic Year X-1)	The Supplier shall submit the relevant Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents (as the case may be) as amended to reflect the Inclusive TQ Changes in question to the Authority for agreement.	
March (Academic Year X- 1)	 (a) The Authority shall either: confirm to the Supplier its agreement to the relevant amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents; or notify the Supplier that the whole or part of such amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents are not agreed (and provide details of the comments and/or objections that the Authority has in relation to such documents). 	

³ Where Academic Year X shall be the Academic Year in which the agreed amended documents reflecting the relevant Inclusive TQ Changes shall (where applicable) be implemented by Approved Providers for the new Cohort of Students.

	(b) The Supplier shall (as soon as reasonably practicable following receipt of the Authority's notice) make such amendments to the whole or relevant part (as the case may be) of the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents as are necessary to address any comments and/or objections of the Authority and resubmit such amended documents to the Authority for agreement, to which the provisions of paragraph (a) (immediately above) shall apply.
The earlier of the end of March (Academic Year X- 1) and (where applicable) the date of agreement by the Authority to the relevant amended documents	The Supplier shall make available any agreed amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or TQ Deliverables and (where applicable) any Products and/or documents to Approved Providers and facilitate the implementation by Approved Providers of such amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents, provided always that where part of any such amended document is subject to further amendment (as required by the Authority pursuant to paragraph (a) above), the Supplier shall not (unless otherwise agreed with the Authority) make any part of that relevant Approved Initial TQ Deliverable, TQ Deliverable, Product or document available to Approved Providers until the Supplier has made such amendments as are necessary to address the comments and/or objections of the Authority referred to in paragraph (a) above and the Authority has either confirmed its agreement to the resubmitted document or notified the Supplier that such document (containing only those amendments that have been agreed by the Authority) may be made available to Approved Providers.
September (Academic Year X)	Any agreed amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or TQ Deliverables and (where applicable) any Products and/or documents shall be implemented by Approved Providers for the new Cohort of Students.

TQ Content Updating Schedule: Exclusive TQ Changes

Schedule Date	Activity

End May (Academic Year X ⁴ -2)	Where the Authority carries out an annual review contemplated by clause 8.4, the Authority shall (where the Authority considers that the outcome of that review gives rise to any one or more Exclusive TQ Changes that the Authority requires to be implemented in accordance with this TQ Content Updating Schedule) submit to the Supplier an annual guidance note setting out such Exclusive TQ Changes.
June (Academic Year X-2) to September (Academic Year X-1)	The Supplier shall reflect any Exclusive TQ Changes arising out of the relevant annual guidance note in the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or the TQ Deliverables (as the case may be) and/or any other Products and/or documents associated with the TQ (as applicable).
By End September (Academic Year X-1)	The Supplier shall submit the relevant Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents (as the case may be) as amended to reflect the Exclusive TQ Changes in question to the Authority for IfATE Approval.
October to November (Academic Year X-1)	 (a) The Authority shall either: confirm to the Supplier that the relevant amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents meet the requirements for IfATE Approval; or notify the Supplier that the whole or part of such amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents do not meet the requirements for IfATE Approval (and provide details of the comments and/or objections that the Authority has in relation to such documents). (b) The Supplier shall (as soon as reasonably practicable following receipt of the Authority's notice) make such amendments to the whole or relevant part (as the case may be) of the Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents as are necessary to address any comments and/or objections of the Authority and resubmit such amended documents to the Authority for IfATE Approval, to which the provisions of paragraph (a) (immediately above) shall apply.

⁴ Where Academic Year X shall be the Academic Year in which the agreed amended documents reflecting the relevant Exclusive TQ Changes shall (where applicable) be implemented by Approved Providers for the new Cohort of Students.

The earlier of the beginning of December (Academic Year X-1) and (where applicable) the date of IfATE Approval being achieved in relation to the relevant amended documents	The Supplier shall make available any amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or TQ Deliverables and (where applicable) any Products and/or documents that have achieved IfATE Approval to Approved Providers and facilitate the implementation by Approved Providers of such amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables, TQ Deliverables, Products and/or documents, provided always that where part of any such amended document is subject to further amendment (as required by the Authority pursuant to paragraph (a) above), the Supplier shall not (unless otherwise agreed with the Authority) make any part of that relevant Approved Initial TQ Deliverable, TQ Deliverable, Product or document available to Approved Providers until the Supplier has made such amendments as are necessary to address the comments and/or objections of the Authority referred to in paragraph (a) above and the Authority has either confirmed that such amended resubmitted document has achieved IfATE Approval or notified the Supplier that such document (containing only those amendments on which the Authority would be prepared to award IfATE Approval) may be made available to Approved Providers.
September (Academic Year X)	Any amended Approved Initial TQ Deliverables or TQ Deliverables and (where applicable) any Products and/or documents that have achieved IfATE Approval shall be implemented by Approved Providers for the new Cohort of Students.

Ē

ANNEX 7 – INITIAL DEVELOPMENT MILESTONES

In the event of any conflict and/or inconsistency between the provisions of this Annex 7 and the provisions of Annex 4 (*TQ Critical Path Diagram*) to this Service Requirements, the provisions of this Annex 7 shall prevail.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission	
Interim Milestone 1	1 February 2021	objections, re the Supplier's	tion. A draft version of the TQ Specification, which takes into account any comments, commendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at TQ Development Meeting, and which includes:
		(e)	a complete Specification of Content for all Components which fully covers the Outline Content;
		(f)	the proposed Guided Learning hours for each Component;
		(g)	a draft of the Scheme of Assessment which:
			(i) specifies the assessment objectives for each part of the TQ Core Component;
			(ii) defines each assessment method to be used for each Component;

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		(iii) specifies indicative weightings for the assessments within the Components.
		TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. Sample indicative assessment tasks, and assessment criteria/mark schemes which takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting for:
		(h) each part of the TQ Core Component; and
		(i) at least one Occupational Specialist Component.
		 The submission must support the exemplification of the proposals within the assessment design walkthrough and include as a minimum the following: (j) exemplar questions that cover the variety of questions types and accompanying mark scheme including indicative content;
		 (k) exemplar tasks for one example of an Employer Set Project together with an exemplar mark scheme and indicative content; and
		(I) exemplar tasks for one Occupational Specialist Component Assignment together with an exemplar mark scheme including indicative content.
		S

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Assessment Strategy. A draft of the Assessment Strategy, which contains a clear explanation of the structure of the assessment design and strategy for example, the proposed number of assessments and/or assessment tasks, the duration of each and the conditions under which each would be taken. For the Employer Set Project and the Occupational Specialisms, the draft of the Assessment Strategy should also set out the proposed approach to marking and how students' application of skills and knowledge will be assessed. The draft of the Assessment Strategy shall meet (so far as is reasonably practicable having regard to the timing of Interim Milestone 1) all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Assessment Strategy and take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		The Submission must include an:
		(a) Assessment design slide deck. A slide deck which contains a clear explanation of the structure of the assessment design and explanation of the design decision rationale for the TQ Core Component and Occupational Specialist Component. The slide deck must contain the structural elements and rationale in accordance with any guidance on the Service Requirements issued by the Authority and take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting. The assessment design slide deck will be used to facilitate a walkthrough with the Authority shortly following the submission.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Implementation Plan. A complete version of the Implementation Plan, which meets (so far as is reasonably practicable having regard to the timing of Interim Milestone 1) all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Implementation Plan and which also takes in account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting
		Resource Plan. A complete version of the Resource Plan, which meets (so far as is reasonably practicable having regard to the timing of Interim Milestone 1) all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Resource Plan and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Provider Approval Criteria. A complete version of the Provider Approval Criteria, which meets (so far as is reasonably practicable having regard to the timing of Interim Milestone 1) all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Provider Approval Criteria and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Risk Register and Issues Log. An updated and complete version of each of the Risk Register and the Issues Log which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Risk Register or Issues Log (as applicable) and which take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier in respect of the Supplier's Response and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
Interim Milestone 2	15 February 2021	TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. a complete version of the TQ Core Exam, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.
Interim Milestone 3	1 March 2021	TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. a complete version of the TQ Employer Set Project, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.
Interim Milestone 4	29 March 2021	TQ Specification. a complete version of the TQ Specification, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specification and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. a complete version of the TQ Occupational Specialist Component, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Assessment Strategy. A complete version of the Assessment Strategy, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Assessment Strategy and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Implementation Plan. A complete version of the Implementation Plan, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Implementation Plan and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Resource Plan. A complete version of the Resource Plan, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Resource Plan and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Provider Approval Criteria. A complete version of the Provider Approval Criteria which meets (so far as is reasonably practicable having regard to the timing of Interim Milestone 4) all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Provider Approval Criteria and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Risk Register and Issues Log. A complete version of each of the Risk Register and the Issues Log which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Risk Register or Issues Log (as applicable) and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at Interim Milestone 1 and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.
Interim Milestone 5	3 May 2021	TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. A complete version of each part of the TQ Core Component, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
Interim Milestone 6	31 May 2021	TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. A complete version of each part of the Occupational Specialist Component, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.
Final Approval Milestone	19 July 2021	TQ Specification . A complete version of the TQ Specification, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specification and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		TQ Specimen Assessment Materials. A complete version of the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the TQ Specimen Assessment Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		Assessment Strategy. A complete version of the Assessment Strategy, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Assessment Strategy and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Implementation Plan. A complete version of the Implementation Plan, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Implementation Plan and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Resource Plan. A complete version of the Resource Plan, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Resource Plan and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Provider Approval Criteria . A complete version of the Provider Approval Criteria, which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Provider Approval Criteria and which also takes into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to

Milestone	Submission Date	Submission
		the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Risk Register and Issues Log. A complete version of each of the Risk Register and the Issues Log which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Risk Register or Issues Log (as applicable) and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Exemplification Materials . A complete version of the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials for each Occupational Specialist Component, which meet all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Guide Standard Exemplification Materials and which also take into account any comments, objections, recommendations and/or requirements notified by the Authority to the Supplier at any previous Interim Milestone and/or arising out of or in connection with the submission of such Product at any previous TQ Development Meeting.
		Submission Issues Log. An updated Submission Issues Log which meets all of the requirements of the Product Description for the Submission Issues Log, and which explains how each issue raised by the Authority to date has been dealt with in this Submission.

ANNEX 8 – ELIGIBLE PROVIDERS

Part 1 – Eligible Providers 2021 Cohort

The Eligible Providers for the Academic Year commencing 2021 are published on the .gov.uk website here:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/providers-selected-to-deliver-t-levels/furtherproviders-selected-to-deliver-t-levels-from-the-2021-to-2022-academic-year.

Part 2 – Eligible Providers Subsequent Cohorts

The Authority shall, not later than 12 months prior to the commencement of the relevant Academic Year, notify the Supplier of the Eligible Providers for such Academic Year.

ANNEX 9 – MANAGEMENT INFORMATION

Information/ report	Description
Development Phase Report	In the period prior to IfATE Approval, the Supplier shall prepare and provide a dashboard report (in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time) summarising:
	 the Supplier's progress against and compliance (to date) with the Implementation Plan (including progress against any milestones (including any Milestones)) and the Resource Plan; how the Supplier is managing any risks and issues identified in the updated Risk Register and/or Issues Log, including the Supplier's progress against any steps required by the Authority to be carried out by the Supplier in accordance with paragraph 11.1.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements; how Employers (and other end users, including higher education providers) have been consulted in relation to the design of the TQ; and such other information as the Authority may reasonably require from time to time.
Operational Delivery Report	Monthly Performance Report
	The Supplier shall prepare and provide a dashboard report (in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time) summarising:
	 the Supplier's progress against and compliance (to date) with the Implementation Plan, the Resource Plan and the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year; how the Supplier is managing any risks and issues identified in the updated Risk Register and/or Issues Log, including the Supplier's progress against any steps required by the Authority to be carried out by the Supplier in accordance with paragraph 11.1.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements; for each KPI in respect of which the Performance Monitoring Period ends in that Contract Month: the actual performance achieved by the Supplier for that KPI during that Performance Monitoring Period; and

Information/ report	Description
	 details of any Service Failure that occurred in respect of that KPI, together with the proposed KPI Improvement Plan; details of the Supplier's progress against each KPI Improvement Plan that the Supplier is (or should be, if it was complying with its obligations under this Contract) carrying out and/or completing during the relevant Contract Month; the Supplier's progress in carrying out any Designated Action notified by the Authority pursuant to clause 13.2 (<i>What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services</i>); without prejudice to clause 13.1 (<i>What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services</i>); without prejudice to clause 13.1 (<i>What may happen if there are issues with your provision of the Services</i>), any Critical Service Failures occurring in the relevant Contract Month; any areas of the Services (and/or the performance of the Services) where the Supplier reasonably considers that there could be innovations and/or improvements in the delivery and/or performance of the Services, including key risks and potential benefits; progress in implementing, and the actual impact of, any innovations and/or improvements previously notified by the Supplier; evidence demonstrating that the Supplier is achieving the overarching outcomes for each element of the Services pefinitions Table; the monitoring undertaken by the Supplier in accordance with paragraph 3.1.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements in the relevant Contract Month, together with the progress (during the relevant Contract Month) of the Eligible Provider or Approved Provider (as the case may be) and the Supplier in taking the steps and/or actions referred to in paragraphs 3.3 and 3.4 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements; and such other information as the Authority may reasonably require from time to time having regard to, amongst other things, the period in the Academic Year within
	In relation to the assessment of the Supplier's performance against each KPI, the Supplier shall submit all such evidence as is referred to in the fifth column of the Table set out in Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (<i>Monitoring of Performance</i>), other than where

Information/ report	Description
	such evidence is stated to be obtained via a survey. Notwithstanding the evidence that the Supplier is required to provide (referred to in the fifth column of the Table set out in Annex 1 to Schedule 15 (<i>Monitoring of Performance</i>)) to enable the assessment of the Supplier's performance against each KPI, the Supplier shall also include within this Monthly Performance Report the following data and information (broken down by KPI):
	 KPI 1 (Provider approval and monitoring): the number of Eligible Providers applying to become Approved Providers, broken down into those Eligible Providers that are seeking a full approval and those Eligible Providers that are seeking to extend an existing approval; the number and details of Eligible Providers that have submitted an application to become an Approved Provider and who have (i) not become an Approved Provider; the number and details of Eligible Providers that are awaiting a decision on their application to become an Approved Provider; the number and details of Eligible Providers that are awaiting a decision has been made within 30 Working Days of receipt by the Supplier of the relevant application; and details of the actual monitoring of Approved Providers undertaken by the Supplier in the relevant Contract Month. KPI 2 (Approved Provider preparedness).⁵ KPI 3 (Queries from Eligible Providers and Approved Providers): the number of letters and other forms of electronic correspondence and other form of electronic correspondence) and number of telephone calls received, in each case, in the relevant Contract Month; a summary of key topics or queries being asked; details of the percentage of such queries being resolved within the Target Service Level (broken down by letter (and each other form of electronic correspondence) and telephone calls); and

 $^{^{\}scriptscriptstyle 5}$ To be measured by a survey undertaken or commissioned by the Authority.
Information/ report	Description
	 details of any repeat queries (including where any such queries have been raised and/or resolved in any previous Contract Month). KPI 4 (Complaints): the number of complaints received in the relevant Contract Month; a summary of the nature of each such complaint; details of the percentage of such complaints being resolved within the applicable Target Service Level; details of why any complaints that have not been resolved within the applicable Target Service Level have not been so resolved; and details of any repeat complaints or further complaints linked to a previous complaint (including where any such complaints have been made and/or resolved in any previous Contract Month). KPI 5 (Provider satisfaction).⁶ KPI 6 (Numbers of appropriately qualified and trained Assessors (and (where applicable) Moderators)): details of the actual number of Assessors (and (where applicable) Moderators) that have been
	 recruited, trained and retained in the relevant Contract Month; and details of the number of Assessors (and (where applicable) Moderators) contemplated by the relevant Contract Month (or in line with the trajectory (as the case may be)) as set out in the then current Implementation Plan and/or Resource Plan. The Authority may require the Supplier to provide this data more frequently than monthly during the key assessment delivery period
	 KPI 7 (Quality of TQ Live Assessment Materials): a summary of the actual quality assurance activity undertaken by the Supplier in the relevant Contract Month; a summary of the quality assurance activity (if any) that is contemplated in the Assessment Strategy as being undertaken by the Supplier in or during (as the case may be) the relevant Contract Month; and details of any errors reported in the TQ Live Assessment Materials in the relevant Contract Month.

⁶ To be measured by a survey undertaken or commissioned by the Authority.

Information/ report	Description
report	 KPI 8 (Student assessment evidence assessed and processed): a summary of the actual quality assurance activity undertaken by the Supplier to verify the quality of the processing of Student assessment evidence for awarding in the relevant Contract Month, together with evidence that such processing has been undertaken accurately and consistently; a summary of the quality assurance activity (if any) that is contemplated in the Assessment Strategy as being undertaken by the Supplier to verify the quality of the processing of Student assessment evidence for awarding in or during (as the case may be) the relevant Contract Month; details of the cumulative volume and percentages of Student assessment evidence processed (broken down to the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component) by the end of the relevant Contract Month, and details of any errors, inaccuracies and/or inconsistencies identified in any processed Student assessment evidence in the relevant Contract Month. KPI 9 (Validation of Grade Standard Exemplification Materials).⁷ KPI 10 (Student assessment results submitted by relevant date): details of the cumulative volume and percentages of Student assessment evidence in the relevant Contract Month.
	 details of the cumulative volume and percentages of Student results envisaged in the Implementation Plan to be submitted by the Supplier to the Authority (or the Authority's nominee (as the case may be)) by the end of the relevant Contract Month.
	 KPI 11 (Post-Results Services): the total volume of Post-Results Services (broken down by service) and percentage of each Post-

⁷ To be assessed by the receipt and review by the Authority of evidence of validation from Employers in the relevant Contract Month.

Information/ report	Description
	 Results Service (as against total Post-Results Services) undertaken by the Supplier in the relevant Contract Month; detail of the timing of delivery of Post-Results Services against the applicable timeframes in Annex 10 (<i>Additional Services</i>) of this Service Requirements as contemplated by the Supplier's Response; and detail of the proportion of remarks and Appeals which have resulted in grade increases or decreases (and summary of key reasons for any changes made). KPI 12 (Submission of information): details of the Management Information submitted in respect of the relevant Contract Month; details of the Management Information anticipated to be submitted in respect of the relevant Contract Month; details of any errors, inaccuracies and/or inconsistencies identified in any Management Information submitted in respect of the relevant Contract Month; and details of any errors, inaccuracies and/or inconsistencies identified in any Management Information submitted in respect of the relevant Contract Month; and details of any errors, inaccuracies and/or inconsistencies identified in any Management Information submitted in respect of the relevant Contract Month (and/or any previous Contract Month).
	Ongoing Development Services Report
	A dashboard report (in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time) summarising:
	 the Supplier's progress against and compliance (to date) with the TQ Content Updating Schedule (including progress against any milestones); any proposed amendments and/or updates made to any Product during the relevant Contract Month pursuant to paragraphs 2.5 and/or 2.6 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements; and such other information as the Authority may reasonably require from time to time.
	Annual Services Report
	By the end of August each year, a high level overview of the Supplier's assessment of its performance during that Academic Year, summarising:

Information/ report	Description
	 the key successes and areas for improvement in the delivery of the Services and/or the TQ; in respect of the assessment cycles in that Academic Year, what important lessons were learned and how these will be addressed in following assessment cycles; the key issues for the next following Academic Year; how Employers have been consulted in relation to (and been involved in the design and delivery of) TQ assessment; and (where appropriate), the preparations for handover at the end of the Term.
	The Supplier shall also provide an updated Exit Plan in accordance with paragraph 2 of Schedule 12 (<i>Exit Management</i>).
	Annual Penetration Testing Report
	By the end of August each year, a summary of:
	 the Supplier's findings of independent penetration testing undertaken to test the security of any IT systems and hosting environments that are used to handle, store or process IfATE Data; and details of any necessary remedial works required as a result of such penetration testing.
Student registrations and Student entries (as referred to in paragraph 5 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements)	In relation to the Supplier's obligations in paragraph 5.4 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements, the Supplier shall report the following information and data (in a spreadsheet but in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time):
	 the number of Students registered for the TQ by Approved Provider (including late registrations and/or registration amendments and very late registrations and/or registration amendments (each as referred to in Annex 10 to this Service Requirements)): in the current Academic Year; and in aggregate (including for the current Academic Year) during the Term to date; the number of Student entries by Approved Provider (including late entries and/or entry amendments and very late entries and/or entry amendments (each as referred

Information/ report	Description
	to in Annex 10 to this Service Requirement)) in the relevant Academic Year for:
	together with the number of such entries in aggregate (including for the current Academic Year) for each of the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component for all Academic Years during the Term to date;
	 the number of withdrawn entries in the relevant Academic Year (by Approved Provider) for: the TQ Core Component; and each Occupational Specialist Component,
	together with the number of such withdrawals in aggregate (including for the current Academic Year) for each of the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component for all Academic Years during the Term to date; and
	 such other information as the Authority may reasonably require from time to time.
TQ results (as referred to in paragraph 8 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements)	In relation to the Supplier's obligations in paragraph 8.2 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements, the Supplier shall report the following information and data (in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time) to the Authority (or the Authority's nominee (as applicable)):
	 results for each Student for the TQ Core Component and each Occupational Specialist Component that such Student has undertaken including: Unique Learner Number; name of Approved Provider; Supplier name; details of the TQ achieved; the grade awarded for each Component;
	 date of achievement; the outcome of any Appeals, Clerical Check, Expedited Review of Marking, Review of Marking, and/or Review of Moderation (each as referred to in Annex 10 (<i>Additional</i> <i>Services</i>) to this Service Requirements)), including details of the nature of the Appeal and a summary of the grounds for the Appeal; and such other information as the Authority may reasonably require from time to time,

Information/ report	Description
	to enable, amongst other things, the aggregation for T Level certification and inclusion in any Provider performance tables.
Additional Services	Data and information on the volume and nature of Additional Services being delivered to Approved Providers in the relevant Contract Month, in aggregate for the Academic Year to date and in aggregate (including for the current Academic Year) for all Academic Years during the Term to date (in spreadsheet format and in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time).
Adjustments to Fees	In advance of its publication and availability to Approved Providers and in accordance with clause 4.13 (<i>Pricing and payments</i>), proposed adjustments to the Fees for the following Academic Year.
	In accordance with clause 4.13 (<i>Pricing and payments</i>), proposed adjustments to the Rate Card for the following Academic Year.
	The information for each of the proposed adjustments to the Fees and the proposed adjustments to the Rate Card will be submitted separately in a spreadsheet format (in such form as the Authority may specify from time to time) and will include any proposed annual percentage change in each proposed Fee and each proposed rate in the Rate Card, as such proposed change shall be calculated in accordance with clauses 4.12 and 4.13 (<i>Pricing and payments</i>).

ANNEX 10 - ADDITIONAL SERVICES

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
Access to Student assessment evidence	The Supplier shall within 10 Working Days following receipt of a request from the relevant Approved Provider, send (in such form as such Approved Provider shall request) to that Approved Provider a copy (including, as applicable, a PDF copy) of the relevant original marked Student assessment evidence or the whole or the relevant part (as the case may be) of the original TQ Live Assessment Materials to which the Student assessment evidence relates, to help the Approved Provider (or relevant Student (as the case may be)) decide whether to request a Review of Marking or Review of Moderation (each as defined below).
Additional Approved Provider support visit	The Supplier shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider, attend such Approved Provider's premises and provide such additional support as such Approved Provider reasonably requires, such as support in relation to misinterpretation of the TQ Specification.
Appeal	The Supplier shall: (i) within 20 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider for an Appeal, undertake a detailed review of all information, data and/or documents relating to the Appeal, including the assessment evidence relating to the whole or the

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
	relevant part of a Cohort or an individual Student (as the case may be); and
	(ii) within 20 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider for an Appeal hearing, hold an Appeal hearing in which the Approved Provider or its representative(s) can make submissions in relation to the Appeal, including (where applicable) explaining its dissatisfaction with any grade(s) awarded in relation to the whole or any part of a Cohort or an individual Student (as the case may be),
	following which the Supplier shall notify the Approved Provider of the outcome of such Appeal and, where necessary, adjust the marks awarded to the whole or any part of a Cohort or an individual Student (as the case may be) and issue new results to the Authority (or its nominee (as the case may be)), provided always that this Additional Service shall only be deemed to be an Additional Service in respect of which a Fee shall be payable by the Approved Provider if, following the determination of such Appeal, the Approved Provider is not successful in the Appeal.
Clerical Check	The Supplier within 10 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider, undertake a detailed review of the relevant Student's assessment evidence and recount all of the marks that such Student has been awarded to ensure that the total number of marks awarded to such Student (leading to the award of the relevant grade(s)) equal the number of marks that should have been awarded to such Student and, where

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
	necessary, adjust the marks awarded to the Student, notify the Approved Provider of such adjustment and issue new results to the Authority (or its nominee (as the case may be)).
Expedited Review of Marking	The Supplier shall within 10 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider, undertake an expedited Review of Marking (as defined below), provided always that this Additional Service shall only be deemed to be an Additional Service in respect of which a Fee shall be payable by the Approved Provider if, following the carrying out and completion of such an expedited Review of Marking, the grade(s) awarded to such Student is not changed.
Late entry or entry amendment	Where, following the entry deadline for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year until the very late entry deadline for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, an Approved Provider requires a new Student to be entered for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component and/or an existing entry for a Student to be amended, the Supplier shall following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider no later than 20 Working Days prior to the commencement of the relevant Key Dates Schedule, enter that Student for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component or amend that Student's entry for the TQ Core Component and/or

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
	relevant Occupational Specialist Component (as the case may be).
Late registration or registration amendment	Where, following the registration deadline for the TQ specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year until the very late registration deadline for the TQ specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, an Approved Provider requires a new Student to be registered for the TQ and/or an existing registration for a Student to be amended, the Supplier shall following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider no later than 20 Working Days prior to the commencement of the relevant assessment as determined in accordance with the relevant Key Dates Schedule, register that Student for the TQ or amend that Student's registration for the TQ (as the case may be).
Re-take	 Where, in the period following the publication of the TQ results in accordance with paragraph 8 of Part 1 of this Service Requirements until two years after the end of the final Academic Year for the Cohort within which the relevant Student is included, an Approved Provider requests that a Student wishes to re-take all or any of the assessments for: the TQ Core Component - External Examination; the TQ Core Component - Employer Set Project; and/or an Occupational Specialist Component, the Supplier shall carry out and complete its obligations in paragraphs 6.1.3 (<i>TQ live assessment and delivery</i>), 7 (<i>TQ grade awarding</i>), 8 (<i>TQ Results</i>) and 9 (<i>TQ Post Results Services</i>) (save to the extent that compliance with such obligations in that

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
	paragraph 9 (<i>TQ Post Results Services</i>) would otherwise require the performance of a further Additional Service and in respect of which the provisions applicable to that further Additional Service shall apply) in each case of Part 1 of this Service Requirements in respect of such Student.
Review of Marking	The Supplier shall within 25 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider, undertake a detailed review of the relevant Student's assessment evidence alongside the TQ Live Assessment Materials applicable to such assessment evidence to ensure that the marking scheme has been complied with in full in relation to the marking of that Student's assessment evidence, provided always that this Additional Service shall only be deemed to be an Additional Service in respect of which a Fee shall be payable by the Approved Provider if, following the carrying out and completion of such review, the grade(s) awarded to such Student is not changed.
Review of Moderation	The Supplier shall within 25 Working Days following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider, undertake a detailed review of the relevant Cohort's assessment evidence alongside the assessment criteria within the Scheme of Assessment to ensure that the assessment criteria has been complied with in full in relation to the marking of that Cohort's assessment evidence, provided always that this Additional Service shall only be deemed to be an Additional Service in respect of which a Fee shall be payable by the Approved Provider if, following the carrying out and completion of such Review of Moderation, the grade(s) awarded to any Student is not changed.

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
Very late entry or entry amendment	Where, following the very late entry deadline for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year until the date on which entries or amendments to entries finally closes for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component as specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, an Approved Provider requires a new Student to be entered for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component and/or an existing entry for a Student to be amended, the Supplier shall (where reasonably practicable having regard to the nature of the assessment) following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider within the period not greater than 20 Working Days prior to the commencement of the relevant Key Dates Schedule, enter that Student for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Occupational Specialist Component or amend that Student's entry for the TQ Core Component and/or relevant Specialist Component (as the case may be).
Very late registration or registration amendment	Where, following the very late registration deadline for the TQ specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year until the date on which registration for the TQ finally closes as specified in the Key Dates Schedule for the relevant Academic Year, an Approved Provider requires a new Student to be registered for the TQ and/or an existing registration for a Student to be amended, the Supplier shall (where reasonably practicable having regard to the nature of the assessment), following receipt of a request from an Approved Provider within the period not greater than 20 Working Days prior to the commencement of the

Additional Service	Additional Service Requirements
	relevant assessment as determined in accordance with the relevant Key Dates Schedule, register that Student for the TQ or amend that Student's registration for the TQ (as the case may be).

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

	Taal. Nama	Chart	Finish	Dueder	VA/ a val vativa a vata a	Natas	C
	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predec	Workstreams	Notes	Serv Req
	T-Level Implementation Plan - Manufacturing, Processing and Control	Mon 04/11/19	Wed 03/07/30				
	Project Management & Reporting	Thu 01/10/20					
	Project Planning	Thu 01/10/20					
	Kick-off meeting	Fri 30/10/20	Fri 30/10/20		Project Management, Associate Management, Finance, First Line Customer Support, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, IT and Systems, Learning Resources, Marketing Comms and Events, Operational Delivery, Assessment and	Meeting with main resources involved in Programme delivery to go through the plans, activities and	
	Finalise Project Plan	Mon 02/11/20	Fri 06/11/20	3	Project Management		
	Maintain Project Plan	Mon 09/11/20	Fri 31/08/29	4	Project Management		
	Finalise Resource Plan	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 02/10/20		Project Management		
	Maintain resource plan	Mon 05/10/20	Thu 30/08/29	6	Project Management		
	Reporting & Controlling	Thu 01/10/20	Mon 03/09/29				
	Meetings	Thu 01/10/20	Mon 03/09/29				
	Project Board Meetings (monthly)	Thu 01/10/20			Project Management		
	The Authority and C&G Project meetings (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29				
	Authority Project Updates (weekly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management, Assessment and Development		
	Project Reports (frequency as required)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
	Design reports	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
	TQ Development Meetings	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 11/04/24		Assessment and Development		
	Inter-AO Coordination activity	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management,Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development		
	Design Principles Group monthly Meetings	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29				
	Monthly Partnership Meeting - Sub-contractor (EAL)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29				
	Management Information	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29				SR
	Implementation Plan Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
	Resource plan report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
	Risk and issues register & report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
	Highlight Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29		Project Management		
_	Development Phase Report	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 02/09/22		Assessment and Development, Project Management		

ment	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1	
				tation Plan			Pı
		04/11/2	019				_
					oiect Ma	nagement	8
				Prc 01/10/202	0	nagement	
					-	oject Planı	
				01/10/202	20	oject Plain	
					1		
					l.		
					1.1		
					1		
				01/10/202	Repor	ting & Cor	nt
				01/10/202			
				01/10/202	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Meetings	S
				01/10/202			
					ų		
							_
					Marea	ement Info	~ ~
				01/10/202		ement into	
	_				•		
	1						-

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

C	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
25	Operational Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29	
26	Developing the Technical Qualification	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 27/08/24	
27	Project Initiation and Scoping	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20	
28	Project Initiation Meeting (PIM)	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
29	Confirm Subject Matter Experts	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
30	TQ Initial development meeting, training and briefing	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20	
31	Scoping and training complete	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
32	Qualification & assessment development - DRAFT	Mon 05/10/20	Mon 04/01/21	
33	Core Content Elaboration	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
34	Content production process Core	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 16/10/20	30SS
35	Consultation on core content elaboration	Mon 19/10/20	Fri 06/11/20	34
36	Sign-off core content elaboration	Mon 09/11/20	Mon 09/11/20	35
37	Core content elaboration signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	
38	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
39	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
40	Content production process (Occupational Specialism)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20	30SS
41	Consultation on Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20	40
42	Sign-off Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20	41
43	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 1 (Manufacturing technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	
44	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 2 - (Production technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
45	Content production process (Occupational Specialism)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20	30SS
46	Consultation on Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20	40
47	Sign-off Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20	41
48	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 2 (Production technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	
49	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 3 - (Processing technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
50	Content production process (Occupational Specialism)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20	30SS
51	Consultation on Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20	40

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1
Operational Delivery, Project Management		nequiement		- 11			Π4	
						Develo 01/10/2020		he Technica
						Project Initia	tion a	nd Scoping
						01/10/2020	0	6/10/2020
Project Management, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Learning	Meeting with WSLs to talk through contract							
Resources, Assessment and	win and planning						I	
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	1 0							
Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
					Qualifi	cation & asse		
						05/10/2020	•	04/01/20
		SR1.1				Core Cor 05/10/2020		laboration 11/12/202
Assessment and Development							1	
Assessment and Development, Industry and							1	
Stakeholder Engagement Assessment and Development, Industry and								
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance								
Assessment and Development						Core conten	t elabo	oration sign 11/12/202
		SR1.1			Occu	pational Spec 05/10/2020		Content Ela 11/12/202
		SR1.1	Occupa	tional S	pecialis	m Content Ela	borati	on - 1 - (Ma
Assessment and Development						05/10/2020		11/12/202
Assessment and Development, Industry and								
Stakeholder Engagement Assessment and Development, Industry and								
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance								
Assessment and Development			Occupatio	nal Spec	ialism C	Content Elabo	ration	- 1 (Manufa 11/12/202
		SR1.1	Occu	pational	Special	ism Content I		ation - 2 - (F
Assessment and Development						05/10/2020		11/12/202
-								
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement								
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance							I	
Assessment and Development			Occupat	ional Sp	ecialism	n Content Elak	oratio	on - 2 (Produ 11/12/202
		SR1.1	Occu	pational	Special	ism Content I 05/10/2020	labor	
Assessment and Development							1	,, _0
Assessment and Development, Industry and								
Stakeholder Engagement								

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
52	Sign-off Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20	41
53		Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	
54	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	
55	Content production process (Occupational Specialism)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20	30SS
56	Consultation on Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20	40
57	Sign-off Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Mon 23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20	41
58	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 4 (Materials technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	
59	Draft TQ Specimen Assessment Materials (SAMs) - Indicative Example	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 20/11/20	
60	Training SME team	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 30/10/20	
61	Sample indicative assessment development	Mon 02/11/20	Fri 20/11/20	60
62	Assessment Strategy development	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 20/11/20	
63	Assessment Strategy documented	Mon 26/10/20	Thu 19/11/20	59SS
64	Initial Draft Assessment Strategy signed off	Fri 20/11/20	Fri 20/11/20	63
65	Provider approval criteria development	Mon 16/11/20	Mon 14/12/20	
66	First completion of provider approval criteria	Mon 16/11/20	Mon 14/12/20	62SS
67	Submission Validation & sign-off	Mon 16/11/20	Fri 18/12/20	
68	TQ Specification Production	Mon 16/11/20		33SS,
69	Draft TQ scheme of assessment and QA arrangement produced	Mon 30/11/20	Fri 11/12/20	59,62
70	Rationale document produced for the Authority (re any proposed changes to content)	Mon 14/12/20		68FF,
71	Internal Validity and Compliance Panel	Mon 14/12/20	Fri 18/12/20	70SS,
72	Qualification & Assessment Submission signed off	Fri 18/12/20	Fri 18/12/20	71FF
73	Submission Milestone 1: First Draft Initial TQ deliverables	Mon 04/01/21	Mon 04/01/21	72
74	Qualification & Assessment Development - FULL DRAFT	Tue 05/01/21	05/05/21	
75	Feedback on submission	Tue 05/01/21	22/02/21	70
76	6 week review period	Tue 05/01/21	15/02/21	73
77	Feedback on first submission (Authority/Ofqual)	Mon 15/02/21	Mon 15/02/21	76FF

Workstreams	Notes	Service		2019		2020		2021	I
Assessment and Development, Industry and		Requirement	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	H	1 H2	<u>H1</u>	-
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development			Occupa	ational Sp	pecialisr	n Conte	ent Elaborati	on - 3 (Pr 11/12/	
		SR1.1	Oc	cupationa	al Specia	alism Co	ntent Elabo	v ation - 4	I) - (I
Assessment and Development						03/10		1 11/12/	202
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development			Occup	ational S	pecialis	m Cont	ent Elaborat	ion - 4 (N 11/12/	
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,	I	Draft TQ	Specime		sment Mate		
		2.7				26/1	0/2020	20/11/2	020
Assessment and Development	Initial training of SMEs taken place, further training required following Assessment Strategy approval						I		
Assessment and Development									
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,				Assess	ment Strate	gy develo	pm
		2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7				26/1	0/2020	20/11/2	020
Assessment and Development, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development,Quality Assurance					Init	ial Draf	t Assessmen	t Strateg 20/11/2	
		SR4.1			F		r approval ci /11/2020	riteria dev 14/12/	
Quality Assurance, Quality Delivery							-		
						Subn	ission Valid	lation & s	ign
Assessment and Development						16/	11/2020	¶ 18/12/	202
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development									
Validity and Compliance Panel, Assessment and Development, Quality Assurance								• 	
Assessment and Development					Quali	ficatior	& Assessme	ent Subm 18/12/	
Assessment and Development,Project Management,Quality Delivery					Submiss	ion Mil	estone 1: Fir	st Draft li	
					Qua	lificatio	n & Assessn)5/01/2021	nent Deve	_
							Feedback	on subm	issic
Authority							05/01/2021	F 22/	02/
Authority									

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
78	Feedback review	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	77
79	Update Submission Issues Log	Mon 22/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	78FF
80	Core and Occupational Specialism Content elaboration	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
81	Review and refine content (if required, Inter-AO Activity & update Logs)	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	7855
82	Consultation (if required)	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	81
83	Sign-off content elaboration	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	82
84	Content elaboration signed off	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	83FI
85	Core sample assessment development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
86	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
87	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	7855
88	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	87
89	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	88
90	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials signed off	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	89FI
91	Core Employer Set Project Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
92	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	7855
93	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	92
94	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	93
95	Materials (SAMs) signed off	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	94FI
96	Specialism sample assessment development	Tue 16/02/21	15/03/21	
97	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
98	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	22/02/21	785
99	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	08/03/21	98
100	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	99
101	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 1 (Manufacturing technologies)	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	100
102	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 2 - (Production technologies)		15/03/21	
103	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	785
104	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	103

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2		2020 H1	H2	2021 H	1
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development										
		SR1.1			Co	ore a	nd Oc	cupational S	pecia	alism C
								16/02/2021	п	15/03
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance										
Assessment and Development								Content ela		tion sig 15/03
							Cor	e sample ass 16/02/2021	essm	ent dev 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.6		Core	e Exan	ninat	ion S	ample Asses 16/02/2021	smen	
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development										
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance										
Assessment and Development					Cor	e Exa	amina	ation Sample	Asse	essmen 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,		Core Em	ploye	r Set	Proj	ect Sample A	ssess	ment N
		2.6						16/02/2021	Π	15/03
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development										
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									-	
Assessment and Development				Core E	mplo	yer S	iet Pr	oject Sample	Asse	essmen 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7				S	pecia	lism sample 16/02/2021		sment 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Specialis	n Sarr	ple	Asses	sment Devel 16/02/2021		
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		2.7								,
Assessment and Development										
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance										
Assessment and Development			S	pecialism	Samp	le As	sessr	nent Materia	ls sig	ned of 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Special	ism Sa	ampl	e Ass	essment Dev 16/02/2021		ment - 15/03
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement										
Assessment and Development										

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

0	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
105	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	104
106	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 2 - (Production technologies)	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	105F
107	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 3 - (Processing technologies)	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
108	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	78SS
109	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	108
110	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	109
111	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 3- (Processing technologies)	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	110F
112	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	
113	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21	78SS
114	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21	113
115	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	114
116	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 4 (Materials technologies)	Mon 15/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	115F
117	Indicative Guide Exemplification Materials Development	Tue 02/03/21	Wed 24/03/21	
118	Production of indicative guide exemplification materials	Tue 02/03/21	Mon 08/03/21	85SS days,
119	materials	Tue 09/03/21	22/03/21	118
120	QA of indicative guide exemplification materials	Tue 23/03/21	Wed 24/03/21	119
121	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off	Wed 24/03/21	Wed 24/03/21	120F
122		Tue 23/02/21	22/03/21	
123	Assessment Strategy Documented	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 22/03/21	85SS days,
124 125		Mon 22/03/21 Tue 23/02/21	Mon 22/03/21 Mon	123F
126		Tue 23/02/21	22/03/21	1225
127		Tue 16/02/21	22/03/21	
127		Tue 16/02/21		80FF
120		Thu 25/02/21	15/03/21	117F
	arrangements		24/03/21	
130		Thu 25/03/21	29/03/21	128,
131	Contigency for Full Draft sign-off	Tue 30/03/21	Fri 09/04/21	130

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021	I
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance		Requirement	<u>H2</u>	HI	<u>H2</u>	HI	H2	<u>H1</u>	
Assessment and Development			Specia	alism Sam	ple Ass	essment	Materials s	igned (off - 2
			•					•	15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Special	ism Sar	nple Ass	essment De 16/02/202		nent - 15/03
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement								I	
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Specialisr	n Samp	le Asses	sment Mate	rials si	gned (15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Specia	lism Sa	mple As	sessment De 16/02/202	evelop 1 	ment - 15/03
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Specialis	sm Sam	ple Asse	ssment Mat		signed 15/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7			Indi	cative G	uide Exemp 02/03/202	lificatio	on Ma 24/0
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development					In	dicative	guide exen	nplifica	ation n 24/03
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7				Asse	sment Stra 23/02/202	tegy de 1 📕	evelop 22/03
Assessment and Development, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development,Quality Assurance						As	sessment St	rategy	v signe 22/03
		SR4.1				Prov	vider approv 23/02/202	/al crit	eria de 22/03
Quality Assurance, Quality Delivery									
						Submi	ssion Valida 16/02/202		
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development									
Validity and Compliance Panel, Assessment and Development, Quality Assurance								-	

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
132	Qualification & Assessment Submission signed off	Mon 29/03/21	Mon 29/03/21	130FF
133	Submission 2 Milestone: Initial TQ Deliverables		Tue 04/05/21	132
134	Full draft documents available to providers on existing website	Wed 05/05/21	Wed 05/05/21	133
135	Qualification & Assessment Development - FULL FINAL	Wed 05/05/21	Wed 18/08/21	
136	Feedback on submission	Wed 05/05/21	Tue 01/06/21	
137	3 Week Review Period	Wed 05/05/21	Tue 25/05/21	133
138	Feedback review	Wed 26/05/21	Tue 01/06/21	137
139	Update Submission Issues Log	Tue 01/06/21	Tue 01/06/21	138FI
140	Core and Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration	Wed 26/05/21	Wed 09/06/21	
141	Review and refine content (if required)	Wed 26/05/21	Tue 01/06/21	1385
142	Consultation (if required)	Wed 02/06/21	Tue 08/06/21	141
143	Sign-off content elaboration	Wed 09/06/21	Wed 09/06/21	142
144	Content elaboration signed off	Wed 09/06/21	Wed 09/06/21	143F
145	Core sample assessment development	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
146	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
147	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21	1385
148	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	147
149	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	148
150	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials signed off	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	149F
151	Core Employer Set Project Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
152	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21	1385
153	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	152
154	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	153
155	Materials (SAMs) signed off	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	154FI
156	Specialism sample assessment development	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
157	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)	26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
158	Review feedback	Wed	Fri 28/05/21	138S

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1	
Assessment and Development					C	Qualificati	on & Asse		: Subr 29/0:
Assessment and Development,Project Management,Quality Delivery						Subrni	ssion 2 Mi	lestone:	
Assessment and Development,Marketing Comms and Events					Full d	raft docu	ments ava	ilable to	o pro 05/
						Qualific	ation & As 05/05/		nt De
								back on	-
Authority									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development									
		SR1.1				Core and	Occupatio 26/05	onal Spe /2021	ecialis 0
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									_
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									I
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development							Conter	nt elabo	ratio
							Core samp 26/05		ssmei
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.5, 2.6			Core E	caminatio	on Sample 26/05		nent
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development						Core Exar	nination S	ample A	Asses
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.5, 2.6		Co	re Emplo	oyer Set P	roject San 26/05		essm
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		2.0, 2.0							
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development,Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development					Core Em	ployer Se	t Project S	ample /	Asses
						Spe	cialism sa 26/05		ssessi
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,		Spe	cialism S	ample As	sessment	Develo	pmer
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		2.7					26/05	/2021	

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

185	Production of full guide exemplification	Mon	Fri 09/07/21	162
184	signed off 1 - (Manufacturing technologies) Full Guide Exemplification Materials Development - 2 - (Production technologies)	21/07/21 Mon 05/07/21	21/07/21 Wed 21/07/21	
183	Indicative guide exemplification materials	19/07/21 Wed	21/07/21 Wed	181,1 182F
182	exemplification materials QA of full guide exemplification materials	12/07/21 Mon	Wed	1803
180	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials Employer support and validation of full guide	Mon 12/07/21 Mon	Fri 16/07/21 Fri 16/07/21	179 1805
179	Production of full guide exemplification materials	05/07/21	Fri 09/07/21	157
	Development - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)		21/07/21	157
177	Full guide exemplification materials development Full Guide Exemplification Materials	Mon 05/07/21 Mon	Wed 21/07/21 Wed	
176	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 4 (Materials technologies)	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	175F
175	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	174
174	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	173
173	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21	1385
172	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 3- (Processing technologies)	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	170F
170	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	169
169	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	168
168	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21	1385
167	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 3 - (Processing technologies)	26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
166	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 2 - (Production technologies)	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	165F
165	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	164
164	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	163
163	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21	1385
162	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 2 - (Production technologies)	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	
161	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 1 (Manufacturing technologies)	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	160F
160	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21	159
159	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21	158
D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	112	2019		2020	112	2021	I
Assessment and Development		requirement	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Speci	alism Sa	mple Asse	essment N	laterial	s sig
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,		S	pecialism	Sample /	Assessmei		elopr
		2.7					26/05	/2021	FI
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									1
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									_
Assessment and Development				Specialisr	n Sample	e Assessm	ent Mate	rials sig	ned 🔶
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		S	pecialisn	n Sample	Assessme 26/05		elopr
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Spe	cialism S	Sample As	sessment	Materi	als si
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		S	pecialis	n Sample	Assessme 26/05	nt Dev /2021	elop
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance Assessment and Development				Sp	ecialism	Sample A	ssessmen	t Mate	rials
•						-			•
						Full g	juide exei 05/0	nplifica)7/202	ation 1
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Full (Guide Ex	emplificat	ion Mater 05/0	rials De 07/202	evelo 1 ■
Assessment and Development		2.7					2070	-,	
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Indic	ative gui	ide exemp	olification	materi	als s
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Ful	l Guide I	Exemplific	ation Mat 05/0	erials I)7/202	
Assessment and Development							-		

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
186	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	185
187	Employer support and validation of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	18659
188	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 19/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	187,1
189	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 2 - (Production technologies)	Wed 21/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	188FI
190	Full Guide Exemplification Materials Development - 3 - (Processing technologies)	Mon 05/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	
191	Production of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 05/07/21	Fri 09/07/21	167
192	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	191
193	Employer support and validation of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	19255
194	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 19/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	193,1
195	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 3- (Processing technologies)	Wed 21/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	194FI
196	Full Guide Exemplification Materials Development - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Mon 05/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	
197	Production of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 05/07/21	Fri 09/07/21	172
198	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	197
199	Employer support and validation of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	1985
200	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 19/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	199,1
201	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 4 (Materials technologies)	Wed 21/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	200FI
202	Assessment Strategy Development - Full	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21	
203	Assessment Strategy documented	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21	14559 days,
204	Assessment Strategy signed off -Full	Fri 09/07/21	Fri 09/07/21	203FI
205	Provider approval criteria development	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21	
206	Final update provider approval criteria	Wed 02/06/21		20259
207	Submission Validation & sign-off		Thu 29/07/21	
208	TQ Specification Production	Thu 27/05/21	Wed 09/06/21	140FI
209	Revised scheme of assessment and QA arrangements	Thu 08/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	177FI
210	Internal Validity and Compliance Panel	Thu 22/07/21	26/07/21	208,2
211	Contingency for Full Final sign-off	Tue 27/07/21	Thu 29/07/21	210
212	Qualification & Assessment Submission signed off	Mon 26/07/21	Mon 26/07/21	210FI

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	112	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021	I
Assessment and Development, Industry and		Requirement	H2	HI	HZ	HI	HZ	<u>H1</u>	
Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement Assessment and Development, Industry and									-
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									1
Assessment and Development				Indie	cative	guide ex	emplificatio	n mater	rials s
									•
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.7		Ful	l Guide	e Exempli	fication Ma	terials [07/2021	
Assessment and Development		2.7						.,	<u>n</u>
Assessment and Development, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									1
Assessment and Development, Industry and									-
Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development				Indi	cative	guide ex	emplificatio	n mate	rials :
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,		End		a Evamm	lification M	toriala	D awa
		2.7		FU	li Gula	е схетр	lification Ma 05/	oterials 07/2021	
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									I
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									I
Assessment and Development, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Quality Assurance									I
Assessment and Development				Inc	licativ	e guide e	xemplificati	on mat	erials
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,					A	4 64	•
		2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7					Assessmen 02/06	t Strate 5/2021	gy D
Assessment and Development,Quality Assurance									
Assessment and Development,Quality Assurance							Assessm	nent Stra	ategy
Assurance		SR4.1					Provider a	pproval	l crite
							02/06	/2021	Ħ
Quality Assurance, Quality Delivery									
							Cubmi		1:4-4
							27/05	ssion Va /2021	Indat
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development									
Quality Assurance, Validity and Compliance Panel, Assessment and Development									
									· ·
Assessment and Development						0	alification	& Asses	smer

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
213	Submission 3 Milestone: Final submission TQ deliverables	Mon 02/08/21	Mon 02/08/21	212
214	All TQ Documents published on website	Tue 03/08/21	Tue 03/08/21	213
215	Milestone: Final approval gained	Wed 04/08/21	Tue 17/08/21	214
216	Final Approved TQ Specifications / documents on website	Wed 18/08/21	Wed 18/08/21	215
217	Live assessment production Year 1	Wed 18/08/21	Mon 02/05/22	
218	Live assessment production	Wed 18/08/21	Fri 31/12/21	215
219	QA of assessment production	Mon 03/01/22	Fri 29/04/22	218
220	Final live assessments for year 1 and contingency	Mon 02/05/22	Mon 02/05/22	219
221	Master data build on internal systems	Wed 18/08/21	Mon 20/06/22	
222	Product Build	Wed 18/08/21	Tue 05/10/21	215
223	E-Volve Set Up	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 20/06/22	220
224	MyMarkis Set Up	Tue 03/05/22	Thu 26/05/22	220
225	Moderation Portal Set up (If Moderation is being done)	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 30/05/22	220
226	Examination typesetting	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 09/05/22	220
227	Digital Learning Resources Development	Thu 06/05/21	Wed 08/09/21	
228	Scoping	Thu 06/05/21	Wed 02/06/21	74
229	Internal sign off on DLR approach	Thu 03/06/21	Thu 03/06/21	228
230	Communicate to Institute on agreed approach	Fri 04/06/21	Fri 04/06/21	229
231	Development	Thu 06/05/21		74
232	Production	Thu 06/05/21	01/09/21	74
233	Insert content to Smartscreen	Thu 02/09/21	Wed 08/09/21	232
234	Live assessment production Year 2	Wed 01/12/21	Mon 22/08/22	
235	Live assessment production	Wed 01/12/21	Fri 15/04/22	
236	QA of assessment production	Mon 18/04/22	Fri 12/08/22	235
237	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification	Mon 18/04/22	Fri 12/08/22	236

Workstreams	Notes	Service	112	2019		2020		2021
Assessment and Development, Project		Requirement	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	H1 Subm		H1 estone: Final
Management, Quality Delivery						30011		
Assessment and Development, Marketing Comms and Events							All TQ D	ocuments pu
Authority							Mile	stone: Final
Autionty							Mile	stone: Final
Assessment and Development, Marketing						Final	Approved T	Q Specificat
Comms and Events								•
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7					18	Live assess /08/2021
Assessment and Development		2.4, 2.3, 2.0, 2.7						,,
Assessment and Development, Validity and								
Compliance Panel								
Assessment and Development								Final live as
								Master data
							18	/08/2021
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery, Assessment and	This will be required if							
Development	we have an online							
	version of any of the exams; if decided during							
	Assessment Strategy							
	development.							
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery, Assessment and								
Development, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
		SR5.1					Digital Lea	rning Resou
							06/05/2	2021
Learning Resources								
Learning Resources								
Learning Resources								
Learning Resources								
Learning Resources								
Learning Resources								
5								
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						Live a 01/12/20
Assessment and Development		2.4, 2.3, 2.0, 2.7						01,12,20
Assessment and Development, Validity and Compliance Panel								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Assessment and Development								

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
238	Final live assessments for year 2 and contingency	Mon 15/08/22	Mon 15/08/22	236,2
239	Master data build on internal systems	Tue 16/08/22	Mon 22/08/22	238
240	Live assessment production Year 3	Mon 12/12/22	Tue 29/08/23	
241	Live assessment production	Mon 12/12/22	Wed 26/04/23	
242	QA of assessment production	Thu 27/04/23	Mon 21/08/23	241
243	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification	Thu 27/04/23	Mon 21/08/23	24259
244	Final live assessments for year 3 and contingency	Tue 22/08/23	Tue 22/08/23	242,2
245	Master data build on internal systems	Wed 23/08/23	Tue 29/08/23	244
246	Live assessment production Year 4	Mon 11/12/23	Tue 27/08/24	
247	Live assessment production	Mon 11/12/23	Wed 24/04/24	
248	QA of assessment production	Thu 25/04/24	Mon 19/08/24	247
249	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification	Thu 25/04/24	Mon 19/08/24	2485
250	Final live assessments for year 4 and contingency	Tue 20/08/24	Tue 20/08/24	248,2
251	Master data build on internal systems	Wed 21/08/24	Tue 27/08/24	250
252	Developing Operational Capability	Wed 02/09/20	Wed 03/07/30	
253	Marketing	Wed 02/09/20	Mon 30/08/27	
254	Develop Marketing Strategy	Wed 02/09/20	Tue 15/09/20	
255	Develop Marketing Plan	Wed 16/09/20	Tue 22/09/20	254
256	Execute Marketing Plan- including ongoing reviews	Mon 30/11/20	Mon 30/08/27	
257	Develop T-Level landing page on existing website	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20	
258	Stakeholder communications	Wed 16/09/20	Thu 30/09/27	
259	Event Schedule	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 30/09/27	
260	Event Schedule for Employers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 23/02/22	
261	Employer Webinar – welcome	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
262	TQ development launch webinar	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
262	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/12/20	Tue 01/12/20	
263				

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1
Assessment and Development								Final I
Operational Delivery								
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						
Assessment and Development		, , , ,						
Assessment and Development, Validity and Compliance Panel								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery								
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,						
Assessment and Development		2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						
-								
Assessment and Development, Validity and Compliance Panel								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery								
						De 02/09/202	veloping 20	g Operationa
		SR5.1				02/09/202	20	Marketing
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Marketing Comms and Events								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Marketing Comms and Events								
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement								
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement								
		SR5.1				16/09/20	Stakeho 20	older commu
						01/10/20	020	Event Schedı
						01/10/20		t Schedule fo
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up							
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up							
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up						-	
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up							

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
265	TQ launch event x1	Mon 01/02/21	Mon 01/02/21	
266	TQ review and feedback webinar		Tue 01/06/21	
267	TQ review and feedback webinar	Thu 01/07/21	Thu 01/07/21	
268	Year 2	Wed 01/09/21	Sun 01/06/25	
269	Webinar update on T Levels - in September		Wed 01/09/21	
270	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Tue 01/03/22	Tue 01/03/22	
271	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Wed 01/06/22	Wed 01/06/22	
272	Year 3		Sun 01/06/25	
273	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 01/09/22	
274	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Wed 01/03/23	Wed 01/03/23	
275	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Thu 01/06/23	Thu 01/06/23	
276	Year 4	Fri 01/09/23	Sun 01/06/25	
277	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 01/09/23	
278	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Fri 01/03/24	Fri 01/03/24	
279	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Sat 01/06/24	Sat 01/06/24	
280	Year 5	Sun 01/09/24	Sun 01/06/25	
281	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Sun 01/09/24	Sun 01/09/24	
282	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Sat 01/03/25	Sat 01/03/25	
283	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Sun 01/06/25	Sun 01/06/25	
284	Event Schedule for Providers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 23/02/22	
285	Provider Webinar – welcome	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
286	TQ development launch webinar	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20	
287	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/12/20	Tue 01/12/20	
288	TQ review and feedback webinar	Mon 01/02/21	Mon 01/02/21	
289	TQ launch event x1	Mon 01/02/21	Mon 01/02/21	
290	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/06/21	Tue 01/06/21	
291	National TQ events networks regional May-June x 8	Sat 01/05/21	Fri 21/05/21	

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requiremen
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up	
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up	
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement	This is preparation, delivery and follow-up	
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comme and Events Industry and		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comme and Events Industry and		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events,Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events,Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events,Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		



(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

)	Task Name	Start	Finish	Pred
292	TQ review and feedback webinar	Thu 01/07/21	Thu 01/07/21	
293	Curriculum planning events Oct-Dec x 8	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 22/12/21	
294	On-boarding events Feb-June x 8	Tue 01/02/22	Wed 22/06/22	
295	Operational readiness activities visits - May-Dec 2022	Sun 01/05/22	Thu 01/12/22	
296	Year 1	Mon 03/10/22	Fri 01/09/23	
297	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Mon 03/10/22	Fri 01/09/23	
298	Oct – Dec 22 Autumn network meetings x 4	Mon 03/10/22	Thu 22/12/22	
299	Feb – March 23 Spring Network meetings x 4	Wed 01/02/23	Fri 31/03/23	
300	Sept 23 Weekly telephone surgeries	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 29/09/23	
301	May 23 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Tue 02/05/23	Wed 31/05/23	
302	Year 2	Mon 02/10/23	Mon 02/09/24	
303	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Mon 02/10/23	Mon 02/09/24	
304	Oct – Dec 23 Autumn network meetings x 4	Mon 02/10/23	Fri 22/12/23	
305	Feb – March 24 Spring Network meetings x 4	Thu 01/02/24	Fri 29/03/24	
306	Sept 24 Weekly telephone surgeries	Tue 03/09/24	Fri 27/09/24	
307	May 24 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Wed 01/05/24	Fri 31/05/24	
308	Year 3	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 25/11/25	
309	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Tue 01/10/24	Fri 04/10/24	
310	Oct – Dec 24 Autumn network meetings x 4	Tue 01/10/24	Fri 20/12/24	
311	Feb – March 25 Spring Network meetings x 4	Mon 03/02/25	Fri 28/03/25	
312	Sept 25 Weekly telephone surgeries	Mon 01/09/25	Fri 26/09/25	
313	May 25 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Thu 01/05/25	Fri 30/05/25	
314	Year 4	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 01/09/26	
315	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 01/09/26	
316	Oct – Dec 25 Autumn network meetings x 4	Wed 01/10/25	Wed 01/10/25	
317	Feb – March 26 Spring Network meetings x 4	Mon 02/02/26	Fri 27/03/26	
318	Sept 26 Weekly telephone surgeries	Tue 01/09/26	Fri 25/09/26	

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1	
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
									(
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement Marketing Comms and Events,Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement Marketing Comms and Events,Industry and									
Stakeholder Engagement									
								0	
								Quarte	r
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
319	May 26 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Fri 01/05/26	Fri 29/05/26	
320	Year 5	Tue 01/09/26	Thu 30/09/27	
321	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Tue 01/09/26	Mon 26/10/26	
322	Oct – Dec 26 Autumn network meetings x 4	Thu 01/10/26	Fri 18/12/26	
323	Feb – March 27 Spring Network meetings x 4	Mon 01/02/27	Fri 26/03/27	
324	Sept 27 Weekly telephone surgeries	Wed 01/09/27	Thu 30/09/27	
325	May 27 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Mon 03/05/27	Fri 28/05/27	
326	Create Contact strategy for Providers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 17/02/21	
327	Create Contact Strategy for Employers	Thu 01/10/20	17/02/21	
328	Develop Communication plan	Wed 16/09/20	Tue 13/10/20	
329	Employer/Provider Communications strategy	Thu 01/10/20	02/08/21	
330	Produce quarterly e-bulletin on key dates for TQ delivery	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 31/12/25	
331	Produce newsletters on key dates for TQ delivery - termly	Wed 06/01/21	Tue 07/04/26	
332	Produce regular updates for key dates and admin activities	Wed 06/01/21	Tue 07/04/26	
333	Provider approval	Fri 01/10/21	Mon 31/08/26	
334	Qualification Approval Y1	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 31/08/22	
335	Provider approval Y1	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 31/08/22	
336	Qualification Approval Y2	Mon 03/10/22	Thu 31/08/23	
337	Provider approval Y2	Mon 03/10/22	Thu 31/08/23	
338	Qualification Approval Y3	Tue 03/10/23		
339	Provider approval Y3	Tue 03/10/23		
340	Qualification Approval Y4	Wed 02/10/24	Tue 02/09/25	
341	Provider approval Y4	Wed 02/10/24	Tue 02/09/25	
342	Qualification Approval Y5	Wed 01/10/25	Mon 31/08/26	
343	Provider approval Y5	Wed 01/10/25	Mon 31/08/26	
344	Provider support documentation		Thu 05/05/22	
345	Creation of Welcome Pack	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22	

Workstreams	Notes	Service
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		Requireme
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, First Line		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
Marketing Comms and Events, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement		
		SR4.1
Quality Delivery		
		SR5.1
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Marketing Comms and Events		



(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
346	Checklist of dates included in welcome pack	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22	
347	Exam timetables	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 01/09/22	
348	Guide - Teaching & learning	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22	
349	Guide - Portal	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22	
350	Provider support (Face to Face Events) Year 1 of delivery	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 30/06/23	
351	TQ Networking seminars (Autumn)	Mon 03/10/22	Fri 16/12/22	
352	TQ Networking seminars(Spring)	Wed 01/02/23	Fri 31/03/23	
353	TQ Networking seminars(Summer) - Feedback & Reflection - sharing good practice	Tue 02/05/23	Fri 30/06/23	
354	Weekly surgeries - technical queries	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 30/06/23	
355	Employer events	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 28/04/23	
356	On-going Provider support	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 30/06/28	
357	Events Y2	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 02/07/25	
358	Development of resources Y3	Tue 03/10/23	Mon 06/05/24	
359	Events Y3	Sun 01/09/24	Wed 01/07/26	
360	Development of resources Y4	Wed 02/10/24	Tue 06/05/25	
361	Events Y4	Tue 02/09/25	Fri 02/07/27	
362	Development of resources Y5	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 05/05/26	
363	Events Y5	Tue 01/09/26	Fri 30/06/28	
364	Provider support/customer services	Wed 02/09/20	Mon 03/09/29	
365	Provider support training with customer support teams	Wed 02/09/20	Tue 13/10/20	
366	Sector specific knowledge - ongoing customer facing teams training	Wed 02/09/20	Tue 13/10/20	
367	Provider Queries FLCS activities - ongoing	Thu 01/10/20	Mon 03/09/29	
368	Provider complaints/ malpractice/appeals - ongoing	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 31/08/29	
369	Provider registrations and booking support - ongoing	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 31/08/29	
370	Associate recruitment and training	Thu 01/09/22	Fri 14/05/27	
371	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y1	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 31/01/23	
372	Associate Training Y1	Wed 01/02/23	Mon 15/05/23	

Workstreams	Notes	Service		2019	1	2020	I	2021	I
Industry and Stakeholder		Requirement	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	_
Engagement, Marketing Comms and Events									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and Events									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and Events									
		SR5.1							
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
		SR5.1	_						
		51(3.1							
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
Industry and Stakeholder									
Engagement, Marketing Comms and									
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
		SR5.1			(Pi 02/09/20	rovider su)20	pport/cus	;t
First Line Customer Support, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
First Line Customer Support, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement									
First Line Customer Support									
First Line Customer Support									
First Line Customer Support									
		SR2.2						As	ss
Associate Management									
Associate Management									

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
373	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y2	Fri 01/09/23	Tue 30/01/24	
374	Associate Training Y2	Thu 01/02/24	Tue 14/05/24	
375	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y3	Sun 01/09/24	Mon 27/01/25	
376	Associate Training Y3	Sat 01/02/25	Tue 13/05/25	
377	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y4	Mon 01/09/25	Tue 27/01/26	
378	Associate Training Y4	Sun 01/02/26	Wed 13/05/26	
379	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y5	Wed 02/09/26	Fri 29/01/27	
380	Associate Training Y5	Wed 03/02/27	Fri 14/05/27	
381	Overarching services (systems and processes)	Mon 04/11/19	Tue 09/11/21	
382	Scoping	Mon 04/11/19	Tue 09/02/21	
383	Initial assessment phase	Wed 04/11/20	Tue 10/11/20	
384	Review options	Wed 11/11/20	Tue 01/12/20	383
385	Gap and impact analysis	Mon 07/12/20	Fri 18/12/20	
386	High level requirements	Mon 21/12/20	Tue 19/01/21	385
387	High level requirements approved	Wed 20/01/21	Tue 09/02/21	386
388	Design	Wed 10/02/21	Wed 31/03/21	
389	High level design document	Wed 10/02/21	Wed 10/03/21	387,2
390	Design approved	Thu 11/03/21	31/03/21	389
391	Development	Thu 01/04/21	02/08/21	
392	Low level design	Thu 01/04/21	26/05/21	390
393	System build	Thu 27/05/21	21/07/21	392
394	Unit test	Thu 22/07/21	02/08/21	393
395	Development complete	Mon 02/08/21	Mon 02/08/21	394
396	Testing	Tue 03/08/21	Tue 19/10/21	
397	Integration Testing	Tue 03/08/21	Mon 23/08/21	395
398	User Acceptance Testing	Tue 24/08/21	Tue 21/09/21	397
399	Regression Testing	Wed 22/09/21	Tue 12/10/21	398

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement		2019	202 H2		2021
Associate Management		Requirement	H2	H1	H2	H1 H2	<u>H1</u>
Associate Management							
Associate Management							
Associate Management							
Associate Management			_				
Associate Management							
Associate Management							
Associate Management							
				04/11/201	verarchii	ng services (sy	stems and p
						Scoping	
				04/11/201	9	p	09/02
IT and Systems, Operational Delivery, Assessment and						1	
IT and Systems, Operational Delivery, Assessment and							
IT and Systems,Operational Delivery,Assessment and							1
IT and Systems,Operational Delivery,Assessment and							
IT and Systems							
							Design
						10/02/202	1 📕 31/
IT and Systems							
IT and Systems							÷.
						01/04/2	Developn 021
IT and Systems							
IT and Systems							
IT and Systems							
IT and Systems							Developme
							T
IT and Systems						03	6/08/2021
IT and Contained a later of the later			_				
IT and Systems, Industry and Stakeholder Engagement, Operational							
IT and Systems							

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

0	Task Name	Start	Finish	Pre
400	Performance Testing	Wed 13/10/21	Tue 19/10/21	39
401	Testing complete		Tue 19/10/21	40
402	Go live	Wed 20/10/21	Tue 09/11/21	
403	Promote change to Production	Wed 20/10/21	Tue 26/10/21	40
404	Operate phase	Wed 27/10/21	Tue 09/11/21	40
405	System changes live	Tue 09/11/21	Tue 09/11/21	40
406	Delivering the Service	Wed 01/09/21	Fri 30/11/29	
407	Year 1	Wed 01/09/21	Wed 31/01/24	
408	Key Date: Final timetable (assessment Timetable issued)	Tue 18/01/22	28/02/22	42
409	Key date: Submit TQ Registration data to the Authority	Tue 01/11/22	Wed 30/11/22	
410	Key date: Deadline for entries for assessments by Approved Providers	Mon 20/02/23	Mon 20/02/23	43
411	Key date: Final date for submitting Reasonable Adjustment requests to the Supplier by Approved	Tue 14/02/23	Mon 20/02/23	
412	Key Date: First date for submitting Special Consideration requests to the Supplier	Tue 09/05/23	Tue 09/05/23	
413	Key Date: Assessments take place (and shared with the Authority)	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23	44
414	Key Date: Restricted release of TQ results to Approved Providers by the Authority	Tue 15/08/23	Mon 21/08/23	
415	Key Date: Release of results to Students by the Authority	Tue 15/08/23	Mon 21/08/23	
416	Key Date: Release of more detailed TQ results data from the Supplier		21/08/23	
417	Key Date: Appeals and assessment review requests made	Tue 19/09/23	Mon 25/09/23	
418	Produce timetable	Wed 01/09/21	Mon 17/01/22	
419	Work with other AOs re timetable	Wed 01/09/21	Tue 07/12/21	
420	Draft timetable available	Tue 07/12/21	17/01/22	
421	Provider Bookings & Admin	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	
422	Provider registrations		Tue 28/02/23	
423	Registration booking window	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 28/02/23	
424	Provider Registration Expected	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 02/11/22	
425	Late	Thu 03/11/22	Tue 03/01/23	42
426	Very late	Wed 04/01/23	Tue 28/02/23	42

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement		2019	- 112	2020		2021
IT and Systems		Requirement	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	H1
IT and Systems								Test
IT and Sustains								20/10/20
IT and Systems								
IT and Systems								
IT and Systems								Syst
							c	Delivei 1/09/2021
		SR2.2, 5.1)1/09/2021
		512.2, 5.1					Key D	ate: Final ti
		SR6.1, 9.1						Ke
		SR6.1						Key d
		SR.2.4				Key	/ date: Fina	al date for s
		SR2.5						Key Dat
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3,						
		2.4, 2.5, 2.6,						
		SR7.1, 9.1						Ke
		SR7.1, 9.1						
		SR7.1, 9.1						
		SR8.1, 8.2						
		SR2.2, 5.1						Pro
		51/2.2, 5.1					C	01/09/2021
Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development, Operational								
Delivery								
		SR6.1, 9.1						
		SR6.1, 9.1						
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support								
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer								
Support								
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support								

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
427	Registrations Amendments	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 28/02/23	
428	Expected	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 02/11/22	
429	Late	Thu 03/11/22	Tue 03/01/23	428
430	Very late	Wed 04/01/23	Tue 28/02/23	429
431	Provider Assessment Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	
432	Assessment booking window opens	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	
433	Provider Assessment Expected Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Mon 20/02/23	
434	Late Entries	Tue 21/02/23	Fri 21/04/23	433
435	Very late		Thu 04/05/23	
436	Assessment Amendments	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	
437	Expected Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Mon 20/02/23	
438	Late Entries	Tue 21/02/23	Fri 21/04/23	437
439	Very late	Sat 22/04/23	Thu 04/05/23	438
440	Cancellations	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 12/04/23	
441	Registration Cancellations (on time)	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 10/01/23	
442	Registration Cancellation (late)	Wed 11/01/23	Tue 31/01/23	441
443	Entries Cancellations (on time)	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 15/02/23	
444	Entries Cancellation (late)	Thu 16/02/23	Wed 12/04/23	443
445	Exam Paper Delivery	Wed 26/04/23	Tue 06/06/23	
446	Assessments	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23	
447	Core Exam (Paper/Evolve)	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23	
448	Employer Set-Project - submission window	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23	
449	Grading & Awarding	Thu 11/05/23	20/09/23	
450	Script Return & Scanning	Thu 11/05/23	Tue 04/07/23	
451	Standardisation Examination	Wed 17/05/23	Tue 27/06/23	
452	Standardisation Employer-set Project	Wed 17/05/23	Tue 27/06/23	
453	Marking & Sampling	Thu 18/05/23	Tue 18/07/23	

Workstreams	Notes	Service		2019		2020	1	2021	
		Requirement	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer									
Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
		SR2.2, 6.1, 9.1							
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer									
Support Operational Delivery, First Line Customer									
Support Operational Delivery, First Line Customer									
Support		SR6.1, 9.1							
		-							
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery									
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7							
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development									
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development									
		SR3.1, 7.1, 8.1, 8.2							
Operational Delivery									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development									
Assessment and Development									

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
454	Awarding & review panels	Thu 01/06/23	Tue 18/07/23	
455	Result release	Tue 08/08/23	Tue 08/08/23	
456	Appeals window opens	Wed 20/09/23	Wed 20/09/23	
457	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 31/08/23	
458	Moderation visits (if required)	Mon 03/04/23	Mon 31/07/23	
459	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Fri 01/12/23	Wed 31/01/24	
460	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Tue 01/08/23	Thu 31/08/23	
461	Annual penetration testing performance	Tue 01/08/23	Thu 31/08/23	
462	Year 2	Fri 04/11/22	Wed 29/01/25	
463	Key Date: Final timetable (assessment Timetable issued)	Tue 21/02/23	Mon 27/02/23	47655
464	Key Date: Submit TQ Registration data to the Authority	Wed 01/11/23	Thu 30/11/23	
465	Key Date: Deadline for entries for assessments by Approved Providers	Mon 19/02/24	Mon 19/02/24	489FI
466	Key Date: Final date for submitting Reasonable Adjustment requests to the Supplier by Approved	Tue 13/02/24	Mon 19/02/24	
467	Key Date: First date for submitting Special Consideration requests to the Supplier	Wed 08/05/24	Wed 08/05/24	
468	Key Date: Assessments take place (and shared with the Authority)	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 18/06/24	50455
469	Key Date: Restricted release of TQ results to Approved Providers by the Authority	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24	
470	Key Date: Release of results to Students by the Authority	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24	
471	Key Date: Release of more detailed TQ results data from the Supplier	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24	
472	Key Date: Appeals and assessment review requests made	Wed 18/09/24	Tue 24/09/24	
473 474	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority Produce timetable	Wed 20/11/24 Fri 04/11/22	Tue 26/11/24 Mon 27/02/23	
475	Work with other AOs re timetable	Fri 04/11/22	Mon 20/02/23	
476	Timetable available	Tue 21/02/23		475
477	Provider Bookings & Admin	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/05/24	
478	Provider Registrations	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 28/02/24	
479	Registration booking window	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 28/02/24	
480	Provider Registration Expected	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/11/23	

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1
Assessment and Development		requirement	112		112		172	
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development			-					
Regulation and Compliance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Operational Delivery,Project								
IT and Systems								
		SR2.2, 5.1						
		SR6.1, 9.1						
		SR6.1						
		SR.2.4						Key D
		SR2.5						
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6,						
		SR7.1, 9.1						
		SR7.1, 9.1						
		SR7.1, 9.1						
		SR8.1, 8.2						
		SR7.1						
		SR2.2, 5.1						
Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
		SR6.1, 9.1						
		SR6.1, 9.1						
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support								

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
481	Late	Fri 03/11/23	Wed 03/01/24	480
482	Very late	Thu 04/01/24		481
483	Registrations Amendments	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 28/02/24	
484	Expected	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/11/23	
485	Late	Fri 03/11/23	Wed 03/01/24	484
486	Very late	Thu 04/01/24	Wed 28/02/24	485
487	Provider Assessment Entries	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/05/24	
488	Assessment booking window opens	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/05/24	
489	Provider Assessment Expected Entries	Fri 01/09/23	Mon 19/02/24	
490	Late Entries	Tue 20/02/24	Fri 19/04/24	489
491	Very late	Sun 21/04/24	Thu 02/05/24	490
492	Assessment Amendments	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/05/24	
493	Expected Entries	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 15/02/24	
494	Late Entries	Fri 16/02/24	Wed 17/04/24	493
495	Very late	Fri 19/04/24	Thu 02/05/24	494
496	Cancellations	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 11/04/24	
497	Registration Cancellations (on time)	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 10/01/24	
498	Registration Cancellation (late)	Thu 11/01/24	Wed 31/01/24	497
499	Entries Cancellations (on time)	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 15/02/24	
500	Entries Cancellation (late)	Fri 16/02/24	Thu 11/04/24	499
501	Exam Paper Delivery	Fri 26/04/24	Thu 06/06/24	
502	Assessments	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 25/06/24	
503	Core Exam (Paper/Evolve)	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 25/06/24	
504	Employer Set-Project - submission window	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 25/06/24	
505	Occupational Specialism - submission window	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 25/06/24	
506	Grading & Awarding	Sat 11/05/24	Thu 19/09/24	
507	Script Return & Scanning	Sat 11/05/24	Wed 03/07/24	

Workstreams	Notes	Service Requirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	2021 H1		
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer		Requirement	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		H2		
Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
		SR2.2, 6.1, 9.1							
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer									
Support Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery, First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
		SR6.1, 9.1							
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support									
Operational Delivery									
		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7							
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development									
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development									
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development									
		SR3.1, 7.1, 8.1, 8.2							
Operational Delivery									

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Prede
508	Standardisation Examination	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24	
509	Standardisation Employer-set Project	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24	
510	Standardisation Occupational Specialism	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24	
511	Marking & Sampling	Sat 18/05/24	Wed 17/07/24	
512	Awarding & review panels	Sat 01/06/24	Wed 17/07/24	
513	Result release		Sun 04/08/24	
514	Appeals window opens	Thu 19/09/24	Thu 19/09/24	
515	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 30/08/24	
516	Moderation visits (if required)	Wed 03/04/24	Wed 31/07/24	
517	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Sun 01/12/24	29/01/25	
518	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Thu 01/08/24	02/09/24	
519	Annual penetration testing performance	Thu 01/08/24	02/09/24	
520	Year 3	Sat 04/11/23	Mon 02/02/26	
521	Produce timetable		Thu 30/05/24	
522	Provider Bookings & Admin	Sun 01/09/24	07/05/25	
523	Assessment Sitting/ Submission		Thu 19/06/25	
524	Grading & Awarding	Sat 10/05/25	Thu 18/09/25	
525	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Fri 21/11/25	Thu 27/11/25	
526	Moderation visits (if required)	Tue 01/04/25	Thu 31/07/25	
527	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)			
528	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Tue 02/12/25	Mon 02/02/26	
529	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Fri 01/08/25	Mon 01/09/25	
530	Annual penetration testing performance	Fri 01/08/25	Mon 01/09/25	
531	Year 4	Sun 03/11/24	Mon 01/02/27	
532	Produce timetable	Sun 03/11/24	Thu 29/05/25	
533	Provider Bookings & Admin	Sat 30/08/25	Wed 06/05/26	
534	Assessment Sitting/ Submission	Sat 09/05/26	Thu 18/06/26	

Workstreams	Notes	Service Reguirement	H2	2019 H1	H2	2020 H1	H2	2021 H1
Assessment and Development		·						
Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
Assessment and Development								
Operational Delivery								
Regulation and Compliance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Operational Delivery,Project								
IT and Systems								
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.2, 5.1						
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support		SR6.1, 9.1						
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR3.1						
Authority		SR7.1						
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery,Assessment and Development								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Operational Delivery,Project								
IT and Systems								
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.2, 5.1						
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support		SR6.1, 9.1						
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						

(CITY & GUILDS)

DETAILED PLAN

D	Task Name	Start	Finish	Predeo
535	Grading & Awarding	Wed 13/05/26	Tue 22/09/26	
536	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Sat 21/11/26	Thu 26/11/26	
537	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Mon 01/09/25	Mon 31/08/26	
538	Moderation visits (if required)	Wed 01/04/26	Fri 31/07/26	
539	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Tue 01/12/26	Mon 01/02/27	
540	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Sat 01/08/26	Fri 28/08/26	
541	Annual penetration testing performance	Sat 01/08/26	Fri 28/08/26	
542	Year 5	Thu 06/11/25	Mon 31/01/28	
543	Produce timetable	Thu 06/11/25	Wed 03/06/26	
544	Provider Bookings & Admin	Thu 03/09/26	Tue 11/05/27	
545	Assessment Sitting/ Submission	Wed 12/05/27	Tue 22/06/27	
546	Grading & Awarding	Thu 13/05/27	Wed 22/09/27	
547	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Sat 20/11/27	Thu 25/11/27	
548	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Tue 01/09/26	Tue 31/08/27	
549	Moderation visits (if required)	Thu 01/04/27	Mon 02/08/27	
550	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Wed 01/12/27	Mon 31/01/28	
551	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Tue 03/08/27	Tue 31/08/27	
552	Annual penetration testing performance	Tue 03/08/27	Tue 31/08/27	
553	Repeat relevant delivery activities to contract end 31/08/28 e.g. for resits	Tue 03/11/26	Fri 30/11/29	

Workstreams	Notes	Service		2019		2020		2021
Assessment and Development, Operational		Requirement SR3.1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u> </u>
Delivery								
Authority		SR7.1						
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Operational Delivery,Project								
IT and Systems								
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.2, 5.1						
Operational Delivery,First Line Customer Support		SR6.1, 9.1						
Assessment and Development,Operational Delivery		SR2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7						
Assessment and Development, Operational Delivery		SR3.1						
Authority		SR7.1						
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance								
Operational Delivery, Assessment and Development								
Industry and Stakeholder Engagement,Operational Delivery,Project								
IT and Systems								

T-LEVEL - IMPLEMENTATION PLAN - MANUFACTURING, PROCESSING AND CONTROL (CITY & GUILDS) DETAILED PLAN

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	2022 H2 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1
0	T-Level Implementation Plan - Manufacturing, Processing and Control	Mon 04/11/19	Wed 03/07/30			T-Le	evel Imple	ementatio	n Plan - N	Manufactı	uring, Pro	ocessing	and Contr	ol		
1	Project Management & Reporting	Thu 01/10/20						Proj	ect Mana	agement &	& Report	ing				
2	Project Planning	Thu 01/10/20	D Fri 31/08/29						Proj	ect Planni	ing					
3	Kick-off meeting	Fri 30/10/20	Fri 30/10/20													
4	Finalise Project Plan	Mon 02/11/20	Fri 06/11/20													
5	Maintain Project Plan	Mon 09/11/20	Fri 31/08/29													
6	Finalise Resource Plan) Fri 02/10/20													
7	Maintain resource plan	Mon 05/10/20	Thu 30/08/29													
8	Reporting & Controlling	Thu 01/10/20	0 Mon 03/09/29						Reporti	ng & Cont	trolling					
9	Meetings	Thu 01/10/20							I	Meetings						
10	Project Board Meetings (monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
11	The Authority and C&G Project meetings (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
12	Authority Project Updates (weekly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
13	Project Reports (frequency as required)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
14	Design reports	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
15	TQ Development Meetings	Thu 01/10/20) Thu 11/04/24													
16	Inter-AO Coordination activity	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
17	Design Principles Group monthly Meetings	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
18	Monthly Partnership Meeting - Sub-contractor (EAL)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
19	Management Information	Thu 01/10/20	0 Fri 31/08/29						Manager	nent Info	rmation					
20	Implementation Plan Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
21	Resource plan report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
22	Risk and issues register & report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
23	Highlight Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 31/08/29													
24	Development Phase Report	Thu 01/10/20) Fri 02/09/22													
				1												1



T-LEVEL - IMPLEMENTATION PLAN - MANUFACTURING, PROCESSING AND CONTROL (CITY & GUILDS) DETAILED PLAN

ID Ta	sk Name	Start	Finish		022	202 H2	23 H1 H2	2024 2 H1	2025 H2 H1	2020 H2	5 H1 H2	2027	2028 H2 H	H1 H2	2029	203 H2	0	2031 H2 H	4					
25	Operational Report (Monthly)	Thu 01/10/20	Fri 31/08/29	H2	H1	HZ	H1 H2	<u> </u>	<u>n</u> 2 H1	HZ	H1 H2	H1		H2	H1	п2	H1	<u>nz H</u>	<u>1 H2</u>					
26	Developing the Technical Qualification	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 27/08/24	Develop	ing the	Technical Qu	ualification		27/08/202	1														
27	Project Initiation and Scoping	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20	g					-															
28	Project Initiation Meeting (PIM)	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20																					
29	Confirm Subject Matter Experts	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20																					
30	TQ Initial development meeting, training and briefing	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20																					
31	-	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20																					
32	Qualification & assessment development - DRAFT			ment - DR/ 2021	\FT																			
33	Core Content Elaboration		Fri 11/12/20	า 020																				
34	Content production process Core		Fri 16/10/20																					
35		Mon 19/10/20	Fri 06/11/20																					
36	-		Mon 09/11/20																					
37	Core content elaboration signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	ined off 020																				
38	· · ·	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	laboration 020																				
39	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	Manufactur 020	ing tec	hnologies)																		
40		Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20																					
41		Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20																					
42			Mon 23/11/20																					
43	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 1 (Manufacturing technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	ifacturing 020	technol	ogies) signed	d off																	
44	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 2 - (Production technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	(Productio 020	n techr	nologies)																		
45		Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20																					
46		Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20																					
47	Elaboration	23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20																					
48	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 2 (Production technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	duction te 020	chnolog	gies) signed o	off																	
49	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 3 - (Processing technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	(Processin 020	g techn	nologies)																		
50		Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20																					
51		Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20																					
ID Tas	k Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	Н2	2025 H1	Ц2	2026 H1	Ц2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	Ц2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
--------	---	-----------------	-----------------	--------------------	-----------------	------------	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	-----	------------	----
52		Mon 23/11/20	Mon 23/11/20	112		112		112		112		112		112		112		112		112		112		
53	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 3 (Processing technologies) signed off			cessing 020	technolo	gies) sigr	ned off																	
54	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 11/12/20	- (Materi 020	als techn	ologies)																		
55	Content production process (Occupational Specialism)	Mon 05/10/20	Fri 23/10/20																					
56	· · ·	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 13/11/20																					
57			Mon 23/11/20																					
58	Occupational Specialism Content Elaboration - 4 (Materials technologies) signed off	Fri 11/12/20	Fri 11/12/20	aterials t 020	echnolog	jies) sign	ed off																	
59	Draft TQ Specimen Assessment Materials (SAMs) - Indicative Example	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 20/11/20	ls) - India 20	cative Ex	ample																		
60	-	Mon 26/10/20	Fri 30/10/20																					
61		Mon 02/11/20	Fri 20/11/20																					
62	Assessment Strategy development		Fri 20/11/20	ment 20																				
63	Assessment Strategy documented		Thu 19/11/20																					
64	Initial Draft Assessment Strategy signed off	Fri 20/11/20	Fri 20/11/20	signed o	off																			
65				elopment 2020	t																			
66		Mon 16/11/20	Mon 14/12/20																					
67		Mon 16/11/20	Fri 18/12/20	gn-off 2020																				
68	•	Mon 16/11/20	Fri 27/11/20																					
69		Mon 30/11/20	Fri 11/12/20																					
70		14/12/20	Fri 18/12/20																					
71		14/12/20	Fri 18/12/20																					
72	off	Fri 18/12/20	Fri 18/12/20	ssion sign 2020	ned off																			
73			Mon 04/01/21	itial TQ o 2021	leliverab	les																		
74	DRAFT	Tue 05/01/21		opment)5/05/20	- FULL DI 21	RAFT																		
75			22/02/21	sion 12/2021																				
76			15/02/21																					
77	Feedback on first submission (Authority/Ofqual)		Mon 15/02/21																					

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
78	Feedback review	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
79			Mon 22/02/21																					
80	Core and Occupational Specialism Content elaboration	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	03/2021	t elabora	tion																		
81	Review and refine content (if required, Inter-AO Activity & update Logs)	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
82	Consultation (if required)	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
83	Sign-off content elaboration	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21																					
84	5 ,,		Mon 15/03/21	signed o 03/2021	ff																			
85	Core sample assessment development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	developi 03/2021	nent																			
86	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development		Mon 15/03/21	aterials (03/2021	SAMs) D	evelopm	ent																	
87	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
88	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
89	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21																					
90	•		Mon 15/03/21	ent Mate 03/2021	erials sig	ned off																		
91	Core Employer Set Project Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	t Materi 03/2021	als (SAM	s) Develo	opment																	
92	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
93	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
94			Mon 15/03/21																					
95	Core Employer Set Project Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) signed off		Mon 15/03/21	ent Mat 03/2021		Ms) sign	ed off																	
96	Specialism sample assessment development	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21	nt devel 03/2021	opment																			
97	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 1 - (Manufacturing technologies)		. Mon 15/03/21	1 - (Ma 03/2021	nufacturi	ng techn	ologies)																	
98	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
99	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
100	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21																					
101			Mon 15/03/21	off - 1 (03/2021	Manufac	turing te	chnologie	s)																
102	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 2 - (Production technologies)		Mon 15/03/21	t - 2 - (P 03/2021	roduction	n technol	ogies)																	
103	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
104	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					

ID	Fask Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
105	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21	н2	пі	HZ	П	HZ	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	пі	HZ	П	ΠZ	п	HZ	пі	HZ	<u> </u>	H2		<u> </u>		<u> </u>
106			Mon 15/03/21	- 2 - (Pro 03/2021	duction	technolog	gies) sign	ed off																
107	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 3 - (Processing technologies)			t - 3 - (Pi 03/2021		technolo	ogies)																	
108	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
109	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
110	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21	Mon 15/03/21																					
111			Mon 15/03/21	d off - 3 03/2021	- (Proces	sing tech	nologies)																
112	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 4 - (Materials technologies)		Mon 15/03/21	nt - 4 - (N 03/2021	Materials	technolo	gies)																	
113	Review feedback	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 22/02/21																					
114	Assessment Content Development	Tue 23/02/21																						
115	QA of SAMs	Tue 09/03/21																						
116		Mon	Mon 15/03/21	ed off - 03/2021	4 (Materi	als techn	ologies)																	
117	Indicative Guide Exemplification Materials Development	Tue 02/03/21	Wed 24/03/21	Materials /03/2021	Develop I	ment																		
118	Production of indicative guide exemplification materials	Tue 02/03/21	Mon 08/03/21																					
119	Consultation on indicative guide exemplification materials		Mon 22/03/21																					
120	QA of indicative guide exemplification materials		Wed 24/03/21																					
121	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off		Wed 24/03/21	n materia /03/2021	als signed I	l off																		
122	Assessment Strategy development - Final	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 22/03/21	opment /03/2021	- Final																			
123	Assessment Strategy Documented	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 22/03/21																					
124	5, 5 , , ,		Mon 22/03/21	ned off - /03/2021																				
125		Tue 23/02/21		develop /03/2021																				
126	Update provider approval criteria	Tue 23/02/21	Mon 22/03/21																					
127	Submission Validation & sign-off - Full draft	Tue 16/02/21	Fri 09/04/21	ın-off - F)/04/202	ull draft																			
128	TQ Specification Production	Tue 16/02/21	Mon 15/03/21																					
129	Revised scheme of assessment and QA arrangements	Thu 25/02/21	Wed 24/03/21																					
130	Internal Validity and Compliance Panel	Thu 25/03/21	Mon 29/03/21																					
131	Contigency for Full Draft sign-off	Tue 30/03/21	Fri 09/04/21																					

ID Task	Name	Start	Finish	2022 H2 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
132			Mon 29/03/21	ubmission signed /03/2021			112				112		112				112				, 12		
133			Tue 04/05/21	itial TQ Deliverat)4/05/2021	oles																		
134	•			providers on exist)5/05/2021	ing websit	te																	
135	•		Wed 18/08/21	Development - Fl 18/08/2021	ULL FINAL																		
136		Wed 05/05/21	Tue 01/06/21	ubmission 01/06/2021																			
137		Wed 05/05/21	Tue 25/05/21																				
138		Wed 26/05/21	Tue 01/06/21																				
139	Update Submission Issues Log	Tue 01/06/21	Tue 01/06/21																				
140			Wed 09/06/21	alism Content Ela 09/06/2021	boration																		
141		Wed 26/05/21	Tue 01/06/21																				
142		Wed 02/06/21	Tue 08/06/21																				
143			Wed 09/06/21																				
144	•		Wed 09/06/21	tion signed off 09/06/2021																			
145	· · ·	26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	nent developmen 02/07/2021	t																		
146	Core Examination Sample Assessment Materials (SAMs) Development	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	nt Materials (SAM 02/07/2021	/ls) Develo	pment																	
147		Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																				
148		31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21																				
149		28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21																				
150	Materials signed off	Fri 02/07/21		essment Material																			
151	Materials (SAMs) Development			sment Materials (02/07/2021	(SAMs) De	velopme	nt																
152		26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																				
153		31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21																				
154		28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21																				
155	Materials (SAMs) signed off	Fri 02/07/21		sessment Materia 02/07/2021		signed of	ff																
156		26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	ssment developm 02/07/2021	nent																		
157		26/05/21		nent - 1 - (Manufa 02/07/2021	acturing te	chnologi	ies)																
158		Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																				

ID 1	Fask Name	Start	Finish		2022		2023		2024		2025		2026		2027	1	2028	1	2029		2030	1	2031	
159		Mon	Fri 25/06/21	H2	H1	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	H1	H2	H1	H2	H1	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	<u>H2</u>	H1	H2
160		31/05/21 Mon	Fri 02/07/21																					
		28/06/21																						
161	Specialism Sample Assessment Materials signed off - 1 (Manufacturing technologies)	Fri 02/07/21	Fri 02/07/21	gned of 02/07	f - 1 (Ma //2021	nufacturi	ng techn	ologies)																
162	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 2 - (Production technologies)	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	oment - 02/07	2 - (Prod /2021	uction tee	chnologie	es)																
163		Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																					
164	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21																					
165	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21																					
166			Fri 02/07/21	d off - 2	- (Produ /2021	ction tecl	nnologies	s) signed	off															
167	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 3	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	·	3 - (Proc	essing teo	hnologie:	es)																
168	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																					
169	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21																					
170	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21																					
171			Fri 02/07/21	signed 02/07	off - 3- (I //2021	Processing	g technol	ogies)																
172	Specialism Sample Assessment Development - 4	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 02/07/21	pment -	4 - (Mat /2021	erials tec	hnologie	s)																
173	Review feedback	Wed 26/05/21	Fri 28/05/21																					
174	Assessment Content Development	Mon 31/05/21	Fri 25/06/21																					
175	QA of SAMs	Mon 28/06/21	Fri 02/07/21																					
176			Fri 02/07/21	s signed 02/07	off - 4 (/2021	Materials	technolo	gies)																
177	Full guide exemplification materials development	Mon 05/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	n mater 21/0	rials deve 7/2021	lopment																		
178		Mon	Wed 21/07/21		- 1 - (Ma	anufactur	ing techr	ologies)																
179	Production of full guide exemplification	Mon 05/07/21	Fri 09/07/21																					
180	Consultation on full guide exemplification	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21																					
181	Employer support and validation of full guide		Fri 16/07/21																					
182	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon	Wed 21/07/21																					
183	Indicative guide exemplification materials	Wed 21/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	signed	off 1 - (N 7/2021	lanufactu	ring tech	nologies)															
184	Full Guide Exemplification Materials	Mon 05/07/21	Wed 21/07/21	•	nt - 2 - (l	Productio	n techno	logies)																
185	Production of full guide exemplification	Mon 05/07/21	Fri 09/07/21																					

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	
186	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	H2	<u> </u>	HZ	ні	HZ	HI	HZ	ні	HZ	HI	HZ	ні	HZ	ні	HZ	ні	HZ	ні	H2	<u></u>	H2
187	Employer support and validation of full guide exemplification materials		Fri 16/07/21																					
188	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon	Wed 21/07/21	1																				
189	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 2 - (Production technologies)	Wed	Wed 21/07/21	s signed	off - 2 - 7/2021	(Producti	on techno	ologies)																
190	Full Guide Exemplification Materials Development - 3 - (Processing technologies)	Mon		•	nt - 3 - (Processing	g technolo	ogies)																
191	Production of full guide exemplification materials		Fri 09/07/21																					
192	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials		Fri 16/07/21																					
193			Fri 16/07/21																					
194	QA of full guide exemplification materials	Mon	Wed 21/07/21																					
195	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 3- (Processing technologies)	Wed		ls signed 21/0	d off - 3- 7/2021	(Processir	ng techno	logies)																
196	Full Guide Exemplification Materials Development - 4 - (Materials technologies)	Mon	Wed 21/07/21	velopm 21/0	ent - 4 - 7/2021	Materials	technolo	gies)																
197	Production of full guide exemplification materials		Fri 09/07/21	-																				
198	Consultation on full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21																					
199	Employer support and validation of full guide exemplification materials	Mon 12/07/21	Fri 16/07/21	I																				
200	QA of full guide exemplification materials		Wed 21/07/21	I																				
201	Indicative guide exemplification materials signed off - 4 (Materials technologies)		Wed 21/07/21	als signe	ed off - 4 7/2021	(Material	s technol	ogies)																
202	Assessment Strategy Development - Full	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21	Develor 09/07	oment - I 7/2021	ull																		
203	Assessment Strategy documented	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21																					
204	Assessment Strategy signed off -Full	Fri 09/07/21	Fri 09/07/21	gy sign 09/07	ed off -Fi 7/2021	11																		
205	Provider approval criteria development	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21	iteria de 09/07	evelopme 7/2021	ent																		
206	Final update provider approval criteria	Wed 02/06/21	Fri 09/07/21																					
207	Submission Validation & sign-off	Thu 27/05/21	. Thu 29/07/21	Lation & 29/0	sign-off)7/2021																			
208	TQ Specification Production	Thu 27/05/21	Wed 09/06/21																					
209	Revised scheme of assessment and QA arrangements	Thu 08/07/21	Wed 21/07/21																					
210	Internal Validity and Compliance Panel		26/07/21	I																				
211	Contingency for Full Final sign-off	Tue 27/07/21	Thu 29/07/21	I																				
212	Qualification & Assessment Submission signed off		Mon 26/07/21	ent Sub 26/0	mission 7/2021	igned off																		

	and Marian	Chart	rt. t. h		1		1		1		1		1		1		1		1		1		1	
ID T	ask Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
213	Submission 3 Milestone: Final submission TQ deliverables		Mon 02/08/21	nal subm	nission TO 08/2021	Q delivera	bles																	
214	All TQ Documents published on website	Tue 03/08/21	Tue 03/08/21	publishe • 03/0	ed on we)8/2021	bsite																		
215	Milestone: Final approval gained	Wed 04/08/21	Tue 17/08/21	al appro 17/0	val gaine 08/2021	ed																		
216	Final Approved TQ Specifications / documents on website		Wed 18/08/21	ations /	docume 08/2021	nts on we	bsite																	
217	Live assessment production Year 1		Mon 02/05/22	ssment	producti	on Year 1 02/05/20)22																	
218	Live assessment production	Wed 18/08/21	Fri 31/12/21																					
219	QA of assessment production	Mon 03/01/22	Fri 29/04/22																					
220	Final live assessments for year 1 and contingency	02/05/22	02/05/22	assessme	ents for y	year 1 and 02/05/20	l conting)22	ency																
221	Master data build on internal systems		Mon 20/06/22	ata build	d on inte	rnal syste 20/06	ms /2022																	
222	Product Build	18/08/21	Tue 05/10/21																					
223	E-Volve Set Up	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 20/06/22																					
224	MyMarkis Set Up	Tue 03/05/22	Thu 26/05/22																					
225	Moderation Portal Set up (If Moderation is being done)	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 30/05/22																					
226	Examination typesetting	Tue 03/05/22	Mon 09/05/22		1																			
227	Digital Learning Resources Development	Thu 06/05/21	Wed 08/09/21	ources D 08,	Developm /09/2021	nent I																		
228	Scoping	Thu 06/05/21	Wed 02/06/21																					
229	Internal sign off on DLR approach	Thu 03/06/21	Thu 03/06/21																					
230	Communicate to Institute on agreed approach	Fri 04/06/21	Fri 04/06/21																					
231	Development	Thu 06/05/21	Fri 03/09/21																					
232	Production		01/09/21																					
233	Insert content to Smartscreen	Thu 02/09/21	Wed 08/09/21	1																				
234	Live assessment production Year 2	01/12/21	22/08/22	e assessr 2021	ment pro	duction Y 22/	ear 2 08/2022																	
235	Live assessment production	01/12/21	Fri 15/04/22																					
236	QA of assessment production	18/04/22	Fri 12/08/22																					
237	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification	d Mon 18/04/22	Fri 12/08/22																					

ID Ta	ask Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
238	Final live assessments for year 2 and contingency		Mon 15/08/22	l live asse	ssments		2 and co 08/2022																	
239	Master data build on internal systems	Tue 16/08/22	Mon 22/08/22			1																		
240	Live assessment production Year 3	Mon 12/12/22	Tue 29/08/23		Li 12/12	ve assess 2/2022	ment pro	duction 29	Year 3 /08/2023															
241	Live assessment production		Wed 26/04/23																					
242	QA of assessment production	Thu 27/04/23	Mon 21/08/23																					
243	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification		Mon 21/08/23																					
244	Final live assessments for year 3 and contingency		Tue 22/08/23		Fin	al live as	sessment	s for year 22,	r 3 and co /08/2023	ntingency	/													
245	Master data build on internal systems	Wed 23/08/23	Tue 29/08/23																					
246	Live assessment production Year 4		Tue 27/08/24				Li 11/1	ive assess 2/2023	ment pro	duction Y 27/	/ear 4 /08/2024													
247	Live assessment production		Wed 24/04/24																					
248		Thu 25/04/24																						
249	Employer support and validation for grade standard exemplification		Mon 19/08/24																					
250	Final live assessments for year 4 and contingency	Tue 20/08/24	Tue 20/08/24				Fin	al live as	sessment	s for year	4 and co 08/2024	ntingency	'											
251	Master data build on internal systems	Wed 21/08/24	Tue 27/08/24							1														
252	Developing Operational Capability		Wed 03/07/30							Devel	oping Op	erational	Capabilit	у								03/07	/2030	
253	Marketing	Wed	Mon 30/08/27					P	Marketing							30,	/08/2027							
254	Develop Marketing Strategy		Tue 15/09/20													_								
255	Develop Marketing Plan	Wed 16/09/20	Tue 22/09/20																					
256	Execute Marketing Plan- including ongoing reviews		Mon 30/08/27																					
257	Develop T-Level landing page on existing website	Thu 01/10/20	Tue 06/10/20																					
258	Stakeholder communications	Wed 16/09/20	Thu 30/09/27					Stakehol	der comm	unicatior	IS					3	0/09/202	7						
259	Event Schedule	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 30/09/27					Ev	vent Sche	dule						3	0/09/202	7						
260	Event Schedule for Employers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 23/02/22	for Emplo	yers 23/	02/2022																		
261	Employer Webinar – welcome		Thu 01/10/20																					
262	TQ development launch webinar	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20																					
263	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/12/20	Tue 01/12/20																					
264	TQ review and feedback webinar		Mon 01/02/21																					

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
265			Mon 01/02/21																					
266	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/06/21	Tue 01/06/21																					
267	TQ review and feedback webinar	Thu 01/07/21	Thu 01/07/21																					
268		Wed 01/09/21	Sun 01/06/25	1			Y	ear 2				01/06/2	2025											
269			Wed 01/09/21																					
270		Tue 01/03/22	Tue 01/03/22																					
271	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June		Wed 01/06/22		· .																			
272		Thu 01/09/22			01/09/202	22		Y	/ear 3			01/06/2	2025											
273	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 01/09/22		,1,05,20							01/00/2	.025											
274	Webinar update on T Levels - in March		Wed 01/03/23			· ·																		
275		Thu 01/06/23																						
276		Fri 01/09/23	Sun 01/06/25			C	1/09/202	3	Y	'ear 4		01/06/2	2025											
277	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 01/09/23																					
278	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Fri 01/03/24	Fri 01/03/24						1.1															
279	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Sat 01/06/24	Sat 01/06/24																					
280		Sun 01/09/24	Sun 01/06/25						01/09/202	24 Y	ear 5	01/06/2	2025											
281	Webinar update on T Levels - in September	Sun 01/09/24	Sun 01/09/24																					
282	Webinar update on T Levels - in March	Sat 01/03/25	Sat 01/03/25								1													
283	Face to Face workshop update on T Levels - in June	Sun 01/06/25	Sun 01/06/25																					
284	Event Schedule for Providers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 23/02/22	for Prov	viders 23,	/02/2022																		
285	Provider Webinar – welcome	Thu 01/10/20																						
286	TQ development launch webinar	Thu 01/10/20	Thu 01/10/20																					
287	TQ review and feedback webinar	Tue 01/12/20	Tue 01/12/20																					
288			Mon 01/02/21																					
289	TQ launch event x1	Mon	Mon 01/02/21																					
290		Tue 01/06/21																						
291	National TQ events networks regional May-June x 8	Sat 01/05/21	Fri 21/05/21																					

ID Ta	sk Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
292	TQ review and feedback webinar	Thu 01/07/21	Thu 01/07/21			112		112		112		112		112		112		112		112				
293	Curriculum planning events Oct-Dec x 8	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 22/12/21																					
294	On-boarding events Feb-June x 8	Tue 01/02/22	Wed 22/06/22																					
295	Operational readiness activities visits - May-Dec 2022	Sun 01/05/22		2																				
296		Mon 03/10/22	Fri 01/09/23		03/10/20	22	Year 1	01	1/09/2023															
297		Mon 03/10/22	Fri 01/09/23	Juarterly	/ webinars 03/10/20	for tute	ors (Autur	nn, winte	er, spring, 1/09/2023	summer)														
298	Oct – Dec 22 Autumn network meetings x 4	Mon 03/10/22	Thu 22/12/22	2																				
299	Feb – March 23 Spring Network meetings x 4	Wed 01/02/23	Fri 31/03/23																					
300	Sept 23 Weekly telephone surgeries	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 29/09/23																					
301	May 23 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Tue 02/05/23	Wed 31/05/23																					
302	Year 2		Mon 02/09/24				02/10/20	023	Year 2	02,	/09/2024													
303			Mon 02/09/24		(Quarterl	y webinar 02/10/20	s for tute	ors (Autur	nn, winte 02,	r, spring, /09/2024	summer)												
304	Oct – Dec 23 Autumn network meetings x 4	Mon 02/10/23	Fri 22/12/23																					
305	Feb – March 24 Spring Network meetings x 4	Thu 01/02/24	Fri 29/03/24																					
306	Sept 24 Weekly telephone surgeries	Tue 03/09/24	Fri 27/09/24																					
307		Wed 01/05/24	Fri 31/05/24																					
308	Year 3	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 25/11/25	5							01/10/20	Year	3 25/11/2	2025										
309	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Tue 01/10/24	Fri 04/10/24				Quarterl	y webina	ars for tut 01/10/2	ors (Autu 024 0	mn, winte 4/10/202	er, spring 24	, summer)										
310	Oct – Dec 24 Autumn network meetings x 4	Tue 01/10/24	Fri 20/12/24																					
311	Feb – March 25 Spring Network meetings x 4	Mon 03/02/25	Fri 28/03/25																					
312		Mon 01/09/25	Fri 26/09/25																					
313	May 25 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Thu 01/05/25	Fri 30/05/25																					
314		Wed 01/10/25	Tue 01/09/26	5							01/10/20	025	Year 4	01	/09/2026									
315	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn,		Tue 01/09/26	5						Quarterly	webinar 01/10/20	s for tuto 025	rs (Autur	nn, winte	er, spring, /09/2026	summer)								
316	Oct – Dec 25 Autumn network meetings x 4	Wed	Wed 01/10/25									1												
317	Feb – March 26 Spring Network meetings x		Fri 27/03/26																					
318		Tue 01/09/26	Fri 25/09/26																					

ID	Task Name	Start	Finish		2022		2022		2024		2025		2026		2027		2020		2020		2020		2024	
				H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
319	May 26 - Lessons learnt sessions x 4	Fri 01/05/26	Fri 29/05/26																					
320	Year 5	Tue 01/09/26	Thu 30/09/27									0	1/09/202	6	Year 5		30/09/202	27						
321	Quarterly webinars for tutors (Autumn, winter, spring, summer)	Tue 01/09/26	Mon 26/10/26								Quarterly	webinar 0	s for tuto 1/09/202	rs (Autur 6	nn, winte 26/10/20	er, spring 26	, summer)						
322	Oct – Dec 26 Autumn network meetings x 4																							
323	Feb – March 27 Spring Network meetings x 4	Mon 1 01/02/27	Fri 26/03/27																					
324		Wed 01/09/27	Thu 30/09/27																					
325	•	Mon 1 03/05/27	Fri 28/05/27																					
326	Create Contact strategy for Providers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 17/02/21	roviders 2/2021																				
327	Create Contact Strategy for Employers	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 17/02/21																					
328		Wed 16/09/20	Tue 13/10/20																					
329	Employer/Provider Communications strategy	Thu 01/10/20	Mon 02/08/21																					
330	Produce quarterly e-bulletin on key dates for TQ delivery	Thu 01/10/20	Wed 31/12/25																					
331	Produce newsletters on key dates for TQ delivery - termly	Wed 06/01/21	Tue 07/04/26																					
332		Wed 06/01/21	Tue 07/04/26																					
333	Provider approval	Fri 01/10/21		21				Prov	vider app	roval				31/	/08/2026									
334	Qualification Approval Y1	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 31/08/22																					
335	Provider approval Y1	Fri 01/10/21	Wed 31/08/22																					
336		Mon 03/10/22	Thu 31/08/23																					
337		Mon 03/10/22	Thu 31/08/23																					
338	Qualification Approval Y3	Tue 03/10/23	Fri 30/08/24																					
339	Provider approval Y3	Tue 03/10/23	Fri 30/08/24																					
340		Wed 02/10/24	Tue 02/09/25																					
341		Wed 02/10/24	Tue 02/09/25																					
342			Mon 31/08/26																					
343		01/10/25	Mon 31/08/26																					
344	Provider support documentation	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22	er suppo 21	rt docum	entation 05/05/20	22																	
345	Creation of Welcome Pack	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22																					

D Task	Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
346	Checklist of dates included in welcome pack	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22			112																		
347	Exam timetables	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 01/09/22																					
348	Guide - Teaching & learning	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22																					
349	Guide - Portal	Fri 01/10/21	Thu 05/05/22																					
350	Provider support (Face to Face Events) Year 1 of delivery	Thu 01/09/22	2 Fri 30/06/23	Provide	er support 01/09/202	(Face to	Face Eve	nts) Year 30/06	1 of deliv 5/2023	ery														
351	TQ Networking seminars (Autumn)		Fri 16/12/22					-																
352	TQ Networking seminars(Spring)		Fri 31/03/23																					
353	TQ Networking seminars(Summer) - Feedback & Reflection - sharing good practice		8 Fri 30/06/23				Ξ.																	
354	Weekly surgeries - technical queries	Thu 01/09/22	2 Fri 30/06/23																					
355	Employer events	Thu 01/09/22	2 Fri 28/04/23																					
356	On-going Provider support	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 30/06/28			C	01/09/202	23			On	-going P	Provider s	support				30/06	/2028					
357	Events Y2	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 02/07/25																					
358	Development of resources Y3	Tue 03/10/23																						
359	Events Y3	Sun 01/09/24																						
360	Development of resources Y4	Wed 02/10/24	Tue 06/05/25																					
361	Events Y4	Tue 02/09/25	5 Fri 02/07/27																					
362	Development of resources Y5	Wed 01/10/25	Tue 05/05/26																					
363	Events Y5	Tue 01/09/26	5 Fri 30/06/28																					
364	Provider support/customer services		Mon 03/09/29						Prov	ider supp	ort/custo	mer servi	ices							03/	/09/2029			
365	Provider support training with customer support teams	Wed 02/09/20	Tue 13/10/20																					
366	Sector specific knowledge - ongoing customer facing teams training		Tue 13/10/20																					
367	Provider Queries FLCS activities - ongoing	Thu 01/10/20) Mon 03/09/29																					
368	Provider complaints/ malpractice/appeals - ongoing																							
369	Provider registrations and booking support - ongoing	Thu 01/09/22	2 Fri 31/08/29																					
370	Associate recruitment and training	Thu 01/09/22	2 Fri 14/05/27	C	01/09/202	22			Associa	ate recruit	ment and	l training	1			14/05/2	027							
371	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y1	Thu 01/09/22	2 Tue 31/01/23												-									

ID Tas	sk Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	Н2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
373	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y2	Fri 01/09/23	Tue 30/01/24			Π2		<u> </u>		H2		Π2		<u> </u>		Π2		Π2		Π2		<u> </u>		<u> </u>
374	Associate Training Y2	Thu 01/02/24	Tue 14/05/24																					
375	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y3	Sun 01/09/24	Mon 27/01/25																					
376	Associate Training Y3	Sat 01/02/25																						
377	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y4	Mon 01/09/25	Tue 27/01/26																					
378	Associate Training Y4	Sun 01/02/26	Wed 13/05/26																					
379	Associate Recruitment & Selection Y5		Fri 29/01/27																					
380	Associate Training Y5		Fri 14/05/27																					
381	Overarching services (systems and processes)		Tue 09/11/21	process	es) 09/11/2	021																		
382	Scoping		Tue 09/02/21	2/2021																				
383	Initial assessment phase	Wed 04/11/20	Tue 10/11/20																					
384	Review options	Wed 11/11/20	Tue 01/12/20																					
385	Gap and impact analysis	Mon 07/12/20	Fri 18/12/20																					
386	High level requirements	Mon 21/12/20	Tue 19/01/21																					
387	High level requirements approved	Wed 20/01/21	Tue 09/02/21																					
388	Design		Wed 31/03/21	/03/202	1																			
389	High level design document		Wed 10/03/21																					
390	Design approved	Thu 11/03/21	Wed 31/03/21																					
391	Development	Thu 01/04/21	Mon 02/08/21	ment 02/0	08/2021																			
392	Low level design	Thu 01/04/21	Wed 26/05/21																					
393	System build	Thu 27/05/21	Wed 21/07/21																					
394	Unit test	Thu 22/07/21	Mon 02/08/21	I																				
395	Development complete	02/08/21	02/08/21	ent com ♦ 02/0	08/2021																			
396	Testing	Tue 03/08/21	Tue 19/10/21	Testing	19/10/20	21																		
397	Integration Testing		23/08/21																					
398	User Acceptance Testing	Tue 24/08/21																						
399	Regression Testing	Wed 22/09/21	Tue 12/10/21																					

D Tas	sk Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1 H2	2023 H1 H2	2024 H1 H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	112
400		Wed 13/10/21	Tue 19/10/21		HI H2	ні н2	<u>HI H2</u>	<u>H1</u>	H2	HI	HZ	HI	HZ	HI	<u>H2</u>	H1	<u>H2</u>	HI	<u>H2</u>	H1	H2
401			L Tue 19/10/21	ting con	mplete 19/10/2021																
402		Wed 20/10/21	Tue 09/11/21	Go liv)21 📕	ve 09/11/2021																
403		Wed 20/10/21	Tue 26/10/21	I																	
404		Wed 27/10/21	Tue 09/11/21	I																	
405	System changes live	Tue 09/11/21	L Tue 09/11/21		nges live 09/11/2021																
406	5	Wed 01/09/21	Fri 30/11/29	·				Deli	vering the	Service								30/11/2	029		
407		Wed 01/09/21	Wed 31/01/24	·	Year	1	31/01/2024														
408	Key Date: Final timetable (assessment Timetable issued)	Tue 18/01/22	2 Mon 28/02/22	imetable	e (assessment Tim	etable issued)															
409	Key date: Submit TQ Registration data to the Authority	Tue 01/11/22	2 Wed 30/11/22	ey date:	Submit TQ Registr	ation data to th 30/11/2022	e Authority														
410	Approved Providers	Mon 20/02/23	20/02/23	late: Dea	adline for entries fo	or assessments I	by Approved Provid 23	ders													
411	Key date: Final date for submitting Reasonable Adjustment requests to the Supplier by Approved	Tue 14/02/23	3 Mon 20/02/23	submitti	ing Reasonable Ad	justment reques 20/02/202	sts to the Supplier I 23	oy Approv	ed Provide	ers											
412	Key Date: First date for submitting Special Consideration requests to the Supplier	Tue 09/05/23	3 Tue 09/05/23	te: First	date for submittin	g Special Consic	deration requests to /2023	o the Supp	lier												
413	Key Date: Assessments take place (and shared with the Authority)	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23	Key D	Date: Assessments	take place (and	shared with the Au 06/2023	thority)													
414	Key Date: Restricted release of TQ results to Approved Providers by the Authority	Tue 15/08/23	3 Mon 21/08/23	ey Date:	Restricted release	of TQ results to	Approved Provide 21/08/2023	rs by the A	Authority												
415	Authority	Tue 15/08/23	21/08/23		Key Date: Releas	se of results to S	Students by the Aut 21/08/2023	hority													
416	Key Date: Release of more detailed TQ results data from the Supplier	Tue 15/08/23	3 Mon 21/08/23	Key	Date: Release of n	nore detailed TC	2 results data from 21/08/2023	the Suppl	ier												
417	Key Date: Appeals and assessment review requests made	Tue 19/09/23	3 Mon 25/09/23		Key Date: App	eals and assessr ♦	nent review reques 25/09/2023	ts made													
418	Produce timetable	Wed 01/09/21	Mon 17/01/22	oduce tir	metable 17/01/2022																
419		Wed 01/09/21	Tue 07/12/21		I																
420	Draft timetable available	Tue 07/12/21	L Mon 17/01/22																		
421	Provider Bookings & Admin	Thu 01/09/22	2 Thu 04/05/23		Provider Boo 01/09/2022	kings & Admin 04/05/	/2023														
422	Provider registrations	Thu 01/09/22	2 Tue 28/02/23	0	Provider reg 01/09/2022	istrations 28/02/202	23														
423	Registration booking window	Thu 01/09/22	2 Tue 28/02/23		Registration bo	oking window 28/02/202	23														
424	Provider Registration Expected	Thu 01/09/22	2 Wed 02/11/22																		
425	Late	Thu 03/11/22	2 Tue 03/01/23																		
426	•	Wed 04/01/23	Tue 28/02/23																		

ID Tas	k Name	Start	Finish	2022 H2 H1	2023 H2 H1	2024 H2 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
427	Registrations Amendments	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 28/02/23	Regist 01/09/2022	rations Amend	ments 28/02/2023															
428	Expected	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 02/11/22																		
429	Late	Thu 03/11/22	Tue 03/01/23																		
430	Very late	Wed 04/01/23	Tue 28/02/23																		
431	Provider Assessment Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	Prov 01/09/2022	ider Assessmen	t Entries 04/05/2023															
432	Assessment booking window opens	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	Assessm 01/09/2022	ent booking wi	ndow opens 04/05/2023															
433	Provider Assessment Expected Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Mon 20/02/23																		
434	Late Entries	Tue 21/02/23	Fri 21/04/23																		
435	Very late	Sat 22/04/23	Thu 04/05/23																		
436	Assessment Amendments	Thu 01/09/22	Thu 04/05/23	Ass 01/09/2022	essment Ameno	lments 04/05/2023															
437	Expected Entries	Thu 01/09/22	Mon 20/02/23																		
438	Late Entries	Tue 21/02/23																			
439	Very late	Sat 22/04/23	Thu 04/05/23		_																
440	Cancellations	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 12/04/23	01/09/2022	Cancellations	12/04/2023															
441	Registration Cancellations (on time)	Thu 01/09/22	Tue 10/01/23																		
442	Registration Cancellation (late)	Wed 11/01/23	Tue 31/01/23																		
443	Entries Cancellations (on time)	Thu 01/09/22	Wed 15/02/23																		
444	Entries Cancellation (late)	Thu 16/02/23																			
445	Exam Paper Delivery	Wed 26/04/23	Tue 06/06/23																		
446	Assessments	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23		Asse 10/05/2023	ssments 20/06/2023															
447	Core Exam (Paper/Evolve)	Wed 10/05/23	Tue 20/06/23																		
448	Employer Set-Project - submission window		Tue 20/06/23																		
449	Grading & Awarding	Thu 11/05/23	Wed 20/09/23		Gradin 11/05/2023	g & Awarding 20/09/20	023														
450	Script Return & Scanning		Tue 04/07/23																		
451	Standardisation Examination	Wed 17/05/23	Tue 27/06/23																		
452	Standardisation Employer-set Project		Tue 27/06/23																		
453	Marking & Sampling		Tue 18/07/23																		

D Task I	Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1 H	42	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 2 H	1 H1 H2
454	Awarding & review panels	Thu 01/06/23	Tue 18/07/23																					
455	Result release	Tue 08/08/23	Tue 08/08/23																					
456	Appeals window opens	Wed 20/09/23	Wed 20/09/23					<u>.</u>																
457	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)																							
458	Moderation visits (if required)	Mon 03/04/23	Mon 31/07/23																					
459	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Fri 01/12/23	Wed 31/01/24																					
460	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Tue 01/08/23	Thu 31/08/23																					
461	Annual penetration testing performance	Tue 01/08/23	Thu 31/08/23																					
462	Year 2	Fri 04/11/22	Wed 29/01/25		04/11/2022			Yea	ar 2		29/0	1/2025												
463	Key Date: Final timetable (assessment Timetable issued)	Tue 21/02/23	Mon 27/02/23	Key Da	ate: Final time	table	(assessme 27/0	ent Tim 2/2023	etable is	sued)														
464	Key Date: Submit TQ Registration data to the Authority	Wed 01/11/23	Thu 30/11/23		Key D	ate: S	ubmit TQ	Registr	ation da 30/11/	ta to the A 2023	Authority													
465	Key Date: Deadline for entries for assessments by Approved Providers	Mon 19/02/24	Mon 19/02/24		Key Date	: Dead	dline for e	entries f	or assess 19	sments by /02/2024	Approve	d Provide	ers											
466	Key Date: Final date for submitting Reasonable Adjustment requests to the Supplier by Approved	Tue 13/02/24	Mon 19/02/24	ate: Fina	l date for sub	mittin	ng Reason	able Ad	ljustmen	t requests /02/2024	to the Su	ıpplier by	Approv	ed Provid	ers									
467	Key Date: First date for submitting Special Consideration requests to the Supplier	Wed 08/05/24	Wed 08/05/24		Key Date: F	irst d	ate for su	bmittin	g Specia	l Consider 08/05/20	ation req)24	uests to	the Supp	lier										
468	Key Date: Assessments take place (and shared with the Authority)	Wed 08/05/24	Tue 18/06/24		K	(ey Da	ate: Assess	sments	take pla	ce (and sha	ared with 2024	the Auth	nority)											
469	Key Date: Restricted release of TQ results to Approved Providers by the Authority	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24		Key D	ate: R	estricted	release	of TQ re	sults to Ap	oproved 08/2024	Providers	by the A	uthority										
470	Key Date: Release of results to Students by the Authority	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24				Key Date	e: Releas	se of res	ults to Stu 20/	dents by 08/2024	the Auth	ority											
471	Key Date: Release of more detailed TQ results data from the Supplier	Wed 14/08/24	Tue 20/08/24			Key D	Date: Rele	ase of n	nore det	ailed TQ re 20/	esults dat 08/2024	a from t	ne Suppli	ier										
472	Key Date: Appeals and assessment review requests made	Wed 18/09/24	Tue 24/09/24				Key Da	ate: App	eals and	assessmer 24	nt review 4/09/202	requests 4	made											
473	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Wed 20/11/24	Tue 26/11/24					Key	/ Date: C	ertificates ♦	issued b 26/11/2	/ Authori 2024	ty											
474	Produce timetable	Fri 04/11/22	Mon 27/02/23		Proc 04/11/2022	duce t	imetable 27/0	2/2023																
475	Work with other AOs re timetable	Fri 04/11/22	Mon 20/02/23																					
476	Timetable available	Tue 21/02/23	Mon 27/02/23				I.																	
477	Provider Bookings & Admin	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/05/24			01			kings &	Admin 02/05/20	24													
478	Provider Registrations	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 28/02/24			01	Prov /09/2023	vider Re	gistratio 28	ons 3/02/2024														
479	Registration booking window	Fri 01/09/23	Wed 28/02/24			01	Registra /09/2023	tion bo	oking wi	indow 3/02/2024														
480	Provider Registration Expected	Fri 01/09/23	Thu 02/11/23																					

ID	Task Name	Start Finish	2022 2023 2024 2025 2026 2027 2028 2029 2030 2030 H2 H1 H1 H2 H1	031 H1 H2
481	Late	Fri 03/11/23 Wed 03/01/24		
482	Very late	Thu 04/01/24 Wed 28/02/24		
483	Registrations Amendments	Fri 01/09/23 Wed 28/02/24	Registrations Amendments 01/09/2023 28/02/2024	
484	Expected	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 02/11	23	
485	Late	Fri 03/11/23 Wed 03/01/24		
486	Very late	Thu 04/01/24 Wed 28/02/24		
487	Provider Assessment Entries	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 02/05	24 Provider Assessment Entries 01/09/2023 02/05/2024	
488	Assessment booking window opens	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 02/05	Assessment booking window opens 01/09/2023 02/05/2024	
489	Provider Assessment Expected Entries	Fri 01/09/23 Mon 19/02/24		
490	Late Entries	Tue 20/02/24 Fri 19/04/	4	
491	Very late	Sun 21/04/24 Thu 02/05	24	
492	Assessment Amendments	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 02/05	Assessment Amendments 01/09/2023 02/05/2024	
493	Expected Entries	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 15/02	24	
494	Late Entries	Fri 16/02/24 Wed 17/04/24		
495	Very late	Fri 19/04/24 Thu 02/05	24	
496	Cancellations	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 11/04	24 Cancellations 01/09/2023 11/04/2024	
497	Registration Cancellations (on time)	Fri 01/09/23 Wed 10/01/24		
498	Registration Cancellation (late)	Thu 11/01/24 Wed 31/01/24		
499	Entries Cancellations (on time)	Fri 01/09/23 Thu 15/02	24	
500	Entries Cancellation (late)	Fri 16/02/24 Thu 11/04	24	
501	Exam Paper Delivery	Fri 26/04/24 Thu 06/06	24	
502	Assessments	Wed Tue 25/06 08/05/24	Assessments 08/05/2024 25/06/2024	
503	Core Exam (Paper/Evolve)	Wed Tue 25/06 08/05/24	24	
504	Employer Set-Project - submission window	Wed Tue 25/06 08/05/24		
505	Occupational Specialism - submission window	Wed Tue 25/06 08/05/24		
506	Grading & Awarding	Sat 11/05/24 Thu 19/09	Grading & Awarding 11/05/2024	
507	Script Return & Scanning	Sat 11/05/24 Wed 03/07/24		

D Task	Name	Start	Finish	H2	2022 H1	H2	2023 H1	H2	2024 H1	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026 H1	H2	2027 H1	H2	2028 H1	H2	2029 H1	H2	2030 H1	H2	2031 H1	H2
508	Standardisation Examination	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24																					
509	Standardisation Employer-set Project	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24																					
510	Standardisation Occupational Specialism	Fri 17/05/24	Thu 27/06/24																					
511	Marking & Sampling	Sat 18/05/24	Wed 17/07/24																					
512	Awarding & review panels	Sat 01/06/24	Wed 17/07/24																					
513	Result release	Sun 04/08/24	Sun 04/08/24							1														
514	Appeals window opens	Thu 19/09/24	Thu 19/09/24							1														
515	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Fri 01/09/23	Fri 30/08/24																					
516			Wed 31/07/24																					
517	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Sun 01/12/24	Wed 29/01/25																					
518	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Thu 01/08/24	Mon 02/09/24																					
519	Annual penetration testing performance	Thu 01/08/24	Mon 02/09/24																					
520	Year 3	Sat 04/11/23					04/11/	/2023		Ye	ar 3		02/0	2/2026										
521	Produce timetable	Sat 04/11/23	Thu 30/05/24																					
522	Provider Bookings & Admin	Sun 01/09/24	Wed 07/05/25																					
523	Assessment Sitting/ Submission	Sat 10/05/25	Thu 19/06/25																					
524	Grading & Awarding	Sat 10/05/25	Thu 18/09/25																					
525	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Fri 21/11/25	Thu 27/11/25							Ke	y Date: Ce	rtificates i	ssued by 27/11/2	Authorit 025	y									
526	Moderation visits (if required)	Tue 01/04/25	Thu 31/07/25																					
527	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Sun 01/09/24	Fri 29/08/25																					
528	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)		Mon 02/02/26																					
529		Fri 01/08/25	Mon 01/09/25																					
530	Annual penetration testing performance	Fri 01/08/25																						
531	Year 4	Sun 03/11/24							03/11/	/2024		Yea	r 4		01/0	2/2027								
532	Produce timetable		Thu 29/05/25																					
533	Provider Bookings & Admin	Sat 30/08/25	Wed 06/05/26																					
534	Assessment Sitting/ Submission		Thu 18/06/26																					

ID Ta	ask Name	Start	Finish		2022		2023		2024	H2	2025 H1	H2	2026	H2	2027	H2	2028	H2	2029			2030		2031	H2
535		Wed 13/05/26	Tue 22/09/26	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	H1	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	HI	H2	HI	HZ	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u>2 H</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	11	H2	<u>H1</u>	H2	<u>H1</u>	<u> </u>
536		Sat 21/11/26	Thu 26/11/26									K	ey Date: C	ertificate	es issued 26/11	by Auth /2026	ority								
537	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)		Mon 31/08/26																						
538		Wed 01/04/26	Fri 31/07/26																						
539	Assessment window for retakes and second series (TBC)	Tue 01/12/26	Mon 01/02/27																						
540	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Sat 01/08/26	Fri 28/08/26																						
541	Annual penetration testing performance	Sat 01/08/26	Fri 28/08/26																						
542	Year 5	Thu 06/11/25	Mon 31/01/28								06/11/	/2025		Ŷ	/ear 5		3	1/01/202	8						
543	Produce timetable	Thu 06/11/25	Wed 03/06/26														_								
544	Provider Bookings & Admin	Thu 03/09/26	Tue 11/05/27																						
545		Wed 12/05/27	Tue 22/06/27																						
546	Grading & Awarding	Thu 13/05/27	Wed 22/09/27																						
547	Key Date: Certificates issued by Authority	Sat 20/11/27	Thu 25/11/27											Ke	ey Date:	Certifica	tes issued 25/1	l by Auth 1/2027	ority						
548	Quality assurance activities (approval revisit - exam audit)	Tue 01/09/26	Tue 31/08/27																						
549	Moderation visits (if required)	Thu 01/04/27	Mon 02/08/27																						
550		Wed	Mon 31/01/28																						
551	Annual review of qualification and service performance	Tue 03/08/27	Tue 31/08/27																						
552	Annual penetration testing performance	Tue 03/08/27	Tue 31/08/27																						
553	Repeat relevant delivery activities to contract end 31/08/28 e.g. for resits	Tue 03/11/26	Fri 30/11/29																						

Q10.8 Outline Resource Plan Please refer to the "Instructions' tab for details on how to complete this section

		Redacted		Redacted			Is resource in place	Redacted
Type of Resource	Volume of Resource	Noduciou	Delivery Responsibilities and skills required for the role		When resource is first required	Duration resource required for	(Y/N). If No, what is the method of recruitment and/or resourcing them ahead of when they	
rogramme/Project Manager*	x1		Delivery Responsibilities: Programm management across workstreams/functional teams to ensure plans, operational resource and capability is in place to deliver the new TO qualifications - Chairs the Programm Steering Group and Project Baard - Reports and monitor delivery against SSB and KPB - Prepare progress reports and rainfuseue executations for programs groups and T-seet Governmence Board - Reports and monitor delivery against SSB and KPB - Reports and monitor delivery against SSB and KPB - Prepare progress reports and rainfuseue and inglementation plans and escalate any risk-fissues and action plans to mitigate. - Relationship management between the Authonity and City & Guids - Maintaining and managing the Exit Plan. Stills required: - Programme/project management - Plangther dual business across - Analysis and reporting - Adadbis and management - Analysis and reporting - Pooblem solving & decision making - Communication		Jun 20	Duration of contract	y Y	
Head of Assessment Design*	x1		Delivery Responsibilities: Alongide the Head of Development, this role will ensure the overall validity of the TQ development, by: • Inputting into the TQ assessment approach and agreeing where the second second second second second second second in design, development and research as part of a design principles group to ensure security in assessment design of the second second second second second second second • Singing initiation from a wider pool of assessment design principles group to ensure security in assessment design principles group to ensure security in assessment design principles group to ensure security in assessment design of the second second second second second second second • Singing on the Design Principles Group and Validity and • Singing on the development of the Assessment Strategy, through critical review and revision • Provides upgradues, awarding and result release • Provides upgradues, awarding and result releases • Experience of current methodologies and approaches • Experience of the development action to the VD. • Experience of the development action to the • Experience of the development actions to real to design and develop assessment across a range of uselification types, including and variaging faunctional • Experience of the development and delivery of new technologies and systems to support the delivery of new technologies and systems to support the develop reas of meassements, rauring accurate result release and issue		Nov 20	Duration of contract	Y	
ksessment Design Manager	x1		Delivery Responsibilities: - Provides support and guidance as part of the Design Principles Group in terms of the development of the assessment aproach and design - Supports the operational delivery of all assessments - Predia in assessment strategy from an operational development of the SAMs from an operational delivery perspective - Develops Grade Exemplification materials - Responsible for the validation, avarding and standardisation of the first set of live assessments, regorting of results to the Authonity for the first set of live assessments. Stalls required: - Current knowledge of qualification and assessment design approaches and methodologie, and regulatory requirements - Experience of leading teams, individuals and SMEs to develop and deliver assessment results across a multiple assessment, founding the determination of valid grade boundaries - Experience of supporting the development of new systems and technologies to support the effective delivery of new qualificational/assessments.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	

	Rog		Redacted				Redacted
Head of Development*	xi	GECIGI This rely Responsibilities: This rely will have overall accountability of the TO development and act as Workstream Lead for the Assessment and Development Workstream. Specifically: - Direct line management of the Development Manager team, incriming that TO context and assessment and quality standards - Development of the Assessment Strategy for the TO and ensuring the TO is delivered against this - Responsible for ensuring that all contract mellestones are met as part of the development; including ensuring that design principles - Liaison and agreement with internal teams to ensure the valid design and development of the TO as Design Principles Group, VCP, and ensuring that the TO is compliant with these principles at all stages of the qualification development process - met as part of the dovelopment workstream responses for and contributes to monthly Project Board reporting on workstream progress, risks and others - Provides weekly progress reports for the Authority - Liaison on experiment, encluding and understanding of the work explanation development, including and and reporting on workstream progress, risks and others requirements are met. - Surine development process - Provides weekly progress reports for the Authority - Liaison development and the TO, ensuring that are quartements are met. - Surine development explore principles - Board development adjustions sector - development projects (cg. pre-suites of qualification governed by regulatory reform, embedding of new qualification types) - Demonstrate experimence of leading and managing teams of Development Market of being mery - Experience of development systemstechnologies to support new Qualification (fers - Experience of new qualifications (e.g. contractors, regulators)		Jul 20	May 22	Y	
Development Manager*	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: This role will be responsible for the content development of ref TQ, a, the second second second second second second second to develop, amplify and validate qualification content against agreed design principies -Development of sample and first live assessment materials to quality standwids and to meet agreed design principies -Development of sample and first live assessment materials to quality standwids and to meet agreed design principies -Development of sample and the second second -Development materials -Development materials -Completing system builds and ensuring the operational delivery of the TQ. Skills Required -Development materials -Completing system builds and ensuring the operational delivery of the TQ. Skills Required -Development in the design, development and delivery of new qualifications and assessments -Experience in the design, evaluation and assessment segments of the TQ. -Development of the TQ providers and Employers in the development of the TQ providers and Employers in the development of the TQ providers and -Experience in the design, customer could relevent and -Experience in the design, customer could relevent and -experiment of the TQ providers and Employers in the development of the TQ providers and the development segments.		Aug 20	May 22	¥	
Qualification Development Administrator	xI	Delivery Responsibilities: - Support with TO Specification Production (linked to - Support with production of draft scheme of assessment and QA arrangement - Minitiam minutes of key workshops - including scoping, development and editing meetings and ensuring an audit trail of key decisions is key. - Skills Required: - Experience in administrative activity for contracted Technical Experts - Supporting Qualification and Assessment Development team. - Create qualification and assessment documentation for Assessment Coordinators and Managers ready for proofing - Build qualification and assessment data on internal systems to allow for learner registration and assessment - Process Quastion Papers through proof/print		Oct 20	May 22	¥	
Assessment Coordinator	xt	Definery Responsibilities: - Support With developing orgoing assessments - Marking, standardisation and awarding - Orgoing standards setting - Grade Standard Exemptification Material - Chair Awarding pamils - Stifts Required: - Experience in assessment development and maintenance, including question paper production (micking printingproceding) on of saminers to mark, - standardise and award assessments accurately, with reliable results achieved - Experience in managing SMEs for writing, editing and marking assessment Material Editing Committees and Awarding panels			Duration of contract	Y	
Assessment Team Administrator	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: - Supports OP production, processing papers through prodiprint - Supports contracting process of assessment SMEs, including annual contract renewal support. Stills Required: - Experience in administrative activity for contracted Technical Experts - Process Question Papers through proof/print		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	

	Redacted		Redacted				1	
Employer engagement, support and comma – EAL support tot et up and run Employer Panels	KGORDIGO X1	Delivery Responsibilities: Co-cordinate employer and stakeholder relationships Feed inito TG development Keep industry updated on T Levels and T Levels Roma series of stakeholder and sector events, including Roma series, employer events, curriculum planning and terutiment events. Skills Required: Occopationally compatent Engineers Have Staybility of the sector through a range of means Stans Bequired: Managed Engineering & Manutacturing curriculum Stakeholder management Communicate with the sector through a range of means Strong employer engagement and employer engagement strategies - Looring of delivery methods used in the Experience of working across Phase 1 and 2 bids from the tant	Kebscieu	Jul 20	May 22	¥		
Employer engagement, support and comme - EAL Support for Industry Engagement and QAD review Panels	xi	Delivery Responsibilities: - Co-colinates employer and stakeholder relationships - Feed into TO development - Keep industry updated on T Levels and T Levels - Runs a series of stakeholder and sector events, including ace-to-face sector visits, webinars, regional networks, - urgreires, employer events, curriculum planning and - exclutionet events. - Mains Regurico. - Managed engineering & Menufacturing curriculum - Stende of the Completent Engineers - Have study Engineering - Managed engineering & Menufacturing curriculum - Stende of the progenetic of the engineering - Stende of the range of delivery methods used in the - edor - Experience of working across Phase 1 and 2 bids from the tant		Jul 20	May 22	¥		
Qualification Development - Subject Matter Experts - Core nd Occupational Specialists - External	5 to 10 - depending recultment and coverage of specialisms	Delivery Responsibilities: notivituals employed in this excess the Core and/or coupational specialism content. to ensure 1f for purpose content development/amplification Provider accommendations on assessment approaches to support fit for purpose assessment write, develop and edit sample assessment and first set of live assessments Stallis Required: Occupational Specialisms Have curret experience in the engineering sector, nolucing au understanding of the educational space, range 4 students, Provider delivery regiments a sense of developing for burgeness students, Provider delivery regiments a Specialisms Estanders and the engineering sector, nolucing au understanding of the educational space, range of students, Provider delivery regiments a Specialisms Estanders and the experience of the same level of demand and assessment type as targeted by the TQ		Oct 20	May 22	Y Key SME resource is in place with webinars taking place from April 2020 to ensure all core and occupational specialisms are covered, and to secure SME commitment, ready to start from October 2020.		
kualification Development - dustry Employer Panel - xternal	5 to 10 - depending on encultment and coverage of apaciulisms	Delivery Responsibilities: To support the development of TO content, assessments To support the development of TO content, assessments An employee will need to commit up to 6 days annually and be flexible where possible in regard to type and suration of meetings The number of members will be dependent on the type and size of the Tuelle tub te prepresentative of the social points of the tuelle tub enterpresentative of the social social the Tuelle tub te prepresentative the number of members will be dependent on the type of the number of members will be dependent on the type of the number of members will be dependent on the type the number of members and the tuber of the social the number of the social dependent of the social the number of the social dependent of the social the number of the social dependent of the social sessements be assessment and development learning protein sessements), and guide exemptification materials prot to the sessements of the development have and multiput learning taken. The members undertaking these content (semptore the standard for threshold sompletnee). The members undertaking these activities will be rotated on annual basis to meet the service the industry of the social and the threshold completnee). The members undertaking these activities on annual basis to meet the service sequirements. Will be rotated on annual basis to meet the service sequirements.		Oct 20	May 22	Y KeyEmployer resource is in place with meetings and webinars taking place from April 2020 to encourpational specialisms are covered, and to secure commitment, ready to start from October 2020.		
ssessment Development - ubject Matter Experts - xternal	5 to 10 - depending on concurrent and coverage of specialisms	Delivery Responsibilities: • Draft live assessments for Year 2 and outstanding for the start of the TG lifepan test of the TG lifepan resulting draft assessments are finalised and approved for telivery. Respond to technical queries related to assessments Skills Required: Occupational bytooledgeable in the Core content and/or Docupational bytooledgeable in the Core content and/or Docupational bytooledgeable in the Core content and/or Docupational bytooledgeable in start on the assessments Current experimence in the engineering education sector - with experience of Provider behaviour, student ability at the TQ level Experience d assessment writing and development for the assessment methodologies used within the TQ		Dec 21	Duration of contract	Y Ratian Statis include in gualification development with ongoing recruitment as necessary to ensure all core and occupational specialisms are covered for the contract.		
asessment Development - Idustry Employer Panel - xternal	5 to 10 - depending on recruitment and coverage of of specialisms	Delivery Responabilities: Validia and sign off employer set project briefs. Suide and Carebe Standard Examplification Materials sign at Suita Required: Occupationally competent and knowledgeable within the magineering sector, including within the occupational specialism that they are signing off under the state of the sector of the state of the varietis that are realistic, relevant and manageable for Yunders Understanding of the assessment methodologies and processes of the TQ programme		Dec 21	Duration of contract	Y Retain Employers involved in qualification development with ongoing recruitment as pecialisms are occupational specialisms are covered for the duration of the contract.		

	Redacted	I	Redacted				
Assessment Development - Scrutineers - External	Kegadeo 12	Delivery Responsibilities: - Provide scrutiny on assessment material in the development stage as an independent scrutnere to the Assessment Meteral Editing Committee - Review the final drafts of all question papers lasks upunching can be answered in the time shows and that there are no encors or omissions - Review the mark scheme to ensure that the marks given are identical to hose on the question paper - Prepare and submit a report on the findings of the review, and provide further feedback as needed Skills Required: - Tachriscia appert - Tachriscia appert - Usage and appert as an Employer or within a Centrel - Have extension current industry knowledge, enabling them to at assessments and provide scrutiny prior to assessment is prior file - Have experience of engineering students at the required - level to ensure all aspects of the assessment can be validly checked (e.g. level of language, format)	Redacied	Jan 22	Duration of contract	N Scrutineers will be recruited/commission ed when assessments are being developed	
Stakeholder, Employer and Provider Engagement, Marketing & Communications Post 16 Senior Manager & Workstream Lead	:x1	Delivery Responsibilities: 1- Leads the worksheam to deliver employer and Provider engagement to support the TQ development of the engagement and comms strategy - Co-ordinates M TA in nput - Co-ordinates M TA in nput - Co-ordinates M TA in nput - Co-ordinates Provider Support Extension - Co-ordinates M TA in nput - Networks weak holdse, Employee and Provider workstream meetings - Provides weak holdse, Employee and Provider - Verovides weak holdse, Employee in the Authority Skill required: customer focus - ecommunication skills - ordinates in Cadedines - action orientated.		May 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Stakeholder, Employer and Provider Engagement, Marketing & Communications Post 16 Senior Manager & Support for Workstream Lead	:x1	Deferry Responsibilities: Supporting post 15 workstream lead - Oversees, monitors and manages performance of Provider Support and Industry Teams, including Provider on boarding activity. C-oordinates training with Cusling and Customer Support Team, including ongoing sector-specific training. Skills Required: - Customer focus - Storing organisational skills - Storing organisational - Matrix working - Phoblem solving - Action orientated.		May 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Employer engagement, support and comms - Senior Industry Manager	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: Work with Securit and on-board new hybrid Technical Addeconfunctity Manager Amangee and oversee Industry Team to support employer engagement and delivery against service employer engagement and delivery against service with a security and industry managers Skills Required: Laddership and management Laddership and management Sakakholder relationship management Skills Adder relationship management Market and policy insight and analysis Influencing Product management Contract management Financebudget management		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Employer engagement, support and comms - Industry Managers	x2 to 3	Delivery Responsibilities: - Nanage employer and stakeholder relationships - Read into TQ development - Keep industry updated on TLevels and T-level developments - exception of the state of the state of the state - evolution of the state of the state of the state - evolution of the state of the state of the state - Run a series of stakeholder and sector events, including Ince-bo-face state, submitted and sector events, - Run series of stakeholder and sector events, - Skills Required: - Occupationally completent Engineers - Have taught Engineering & Manufacturing curriculum - Strong engloyer engagement and engloyer engagement strategies - Understate the trage of delivery methods used in the - Experience of working across Phase 1 and 2 bids from the state		Oct 20	Duration of contract	2 posts in place 1 additional post to be advertised over the summer, in anticipation of winning all 3 Engineering lots, to be appointed when contracts ever/ded	
Provider engagement, support and comms - Senior Technical Advisor	xt	Delivery Responsibilities: • Racruit and on-bard new Fechnical Advisor • Manages Technical Advisor team • Ovareses Frovides support activities including on- banding Skills Required: • Leadership and management • Communication of customer needs • Deep knowledge of customer needs • Influencing • Influencing • Problem solving			Duration of contract	Y	

		Redacted	Delivery Responsibilities:	Redacted				
Provider engagement, suppor and comms - Technical Advisors	x2 to 3		 Manage relationships with Provider network to support To development and implementation Raisa awareness and later of T Levels through Raisa awareness and later of T Levels through Provide support and guidance to Providers delivering Engineering qualifications, as well as wider stateholders. Vork with detarmal agencies to support employer/Provider T level readiness Deliver Provider retbrock events to update delivery patients on changes and implementation. Statis required: Sector sepert, accupationally competent. Communication and network building. Experimendel modified with Providers to raise awareness of the TCs and Lot relationships within the industry. Presentation shills. 		Oct 20	Duration of contract	2 posts in place 1 additional post to be advertised over the summer, in anticipation of Engineering lola, to be appointed when contracts awarded	
Stakeholder and Provider engagement, support and comms - Post 16 Technical Advisor	x1		Delivery Responsibilities: • Manage relationship with ETF and Gatsby and any other grainstation appointed by DIE and the Authority to support Providens to prepare for delivery • Automer support team, including ongoing sector-specific training. Skills Required: • The professional acumen to represent City & Guilds and the sector publicity and at enricr levels • Experiment of working with Providers to raise awareness • Experiment on tropresent City & Guilds and the sector publicity and at enricr levels • Experiment on tropresent City & Guilds and the sector publicity and at enricr levels • Experiment on tropresent City & Guilds and the sector publicity and at enricr levels • Experiment on tropresent City & Guilds and the sector publicity and a termine with delivering sam based and project-based assessments • Experiment on the charge-metric autions • Experiment on the charge-metric autions • Experiment on the charge and persuasive manner • The ability to working with all wells internaty and • Strong emgloyer engagement and engroyer involvement strategies • Ocomonstate understanding & experience of good practice in training and delivery methodology • Wide range of experience in supporting centres with identifying progression rolives. This includes being sked to present af Russell Group Universities Cauditications Reviews.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Provider engagement and support - Regional Business Managers	х5		The 5 Regional Business Menagers manage a team of Business Development Managers in their allocated region. Delivery Responsibilities: • Provide Lack to face support to key Providers • Order and circulate advice and guidance. • Stills Requirind: • Strong communication stills • Strong communication stills • Strong communication stills • Strong communication stills		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Provider engagement and support - Business Development Managers	x14		The Business Development Managers are the day to day account managers for FE Colleges and large Training Providers Delivery Responsibilities: • Prosting T Levels and their benefits to Providers • Prosting T Levels and their benefits to Providers • Prosting To Levels and their benefits to Providers • Understanding to take strategies and mobilising • Understanding T Level pilot centres' needs and mobilising • Understanding T Level pilot centres' needs and mobilising • Working with wide business to feed in crucial insights to inform and develop Provider advice, support and guidance Stillis Required: • Storog listening, organisation, negotiation and communication skills • Experime of supporting Providers on similar projects including our Technicals qualifications and EPA provision. • Ensuming they are up to date with the latest information on acht T-level		Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Marketing Manager	x1		Delivery Responsibilities: Set the marketing strategy and plans Set the messaging Manage the campiagn build and deployment *Put measures in place to report and analyse marketing Web page design and copy, content delivery and other asset development Skills Required: Site Stakeholder engagement Stakeholder engagement Chanoel management and marketing platform use Web page design and copy for SED and content creation - Communication skills		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	

		Redacted Delivery Responsibilities:	Redacted				
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Marketing Executive	xt	build and deploy campaigns across required channels wprocheading establish tracking, create campaign reports and feed into analysis Skills Required: Technol use of narketing platforms including social effect on the set of narketing platforms including social effect on the set of narketing platforms including social Marketing skills		Sep 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Web Executive	x1	Delinery Responsibilities: - developing and building web pages - developing and building web pages - deliting and publishing web content Skills Required: - HTML knowledge - SEO knowledge - Communication skills - CXUI skills - Web publishing skills and knowledge, including Sitecore S content management skills		Sep 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Events Manager	xi	Delivery Responsibilities: • Managing T-weel vents (SME and Employer recruitment, qualification development, Provider events) Skills Required: • Experience in reveals management • Experience and the sensitis management • Understanding of events platforms and webinar platforms • Excellent organisation skills • Customer focus • Budget and Reporting		Sep 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Events Co-ordinator	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • Co-cordinate T-livel events for employers and Providers including networks, updates and webinars Skills Required: • Experience of events • and the standing of events platforms and webinar attinguistic events • Organised and understands the entire event process • Strong administration skills with events reporting a particular focus.	-	Sep 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Employer and Provider engagement and support - Marketing and events - EAL	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • Plan, implement and monitor campaigns including events to promote I Levels • Writing and revewing marketing copy for I Levels • Manage social media channels • Manage content on EL website • Working with City & Guilds marketing team to deliver on communication strategy • Report on campaigns, use campaign performance to support the direction of communication plans Skills Required: • Marketing segretates • Demonstrated knowledge of multichannel marketing management • Knowledge of website analytics • Communication skills • Communication skills • Communication skills		Sep 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Provider Support - Learning Resources - Product Manager	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • overseeing development and production of learning resources to support new Engineering qualification • managing team to work with experts to scope and determine requirements for resources to meet the qualification and customer needs • managing internal, partier and external teams to design, built, lest and launch learning resources to customers Skills Required: • Customer focus/UX • Instructional design • Stakeholder management • Market and user data analysis • Communication • Platform Management • Platform Management		May 21	Oct 21	Y	
Provider Support - Learning Resources - Content Manager EAL	·x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • support the development of the learning resources with City & Guilds • manage FAL team to plan, test and deliver on required learning resources • develop schemes of work for each pathway • guality review and copy edit all schemes of work Skills Required: • Leadership and management • Technical experties on pathways • Content development experience • Customer focusUKX • Stakeholder management • Buskjert Control		May 21	Oct 21	Y	
Portfolio Programme Manager	x1	Defining Responsibilities: • Accountable for profile of freqiacts and Programmes across City & Guilds • Accountable for City & Guilds wide portfolio resource planning, risks and issues working with individual Programma/project managers • Oversees the team of project managers and business analysis, ensuing but resource is deployed in line with budget. • Portfolio management • Easterning and management • Bills Required: • Portfolio management • Easterning and management • Rest management • Rest management • Rest management • Financial planning • Stateholder management		Dec 20	Duration of contract	Y	
IT systems - Business Analyst	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: - Gathering business requirements - Producing requirements specification - Producing business processes - Singot inst lest strategy, plan and secantice - Support project lesting, unit, UAT and integration Skills Required: - Experience of gathering business requirements - Good communication akills - Excellent presentation akills - Excellent presentation akills - Attention bioletail		Nov 20	Nov 21	¥	

	Redacted		Podeoted				
IT Systems - IT Service Architect - IT Workstream Lead	x1	The etc y napplications: and the etc y and delivery. High Level and Low Level Design. Feed in the stellams and undertake Unit Testing. Resolve any issues in a timely manner, escalating to the project Board as required Responsible for ensuring all if aspects for the Service are ramation. Co-ordinates the LD / LLD and supporting Service ramation. Prepares for and contributes to northly Project Board approximation of the stellams of the stellams of the provides weekly progress reports for the Authority Stella Required: Detailed experience of the design, development and delivery of integrated business solutions, with both SDLC, Waterfail and Age interholds in the stellams. Practical experience of the design, development and delivery of integrated business solutions, with both SDLC, Waterfail and Age interholds of business applications. Practical experience in a range of business applications. Practical experiences in the stellams applications and environments. Practical experience in a range of business applications. Practical experience in a stellams of the Authority. Harris applications (Work Now Consolt reserve). Experienced in SAP ERP, Microsoft Dynamics CRWRPH Dudies, BizTal, Stelocore, Microsoft Aure, AWS, Net Dustom Applications, Open Source Solutions.	Redacted	Nov 20	Nov 21	Y	
ſΓ Systems - Developer(s)	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: input into low led design Developing the functionality/coding to meet the equirements Interim Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Clarifying what actions the program is intended to serform. Breaking down program specification into its simplest aliments and translating this logic into a programming anguage. Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Service Servic		Apr 21	Aug 21	Specialist IT development resource is svallable resource is available to a svallable wat resource is available are TBC depending on the change and technology requirements. In addition to n-house specialists we have access to additional external/contract support if required.	
17 Systems - UAT	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: Prepare lest strategy Prepare lest strategy Write test script Manage the execution of testing. E-builate systems requirement/acceptance criteria are net and identify and effective/ficiencies. Strike Required. Dualified and experienced test resource e.g.: 1 est Automent Landership Test Automation 3 usiness experts/process experts: 1 fest Automation		Jul 21	Oct 21	Y Team of should be available with names to be confirmed when requirements are known. We also have a test secution overflow agreemset (Julids group bo allow trained teams to cultis group bo allow trained teams to execute testing when volumes dictate. If a challenge for any reason, we can secure resource from bedre divisions within the group, use hird- arty relationships with oxisting suppliers contract resources. The exact strategy contract resources the demand and its longerty. This will be a crucial output a strategy and test design phases.	
Head of Operational Delivery and Change	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: Oversee and manage performance of the T-level contract Oversee and manage performance of the T-level contract lifecycle Provide support and puldinator Delivery Managers), throughout the entire Contract lifecycle Oversee and manage the Change Team to work with the pulsiness to embed the new qualifications effectively Liaise with the Authority Sillis Required: Contract Management knowledge and experience - Relationship building sillis; internal and external anthrea/customers -Project Management Skills -Leadership skills		Jun 20	Duration of contract	¥	

Data Analyst	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: Responsible compiling the management information and associated reports, as outlined in the service requirements in an informative and easy to navigate way Reporting to provide internal analysis on performance of services and provide internal analysis on performance of these to relevant stakeholders Still Required: Experience of working with systems, data, reporting packages, databases and programming collections y and programming collections y and y analysis statistical efficiency and y analysis to the service of working with systems, data, reporting packages, databases and programming collection systems, data and to you think data, statistical efficiency and y analysis - Experience in working with management to protitise burness and information needs - Communication and presentation skills	Redacted	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Delivery - Head of Fulfilment - Operational Delivery Workstream Lead	xi	Delivery Responsibilities: - Managing data and fuffilment teams to ensure accurate set up and delivery of: - Qualification master data builds on internal systems (E- volve and MyMaris qualification and assessment betway) - Registration and assessment booking, including - Registration and assessment booking, including information and assessment booking, including information and assessment booking, including information and assessment booking, including - Registration and patients and accorrection - Fuffinent of paper-based examinations (stock management, dispatch and delivery) - Operational Data Management: ensuring all transactional data flow monocity through the usubmission to the Regulator - Poot Results Issue Services - Data Amendments, Cancellatoria, - Provides weak progress, risks and issues - Provides weak progress, risks and issues - Provides weak progress reports for the Authority Skills Required: - Operational data langement ekills - Operational and randox delivery waragement - Systems and process involve		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Delivery - Technical Data Administrator (Master Data Services)	1x Manager 2xProduct TDAs 22 Assessment TDAs	Delivery Responsibilities Massie data build on informal systems (E-volve and MyMerkis Setup) Set up TQ audit on informal systems (E-volve and MyMerkis Setup) Setup TQ audit on informal systems (E-volve and MyMerkis Setup) urchase the sessemineris and register their candidates or marking and results to be released or or marking and results to be released or candidates to build to ensure data is translated correctly Skills required: • exploribuilds the rule of the City & Guilds pattorns • explorable for truiting, testing and quality assuring master data, (oricing) Qualifications, Assessments, and Quality Data) in various City & Guilds platforms • Provides Operational support and resolution of various SkP and platform releted quaries and issues • Actional platform releted quaries and issues • Actional support and citatia surious various • Actional Support Ide reflective infegration of data across various • Actional Support User for the regulator's platform for AO TQ Management		Aug 21	Duration of contract	¥	
Operational Delivery - Technical Data Administrator (Results Processing)	1x Ops Manager - Data Management 1 Results Delivery Coordinator 3 TDAs	Delevery Responsibilities: - Monitor for terum of student's examination materials and track these through internal processes, reconciling against registration and assessment bookings. - Ensure results are captured and processed on time and correctly SNIIs Required: - Knowledgeable in SAP and various City & Guids platforms. - Conversant in data integration and manual data - Responsi- - Responsion - Processes post results issue amendments and - Processes post results issue amendments and - Processes post results issue amendments and - Regulator - Regulator - Regulator		Jun 22	Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Delivery - Distribution Co-ordinator	1x Stock Management and Distribution Manager 2: Dashabution Administrator 4 (o be reviewed in lise with learner volumes)	Delivery Responsibilities: - Fulfiment of paper-based scannardion Question Papers, - Submong and Accompanying Sou of Subscription - Subscription of the Companying Sou of Subscription - Activements and/or certificates (if required) - Skills Required: - Knowledgeable in SAP and various City & Guilds platforms - Victoriation - Victoriation - Highly experienced in stock management, picking, packing and sending out paper-based scripts.		Jun 22	Duration of contract	¥	

	Redacte		Redacted				1	
Programme/Project Management - Administrator	xi	Stoport the Programme Manager Arrange meetings and take meeting minutes/actions Update the resource and implementation plans Update the resource and implementation plans Undate the resource and the resource and the set of the Authority Maintain levy dates calendar Skille Required: Side Required: Tome management Familiar with senderd Microsoft Office applications Strong communication skills, both written and verbal Meticulous attention to detail and accuracy	- Realleu	Jun 20	Duration of contract	¥		
Territory Quality Delivery and Provider Support Manager	xl	Delever Responsibilities: - Manages and monitors the T-level Quality Team to ensure SLA and KPI compliance. - Develops and oversees team to implement Provider onboarding process - Overarching responsibility for effective management of Provider external quality seurance - I.eads the Quality Delevery workstream meetings - Prepares for and contributes to monthly Project Board - Provides weekly progress reports for the Authority Skills Required: - Experienced in managing resource to ensure that Providers cover the right level of quality assurance support. - Experienced in managing quality assurance in an Awarding Organisation. - Has experienced in managing quality assurance in an Awarding Organisation. - Has experience in acting as the level excellation point. - Has experience in acting as the level excellence of dimentors the Team Manager to ensure excellent customer service and effective risk management.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y		
Quality Delivery and Provider Support Manager	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • Directly manages a team of Quality Assurance Coordinators: • Authority to act as a direct escalation point for any concerns identified with Providers. Skills required: • Experienced in overseeing the standardisation activities that the Quality Moderation Coordinators will take part in and ensuring they are all appropriately trained.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y		
Quality Delivery and Provider Support Co-ordinators	xt to 2	Delivery Responsibilities: - Co-ordinates Provider Aproval Process - Co-ordinates Provider relationship - Manages Provider relationship - Manages Provider relationship - Co-ordinates al external quality assurance and moderation activities - Reviews all TQA and moderator feedback forms / reports and analyse trands - Manages risk togs, action plans and implementation SkillerExperiance required: - Risk management experience in an Awarding organisation setting - Experienced in lineling with Providers undertaking the approval process - Experienced in monitoring action plans wherever implemented		Sep 21	Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start June 2021, in preparation for Sep 21		
Technical Qualification Associates - External	x4 The number of TQAs is based on the no. of Providers for year 1. The number will be rovieweith start of delivery and recruited annually dependent on the Providers.	Delevery Responsibilities: Conduct and document quality assurance, advisory, system and exam audit activities with centres, in line with Carly & Guidell, Man dregulatory arrangements Carly Source and the and support to contres - Support about and support to contres - Participate in best practice and standardisation activities consistent periodic and standardisation activities to ensure support for continued improvement and consistent periodic activities to enable excellent customer service Skills Required: - Knowledge of regulatory arrangements for City & Guilds - Knowledge of regulatory arrangements - Knowledge of City all customers - Knowledge of City all customers - Knowledge of City all customers - Knowledge of City and the ability to prioritie effectives - Statist and the ability to prioritie effectives - Ability to work independently and as part of a team		Oct 21	Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start July 2021, in preparation for Oct 21		
Head of Quality Delivery and Associate Management	xt	Delivery Responsibilities: • Oversees, manages and monitors the Quality Delivery and Associate Margement teams • Sits on the internal Design Principles Group for qualification and assessment sign off • Sits on the internal Quality Board Skills Required: • Leadership and Management • Suppler management • Suppler management • Suppler management • Suppler management • Project management and delivery		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥		
Quality Assurance - Senior Associate Manager	xl	Delawy Responsibilities: Lawd beAkcolain Quality learn to recruit, select, train and performance manage FTC and contracted Associates Skills required: - Leaderthip and management - Stability and management - Stability and management - Fingen management and manysis of data trends - People management - Collaborative working and influence		Apr 21	Duration of contract	Y		

	Re	dacted Delivery Responsibilities:	Redacted		1		
Quality Assurance - Associate Manager(s)		Associate Recruitment Associate Management Caulity Assurance and Risk Management: Training and Development Sundardiation Product development support Sind required: Experience of working to quality assurance standards Recognised training and development experience AralyScal and critical Thrinking and Influencing skills Suddardial argemines of proparing for and presenting so avide range of trapet automoses Creative, enthusiates and drive, with a passion for stateholder anggement. Understanding of the UK education and training market and qualifications AnalyScal and critical thrinking the second training market and qualifications Creative, enthusiates and drive, with a passion for stateholder anggement. Understanding of the UK education and training market and qualifications AnalyVe to work effectively the cross functional teams of internal and exerting the crisis functional teams for proteins on workdad, to meet ta deadings and to work indexperidently or a part of a team and to work indexperidently or a part of a team suprovent initiality a geographicality dispersed team to prestation for works a geographically dispersed team to prestate of worksing in a regulated environment		Apr 21	Duration of contract	v	
Quality Assurance - Chair of Examiners - External	xl	Delivery Responsibilities: • Maintain and monitor the standards for assessments • Maintain and monitor the standards of crassessments • Monitor the standards of Chief examiner for the designated subject at each level • Complete final check of question papers and mark schemes • Chair the award check of question papers and mark • Chair the award process and recommend grade • Poolds a second pointor where the chief examiner has acted as the sole Marking Examiner • Review and approve, on needpit of the Schrümer's report, any changes required to question papers and mark schemes where the Chief and Principal Examiner are the same person. Stills required: • Expertise in assessment methodologies used within the req			Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start April 2021, in preparation for Aug 21	
Quality Assurance - Chief Examiner - External	xt	Delivery Responsibilities: • Maintain and monitor the standards for assessments across a qualification or qualification or level of qualification. • Monitor the standards of the Principal Examiners • Adoite Principal Examiners on assessment setting and • Pertograte in the Question Paper Evaluation Committee meetings for all assessments across the suite of qualifications on crecipit of the Schünker's report, any changes required to question paper and mark schemes in consultation with the Principal Examiner short and the Principal Examiner short and the Principal Examiner of a session paper and mark schemes in consultation with the Principal Examiner of a setting of the Principal Examiner of an examination of the Principal Examiner reports and produce qualification reports are required) • Review, edit and approve Principal Examiner reports and produce qualification reports are required. • Quidids • Pratricipate in meetings related to the subject at the request of City & Guidids • Statis e in assessments as requested by City & Guidids • Statis e in assessment methodologies used within the eropreent granching in the docupational specialisms covered by the role • Currently occupationally toxindegbable within the eropreent granching and the role at the level of the Principal examiner on the principal of the principal examiner reports and produce granching and request of principal examiner reports and produce granching and provide and principal examiner reports and produce the request of City & Guidids • Understate training are requested by City & Guidids • Statis end in assessment methodologies used within the ecorporering sector, and within the according of Provides and and the during at the level of the Principal examiner and the during at the level of the		Aug 21	Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start April 2021, in preparation for Aug 21	
Quality Assurance - Principal Examiner - External	×2	 FrA Device Part of the second se		Aug 21	Duration of contract	N April 2021, in preparation for Aug 21	

	Redacted	Delivery Responsibilities:	Redacted				,
Quality Assurance - Lead Examiner - External	xt	Density responsibilities Team Leader for mimiler for the assessment they are Team Leader forminitien for the assessment they are Duality assure the marking of a barm of examiners on the samples Provide feedback to Marking Examiners on the samples and quality of vork Provide guidance and support to Marking Examiners Provide support Provide guidance and support to Understanding Provide support Provide support to the support Provide support Provide a construction when marking Skills required: Providers and students at the level of the TQ Understanding of Providers and students at the level of Hor TQ Understanding of marking/awarding processes		Mar 22	Duration of contract	N will start November 2021 in preparation for March 22	
Quality Assurance - Examiner/Marker - External	x9 The number of markers is based on estimated uptale for year 1. The number of uptale for year 4. The number of the persevent annually dependent on candidate volumes.	Devicery responsibilities: - Mark candidate "script in accordance with the agreed marking scheme. - Prepare for and participate in standardisation of markers meetings. - Report any suppicion of collusion or unfair practice or any evidence of irregularities on the part of candidates or centre to C1% Calidia staff. - Review candidates marked scripts when requested by - Review candidates marked scripts when requested by - Produce are examines' report and submit it within the specified time. - Undertake to offer the services set out above within the specified times and in accordance with C1% & Guilds' procedures. Assessment Handbooks and Instructions for Marking Examiners. Stills required: -Expertise in assessment methodologies used within the trip - Currently occupationally knowledgeable within the engineering sector, and within the cocupational specialisms covered by the role - Understanding of Providers and students at the level of the TO - Autoristanding of marking/awarding processes		Mar 22	Duration of contract	N Recrutment will start November 2021, in preparation for March 22	
Quality Assurance - Principal Moderator - External	rt	 Delivery Responsibilities: Monitor, manage and support the team of Moderators for qualification, the server a standardised and consistent approach to quality assume and the moderation decisions, feedback and processing the standardisedback and processing training sessions and sampling/advisory activities. Develop standardisation marking activity Support the Associate Quality team with the recruitment, selection and training of wM doctards. Develop standardisation marking activity Support the Associate Quality team with the recruitment, selection and training of rew Moderators. Develop standardisation marking activity Support the Associate Quality team with the recruitment, selection and training of rew Moderators. Develop standardisation and sixing advisory activities with centres, in line with quality assume guidelines for Technical and project qualification SWIs required: Supprime of co-ordinating standardisation concernet (or similar) Involvement in the production assessment materials of the associated Technical qualification Development and the with quality opertinence Development of developing and delivering training events software a guidoxi, Ward and Excel 1 Development and activities for teams of associated Technical qualification to community with a with avelian tarking the subsistion software a guidoxi, Ward and Excel 1 Development and activities of training version software a guidoxi, Ward and Excel 1 Development and activities of training version and an activities of training and calculaters throughout the year - expecision (or training technical training / training mediation, division guidowise throughout the same of association activities of training mediation activities and training / training mediation, division guidowise throughout the year - expecision (or training version sof		Mar 22	Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start November 2021, in preparatoio / March 22	
		Delivery Responsibilities: - Monitor and support an allocated team of Moderators, to - Monitor and Support an allocated team of Moderator, assurance, moderator, feedback and processes - Contribute to the development and delivery of Moderator standardisation materials to support centre marking activity assurance, moderator, support centre marking activity selection and training of new Moderator - Support the Principal Moderator teth reports, feeding in to reports on thread and sissue identified by moderators, - Support the Principal Moderator, such and a support - Support duration activity - conduct and document before and moderator sampling - Support moderation activity - conduct and document and project qualifications - Sublis required: - Industry specific qualifications up to level 3 - Tasching supprimeries in a large Provider with tack record - Up to date, occupational industy experience - Experience of condications during the qualification concerned (or similar) - Experience of co-ordinating standardisation activities for heart of assession / markers - Experience of co-ordinating standardisation activities for - Respiration developing and delivering training events - Experience of developing and delivering training events					

	Rec	Proficient IT skills with experience of using key business	Redacted			N	
Quality Assurance - Lead Moderator - External	xt	software e.g. outlock, Word and Excel • Excellent communication will will ability to communicate with a wide variety of stakeholders both vertaaly and in writing • ability of the software of the stakeholders both • wallability to attend or manage key activities throughout the year • Up to date experience in the following activities: maching/staining, moor siton, elements is unaching/staining, moor siton, elements • Up to date experience in the following activities: • act		Mar 22	Duration of contract	Recruitment will start November 2021, m preparation for March 22	
Quality Assurance - Moderators - External	x4 to 6 The number of moderators is based on uptake for year 1. The number will be reviewed and annually dependent on candidate volumes.	 Delivery Responsibilities: Moderale certre marking - conduct and document moderation, quality assurance and advisory activities with centres, in line with quality assurance guidelines for T Provide advices and guidence to certifies: on moderation and marking of the internally assessed, ceternally moderated/validited assessments and Employer involvement Produce City & Guilds and centre reports and feedback corr: quality of marking the moderation process, best provide the produce of the discussion of the second seco		Mar 22	Duration of contract	N Recruitment will start November 2021, in preparation for March 22	
Regulation and Compliance - Head of Regulation and Compliance - and Regulation and Compliance Workstream Lead	xt	Delivery Responsibilities: • Oversees, monitors and manages the regulation, compliance and appeals team, • Responsible Officer and first point of contact for Ofqual • or off of Annual Management. • Loads on internal and activentia, londent reporting and oversight of appeals applications and reasonable adjustments requests. • Develops post results process guidance for Providers. • Sils on the Awarding Review Panels • Loads the Delign Principies Group • Sils on the Awarding Review Panels • Loads the Regulation • Leads weekly progress reports for the Authority Propers for and contributes to monthy Project Board reporting on workstream progress, risks and issues • Providers weekly progress reports for the Authority Sildis Requirad: • Regulatory compliance • Regulatory compliance			Duration of contract	Y	
Lead Manager - Quality, Policy and Procedures	x1	Definery Responsibilities: - Controbuting to deviacement of Assessment Strategy - Leads on development of internal and external quality assurance policies, processes and guidance - Point of escalation for moderation quality assurance queries - Managing internal enror and incident process - State Development - State Development - Supporting responses to outernal regulatory queries and audits - Support internal and external communications - State Development - Calaborative working and influence - Attention to dealul, understanding of wider regulatory Iandoccape - Problem-solving and creative solutions - Clear, accessible guidance enductors		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Qualification and Assessment Policy and Design Adviser	x1	Delivery Responsibilities: • Input hio qualification and assessment design • Advise on best practice across all aspects of assessment • Bits on Design Principles Group Skills required: • Up to date on current assessment design principles • Avarienes of the range of assessment practices used in vocational assessments • Knowledge of theory and practice of assessment • Experience in implementing valid, reliable manageable assessment design			Duration of contract	Y	

		* 100				
Regulation and Compliance - Regulatory Policy and Audit Manager	Redecte	Delevery Responsibilities: - Contributing to development of Assessment Strategy + Working with JCD to review and update key documents to incluiant "Lowes a _ instructions to Conduction - Sits on Design Principles Group - Managas, investigates and responds to appeals nequests - Supports the production of post results process guidance to Provides. Exponsible for convening the appeals board a Computing the heat angle and regarding their appeal - Submitting event notifications to Ofqual Stills Required: - Superinces in ensuing regulatory compliance, including complying with reporting - Experience on delevering an end-to-end query and appeal process - Investigating, collating and reviewing all evidence to determine a fair and true outcome		Duration of contract	Y	
Regulation and Compliance - Team Manager - Investigations and Compliance	xt	Delivery Responsibilities: • Working up processes and procedures to support investigative activity • Managing team of 4 to deliver investigations Stills required. • Understanding of T-level qualification delivery • Team management • Process development • Regulatory principles	May 23	Duration of contract plus 2 years	Y	
Finance Lead	xt	Deferry Responsibilities: • Financial Resortion • Member of Project Board providing updates and raising risks and/or issues • Providing week/monthly reports to the Authority Stills Required: • Experience in high volume sales, revenue business partnering • Commercial and business acumen • Issight through analytics • Excel modeling • Procidem Solving approach to challenges • Commercial modeling at senior level • Stateholder management	Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Partnership Manager	xi	Daliavy Responsibilities: - Developing and managing relationship with sub-contractor EAL - Providing weekly and monthly updates on any progress, risks and issues - Prepares for and contributes to monthly Project Board reporting on EAL progress, risks and issues - Provides weekly progress reports for the Authority Skills required: - Stakeholder engagement - Communication skills - Bid management - Contract management	lul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Bid Contract Manager	xt	Delway Responsibilities: - Responsible for managing all contractual documentation throughout the lifecycle of the project - Responsible for SLI Statugy Stills required: - Procurement expertise - Contract management - Commercial and business - Commercial and business - Origanisational and project management - Siganisational and project management - Siga	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
T-level Governance Board - Executive Director, Operations & Programmes	x1	Directs City & Guidd: coveraching T Level strategy and cross Lat Investment, agreeing which TO Lats City & Cuids will lender for and how we promote and communicate the benefits of T Levels as a whole.	Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
T-level Governance Board - Director of Strategic Partnerships, Communications and Bids	xt	Directs City & Guild's overarching T Level strategy and cross Lot investment, agreeing which TO Lots City & Guilds will lender for and how we promote and communicate the benefits of T Levels as a whole.	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
T-level Governance Board - Executive Director of Quality	x1	Directs City & Guilds overarching T Level strategy and cross Lot investment, agreeing which TO Lots City & Guilds will lender for and how we promote and communicate the benefits of T Levels as a whole.	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
T-level Governance Board - Finance Director	xt	Directs City & Guild's overarching T Level strategy and cross LG investment, agreeing which TQ Lds City & Guilds will lender for and how we promote and communicate the benefits of T Levels as a whole.	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Programme Steering Group - Executive Director, Operations & Programmes	xt	The Programme Steering Group (PSG) provides project governance and is accountable for the service delively and list is the decision-making Board for proposed actions to mitigate risk and resolve issues that arise during the time of the contract, and to allocate the resource needed to ensure delivery of the SRs and achievement of KPIs. The service delivery of the SRs and achievement of KPIs of a set of the SRS contact. If the Authority, responsible for delivery and accountable for Tion actioning and contractual requirements against KPIs.		Duration of contract	Y	

				_			
Programme Steering Group - Director of Strategic Partnerships, Communications and Bids	Redacted	The Programme Steering Group (PSc) provides project governance and is accountable for the service delivery and performance against the TQ Contract. It is the decision-making Board for proposed actions to mitigate risk and resolve issues that arise during the term of the contract, and to allocate the resource needed to ensure delivery of the SRs and achievement of KPIs. Is a key PSG contact for the Authority, accountable to policy, Authority relationship management and contract change.	Redacted	Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Programme Steering Group - Head of Industries, Commissioning and Assessment Development	xl	The Programme Stearing Group (PSG) provides project generance and its accountable for the service delivery and performance against the TO Contract. It is the decision-making Board for proposed actions to mitigate risk and resolve issues that arise during the term of the contract, and to allocate the resource needed to ensure delivery of the SRs and achievement of KPIs.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Programme Steering Group - Head of Cuatomer Transformation Projects (Programme Manager) at EAL	xl	The Programme Steering Group (PSG) provides project governance and is accountable for the service delivery and performance against the TQ Contract. and actions to mitigate risk and resolve issues that arise during the tem of the contract, and to allocate the resource needed to ensure delivery of the SRs and achievement of KPIs.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Project Board - Programme Manager - Chair	x1	Provides project governance and oversight for service delivery and count of performance Cross-functional working to ensure ongoing plans and capability are in place to deliver the T0 to the agreed milestones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss programs, risks and lasses on the implementation and resource plans durations of the service deliver of the service Authority • Mobilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and excalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract.		
Project Board - Qualification and Assessment Development Workstream Lead	ixi	Provides project governance and oversight for service delivery and contract performance. Cross-functional working to ensure ongoing plans and capability are inplace to deliver the 10 to the agreed milestones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss progress, risks and fasces on the implementation and resource plans Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the Authority Mobilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Project Board - Stakebolder, Employer and Provider Engagement, Marketing and Communications Workstream Lead	xl	Provides project governance and oversight for service delivery and counter genomenacy Cross-functional working to ensure ongoing plans and capability are inplace to deliver the 10 to the agreed milestones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss progress, risks and assues on the implementation and resource plans 4. Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the A. Hobbilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Project Board - Quality Delivery Workstream Lead	x1	Provides project governance and oversight for service delivery and contract performance. Contract performance. Contract performance and the service of the service capability area working the service the to the service millastones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss programs, risks and issues on the implementation and resource plans Meets monthly to discuss programs, risks and issues on the implementation and resource plans Meets monthly to discuss programs and Meets monthly objects programs and Meets monthly objects and Meets and the service and Meets and the service and Meets and the service and Meets an		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Project Board - Regulation and Compliance Workstream Lead	xi	Provides project governments and oversight for service dativery and control performance dativery and control performance accessively and place to deliver the To to the agreed milestones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss progress, risks and assues on the implementation and resource plans Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the Authority Mobilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Project Board - Finance Workstream Lead	xt	Provides project governance and oversight for service delivery and contract performance. Cross-functional working to ensure ongoing plans and capability are in place to definer the TO to the agreed Media monthly and the service plans. Media monthly to discuss programs, risks and issue on the implementation and resource plans Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the Authority Mobilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	

Project Board - IT Workstream Lead	Redacted	Provides project governance and oversight for service tellevery and contract performance. Erosa-hunctional working to ensure orgoing plans and apability are in place to deliver the TO to the agreed apability are inplace to deliver the TO to the agreed to the monthly to discuss progress, risks and issues on the implementation and resource plans • Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the Authority • Mobilised when required to discuss any critical project risks or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.	Redacted	Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Project Board - Operational Delivery Workstream Lead	xt	Provides project governance and prescipit for service lealiney and contract performance cross-functional working to ensure orgoing plans and apability are in place to deliver the To to the agreed milestones, service requirements and KPIs: Meets monthly to discuss progress, risks and issues on the implementation and resource plans 4 Members to provide weekly status updates to report to the Authority 4 Additised when required to discuss any critical project to fish or issues that may arise and escalate as needed.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	¥	
EAL Project Board (Chair)	xt	Delivery responsibilities: - Developing and managing EAL's relationship with City & Guilds Provide regular updates on EAL's progress, risks and ssues to City & Guilds - Coordinate EAL input Skills required: - Stakeholder management - Project management - Excellent communicator - Leadership and management		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
EAL Project Board	x1	Delivery responsibilities: Manage FAL's Qualification and Assessment Development team Report to the board on progress against plan Report to the board on risks and issues Skills Required: - Technical inspecties on the development of qualifications - Programme project management - Preming, risk and resource management - Leadreiship and management - Leadreiship and management - Skikeholder management - Skikeholder management - Skikeholder management - Communication		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
EAL Project Board	x1	Delivery responsibilities: Delivery responsibilities: Heavenities for the T level programme, managing EAL's marketing team and working with City & Guids' Communication Lead Skills Required: A Marketing experience A Marketing experience Commercial and business acumen Commercial and business acumen Statistication management Statistication management Problem solving & decision making Communication		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
EAL Project Board	x1	- Communication Delivery responsibilities: - Oversee the reach of engagement initiatives to stakeholders to nise awareness and consult on the T level programme - Develops and maintains Enginuity's key employer and stakeholder relationships both at a national and regional see Skils Required: - Leadership and management - Stakeholder management - Stakeholder management - Collaboration with sector stakeholders - Problem solving & decision making - Communication - Communicatio		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Design Principles Group - Lead Manager - Quality, Policy and Procedures (Chair)	xt	Serior assessment experts who set the overall design principles for the Q and monitor is development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Design Principles Group - Head of Assessment	xt	Serior assessment eyecht who set the overall design principles for the 2 and monitor in development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	Y	

	- Poder	od	Redacted				
Design Principles Group - Head of Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance and Associate Management	x1	principles for the TQ and monitor is development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	¥	
Design Principles Group - Head of Regulation and Policy	x1	Senior assessment experts who set the overall design principles of the TQ and monitor is development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	¥	
Design Principles Group - Qualification and Assessment Policy and Design Adviser	x1	Senior assessment experts who set the overall design principles for the TQ and monitor its development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	Y	
Design Principles Group - Assessment Design Manager	xt	Senior assessment experts who set the overall design principles for the TO and monitor its development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	¥	
Design Principles Group - Head of Development	xt	Senice assessment exports who set the overall design principles of the TG and monitor is development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	Y	
Design Principles Group - Regulatory Policy and Audit Manager	x1	Solicie assessment exports who set the overall design principles for the TG and monitor is development to ensure the checks and balances required are in place.		Jul 20	Jul 21	Y	
Validity and Compliance Panel - Independent Lead Development Manager (Chair)	x1	Seriori independent revevers who provide a checking mechanism (rogor prior to sumission and confirm submission ready for each Milestone		Dec 20	Jul 21	¥	
Validity and Compliance Panel Index of Industries, Commissioning and Assessment Development	xI	Senior independent relevents who provide a checking mechanism for rigour pror to submission and confirm admission is ready for each Messione		Dec 20	Jul 21	Y	
Validity and Compliance Panel - Head of Assessment and Development	xt	Senicie independent revener who provide a chacking machaniem for figuer prior to sumission and confirm submission is ready for each Milestone		Dec 20	Jul 21	Y	

	Redacted		Redacted				
Validity and Compliance Panel	xi	Senior independent reviewers who provide a checking mechanism for rigour prior to submission and confirm submission ready for each Milestone.		Dec 20	Jul 21	Y	
Validity and Compliance Panel	xi	Senior independent reviewers who provide a checking mechanism for jogour prior to subusision and confirm submission ready for each Milestone		Dec 20	Jul 21	Y	
Validity and Compliance Panel - EAL Head of Product	xt	Senior independent reviewers who provide a checking mechanism for rigour prior to submission and confirm submission ready for each Milestone.		Dec 20	Jul 21	Y	
Quality Board - Head of Regulation and Policy (Chair)	xf	Decision making body for all activities relating to quality, compliance and regulatory standards undertaken by the DHY & Guilds of London Institute (CGL) awarding bodyiorganisation. It oversees the approach to quality taken to the development, daivery and award of T Levels talonguide other products and services) to provide laborguide other products and services) to provide power to the development of the term Dynariational and Executive Boards and seturality for the Quality and Standards Committee (QSC) that the CGL warding bodyiograinstain is operating to required quality tandards. The Board will be responsible for supporting and monitoring compliance with internal standards and with hose set by the Authority and Oriqual.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Quality Board - Head of Industries, Commissioning and Assessment Development	x1	Decision making body for all activities relating to quality, compliance and regulatory standards undertaken by the compliance and regulatory standards undertaken by the outprogramitation. It overness the approach to quality taken for the development, delivery and award of T Levels (allongsido other products and services) to provide confidence internally to the Governing Body (us applicable) perfainding and Standards Committee (QSC) that the CQL perfainding and Standards Committee (QSC) that the CQL audity and Standards Committee (QSC) that the CQL standards. The Body will be responsible for supporting and monitoring compliance with internal standards and with hose set by the Authority and Ofqual.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Quality Board – Head of Quality Delivery, Quality Assurance and Associate Management	xt	Decision making body for all activities relating to quality, compliance and regulatory standards undertaken by the City & Guilds of London Institute (CGLI) awarding body/organisation. It oversees the approach to quality taken for the development, delivery and award of T Levels ladongial obtention products and strengts [b provide] calling the strength of the strength of the strength of the strength of the strength of the strength of the Operational and Executive Reards and externally to the Quality and Standards Committee (GSL) that the CGLI awarding body/organisation is operating to required quality ind monitoring compliance with internal standards and with hose set by the Authonity and Olqual.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Quality Board - Executive Director of Quality	x1	Decision making body for all activities relating to quality, compliance and regulatory standards undertaken by the City & Guilds of London Institute (CGLI) awarding body/organisation. It oversees the approach to quality taken for the development, delivery and award of T Levels laiongiado other products and services) to provide confidence internally to the Governing Body (as applicable) confidence internally to the Governing Body (applicable) confidence internally to the Governing Body (as applicable) confidence internally to the Body (as applicable) confidence internally (as applicable) confidence internal (as applicable) confidence i		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Resource Board - HR Business Partner (Chair)	xt	The Resource Board owns the owerll view of headcount, resourcing and contingencian enaded for teams and variable to succeed. Responsible for: ensuring City & Suits/sheadcount numbers and costs are managed and controlled ensuring verder (examiners, authors, IEPA etc) numbers costs are managed and controlled Staff turnover and retention management, succession planning, Liehnt management - Suits and experience are appropriate to deliver on - Exclusion priori for prioritisation of new roles vs existing vacancies across directorates - Proposing changes to recruitment process, delegation of authority and systems.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Resource Board - Commercial	x1	The Resource Board owns the overall view of headcount, resourcing and contingencies needed for teams and projects to aucced. Responsible ther: • ensuring City & Guida headcount numbers and costs are • ensuring motion (comminers, authors, EPAs etc) numbers costs are managed and controlled Staff authorse and retention management, succession planning, talent management Staff skillest and experience are appropriate to deliver on strategic objectives Excession point for prioritisation of new roles vs existing vacancies across directorates • Proposing Charge to recruitment process, delegation of authority and systems.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
	Red	acted The Resource Board owns the overall view of headcount,	Redacted				
---	-----	--	----------	--------	-------------------------	---	--
Resource Board - Head of Field and Client Support	x1	resourcing and contingencies needed for teams and projects uncreader. Responsible for: - ensuring city & Contain Insedocunt numbers and costs are - ensuring work of examiners, authors, EPAs etc) numbers costs are managed and controlled - \$laff turover and reteriors management, succession planning, talent management - \$laff subjectives of performance are appropriate to deliver on strategic objectives or prioritization of new roles we existing working across directorates.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	¥	
Resource Board - Head of Quality Delivery and Associate Management	x1	The Resource Board owns the overall view of headcount, resourcing and contingenichs needed for bars and projects to succeed. Responsible for: • ensuring City & Guids headcount numbers and costs are managed and controlled • enauting world (examinets, authors, EPAs etc) numbers costs are managed and controlled provide the second second second second planning, latert management, succession planning, latert management agement, succession strategic objectives • Escalation point for prioritisation of new roles ve existing vacancies across directorates • Proposing changes to recruitment process, delegation of authority and systems.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Executive Director of Operations (Chair)	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of tratangin objectives and key insidered (including T Levale and Apprenticeships) by acting as an excatation point for the TO Programme Steering Group, Resource Board and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve cross-programme lesues and take decisions to ensure City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Lead Finance Business Partner	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and key initializes (including T Levels and Apprenticeships) by acting as an escalation point for the TO Programme Steering Group, Resource Board and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve cross-programme issues and take decisions to marze City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Head of Field and Client Support	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and key initiatives (including r1 Luvels and the strategic region of the strategic region of the strategic TO Programme Steering Oracy. Resource Board and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve cross-programme issues and lake decisions to ensure City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Head of Commercial Planning	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and reginitatives (inducting) T Levels and Apprentionships) by aciding as mescatation point for the Covernance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolver onces-programme issues and take decisions to ensure City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Head of Regulation, Audit and Improvement	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and key initiatives (including T Lavels and the strategic strategic strategic strategic and the TO Programme Steeling Group, Resource Beach and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve cross-programme lesues and take decisions to ensure City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Director of Strategic Partnerships, Communications and Bids	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and key initiatives (including T Lavels and the TO Ingramma Steering Croup, Resource Board and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve onces-programme liseuse and take decisions to ensure City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - HR Business Partner	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and key initiatives (including r1 Lavels and the strategic strategic strategic strategic strategic strategic TO Programme Steeling Group, Resource Board and other Governance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolve cross-programme liseuse and take decisions to neare City & Guilds meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	
Operational Board - Head of Apprenticeship Delivery (EPA)	x1	Accountable for the operational delivery of strategic objectives and vinitatives (including). I Levels and Apprentionships) by units are escatation points for schore Gowernance Groups, to manage and mitigate cross- programme risks, resolver oncos-programme issues and take decisions to ensure City & Guids meets its contractual requirements and achieves its current and future business objectives.			Duration of contract	Y	

		 Redacted		Redacted			1	
Indus	ational Board - Head of trifes, Commissioning, a sament and Development	objectives and k Apprenticeships FQ Programme Sovernance Gr programme risk ake decisions t	The operatorial delivery of strategic expinitatives (including T Levels and) by acting as an escalation point for the Swering Group, Resource Board and other swering Croup, Resource Board and other on serve Ork & Guildia meets its contractua on achieves its current and future business		Oct 20	Duration of contract	Y	

Pricing Schedule - Instructions Redacted

Contract: Lot 4: Engineering and Manufacturing: Manufacturing, Processing and Control

Key Role	Redacted	Remit/role during development (prior to IfATE Approval)	Remit/role during delivery (post IfATE Approval)
		Programme management across workstreams/functional teams to ensure plans, operational	Programme management across workstreams/functional teams to ensure plans,
		resource and capability is in place to develop and prepare to deliver the new TQ	operational resource and capability is in place to deliver the new TQ qualifications •
		qualifications •Leads their contracts agenda for the Programme Steering Group and chairs	Leads their contracts agenda for the Programme Steering Group and chairs Project
		Project Board • Reports and monitor delivery against SRs and KPIs • Prepares progress	Board • Reports and monitor delivery against SRs and KPIs • Prepares progress reports
		reports and risk/issue escalations for Steering Group and T-level Governance Board •	and risk/issue escalations for Steering Group and T-level Governance Board • Prepares
		Prepares and meet with IfATE weekly to report on progress, update on any deviation from	and meet with IfATE weekly to report on progress, update on any deviation from
		submitted resource and implementation plans and escalate any risks/issues and action	submitted resource and implementation plans and escalate any risks/issues and action
		plans to mitigate. • Relationship management between IfATE and City & Guilds • Updates	plans to mitigate. • Relationship management between IfATE and City & Guilds •
Programme / Project Manager		and maintains the Exit Strategy.	Updates and maintains the Exit Strategy.
		Alongside the Lead Head of Development, this role will ensure the overall validity of the TQ	
		development, by: • Inputting into the TQ assessment approach and agreeing design	
		principles to be achieved through the TQ development • Engaging liaison from a wider pool	
		of assessment experts in design, development and research as part of a design principles	Accountable for the assessment team, and the creation and operational delivery of all
		group to ensure security in assessment design approach • Sitting on the Design Principles	live assessments in line with the agreed service requirements and assessment
		Group and Validity and Compliance Panel • Supporting the development of the Assessment	strategy. Providing guidance and sampling of live assessments produced by the
		Strategy, through critical review and revision • Providing guidance and sampling of sample	Assessment and Development team. Provide support to embed the TO assessment
			····· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Head of Assessment Design		assessments produced by the Development team	development, maintenance, awarding and result release into the assessment team.
		Alongside the Head of Assessment, this role will have oversight across all TQ developments,	
		ensuring consistency of approach, validity, and quality outputs by: • Direct line	
		management of the Head's of Development & responsibility for the development team as a	
		whole. Inputting into the TQ assessment approach and agreeing design principles to be	
		achieved through the TQ development • Sitting on the Design Principles Group and Validity	
		and Compliance Panel • Supporting the development of the TQ Specification, Sample	Post approval the development team will work alongside the assessment team to
		Assessment Materials & Assessment Strategy through critical review and revision •	handover and embed the newly developed TQ gualification into the assessment team
		Providing guidance and sampling of sample assessments produced by the Development	to ensure the live assessment materials are created and delivered to meet the
Lead Head of Development		team	contract delivery requirements.
		This role will have overall accountability of the TQ development and act as Workstream	
		Lead for the Assessment and Development Workstream. Specifically:	
		management of the Development Manager team, ensuring that TQ content and assessment	
		development is effective and efficient to meet deadlines and quality standards •	
		Development of the Assessment Strategy for the TQ and ensuring the TQ is delivered	
		against this • Responsible for ensuring that all contract milestones are met as part of the	
		development; including ensuring that submissions are of a quality standard, and meet	
		agreed design principles • Liaison and agreement with internal teams to ensure the valid	
		design and development of the TQ, e.g. Design Principles Group, VCP, and ensuring that the	
		TQ is compliant with these principles at all stages of the qualification development process	
		Leads the Assessment and Development workstream meetings Prepares for and	Post approval the development team will work alongside the assessment team to
		contributes to monthly Project Board reporting on workstream progress, risks and issues •	handover and embed the newly developed TQ gualification into the assessment team
		Provides weekly progress reports for IfATE • Liaison with IfATE, employer panels and others	to ensure the live assessment materials are created and delivered to meet the
Head of Development		throughout the development of the TQ, ensuring that all requirements are met.	contract delivery requirements.
		Provides support and guidance as part of the Design Principles Group in terms of the	Responsible for the creation and operational delivery of all live assessments. Develops
		development of the assessment approach and design. Feeds into assessment strategy from	Grade Exemplification materials. Responsible for the validation, awarding and
		an operational delivery perspective. Review and sign-off of SAMs from an operational	standardisation of the first set of live assessments, reporting of results to IfATE for the
Assessment Design Manager		delivery perspective.	first set of live assessments.
		This role will be responsible for the content development of the TQ, e.g. • Engaging with	
		technical panels, employers and Providers to develop, amplify and validate qualification	
		content against agreed design principles • Development of sample assessment materials to	
			Dest an and the development term will work also wide the set
		quality standards and to meet agreed design principles • Development of Guide	Post approval the development team will work alongside the assessment team to
		Exemplification materials • Ensuring sufficient consultation and engagement with	handover and embed the newly developed TQ qualification into the assessment team
		employers and Providers to validate TQ content and assessment materials • Completing	to ensure the live assessment materials are created and delivered to meet the
Development Manager		system builds and ensuring the operational delivery of the TQ.	contract delivery requirements.
		Key contact for IFATE in regard to contractual matters. Provides oversight for contract	Key contact for IFATE in regard to contractual matters. Provides oversight for contract
		performance, guaranteeing effective decision-making across waves. Attends IfATE monthly	performance, guaranteeing effective decision-making across waves. Attends IfATE
		meetings. Responsible for TQ delivery and contractual requirements against KPIs. Oversees	monthly meetings. Responsible for TQ delivery and contractual requirements against
		and manages performance of the T-level contract delivery team across all waves. Provide	KPIs. Oversees and manages performance of the T-level contract delivery team across
Chair of Programme Steering Group / Key		support and guidance to Programme Managers (Delivery Managers), throughout the entire	all waves. Provide support and guidance to Programme Managers (Delivery
contact for IfATE		Contract lifecycle.	Managers), throughout the entire Contract lifecycle.
CONTACT TOF ITATE		Contract mecycle.	
			Key Executive contact for IFATE in regard to contractual matters. Provide robust
		Key Executive contact for IFATE in regard to contractual matters. Provide robust governance	governance and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing effective decision-
		and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing effective decision-making.	making. Responsible for executive management, decision-making, attending PSG
Supplier Authorised Representative /		Responsible for executive management, decision-making, attending PSG monthly meetings.	monthly meetings. Accountable for TQ delivery and contractual requirements against
Programme Steering Group Member		Accountable for TQ delivery and contractual requirements against KPIs.	KPIs.
riogramme sceering or oup wember			
		Provide robust governance and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing effective	Provide robust governance and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing
		decision-making. Responsible for management, decision-making, attending PSG monthly	effective decision-making. Responsible for management, decision-making, attending
Programme Steering Group member		meetings. Accountable for TQ qualification development and delivery.	PSG monthly meetings. Accountable for TQ assessment development and delivery.
		Provide robust governance and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing effective	Provide robust governance and oversight for contract performance, guaranteeing
		decision-making. Responsible for executive management, decision-making, attending PSG	effective decision-making. Responsible for executive management, decision-making,
		monthly meetings. Accountable for TQ qualification development, policy and quality	attending PSG monthly meetings. Accountable for TQ assessment development, policy
Programme Steering Group member		delivery.	and quality delivery.
			Provide robust governance and oversight for EAL contribution to contract
		Provide robust governance and oversight for EAL contribution to contract performance,	performance, guaranteeing effective decision-making, attending PSG monthly
Deserve the set of the			
Programme Steering Group member (EAL)		guaranteeing effective decision-making, attending PSG monthly meetings.	meetings.

Annex 1 to Schedule 8

Key Subcontractors

	Redacted
Name	Roddolod
Registered address	
Trading status	
Company registration number	
Head Office DUNS number (if applicable) Registered VAT No.	
Type of organisation	
SME	
The role each Sub-Contractor will take in	
providing the services e.g. key	
deliverables (and which Lot(s) this	
applies to)	
<u> </u>	

339

The approximate % of contractual obligations assigned to each Sub-Contractor* in respect of each applicable Lot



	SERVICE AREA EFFECTED	Key Risk / Scenario	ACTION PLAN	Redacted
1	Operations	 Loss of Critical Service Provider This scenario may be the result of temporary downtime or the permanent loss of a business- critical service provider. A critical service provider may, for example, include: print management supplier for the printing of all assessment/exam papers storage facilities for exam papers logistics providers for delivering exam papers to Providers, etc. Each business function has identified a number of internal and third parties who are critical to their on-going business operations and have developed contingency suppliers to ensure Business Continuity. 	 Ascertain service provider impacted (internal/external) & the nature & extent of service interruption or loss. Communicate with service provider to agree frequency of updates for the duration of the incident. If contractual obligations are in place to ensure resumption of identified critical services by the service provider within specified timescales, ensure that these obligations can be met & if not, what alternate arrangements can be provided. Take direction regarding communication to impacted key stakeholders & third-party service providers from authorised Crisis Recovery Team members. Assuming the service provider has BC Plans/Procedures in place to resume identified services within specified timescales, liaise with them to ascertain any temporary or long-term changes to the service. If the service provider is temporarily unable to meet expectations in terms of ongoing delivery of critical services, discuss available options in terms of a temporary alternate supply chain, as appropriate. Promptly agree & implement contractual Terms & Conditions for immediate commencement of services. Ensure that all internal & third parties on whom the service relies are kept informed of incident status & are advised when business as usual operations are expected to be restored. In the event of irrecoverable loss of services by service provider, discuss available options in terms of a permanent replacement contractual Terms & Conditions so that the alternate supply chain. Liaise with procurement to agree & implement contractual Terms & Conditions so that the alternate supply chain can be implemented & services resumed accordingly. 	

2 HR	Loss of or Prolonged Absence	1.	Assess the scope of the impact to department (personnel	Redact
Operations	of Personnel		affected, impact to departments, temporary or long-term) and	
			escalate to HR Incident Response Team.	
	This scenario can be related to	2.	Convene urgent meeting of key personnel to determine severity	
	the loss or continued absence of		of impact, current urgent work in progress & invoke required	
	either key individuals within a		elements of BC Plan & stakeholder communication strategy.	
	function or larger numbers of staff	3.	Take direction regarding communication to impacted key	
	within a function or business as a		stakeholders & third party service providers or product suppliers	
	whole. It may affect functions		from authorised CRT members.	
	within business-critical	4.	Activate communication process to alert staff, advising of	
	timeframes, including:		situation & proposed actions, including availability of support	
	 Qualification and 		services via HR. Caution staff to possible media attention &	
	assessment		refer all questions/enquiries to HR.	
	developers/writers	5.	Determine impact of loss on immediate & longer-term workload	
	preparing material		& key stakeholder / third party relationships, including analysis	
	 Customer support team, 		of required skills/ expertise required to maintain critical activities.	
	leading to unavailability to	6.	Invoke HR Recruitment & Training BCP plans to either:	
	field queries	а.	upskill/ train staff from other departments, who share similar	
	 Moderators, assessors 		skills or expertise, to provide interim support to teams	
	and markers during, or	b.		
	following, a series	_	to support ongoing business operations	
	Each function has contingency	7.		
	resource plans in place, and		stakeholders & others who may be adversely impacted. Agree	
	liaise with HR, to invoke during a		clear, consistent message. If able, agree alternative	
	crisis of this nature.		appointment date &/or location for meetings.	
		8.	1 5	
			Communicate message to services impacted. Provide	
			new/temporary contact reference to impacted stakeholders until	
			informed otherwise. Ascertain stakeholder expectations & agree	
			frequency of updates.	
		9.	Maintain above tasks until business as usual is restored or long-	
			term arrangements are implemented to replace lost skills &	
			expertise.	

3	Site-wide Including	Loss of Telephony	1.	Ascertain impact & likely duration of outage based on lead time to recovery telecommunications systems.	Redacte
	Customer Support	This scenario could relate to any of our regional sites, or to the business as our whole, but most critically to our Wakefield Call Centre, impacting Provider/	2. 3.	Convene urgent meeting of key personnel to determine severity of impact & agree need to invoke stakeholder communication strategy. Agree frequency of communications updates with the service provider	
		Customer query resolution. Desk phone Telephony/ Contact Centre Telephony services are provided by Mitel, who would need to lose both data centres in order to lose all services. We operate across multiple regional sites, as such calls can be rerouted to another site, should there be a loss of services to one of our sites, particularly the Call Centre.	 4. 5. 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 	Assuming a business wide impact, take direction regarding third party communications from the Crisis Response Team. Assuming impact is limited to one site, liaise with Telecommunications provider to enact their BCP, rerouting calls to another site that has the required capacity to handle call volumes in the interim period. Activate communication process to alert staff as needed, advising of situation & alternate arrangements. Communicate agreed message to all priority stakeholders using contract lists provided. Ascertain stakeholder expectations & agree frequency of updates. Communicate to remaining stakeholders as above. If classed as serious outage, establish necessary team members to interface with other internal functions as needed to support business recovery process.	
4	Designal			from Crisis Response Team.	-
4	Regional Sites	Total Loss of Site This scenario could relate to any	1.	Ascertain extent of impact to people, buildings &, if incident occurs during normal working hours, determine if alternate buildings are accessible & available to occupy short-term.	
	Site-wide Including Customer Support	of our regional sites, or to the business as our whole, but most critically to our Wakefield Call Centre, impacting Provider/	2. 3.	Ascertain extent of any loss to service provision or business operations for stakeholders. Convene urgent meeting of key personnel to determine severity of impact, current urgent work in progress & stakeholder	
	Capport	Customer query resolution.	4.	communication strategy. Activate the call cascade to alert staff, advising of situation & alternate arrangements as appropriate. Caution staff as to	

		 possible media attention from local TV, radio & press & refer all questions/enquiries to HR. 5. Take direction regarding third party communication from authorised City & Guilds senior management & CRT members. 6. Determine requirement to contact internal & external key stakeholders & others who may be adversely impacted by the incident. Agree clear, consistent message. If able, agree alternative appointment date &/or location for meetings. 7. Contact priority stakeholders. Communicate message re: incident & extent to which services are impacted. State all contact should be by mobile &/or email until informed otherwise. Ascertain stakeholder expectations & agree frequency of ongoing updates. 8. If business as usual operations cannot be transferred promptly to an alternate work location, alert remaining stakeholders as per the agreed message & ascertain expectations regarding ongoing updates. 9. Agree to convene in person or invoke work area recovery strategy, providing updates to senior management & wider business as needed. 10. Determine ongoing logistical requirements to support staff working from home or alternate locations for the required period (e.g. redirection of mail & other third party services) as needed & depending on likely incident duration. No document required. 11. Maintain above tasks ongoing until business as usual is resumed or official advice regarding alternative work area recovery Team. 	Redacted
5 Regional Sites Site-wide Including Custome Support	This scenario could relate to any of our regional sites, or to the business as our whole, but most	 Ascertain extent of impact to people, buildings & likely duration. Convene urgent meeting of key personnel to determine severity of impact & agree need to invoke stakeholder communication strategy. Activate communication process to alert staff, advising of situation. Caution staff as to possible media attention from local TV, radio & press & refer all questions/enquiries to HR. 	

	4.	Take direction regarding third party communication from authorised Crisis Recovery Team members.	Redacted
	5. 6.	Determine requirements to contact internal & external key stakeholders & others who may be adversely impacted by denial of access to the site. Agree clear, consistent message. If able, agree alternative appointment date &/or location for meetings. Contact priority stakeholders. Communicate message re: incident & extent to which services are impacted. State all contact should be by mobile &/or email until informed otherwise.	
	7.	Ascertain stakeholder expectations & agree frequency of ongoing updates. If denial of access expected to last beyond 12 hours, agree to convene in person or invoke work area recovery strategy, providing updates to Senior Management & wider business as needed.	
	8.	Assuming incident remains ongoing, communicate to remaining stakeholders as above.	
	9.	Determine ongoing logistical requirements to support staff working from home or alternate locations for the required period (e.g. redirection of mail & other third party services) as needed & depending on likely incident duration.	
	10.	Maintain above tasks ongoing until business as usual is resumed or official advice regarding alternative work area recovery provision received from CRT.	

T Level Branding Guidelines

1 <u>Introduction</u>

- 1.1 T Levels are positioned as a high-quality technical qualification for 16 to 19-year olds which is approved and managed by the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education (the 'Institute'). The T Level brand has been devised to ensure that Government, Awarding Organisations, Employers, Suppliers, Providers (schools and colleges), Students, and others involved with the qualification, support and promote T Levels in a positive manner that inspires confidence.
- 1.2 The Institute's T Level Branding Guidelines, including supporting annexes (the 'Guidelines') are essential reference material for all Suppliers responsible for the delivery of the Technical Qualification (TQ) component of the T Level qualification.
- 1.3 For simplicity, the registered trade marks associated with the T Level brand are referred to in the Guidelines as the 'T Level Marks' and are as follows:
 - The word 'T Level';
 - The Department for Education's (DfE's) 'T Level' logo (in black);
 - The Institute's name and accompanying flower logo (in blue); and
 - the respective Supplier's corporate name and logo.
- 1.4 These Guidelines set out essential information as to how the T Levels Marks should be used in: a) TQ materials and b) other T Level communications including for marketing, advertising and promotional purposes.
- 1.5 These Guidelines are subject to reasonable development. They adopt many of the general principles which apply in relation to good branding practice, and where they are developed further the Institute intends that they will, in terms of general principles, be similar in many respects to commonly used branding guidelines.

2 General principles for use of the T Level Marks

- 2.1 When using the T Level Marks, Suppliers (and any other authorised users, such as Providers) must comply with these Guidelines (in addition to any other requirements of the TQ Contract.
- 2.2 The T Level Marks must be used by Suppliers on the front/landing/home page **only** of all key TQ documents and supporting resources, in accordance with and in the form set out at **Annex 1**.
- 2.3 Nothing in these Guidelines is intended to restrict the use of the text mark 'T Level' where that use is necessary to indicate the intended purpose of a product or service and is in accordance with honest practices in industrial or commercial matters. (This does not apply, unless authorised and used in accordance with these Guidelines, to the use of the T Level logo.)
- 2.4 By way of example, use to describe the relevance or purpose of a text book or support materials for a specific technical education qualification forming part of a T Level is generally acceptable, but any such use which is liable to confuse third parties as to whether the relevant T Level is approved, managed or otherwise controlled by a party other than the Institute, or that the text book or support materials are approved by the Institute would not be acceptable.
- 2.5 The Secretary of State for Education, or the Institute under delegation by the Secretary of State for Education, shall have the exclusive power to issue certificates of award and statements of achievement (and equivalent documents, excluding a breakdown of attainment) within the T Level Programme. It is intended that such documents will include the Supplier's name but not the Supplier's logo.
- 2.6 Suppliers must not issue any document bearing the title or name, or described or represented as, a 'certificate' or 'statement of achievement' or its substantial equivalent to which, or in respect of which, any T Level Mark is applied or used, or otherwise apply the T Level Marks to, or create an association with any T Level or TQ with any document or material bearing the title or name, or described or represented as, a 'certificate' or 'statement of achievement'' or its substantial equivalent.

- 2.7 Suppliers must use the T Level Marks on all *Mandatory Marked Materials* used in the operational delivery of the TQ. The documents classified as *Mandatory Marked Materials* are listed in **Annex 2.**
- 2.8 *Mandatory Marked Materials* should include a descriptive qualification name, as determined and/or mutually agreed by the Institute and the Supplier, in line with the TQ Contract and these Guidelines e.g. [technical qualification] in x Subject".
- 2.9 Suppliers must ensure that it is clear that any T Level, or qualification associated with a T Level (such as the TQ), is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute.
- 2.10 T Level Marks must not be used on any materials which relate to a T Level or TQ which has been wholly or partly superseded, unless the material is equally prominently identified as such.
- 2.11 Suppliers must, on request from the Institute, submit copies of any material where their name or branding, or any other trade marks or branding are used and/or in association with a T Level or a TQ.
- 2.12 Suppliers must not promote that, or give the impression that, any of its other qualifications similar or equivalent are linked to the TQ or T Level qualification i.e. other Level 2, 3 or 4 qualifications.

3 Intellectual Property Rights (IPR) and the TQ Contract

- 3.1 Full details of Suppliers' rights and responsibilities in respect of IPR are set out in the TQ Contract, and Suppliers should pay particularly close attention to clause 12 Intellectual Property Rights; Schedule 14 Form of Assignment and License; and Schedule 16 Logos and Trademarks – T Level Trade Mark Licence.
- 3.2 Providers engaged with the T Level qualification may use the T Level Marks but it is the responsibility of Suppliers to ensure that they comply with these Guidelines and the TQ Contract.
- 3.3 Suppliers should note that the T Level Marks are registered trade marks; any breach could lead to an action for trade mark infringement (as well as other consequences under the TQ Contract).

4 Advertising, marketing and promotion

- 4.1 Suppliers must ensure that any advertising, marketing and promotion products or services i.e. those activities outside the scope of the core TQ delivery component, do not undermine or diminish the reputation, image and prestige of the T Level Marks when used in any such aforementioned activity e.g. media advertising.
- 4.2 Suppliers may use the T Level Marks in relation to Brand Licensed Products or Services set out in Annex 3, in accordance with (and subject to) the terms of the TQ Contract and these Guidelines.
- 4.3 Suppliers must not give the impression that their visual identity is being used as a distinct brand, trade mark or designation of origin for any materials, including for activity defined as *Brand Licensed Products or Services*.

5 Style, positioning and form of T Level Marks

5.1 Suppliers must ensure that, except for the T Level Marks, no other trade marks, logos, banners or graphics are to be presented and/or affixed to any materials which relate to a T Level or TQ.

T Level Marks on TQ Materials

- 5.2 The T Level Marks should be included on the <u>front page only</u> of the TQ materials (whether in paper or digital form) in accordance with and in the form set out at **Annex 1**.
- 5.3 The T Level Marks should be acknowledged on the <u>final page</u> of the TQ materials (whether in paper or digital form) in accordance with and in the form set out at **Annex 1**.

T Level Marks on other T Level communications (including for marketing, advertising and promotional purposes)

Positioning/Layout:

5.4 T Level Marks may be represented in the form of a logo or graphic image ("Logo Mark"); or as an isolated word mark ("Isolated Word Mark"); or as a text or word mark¹ used within relevant text ("Text Mark") as described below. There are some

¹ Text form includes in spoken text

common requirements in relation to each type of use (sections 6 to 8 - "No mixing", "Prominence" and "Acknowledgements") and some requirements which differ depending on the form in which Suppliers plan to use the mark (set out below).

- 5.5 Use of the word mark may also be made in oral form. The same principles should, so far as practicable, apply to oral use of any T Level Marks i.e. if appropriate, the respective changes being proposed are applied consistently.
- 5.6 Where it is used otherwise than in text form, the form in which the Supplier reproduces the logo or graphic should conform precisely to the logo and graphic forms designated by the Institute.

5.7 Logo Mark:

- Suppliers must use the Logo Mark in precisely the form and subject to any requirements set out in **Annex 1**;
- Suppliers must not change the colours, or skew, stretch or angle the logo, or distort, add a border or otherwise alter the logo in any way;
- Suppliers must ensure that the logos are always clearly separate from any other material, and in particular that it has a clear space surrounding the logos, as illustrated, specified or referenced at **Annex 1**.
- Suppliers must not resize the logo, unless resizing is permitted in accordance with these Guidelines.

5.8 **Isolated Word Mark**

- Suppliers must use the fonts and size ranges of font set out in or referenced in these Guidelines;
- Suppliers must use only the colours and weights set out in or referenced in these Guidelines;
- Suppliers must not use underlining;
- The words should have initial capitalisation (only) and no other punctuation etc. "T Level" is acceptable; "T LEVEL", "T level" or T-Level" are not acceptable; and
- Suppliers must not use the Isolated Word Mark as a watermark.

5.9 Text Mark:

- Suppliers must use the Text Mark in the same font as the surrounding text; and
- Suppliers must acknowledge its first use in the text as noted under paragraph 5.15 (Acknowledgement) of these Guidelines.

No mixing/combination/background use

- 5.10 Suppliers must ensure that the T Level Marks are always clearly separate from any other trade mark or name used in the same document. In particular:
 - Suppliers must not use their trade mark mixed or combined with any other trade mark or name such that they could be seen or understood to be part of a single trade mark. For example, "the Mrs Blogs [Supplier] T Level" would not be acceptable use; and
 - Suppliers must not combine a T Level Mark into a single logo or something which might be seen to be have a unitary character. For example:

T Level is not acceptable.

• The T Level Mark and a Supplier's mark should not be combined into a single logo or something which might be seen to be have a unitary character. For example:



- There should always be a clear separation between the T Level Mark and any other mark used by Suppliers or on any documents, and, when used as a logo or graphic, Suppliers should take account of any requirements for separation set out in these Guidelines.
- 5.11 Any use of a name given to the qualification element of a T Level (including any use of "TQ" as a reference to part of a T Level) should also only be such that it is always

a clearly separate mark or name from any other trade mark or name used in the same document with any other trade mark or trade name.

- 5.12 Suppliers must not place a T Level Mark against a background colour, pattern or picture except as specified below:
 - as set out in or referenced in **Annex 1** or as otherwise agreed in writing by the Institute, or specified in these Guidelines; or
 - with imagery which is of a purely illustrative character, and does not suggest any
 other source or business connection, and is appropriate to the context and brand
 identity, and allows the entire mark to be clearly visible more prominently than such
 imagery, and complies with any other limitations notified by the Institute in writing
 from time to time,

and in any event any imagery must be consistent with the overall brand identity and values of the T Level Marks and the T Level Programme, and not be liable to bring the T Level Marks or the T Level Programme into disrepute.

Prominence

- 5.13 Where Suppliers use the T Level Marks on material which carries other branding in conjunction with or in the same part of the material, the T Level Marks should be given at least equal prominence with the other branding. For example:
 - it should appear in script of at least the same font size as the script of any Supplier's trade mark, and where Suppliers use a logo covering at least the same overall surface area;
 - the style used for the other mark should not lead to it being more prominent than the style used for the T Level Mark;
 - the colouring used for the other mark should not draw more attention to it than the T Level Mark; and
 - it should appear in at least as prominent a position.
- 5.14 Typically, use of one T Level Mark will not be regarded as 'in conjunction' with another mark when they are in separate distinct parts of the document, including for

example, use of a Supplier's letter head (one part) and use of the T Level Mark in the body of the letter (a separate part).

Acknowledgement

- 5.15 Subject to paragraph 5.16 of these Guidelines, where the T Level Marks are used in any document, Suppliers should place in the document reasonably prominently (so that it would reasonably be expected to come to the attention of the reader or addressee of the document) an acknowledgement that the Institute's name and logo are registered trade marks of the Institute. For example:
 - where the T Level Mark is used in the <u>title or opening description</u> of the document or in a manner intended to show that the document relates to a T Level or a TQ, by using a referenced footnote acknowledging that 'T Level is a registered trade mark of the Institute' or 'Registered trade mark of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education';
 - where it is used in the <u>text of a document</u>, the first time it appears it should include a referenced footnote acknowledging that the '[Mark] is a registered trade mark of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education' or 'Registered trade mark of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education';
 - in each case the referenced footnote should, where practicable, appear in the same visual field as the use of the T Level Marks, or in other cases, where such notice would otherwise commonly be placed. For example, on the rear of a single page which is printed on both sides, on the rear of the front page of a booklet, or on the rear of the last page of a booklet; and
 - where a <u>Supplier's or a Provider's name or branding is also used in the document</u>, the referenced footnote should also make clear that the T Level is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute, and that the Supplier is currently authorised by the Institute to develop and deliver the qualification (and/or that the Provider offers or provides courses for part of the T Level, which is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute), as appropriate.
- 5.16 Where a <u>reference is made to T Level in any document indirectly</u> (for example with a description which is evidently a reference to a T Level or the TQ) in association with a Supplier (whether using a Supplier's name or otherwise), the document

should make clear that the T Level and a TQ is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute.

5.17 No further acknowledgement is necessary where the use of the T Level Marks or a reference to a T Level or TQ is in a document, other than those materials/document listed in **Annex 2** of these Guidelines. To illustrate: such use is in word form (as part of the text²) of the document and would clearly be understood by addressees and readers as being a reference to the T Level or, as appropriate and reference has been to the fact that the TQ is approved and managed by the Institute and it is not being suggested otherwise: it has been made clear that the role of the Supplier is focused on developing and/or delivering the TQ component of the T Level and it has a relationship with the Institute.

Illustrations

The approach may be adjusted sensibly for the particular materials and circumstances of use. For example:

- 5.18 On promotional documentation intended for Providers, where it might be expected that a high level of prominence would be given to a Supplier's name or branding (for example in large script), or on explanatory documentation intended for Providers, the use of T Level (and T Level Marks, including text marks) should be given equal prominence. In a referenced footnote should appear on the reverse of the first page (for example with other similar notices, such as copyright notices, but no less prominently than those notices);
- 5.19 For promotional and explanatory documentation aimed at students or employers, the use of T Level should be given equal prominence; and a clear note should appear on the same page in the same visual field that the T Level is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute, and a Supplier's development and delivery of the qualification and use of the mark is under the authority of the Institute;
- 5.20 For assessment or examination papers (for single use) relating to materials for examiners, a reasonably prominent note should appear at the bottom of the first page that the T Level is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute, and a Supplier's development and delivery of the qualification and use of the mark is under the authority of the Institute;

² including spoken text in the case of spoken material

- 5.21 For sample papers which may be re-used, there should in addition be a note that T Level is a registered trade mark of the Institute; and
- 5.22 For supplementary materials (such as text books and learning aids), there should be a clear reasonably prominent explanation that the material is designed for use with the relevant T Level; including the date of the T Level, and that the T Level is a qualification approved and managed by the Institute, and that T Level is a registered trade mark of the Institute used by a Supplier (or other source) with the authority of the Institute.

Providers (Schools and Colleges)

- 5.23 Suppliers are responsible for ensuring that:
 - each Provider complies with these marking requirements, as they apply to use of a Supplier's name or branding and equally, to any permitted use of the Provider's name or branding in association with the T Level Mark; and
 - any use by a Provider of the T Level Mark is clearly a reference to a T Level approved and managed by the Institute.

6 Inspection and Approval

- 6.1 Suppliers must permit the Institute to inspect on reasonable request and on reasonable notice any materials bearing or intended to bear a T Level Mark, for the purposes of ascertaining compliance with these Guidelines.
- 6.2 Where the Institute determines (acting reasonably) that it appears that there is a non-compliance with these Guidelines, Suppliers must consult with the Institute on how such non-compliance may be remedied, taking into account both the seriousness of the non-compliance, including how the relevant material does not comply, what the potential impact may be (bearing in mind the volumes of material in question and the audience for those materials) and the potential impact of remedial steps, with a view to reaching fair and reasonable consensus on remedial action (which may range from taking steps in relation to future materials to the withdrawal and reissue of current materials).
- 6.3 In the event that no consensus can be reached, the disagreement or difference will be subject to the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

7 Amendments to the Guidelines

- 7.1 The Institute may amend these Guidelines from time to time, in a manner consistent with the general principles (Section 2).
- 7.2 The Institute will notify Suppliers of any changes together with the date on which such amendments are to take effect.
- 7.3 The Institute will take reasonable account of Suppliers' comments or concerns in relation to any amendments and the timetable for implementation, and Suppliers agree to act reasonably to seek a consensus. In the absence of consensus the disagreement or difference may be referred by Suppliers or the Institute to be resolved under the Dispute Resolution Procedure, as set out in Annex 4.

Annex 1: T Level Marks on TQ materials

Front page



*to be placed top right within the footer

[Supplier logo]** **to be placed bottom right within the footer

Final page

Copyright in this document belongs to, and is used under licence from, the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education, © 2020.

'T-LEVELS' is a registered trade mark of the Department for Education.

'T Level' is a registered trade mark of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education.

'Institute for Apprenticeships & Technical Education' and logo are registered trade marks of the Institute for Apprenticeships and Technical Education.

['MARK'] is a registered trade mark of [SUPPLIER].

Annex 2: Mandatory Marked Materials

Key Materials

- a) specifications of content for each TQ including core and all specialist components;
- b) assessment guidelines (for Providers);
- c) quality assurance requirements (for Providers);
- d) specimen assessment materials;
- e) standards exemplification materials;
- f) updates or redevelopments of specifications of content;
- g) updates and redevelopments of any Key Materials; and
- h) any materials equivalent to the above to which a Skilled Future Supplier would reasonably require access for the Portability Purposes.

Key Materials shall **not** include support Materials, insofar as they are not part of any of the expressly included items listed above;

Ancillary Materials

a) Assessment Strategy;

Annex 3: Brand Licensed Products and Services

Marketing materials relating to T Levels

Suppliers will be expected to adhere to the form of branding as set out in Annex 1 wherever reasonably practicable.

Annex 4: Dispute Resolution Procedure

Definitions³

"**Dispute**" means any claim, dispute or difference which arises out of or in connection with these Guidelines or in connection with the existence, legal validity or enforceability of these Guidelines, whether the alleged liability shall arise under English law or under the law of some other country and regardless of whether a particular cause of action may successfully be brought in the English courts.

"Style" means any matter set out in or referred to in paragraph 5 of the Guidelines.

"**Dispute Resolution Procedure**" means the dispute resolution procedure set out in paragraphs 1.1 to 1.5.

1 <u>Resolving disputes</u>

- 1.1 Where a Dispute (not being a Dispute arising solely in respect of Style):
 - 1.1.1 arises solely between the Institute and a Supplier, the dispute resolution procedure set out in clause 37 of the Supplier's Contract shall apply and the provisions of this Dispute Resolution Procedure shall not apply; or
 - 1.1.2 relates to or is in connection with a dispute that is progressing under the Supplier's Contract, the parties agree to be bound by the decision that is reached in accordance with the dispute resolution procedure set out in clause 37 of the Supplier's Contract in respect of the dispute under the Supplier's Contract, provided always that the Institute and/or the Supplier (as the case may be) have taken into account all reasonable comments and/or submissions of any third party who is a party to, or connected with, the Dispute.
- 1.2 Where the Dispute is one to which the circumstances described in paragraph 1.1 do not apply:
 - 1.2.1 and the Dispute remains unresolved, the relevant parties connected with the Dispute shall procure that nominated senior representatives of each such party who have authority to settle the Dispute will, within 28 days of

a written request from another connected party, meet in good faith to resolve the Dispute; and

- 1.2.2 if the Dispute is not resolved at that meeting, the relevant parties can attempt to settle it by mediation using the Centre for Effective Dispute Resolution ("**CEDR**") Model Mediation Procedure current at the time of the Dispute. If the relevant parties cannot agree on a mediator, the mediator with experience in trade mark law will be nominated by CEDR. If a relevant party does not wish to use, or continue to use mediation, or mediation does not resolve the Dispute:
 - the Dispute (other than a Dispute relating to Style) must be resolved using paragraphs 1.3 to 1.5; or
 - (ii) a Dispute relating to Style must be resolved using paragraph 1.6.
- 1.3 Unless the Institute refers the Dispute (other than a Dispute relating to Style) to arbitration using paragraph 1.4, the parties irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales have the exclusive jurisdiction (other than in relation to a Dispute relating to Style) to:
 - 1.3.1 determine the Dispute; and/or
 - 1.3.2 grant interim remedies, or any other provisional or protective relief.
- 1.4 The parties agree that the Institute has the exclusive right to refer any Dispute (other than a Dispute relating to Style) to be finally resolved by arbitration under the London Court of International Arbitration Rules current at the time of the Dispute. There will be only one arbitrator. The seat or legal place of the arbitration will be London and the proceedings will be in English.
- 1.5 The Institute has the right to refer a Dispute (other than a Dispute relating to Style) to arbitration even if a party has started or has attempted to start court proceedings under paragraph 1.3, unless the Institute has agreed to the court proceedings or participated in them. Even if court proceedings have started, the relevant party must do everything necessary to ensure that the court proceedings are stayed in favour of any arbitration proceedings if they are started under paragraph 1.4.
- 1.6 If the Dispute is one which relates to Style, the Institute's decision will be final.

ITT Attachment 9 – Commercially Sensitive Information and/or Confidential Information

Attachment 9: Commercially Sensitive Information and/or Confidential Information

Schedule 20

Authorised Representatives

Authority Authorised Representative

Name:	Redacted
Position:	
Postal Address:	
E-mail Address:	

Supplier Authorised Representative

Name:	Redacted
Position:	
Postal Address:	
E-mail Address:	